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HEARING 

OfVISION 
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HEAR1HG 

County Commission Board Room 
Room 101 
705 East Live Oak Avenue 
~ade City, Florida 

Thursday, May 9, 1991 

Met pursuant to notice at 9:30 a.m. 

BEFORE: VERONICA E. DONNELLY 
Hearing Examiner 
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SCOTT L. KNOX, 28870 U.S. Highway 19 North, 

Suite 230, Clearwater, Florida 34621, Telephone No. 

(813) 796-8848, appearing on behalf of the Petitioner, 
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3 

~~Q£~~~!!!!;! 

(Hearing convened at 9:55a.m.) 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right, this hearing 

4 will come to order. We are here in Dade City, Florida, 

5 on a case before the Division of Administrative 

6 Hearings which is styled Betwar Utilities, Inc., 

7 Petitioner, versus City of Zephyrhills and Pasco 

8 County, Respondents, and Public Service Commission, 

9 Interver.or. 

10 The case nuaber before the Division is Case 

11 No. 91-1159. My name is Veronica Donnelly, and I'm the 

12 Hearing Officer who's been assigned to hear this case. 

13 

14 

Now, would the representatives of the parties 

first of all please put treir appearances on the record 

15 and we'll go by the order of the pleadings. 

16 MR. KNOX: I'm Scott Knox representing Betmar 

17 Utilities. 

18 MR. TURCO: I'• Joe Turco, representing 

19 Betmar Utilities. 

2 0 MR. McALVANAH: I'm Tom McAlvanah, City 

2 1 Attorney for the City of Zephyrhills. 

2 2 MR. PIERSON: And I'm Robert Pierson, 

23 

2 4 

25 

appearing for the Public Service co-ission . 

HEARING EXAMINER: I take it Pasco County 

won't be put t i ng in an appearance? 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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2 

MR . KNOX: That's correct. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. Now, ! have 

3 reviewed the file and i t's ay understanding that 

4 basically this case was reopened in response to a 

5 letter which was filed by Mr. Knox on November 28th, 

6 1990, about reopening this case concerning the City of 

7 Zephyrhills' objections to the application. 

8 Now, as far aa a written objection to the 

9 application, froa the file that I see here, that 

10 objection is noted in a letter of November 28, 1989, 

11 which is signed by Jo Ellen Burnham (phonetic.) And is 

12 there any additional pleadings or notices that have 

13 been placed in the file ~at further isolate what this 

14 is about? 

1 5 WITNESS McALVANAH: I don't think there's 

16 been a Pretrial Statement, Your Honor; and, quite 

17 frankly, I recall that letter, but I don't remember the 

18 exact nature of the objection. But we can articulate 

19 what our objections are . They are primarily that we're 

20 prepared to service the disputed area, parti cularl y the 

21 northern portion of that which has been requested by 

22 Betmar Uti liti es. That we also ·have an Interlocal 

23 Agreement wi th the Count y which delineates that 

24 

25 

particular ar ea betwee n the two of us as bei ng our 

a r ea; and that -- by • ours,• I mean the City of 

FLORIDA PUBLI C SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 Zephyrhills • 

2 

) 

HEARING EXAMINER: Yew. 

KR. HcALVANAH: And that's to the exclusion 

4 of the other. And that Betaar Utilities is now no 

5 longer in the wastewater treatment business. They have 

6 closed their ponds and are doing a bulk wastewater 

7 transfer with the County; ao that any extension into 

8 those portions of the requested extension area by 

9 Betmar, which would then subsequently be treated by 

10 Pasco, would constitute a violation of our agreement 

11 between Pasco and us and could result in some sor t of 

12 lit i gation. 

13 HEARING EXAMI ER: All right. We 11, I see 

14 basically that's what's n ted in the letter of November 

15 28th. However, the letter of November 28th says that a 

16 copy of the agreement between the County and the City 

17 is attached; and in the copy I received, l didn't 

18 receive that. 

19 KR. HcALVANAH: I have it here, because I was 

20 going to introduce it into evidence. If you want it 

21 now, I certainly would be glad to present it to the 

22 Court . 

23 

24 

25 

HEARING EXAMINER: Oh, no, no, you can do 

that in your presentation. But I juat wanted to alert 

you that if you had relied on it as an enclosure 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

7 



• 

• 

• 

1 

2 

MR. McALVANAH: No, I didn't. 

HEARING EXAMINER: I had never received 

3 it. All right. 

4 And, Mr. Knox, ia that your understanding of 

5 the issues in this proceeding? 

6 MR. KNOX: That'• precisely ay understanding 

7 of the issues. 

8 HEARING BXAIIINER: Okay. Well, if that's 

9 your understanding and you're prepared to respond, then 

10 I'll accept that aa basically 

11 MR. McALVANAH: My opening atateaent? 

12 

13 

HEARING EXAMINER: -- or as a prehearing 

notice of what this is all about. 

14 Now, ia there a~y criteria that we can 

15 stipulate to in all of this or are we going to go 

16 through the full-dress producing? As a preliminary 

17 matter? Because it sounds like your issues are really 

18 an isolated area that's in dispute. 

19 MR. KNOX: I atteapted to get a stipulation 

20 out of t he City on one area of which we are disputing. 

21 I think for the record -- I'a not sure, I'll let the 

22 r ecord speak for itself -- but I think the only area of 

23 r eal dispute ia an area along Geiger Road, which we'll 

2 4 

25 

identify for you in the proceeding. Mr. McAlvanah may 

well want to object to the r est of the thing as a 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 

2 

formality. I'm not sure at this juncture. I think 

probably the statute seta out the criteria that has to 

3 be met and we're obviously in a position to present 

4 evidence to support the fact we •eet that criteria. 

5 I'm not sure it we can gat tha City to stipulate or 

6 not. 

7 MR. McALVANAH: Stipulate to the areas that 

8 are in dispute? 

9 Well, it's our position, Your Honor, that 

10 we're objecting to the entire requested expansion; 

11 however, we concede that the southern portion is in the 

12 

13 

service area delineate~ between Pasco County and the 

city of Zephyrhills as belonging or to be right of 

14 first refusal to the cou~ty. And so we are less 

15 concerned with that as we are with the area that's 

16 would call it the northern area along Geiger Road and 

17 Dean Dairy Road, which is in our delineated service 

18 area and which we feel service to that would violate 

19 our Interlocal Agreement between us and the County. 

I 

20 HEARING EXAMINER: All right. I've got that. 

21 So, for •Y benefit, then, you are requiring Betmar to 

22 qo ahead and put on their application as they're 

2 3 

2 4 

25 

requi red under the statutory criteria. 

MR. McALVANAH: Well, if you want to 

del i n i ate which criteria, perhaps we can stipulate to 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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2 

each one of them as they coae along. 

MR. RNOX: The statute, it aay be just 

3 simpler to go ahead and proceed, rather than to try to 

4 do --

5 HEARING EXAMINER: Sure. Well, because you 

6 didn't have a Prehearing Conference, if you're mentally 

7 prepared to do your presentation that way, it will 

8 probably be shorter in the 101"9 run. 

9 MR. KNOX: You're probably right. 

10 HEARING IXAMINER: All right, now aa far as 

11 the applicable rules in the statute, the statute I have 

12 before me is, of course, the 1989 statute. Is that the 

13 

14 

15 

one we're proceeding on? 

MR. KNOX: I ~,ieve it is. 

HEARING EXAMINER: C!:.ay. And then the rule I 

16 brought with me, of course, was revised in February 

17 1991. In our offices, we do not keep the prior rules 

1 8 of the PUblic se rvice co-ission, we only keep the 

19 current rules. If the rules that were revised on 

20 February 9th, '91 , are not the rules that we're going 

21 to proceed on or under in this proceeding, I would 

22 

23 

24 

25 

request that the Public Service Commission send me a 

copy of the applicable rule and also provide the other 

parties copies of the applicable rule if they don't 

already have it so that when I do •Y recommended order, 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 we'll all be in agreement on what rules we're dealing 

2 

3 

4 

with. 

MR. PIERSON: Certainly. 

MR. KNOX: As a point of reference, may we 

5 ask that question now whether we're proceeding under 

6 the old rule or proceeding under the new rule. If so, 

7 what criteria are different, if any? I don't know if 

8 they are any different, but I just think that it would 

9 be helpful to kn~ under which rule we're proceeding. 

10 MR. PIERSON: There have been -- they're a 

11 little beefier right now. W.'re requiring a little 

12 more inforaation and a little lesa information, too . I 

13 don't know what the Confl .ct of Rules rules would 

14 state, but I think we co~ ' d probably go under either. 

15 MR. KNOX: Okay. 'J.'hat's my question. If we 

16 meet the criteria of the current rule, is it safe to 

17 say that we've met the criteria of the old rule as 

18 well? 

19 

20 

MR. PIERSON: Yes. 

MR. KNOX: I think on that basis we can 

2 1 proceed u.nder the new rule; as far as we're concerned 

22 i:n making our case, that's what we'll do. 

23 

24 

25 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. So we are 

proceeding under the revised February 19, 1991, rule 

for the purposes of this proceeding. Are there any 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 objections from anyone concerning that? 

2 

3 

MR. McALVANAH: No, Your Honor. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. And because 

4 representation ia that in ao•• areas it's •ore 

5 stringent, and some areas it's less stringent, the City 

6 does understand that if soae of the areas are less 

7 stringent that I can consider them leas stringent under 

8 the new rule? 

9 

10 

MR. McALVANAH: Yea, Your Honor . 

HEARI NG EXAMINER: All right. Well, because 

11 we are having to go forward with the application, Mr. 

12 Knox, I would ask that you begin your proceeding with 

1 3 the preliminary showing t hat you've =•t the essential 

14 requi rements of the app! t cation. And, of course, the 

15 City will be able to come r~L~ard with their objections 

16 and then your responses to those objections. 

17 Because the County isn't here, is someone 

18 prepared to bring in their Comprehensive Pl an? 

19 Because, I believe under the statute, I'm goi ng to have 

20 that f rom the Public Ser vice co .. ission as we ll . 

21 MR. KNOX: I beli eve the statute doesn't 

22 let me take a l ook at the statute. 

23 

2 4 

25 

MR . PI ERSON: I do not have a copy of that . 

MR. KNOX: From the way I read the statute , 

it says the CoJillllission doesn't have t o consi der the 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVI CE COMMISSION 
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1 

2 

3 

comprehensive Plan for consistency unl .. a there's an 

objection. Let me read it carefully here. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right, I'm down in 

4 Section 8. 

5 

6 

MR. KNOX: Yes, that's what I'm looking at. 

HEARING EXAMINER: "··· and shall consider 

7 but is not bound by ••• " 

8 MR. XNOX: I suppose it would not be too 

9 tremendously difficult to obtain a copy ot that since 

10 we're in the county buildinq an4 stipulate it into 

11 evidence. 

12 

13 

MR. McALVANAH: Stipulate it into evidence 

and we can introduce it subsequent to the hearing. 

14 Just get it into the tile 

15 HEARING EXAMINER: That's all right. I'm 

16 going to allow 10 days troa the day of the hearing for 

17 it to be sent to me and I'll take official notice ot 

18 it. You won't have to get a special certified copy or 

19 anything like that, as long as everyone is in agreement 

20 that th.at is the County plan. 

21 And because it says "The Commission shall 

22 consi der," because I'm not the Comaission, of course, 

23 I'm j ust going to require that it be placed in 

24 

25 

evidence. 

I 'll make that Hearing Officer Exhibit 1. 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 

2 

3 

(Hearing Officer's Exhibit No. 1 marked for 

identification and received into evidence.) 

HEARING EXAMINER: I think that's all the 

4 preliminary matters. If there's anything else, would 

5 you like to bring it to my attention? 

6 All right. We're ready to proceed with the 

7 evidentiary portion of these procee4inga. Unless you 

8 would like to do opening atateaenta? 

9 MR. KNOX: I think for the pu.rposes of 

10 brevity we would pass that up and maybe suJIUilarize as 

11 oppose4 to giving you the opening. 

12 HEARING EXAMINER: It's pretty 

13 

14 

straightforward. 

MR. McALVANAH: I would like to call Mr . Joe 

15 Turco. 

16 - - -

1 7 JOSEPH L. TURCO 

18 appeared as a witness on behalf of Betmar Utilities, 

19 Inc., and after being first duly sworn, testified as 

20 follows: 

21 HEARING EXAMINER: When you ask your witness' 

22 name, would you also have him give us the complete 

23 spelling of his name. 

2 4 

25 

MR. KNOX : All right. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 BY M.R. KNOX: 

2 Q Mr. TUrco, would you please give your name 

3 and address for the record and spell your name for us? 

4 A Joseph L. Turco, T-u-r-c-o, 6635 Hickory Wood 

5 Lane, New Port Ricbey, Florida, 34653. 

6 Q Are you affiliated with Betaar Utilities? 

7 

8 

9 

A 

Q 

A 

Yes, I aa. 

What is your position with Betmar Utilities? 

I am one of the Vice Presidents of Betmar 

10 Utility as well as a consultant for Betmar Utilities. 

11 Q Can you give us the address of Bet~ar? Give 

12 us the complete na .. and address of Betmar Utilities, 

13 

14 

if you would, please. 

A Betmar Utility, Inc., 9826 us 19, Port 

15 Richey, Florida. I can't recall the correct zip . 

16 

17 

18 

A 

FROM THE AUDIENCE: 34668. 

34668. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Let's just have this 

19 witness testify. 

20 Q (By Mr. Knox) Mr. Turco, has Betmar 

21 Utilities filed an application to extend i ts 

22 certificate to include areas in the general vicinity of 

23 the City of Zephyrhills? 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

I'm going to show you what we'll mark as 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 Exhibit 1 -- Petitioner's Exhibit 1, I guess, and ask 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

you 

the 

if this is a copy of that application? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q Does that application also include a copy of 

area that you seek to extend i nto? 

A The legal description of that area, yes . 

MR. lQfOX: Any objection t o admitting that 

8 into evidence? 

9 

10 

MR. McALVANAH: No objection. 

MR. KNOX: I would like to offer that into 

11 evidence as Exhibit No. 1. 

12 

13 

MR. PIERSON: No objection. 

HEARING EXAMINEP: Well, there's Hearing 

14 Officer's Exhibit 1. Thi is Petitioner ' s Exhibit No. 

15 1. And it's been s o marked an..l it wi l l be admitted 

16 without objection. 

17 (Petitioner' s Exhibit No. 1 marked f or 

18 i denti fication and received into evidence.) 

19 Q (By Mr. Knox) Mr. TUrco, I ' m going to show 

20 you what has been marked as Composite -- Peti t i oner' s 

21 Composite Exhibit No. 2 and ask if you can describe 

22 what thi s is. 

23 

24 

25 

A These drawings are of the water mains located 

in the s ervice area abutting the requested service 

territory. One is water lines, the other one i s s ewer 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

16 



• 

• 

• 

1 gravity lines . 

2 

3 

4 

Q 

A 

Q 

Those are Betmar lines you're speaking of? 

Betmar Utility, Inc.'s lines, yes, sir. 

Does that exhibit basically reflect where the 

5 existing lines are in the vicinity of the area you are 

6 seeking? 

7 A Yes. They are all abutting within five feet 

8 of the requested area. 

9 MR. KNOX: I would like to offer this into 

10 evidence as Exhibit No. 2, if you don't have an 

11 objection. 

12 MR. McALVANAH: No, I have seen this before. 

13 

14 

No objection. 

15 before? 

16 

17 

MR. PIERSON: I~ 's the same thing I saw 

MR. KNOX: Yes. 

MR. PIERSON: No objection. 

18 HEARING EXAMINER: Petitioner's Composite 2, 

19 consisting of two pages, is adaitted without objection . 

20 (Petitioner's Co•posite Exhibit No. 2 marked 

21 for identification and received into evidence.) 

22 MR. KNOX: If I could refer to that exhibit, 

23 please? 

24 

25 

Q (By Mr. Knox) Mr. TUrco, if you could, would 

you basically explain where the water lines and sewer 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 lines of Betmar Utilities are in reference to the areas 

2 that you highlighted in yellow as being the areas that 

3 this application applies to? 

4 A As I said, these water line a and gravity 

5 sewer lines are abutting the requested area as close as 

6 five feet to the requested area. 

7 Q Mr. TUrco, what kind of sewer service does 

8 Betmar Utility provide? Is it a collection service or 

9 treatment service? 

10 

11 

A 

Q 

A collection service. 

And what kind of water service does Betmar 

12 Utilities provide? 

13 

14 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

We have our own ~ells. 

You provide potable water to -­

We provide potable water . 

Given the locations of your water and sewer 

17 lines as depicted on that particular exhibit, does 

18 Betmar Utilities have the abili t y to provide sewer 

19 collecti on service and potable water service to the 

20 customers that would be using your facilities i f they 

21 were to deve lop the areas described in yellow? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

Yes, we do have ample capacity. 

Okay. Can you explain exactly what kind of 

capacity line s ? Let's start wi th the s ewer lines, the 

sewer lines have? 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVI CE COMMISSION 
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1 

2 

3 

A The sewer lines, right at the moment -- which 

is being treated under a bulk aervice with Paaco County 

they themselves have approxiaately halt a million 

4 gallon ot capacity, unused capacity. Which, as I 

5 understand, can be brought up to 2.5 million gallons of 

6 capacity, treating capacity. 

7 Q When you're speaking ot that capacity, are 

a you speaking of the treataent facility? 

9 

10 

A 

Q 

Yes, ot their treataent facilities. 

Okay. You're apeaking ot Pasco County's 

11 treating? 

12 

13 

A 

Q 

Of Paaco County's treating ability. 

As tar as Betmar ' • lines are concerned, what 

14 size of lines are we talkin~ about -- again, speaking 

15 of sewer lines? 

16 A Again, sewer lines? Well, our gravity sewer 

17 lines range up to a 10-inch gravity; 10, 8 and 6. 

18 Q Are the lines in these areas abutting the 

19 yellow areas depicted on that map? 

20 A They're at least a ainiaum, I did not check, 

21 but they're at least a miniaua of a-inch diameter. 

22 Q Are they sized to serve the areas that you 

23 described in your 

24 

25 

A Yes, as far as as gravity goes, as well as 

they can qo ahead and use forced main to dump into a 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 
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1 gravity . 

2 Q In the areas specifically abutting the -- let 

3 me show the Hearing Officer exactly what we're speaking 

4 of when I refer to this, if you could. You've got the 

5 copy of the water map there, so I'll use the sewer map. 

6 In the area abutting Geiger Road, which is 

7 the area furtherest to the north as ahown on this 

8 particular aap in yellow, ia that correct? 

9 A Yes. 

10 Q In that particular area, can you describe how 

11 Betmar would propose ~o provide sever service in the 

12 event a customer came to you and asked tor that 

13 

14 

service? 

A It would depend ~n their geographic location 

15 whether it could be gravity i ntu the existing lines or 

16 p i cked up by a central lift station on the new service 

17 property and forced main into our gravity system, which 

18 is a customary practice which I believe the City is 

19 doing right now with a few other areas in the same 

20 location. Such as Silver Oaks is forced mai n into the 

21 City system and not gravitied in. 

22 Q Does Betmar have facil i ties abutting this 

23 particular area which would be able to provide the 

2 4 

25 

service? 

A Yes. 
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1 

2 

3 

Q 

A 

Q 

Both water and sewer? 

Water and sewer. 

Are there any other utilities or companies or 

4 municipalities or other governaental entities in this 

5 particular area that can provide sewer collection 

6 service or water service? 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

have 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

to 

A 

Yes, the City ot Zephyrhills can. 

This area? 

ot this. 

The City ot Zephyrhills can? 

Yes. 

Is that a certainty, or would certain things 

be done in order tor that to happen? 

Oh, yes. They vo,•ld have to extend longer 

15 lines to tie into the City sys~£~ . And more than 

16 likely, it would be a forced aain and not a gravity 

17 type of system. 

18 Q Now, you referenced the fact that Betmar has 

19 a collection syste• but you don't have a treatment 

20 system, is that correct? 

2 1 

22 

A 

Q 

Correct . 

And you also referenced the fact that Betmar 

23 has an agreement with Pasco County for treatment? 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

I would show you what we'll mark as 
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1 Petitioner's Exhibit 3 and ask you if that's a copy of 

2 the agreement that Betmar has with Pasco County for 

3 sewer treataent? 

4 

5 

A 

Q 

Yes, it is. 

Is that the agre ... nt under which Pasco 

6 County provides you the sever treatment services? 

7 A Yes. 

8 MR. KNOX: Do you have any objection to this? 

9 MR. McALVAMAH: You haven't slipped a 

10 di fferent one on .. , nov, have you, Scott? 

11 

12 

13 

MR. KNOX: I hope not. 

MR. McALVANAH: That's it. No objection, 

Your Honor. 

14 MR. PIERSON: No ~bjection. 

15 HEARI.NG EXAMINER: P<- it i oner's Exhibit 3 is 

16 admitted without objection. 

17 (Petitioner's Exhibit No. 3 marked for 

18 identification and received in evidence.) 

19 Q (By Mr. Knox) You mentioned you have wells 

20 that provide the potable water service to these areas? 

21 

22 

A 

Q 

Yes, we do. We have a total of five wells . 

Can you tell us what capacity those wells 

23 have in terms of the amount of water they generate? 

24 

25 

A My user perait from SWFWMO is permitted over 

700,000 gallons per day, .y aaxiaua liait. With my 
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1 

2 

present custoaer base, when all the people are visiting 

-- which, as you know, Zephyrhills is more or less a 

3 winter time stay tor our northern people -- I reach 

4 approximately 200 - 210,000 gallons. Which I have this 

5 overabundance ot potable water with tire protQction 

6 capability. (Pauae) 

7 Q can you de•cribe what areas of Exhibit 2 are 

8 actually being served at this tiae by Betmar Utilities? 

9 A Everything that ia in the white and 

10 everything in the orange color noted as A, B and c is 

11 being served today by Betaar Utilities, Inc. 

12 

13 

Q 

A 

Is that both water and sewer service? 

A and c is wate1 and sewer; B is potable 

14 water only, they are on a septic sy•tem. 

15 

16 

Q 

A 

What about the ar ~ in white? 

White, a portion ot it, 900 customers, is on 

17 water and sewer; and approxiaately 600 customers is on 

18 septic with potable water. 

19 Q Can you show us what area is served by both 

20 sewer and water? 

21 A Approxiaately, taking a divided line, it's 

22 almost as easy as saying taking on this exhibit Allen 

23 Road and Allen Street, west is being served by water 

24 

25 

and sewer and everything east of that line would be 

potable water, with the exclusion of one street of K 
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1 Avenue and Grace Avenue, one block in froa that 

2 

3 

4 

imaginary line. 

Q So L street is approximately halfway 

A It's halfway, right. It is dividing the 

5 subdivision in halt. 

6 

7 

0 

A 

And it runs north and south. 

And I think Allen Road is the section line or 

8 half section line, one or the other. It's either the 

9 section line or the halt section line. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

HEARING EXAMINER: For the record, excuse me? 

For the record we're dealing with Page 2 of Petitioner's 

Composite 2? 

MR. KNOX: Actua ly they both show the same 

14 thing. Both show the sam~ thing 

15 

16 

HEARING EXAMINER: vl., all right. 

MR. KNOX: -- as far as one's with water and 

17 one sewer? 

18 WITNESS TURCO: The identification is the 

19 same. 

20 HEARING EXAMINER: All right. So, reviewing 

21 the record, you'd be looking at Petitioner's Exhibit 2. 

22 MR. KNOX: That's correct. 

23 

24 

25 

HEARI NG EXAMINER: All right. 

A We a l s o bri ng out that the road, Allen Road 

and Allen Street today have been renaaed aa Apache, 
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1 which was formerly Allen Road, and Allen Street is 

2 

3 

Amanda. 

Q Mr. Turco, as far as the water and sewer 

4 services provided by Betmar are concerned, what types 

5 of customers would you anticipate providing service to 

6 in the areas identified in yellow? 

7 A Either residential or oummercial. We have 

a the capacity tor either. 

9 Q And what kind of cuatoaera are currently 

10 being served in the areas that are identified in 

11 orange? 

12 

13 

14 

A An RV park and two co ... rcials. 8 and c ~re 

both commercial sites. 

Q If this petition were granted, if this 

15 application were granted by the Public Service 

16 Commission, would you expect -- what would you expect 

17 the impact of the extension to be in your projected or 

18 in your existing monthly utility rates and service 

19 availability charges? 

20 A Well, let me just give hypothetical numbers. 

21 Right now, we're serving a little bit over 1500 

22 customers. And if the custoaer base was doubled of 

23 

2 4 

25 

3000 customers, I f eel that my water rate today, which 

i s $1 .83 per thousand, probably would drop down to 

about .90 cents per thousand. I would expect to only 
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1 put on one more service aan to handle the additional 

2 

3 

customer load. 

The capacity of the wells are there . I would 

4 still run it under the saae c license, which the DER 

5 states five week visits and one weekend visit, I would 

6 still stay all under that aaae criteria. My real 

7 estate taxes would still be the same, everything would 

8 be the same. And it would be to the customers' benet it 

9 to create a larger cuatoaer base because it can lower 

10 the rates that are in exiatence today and which would 

11 be lower than the City and the County rate on potable 

12 water. 

13 Q Does Betmar Util: ties have the financial 

14 ability to provide servi~~ to the areas depicted in 

15 yellow in the event these CUL~c crs would request that 

16 service? 

17 A Yes. According to our tariff pages, we have 

18 the financial ability to do so. 

19 Q Does Betmar have the ability to pay for the 

20 extensions that may be required, the gravity sewer, et 

21 cetera, that you described before? 

22 A Under the tariff pages of Betmar Utility, the 

23 customer for a main line extension will pay 110\ of 

24 

25 

actual cos t. Yes, we can do so. 

Q Is there any present demand for service in 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

the areas described in yellow? 

A Well, one tract of land, which is owned by 

Jake, one day they will be co•ing on line. They have 

already spoke to Bet.ar Utility. Noraan Leach, which 

5 has 10 acres, which is --

6 Q Excuse ae one aeconc1, Mr. Turco . When you' re 

7 describing these properties, would you sort of describe 

8 where they are on that exhibit? 

9 A Okay. Do you think it would be wise that we 

10 go ahead and put nuabera to it, 1, 2, and 3 that we can 

11 refer to as nuabers? 

12 

13 

14 

15 

Q It you could just qive us a general 

description, I will refer r~ the .. p --

A Okay. 

Q -- we have it in fl ~~ of the Hearing Officer 

16 so she can follow us alonq. 

17 A Okay. Abutting Jody Avenue, just north of it 

18 to the east, that is owned by Jake . The tract of land 

19 to the west and north, which are shown into two more 

20 five-acre tracts, are owned by Norman Leach. 

21 He has verbally contacted Betmar Utility and 

22 requested when he does develop if we could handle their 

23 capability, which I said yea. 

24 

25 

There is a tract of land which is owned by 

either the Estate of Harriaon or -- Harris or Hurrison, 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

27 



• 

• 

• 

1 I cannot recall the name -- that is an RV that has been 

2 grandfathered, an RV park, which is directly north of 

3 the letter "R" and "V" in the word "Betmar Village, 

4 Phase 2&3" directly north of that. Which, again, I 

5 assured him that Betmar can handle the capacity when he 

6 wants to expand larger. 

7 He also had it up for sale and a prospective 

8 customer also contacted me personally and asked if that 

9 contract was still in existence, and I says, "Yes, we 

10 can service that tract of land." 

11 Q What about the areas to the south in the 

12 vicinity of the orange tracts that you have down there? 

13 A The orange trac~ -•, yes. No one has contacted 

14 me; but I would say it wo~ld be very feasible for the 

15 Utility to service that area. We do bring an eight-

16 inch main right out on to 54 near Mission Square and 

1 7 the bank known as Great Western? Great Western. We 

18 have an eight-inch line there which we can travel 

19 which we do travel east but we also can travel west. 

20 Q Is there any current development in the area 

21 which is shown in yellow on the south side of this 

22 particular map? 

23 

2 4 

25 

A I had one inquiry west of the orange B for a 

proposa l of a convenience store location. But obviously, 

i t d i d not pan out unless it's still in the working . And 
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1 I told them yes, we can service thea with water and sewer . 

2 Q Do you have any interconnections with the 

3 Pasco county water or sewer ayatea in the vicinity of 

4 this application or the areas covered by this 

5 application? 

6 A Yes. I connect with the Pasco County water 

7 on Dean Dairy Road just south of the yellow. You can 

8 see where the extension of the red line goes into the 

9 gray area, that's where the interconnect is for potable 

10 water. 

11 I did not show the interconnect of the forced 

12 main, though, on either .ap, I did not show that . 

13 Which is also on Dean D~iry Road just north of West 

14 Lakewood on the aap, on Dean Dairy Road on the west 

15 sida. 

16 Q What is the purpose of the water 

17 interconnect? 

1 8 A Well, I had two purposes in mind. One, it's 

19 required to have an autoaati c startup system for 

20 potable water if power should tail. Secondly, my 

21 second thought was: Instead of spending $20,000 for a 

22 startup system, because the unit that we had was a 

23 

24 

25 

just a pony engine, did not have automatic startup and 

I had to upgrade that auxiliary systea; and the cost to 

maintain i t, approximately $2,000 a year thereafter. 
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1 

2 

3 

So I decided it was more prudent to tie to the County, 

receiving this emergency ayatea. 

secondly, it should any ot ay MCLs should go 

4 over, which stands tor •aaxiaUil level of contamination" 

5 in any of the parameter• aet forth in our primaries and 

6 secondaries potable water, now I can take the County's 

7 so-called clean water and blend it with my MCL to lower 

a my MCL factor and to repuap it again after it haa been 

9 blended. It's reco .. ended by the EPA a blending factor 

10 ot any potable water with a high MCL and a low MCL 

11 bringing your MCL below your MCL level. 

12 

13 

Q can you deacribe to us or tor us what kind of 

facilities that you tied i to as tar as sewers are 

14 concerned, the Pasco Count;• sewer system? 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

Rephrase that again: 

Describe what kind of facility that you have 

17 tied into with the Pasco County sewer system. 

18 A Okay. I went ahead and set in a six-inch 

19 forced main through my service territory. When I got 

20 into the County service territory, I upgrade that to an 

21 eight-inch forced main, tying to their existing 10- inch 

22 forced main, using a mag meter tor calibration for 

23 measurement ot flow. 

24 

25 

Q The county's 10-inch forced aain, does it 

provide flow into ita treataent plant? 
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1 

2 

A Provides flow to their treatment plant o~t on 

Hancock, referred to as the Southeast Wastewater 

3 Treatment Plant. 

4 Q Does Bebaa.r Utilities charge a water impact 

5 fee? 

6 

7 

A 

Q 

No, there's no iapact fee tor potable water. 

Does Bet.ar Utilities charge a sewer impact fee? 

8 A Not to the exi•ting customer that is in the 

9 white area on either aap. 

10 Q Would there be a aever impact fee charged to 

11 any custo•er in the yellow areas? 

12 A According to the .. rvice agreement that is 

13 

14 

part of docuaentation, it ·,.s refer to as that. 

Q Is it part of tb'l service agreement with 

15 Pasco County? 

16 A Service agreeaent with Pasco County. Any 

17 undeveloped, it refers to any undeveloped lands will be 

18 charged an i•pact fee. 

19 Q Just so we're clear on that point, is it the 

20 Count y that's charging that iapact fee or is Betmar 

21 Utilitie6 charging it? 

22 A The County only. Not Betmar Utility. There 

23 

24 

25 

is no impact fee tor water or sewer for any of the 

customers of Betmar other than 1 ·. 5 -- llOt of main line 

extension, that is the only tee that is available to 
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1 collect from the Utility, that the Utility can collect 

2 

3 

from any future customer. 

Q I believe you testified that there was a 

4 charge to actually run the connection to the 

5 A Right. It's just the 100' is actual cost. 

6 The 10,, as I understand, is administrative costs to 

7 oversee the work done. 

8 MR. KNOX: I have no further questions of 

9 this witness. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

MR. McALVANAH: Ia it ay turn, Your Honor, now? 

HEARING EXAMINER: Yea. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McALVANAH: 

Q Joe, you mentioned that you entered into an 

15 agreement with the County fo . .- bulk wastewater 

16 treatment . Is that correct? 

17 A Correct. 

18 Q Okay. And have you got that agreement in 

19 front of you right now? 

20 

21 

A 

Q 

No, I do not. 

Let me show you the copy that has been 

22 introduced into evidence, all right? Now it's true 

24 

25 

that at this time and, in accordance with the terms of 

that agreement, for the next 25 years Betaar Utilities 

will not be involved in the wastewater treatment, is 
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1 that correct? 

2 

3 

A 

Q 

correct. 

So you don't have any facility at this time 

4 to treat your custoaers' wastewater? 

5 

6 

A 

Q 

Correct. 

You rely strictly and solely on this 

7 agreement between you and the County? 

a A Corract. 

9 Q And isn't it true also in this agreement that 

10 the County and let ae call your attention to Section 

11 VI on Page 9, when it says the tara of this agreement, 

12 and the last sentence there, the county, to paraphrase 

13 it, reminds you that its . irat responsibility is to its 

14 own customers. 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

Correct. 

Have you made any alternate provision for 

17 treatment of wastewater should the County decide that 

18 it's in the best interest of its customers to cease the 

19 practice of treating your wastewater? 

20 A According to our agreeaent -- not agreement , 

21 but in conversation, the county cannot foresee running 

22 short of capacity. It would be an equal possibility 

23 that the City of Zephyrhills could run out of capaci ty 

2 4 

25 

to service this territory before Pasco county. 

Q can I presuae the answer to that is no, then? 
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1 

2 

A 

Q 

No. 

Okay, you haven't Made any alternate --

3 A No, I hadn't made no alternate arrangement 

4 but I do have a tract of land if necessary to build a 

5 facility to handle this additional -- if Pasco County 

6 cannot. I do have the land already acquired if 

7 necessary. 

8 Q Well, isn't it true that you, in tact, did 

9 have the ability until recently and have chosen to 

10 remove and fill in the pond• that you had? Isn't that 

11 correct? 

12 

13 

14 

A 

Q 

A 

That's correct. 

So --

But the reasonin 1 for that, may I say, the 

15 reasoning for that is that t ract of land, the 

16 wastewater plant was built haphazardously , did not 

17 function properly, always had basic problems with it, 

1 8 and the land did not perc properly because it was bui l t 

19 in the lowest point in that whole service area. The 

20 new tract of land t hat I acquired or has access to 

2 1 acquire has a higher elevation to handle such if need 

22 be. If need be. 

23 

24 

25 

Q Of course, if it needed to be constructed, a 

new set of perc ponds, I assuae that that would have to 

be passed on t o the ultiaate conswaers, is that 
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1 correct? 

2 

3 

A Yes. But I feel 99\ sure that the County can 

handle it as equal as the City could handle it. But 

4 also, since we have this docuaent in hand, this 

5 exhibit, i f we would look at Exhibit A in this 

6 document, it will show clearly that the County took in 

7 consideration tor the service territory that is in 

8 question today, Exhibit A of thia aame document. 

9 Q So essentially what you're doing right now is 

10 acting, as tar as sewer treataent is concerned, acting 

11 as a collecting agency tor the County? 

12 

13 

A 

Q 

You said it, I did not. 

Okay. Well then why don't you tell me 

14 exactl y what your relation~hip is. Don't you receive 

15 the money from the customers and pass on a certain 

16 portion of it to the County? 

17 A Well, yes. And I assume if we were with the 

18 City, we would be doing the same thing, too. 

19 Q Well, I understand that, but I'm just asking 

20 you right now, isn't that how it 

21 A Yes , of course. We're not in business for 

22 zero dollars, you know that. It does cost money. 

23 

24 

25 

Q I believe you testified that you felt that 

your customers' rates could be cut in halt? 

A On potable water, I said could possibly be 
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1 cut in half, or a good 90\ of ic. But not in 

2 wastewater; for the simple reason today with the 4.13, 

3 which has $1.00 cost sharing built into it; but the 

4 differential from that 4.13 to ay current rate, that 

5 could be cut in halt, that differential can be cut in 

6 half. In sewer. 

7 Q All right, but the -- so as tar as potable 

8 water, you believe it could be cut in half. But sewer, 

9 do you see any chanqe? 

10 A Yes, I would see a change. Do we have my 

11 current -- from memory, 5.72 fro• 4.13 is 1.60. so 

12 that 1.60 could be dropped down to approximately 80 

13 cents. 80 added to the 4. _3 would be about 4 say, 

14 4.99 a thousand instead o. the existing 5.72. 

15 Q But that's only spe~,l~tion, because the 

16 county really sets the cost of sewer, isn't that 

17 correct? 

1 8 A Yes. The County could even, as it's in the 

19 agreement, could raise or can lower this bulk rate. 

20 They could bring it to $10 a thousand a s well as they 

21 could lower it to 99 cents a thousand as well. 

22 Q So what you're essentially telling this Court 

23 i s tha t the customers of Betmar are at the mercy of the 

24 

25 

County commissioners as far as their sewer rates are 

concerned? 
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1 

2 

A Yes. And also in your tariff in the city has 

the same upwards and downwards a• well. So you could, 

3 how would you say it, rai•e yours equally as high as 

4 the County with no jurisdiction over -- that Public 

5 Service has over a private utilities. 

6 Q In so much as you have no treatment 

7 facilities, it is your teati•ony today that any 

a wastewater delivered to Betaar fro• the area• that 

9 you're seeking to extend will be treated by the County, 

10 is that correct? 

11 

12 

13 

A 

Q 

corr ect. 

And I believe that you also testified that 

Betmar does not have an automatic startup system. You 

14 utilize the County's, is ~~at correct? 

15 A I thought it was VL.} vrudent to utilize it 

16 in that manner because I got a two-fold for the price 

17 of one. 

18 Q And the purpose of that system is, if you 

19 have a failure at Betmar, they can interject their 

20 potable water into your system, is that correct? 

2 1 A Yes. But since the existence of Betmar 

22 Utility -- or I shouldn't say Betmar Utility, but the 

23 former name, the auxiliary syate• was never in place 

24 

25 

due to the f act that we had so aany different well~ . 

The only way we coul d lose potable water is either we 
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1 have Florida Power out of electricity, which normally 

2 could be a hurricane and so forth -- and when it gets 

3 right down to that nitty qritty, the park would have to 

4 be evacuated so there would be no basic need for 

5 potable water at that ao .. nt. 

6 That if one of the grid •Y•tem• of 

7 electricity would fail, I'a on a second grid system. 

8 In other words , the well• are on two different grid 

9 systeas. So if one well ia at failure by electrical 

10 energy or by a burned out aotor, ve do have other wells 

11 to come into play. And never had to u•e thia 

12 

13 

14 

eaergency; we had to put thia eaergency startup system 

because of DER regulations •olely • 

0 But theoretical. v, what you're telling me is 

15 that, at least based on tbeo~' , f you fail, then the 

16 County's water would 

17 

18 

19 

2 0 

A 

0 

A 

0 

Kick in. 

-- kick in. 

Uh-huh. 

So I pre sume that that aeans theoretically 

21 the areas that you're asking to have your certificate 

22 extended to could have County water servicing their 

23 area as well as the County aervicing their sewer, is 

2 4 

25 

t hat correct? 

A Yes. There is always that possibility under 
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1 an emergency reasoning where, if I did not have the 

2 

3 

County's availability, I would probably try to request 

service from the City of Zephyrhills for the same 

4 thing. I was not that too tar away to tie into the 

5 City. In fact, let ae inject that, it would be a good 

6 idea that Betmar tie into the City; then we could have 

7 a complete interloop between the City, Betmar Utilities 

8 and the County. That if anyone should fail, service 

9 would be for the cuata.er•' benefit to have either 

10 county water, City water, or !etaar Utilities water to 

11 service the area. 

12 

13 

14 

Q But you haven't entered into any agreement 

with the City? 

A No, not as yet . But when I bring ay loop 

15 down near Hill, the county does have, I believe, a 

16 six-inch water main on Hill going to Baggett's project, 

17 and that would be a feasible tie-in. 

18 Q Mr . Turco, could you tell me the appropriate 

19 residual pressure for adequate fire flow in the areas 

20 that you seek to have the certificate extended t o? 

21 A Okay. The pressure required is a minimum of 

22 zo pounds. Mi ni mum r equirement is a mi nimum of 20 

23 pounds pressure. My wells are set at 40 pounds 

24 

25 

minimum, they ' ll cut in at 40 pounds and go up to 60 

pounds . 
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1 

2 

One time I used to carry 45 to 65 , now I have 

lowered it down to 40/60, since I have a larger water 

3 main duct, which is true. 

4 Q Okay. You stated that you had been 

5 approached by a few individuals inquiring about the 

6 Betmar's capacity to serve? 

7 A Yes . But what -- in water and sewer, or 

8 water? In both? 

9 Q I just wanted to get the explanation from 

10 you. Norman Leach, did he approach you or did you 

11 approach him? 

12 

13 

14 

15 

A Yes . No, Noraan asked me many, many years 

ago. In fact 

Q 

A 

Has he asked you recently? 

He checked with Deuel Engineering, Deuel 

16 Engineering, which was Dave Armstrong, mentioned to me 

17 they checked to see my aanhole closest to him, how it 

18 would be feasible for gravity. And that's how l got 

19 the information . He checked in himself . Norman Leach 

20 checked with Deuel Engineering to finding out our 

21 elevations of our inverts; would it be feasible to tie 

22 in here or be feasible to tie into this manhole? He 

23 made the request himself to Deuel Engineering. 

24 

25 

Q 

A 

How long ago was that that Norman requested? 

Oh, maybe about three years ago, four years 
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1 ago . 

2 Q And isn't it true two or three years ago the 

3 county wasn't on the other side of Dean Dairy Road? 

4 A That's correct. 

5 Q And isn't it also true that three years ago 

6 the City wasn't at Silver Oaks or Wedgewood immediately 

7 east of the area on Geiger Road which is in dispute? 

8 

9 

A 

Q 

That's correct. 

In fact, you were the only utility in that 

10 area, were you not? 

11 

12 

13 

A That's correct. In fa~t, since you brought 

up the name Silver Oaks, I tried to negotiate a 

contract with Silver Oak• which the prior city Manager 

14 somehow or another made soae kind of special -- how 

15 shall I say, I don't have ~ctual evidence -- but made 

16 some special concessions to the tract of land to that. 

17 But I'm sure they did not pay their impact fees right 

18 up front as required by the City's ordinance. 

1 9 Q Well, we have the Utility Director here, we 

20 can get into that later on. 

21 How about the Harrisons that yvu had spoke 

22 ~bout , Harris or Harrison, when did you last talk to 

23 t hem? 

24 

25 

A I spoke to a person that was going to 

acquire, I don't know if they purchased the land or 
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1 not, in reference to that the Utility would service 

2 

J 

4 

5 

that tract of land it they put in an RV or expanded the 

RV park. 

Q 

A 

So you don't --

And I said yea. I don't know it they 

6 purchased it or what. 

7 Q So you don't have any formal requests 

8 recently from anyone in that particular area? 

9 A Yea, I have one toraal requeat troa Jake. 

10 

11 

Q 

A 

Okay. 

That aakecS .. about service, asked Betmar 

12 Ltility about service. 

13 Q But I think J~:e is located, it is not in the 

14 yellow area, if I'm not aistaken. 

15 A Yes, Jake is one of the five-acre tracts that 

16 is in the requested area. 

17 Q And there's soae oranqe areas there on the 

18 map that you say you are preaently servicing? 

19 A Correct. 

20 Q Meaning you've been servicing those without 

21 benefit of any kind of certificate from the Public 

22 Servi ce Commissi on? 

23 

24 

25 

A That's correct. My knowledge many years ago 

was if a -- this is abutting property lines, now -­

that a utility can service abutting property lines, 
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1 providing the two parties are in agreeance. And I went 

• 2 under that assumption. 

3 Since then, Public Service has changed some 

4 of their rules and regulations. Now, you first have to 

5 get an approval from Public Service before you could 

6 connect thea to service, even though it's abutting 

7 property lines. And as you can see, each one of these 

8 service tracts are abutting to the white, which is the 

9 Utility's service certificated area. 

10 MR. McALVANAH: I have nothing further at 

11 this time. 

12 CROSS EXAMINATION 

• 1 3 BY MR. PIERSON: 

14 Q Mr . TUrco , ar 3 there any customers that are 

15 being served in the areas shaded in yellow on Exhibit 

16 No. 2? 

17 A Are they today? No, none. 

1 8 Q And you said you've had some requests but 

19 nothing in writing? 
I 

20 A No, sir. 

21 Q What about growth? Is growth forecast to 

22 occur i n that a rea, those areas? 

23 A Yes , s i r . 

• 24 Q Do you have any idea what kind of growth? 

25 A I woul d say t he cus to• er ~ase can double. 
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1 This is my foreseeing, can double . 

2 

3 

4 

Q 

A 

Q 

Your customer base? 

Yes. 

And what kind of people or what kind of 

5 customers would be served? Would it be residential? 

6 A A good portion of thea residential and a good 

7 portion of them would be commercial, especially the 

8 property on 54 on the north side would more likely be 

9 commercial. Where I have two co ... rcials right now, 

10 the B and c, in that strip right in tbrough there would 

11 end up being more likely comaercial. 

12 

13 

14 

Q Are those two co .. ercial customers your only 

commercial customers? 

A No. I have cor~ercial Betaar Clubhouse Two, 

15 Three, One, golf course, ~wimaing pool, all tho~e are 

16 commercial that are already in the certificated area 

17 from years ago. 

18 Q What about your service availability charges . 

19 You said that you collect llOt of the main line 

20 extension? 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

That is what is charged, yes, sir. 

For both water and wastewater? 

Yes, sir. 

Do you know what the charges are currently? 

You mean the physical cost or the percentage 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

4 4 



• 

• 

• 

1 cost? 

2 Q Do you have an approved main extension 

3 charge? 

4 A Yes, it's in my tariff. It says 110\ of 

5 actual cost. That's with my aain line extension and my 

6 potable water and also my sewer tariff pages. 

7 

8 

Q 

A 

Okay. 

We did not at the one time with Christina 

9 Romig on our last Staff aaaiat, we took it, instead of 

10 sitting down and trying to figure an iapact fee, so to 

11 

12 

13 

speak, to continue with that same phrase, 110\. And 

the Utility is not receiving theoretically no profit 

from this, this is an artual coat factor. It it costs 

14 $1, it costs the custom·"lr $1.10. So that's no -- and 

15 that 10\ is administratior. costs to the Utility. So, 

16 in essence, there is no profit factor at all. 

17 Q So the Utility runs a line to a new customer 

18 and that customer pays for the entire line? 

19 

2 0 

2 1 

A 

Q 

A 

Correct. 

Up to where the Utility currently - ­

Correct. But they also have an option, sir . 

22 They do have an option. Two or three or more people 

23 can cost share of that main line. 

2 4 

25 

So let 's take, for an example, that l i ne 

costs $3 a foot. Three people use it, so each person 
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1 is only paying $1 a lineal foot for that cost. And we 

2 grant them a •inimum ot five years to recouperate. 

3 Anyone coming on that line, let's say today no one 

4 comes on line, but within the next five years they come 

5 on line; that other party'• going to pay cost sharing 

6 to them, to the person that invested. They have an 

7 investment in it, they get the money, not the Utility. 

8 Q Then Betmar baaically does not have to make 

9 any more investment in plant? 

10 A correct. As tar as under what we were 

11 referring to aa the rate base? No, there would be no 

12 

13 

change of rate baae. Again, like I'm saying, there's 

no cost to the existing customer except it's just going 

14 to lower the rates for t he existing customer and the 

15 future customer. That's the whole theory of why I want 

16 this is to help the customer in general that are paying 

17 the little higher rates, but I don't think as high as 

18 the City's, according to some documents I have there I 

19 received from their office what it costs for outs i de 

20 their City rates. 

2 1 Q How about wells and water treatment, will you 

22 have to increase capacity on thea? 

23 

2 4 

25 

A No, I would not have to increase. The only 

t hing I am going to increase, sir, is electricity 

energy t o run the pump more. Because my SWFWMD CPU is, 
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1 like I said, 700,000 gallons per day. My present 

2 customer base at max is roughly 200 to 210,000 gallons 

3 per day. So if I double ay rate base, I'll come up to 

4 maybe about 420, 450,000, still having a surplus of 

5 natural resource, which is the potable water. 

6 Q Is Betmar under any notices of violation or 

7 any other corrective action from DER? 

8 

9 

A 

Q 

DER, no, none whatsoever today. 

Where are you in peraitting for the requested 

10 areas? 

11 A My lines are all there, as drawn. And I have 

12 one permit right now, excu•• ae, we just started it two 

13 weeks ago, of upgrading a line on strand going to the 

14 swimming pool. The swi .. ~ pool needs some more 

15 water. The 3/4 inch wate. line going to the swimming 

16 pool is inadequate, so they wan~ to increase that line 

17 so I'm extending a water aain and upgrading their 

18 service. That is in the aakings right now at Deuel 

19 Enginee~ing. It has not been Eent to DER as yet. 

20 Q Okay. Other than that, you don't have any 

21 other permits for new lines? 

22 

23 

A 

Q 

No, sir. 

Okay. Are you aware of any way in which thP. 

24 extension of service would be in conflict with the 

25 Comprehensive Plans , the local Comprehensive Plans? 
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1 

2 

A No, I have no idea if there is conflict. 

According to aoae of the statute I read, we are not in 

3 conflict. 

4 HR. PIERSON: I don't have any further 

5 questions. 

6 HEARING EXAMINER: Redirect? 

7 HR. KNOX: Very, very briefly. 

8 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

9 BY MR. KNOX: 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

Q Mr. Turco, you had aentioned that you had 

provided service to the areas in orange. Do you know 

how long ago that was provided? 

A '86? '87? 

Q That was before the rules changed on how to 

15 provide service? 

16 

17 

A 

Q 

Yes, sir, to ay knowledge. 

Ar e all the lines ~at you have shown on the 

18 composite exhibit which shows the areas in yellow and 

19 orange, are ~11 those lines that are shown on those 

20 maps for sewer and water active linea at this time? 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

A 

Everything is active water and sewer. 

And you have DER peraits tor all of that? 

Yes , all those have been peraitted by DER. 

Q A question was asked about the coaprehensive 

Plan. Do you know whether this area that we're 
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1 speaking of is in the City of Zephyrhills or in the 

2 

3 

unincorporated area of the County? 

A It's in the unincorporated area of the 

4 County. 

5 Q So the County Coaprehensive Plan is the one 

6 that we would be discussinq? 

7 

8 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

Now, we have in evidence an agreeaent with 

9 Pasco county that you will provide sewer service, is 

10 that correct? 

11 

12 

13 

A That's correct. 

Q And the area covered by that sewer agreement 

incorporates the areas that you'v- requested to be 

14 extended to? 

15 A Correct. 

16 MR. KNOX: No other questions. 

17 HEARING EXAMINER: Before we release this 

18 witness, would you have hia go ahead and put the letter 

19 "North" with an arrow on these documents, because we 

20 have spoken about directions and that might help anyone 

21 who is reading this? 

22 MR. KNOX: Just aark north on this. 

23 

24 

25 

the rest. 

HEARING EXAMINER: I'm sure we can figure out 

WITNESS TURCO: (Marks on the exhibit) 
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1 

2 

3 

MR. KNOX: I believe that's all we have for 

you, Mr. Turco. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Thank you, you may step 

4 down. 

5 (Witneas Turco excuaed.) 

6 

7 

8 

HEARING EXAMINER: Your next witness? 

MR. KNOX: I would like to call Mr. Nichols. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Is thia under the adverse 

9 party rule? 

10 MR. KNOX: Yea, I would ask tor that 

11 provision. 

12 

13 

14 

HEARING EXAMINER: It's granted. 

FLOYD 1 • NICHOLS 

15 was called as an adverse itneas by Setmar Utilities, 

16 Inc., and, after being first duiy sworn, testified as 

17 follows: 

18 HEARING EXAMINEP: And if you'll spell Mr. 

19 Nichols' name. 

20 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

21 BY MR. KNOX: 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Please state your name for the record and 

spell it . 

A My name is Floyd A. Nichols, N-i-c-h-c-1-s, 

City Manager, City of Zephyrhills, 5335 Eighth Street, 

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

50 



• 

• 

• 

1 Zephyrhills, Florida 33640, I believe . 

2 Q Mr. Nichols, I'a qoinq to show you what's 

3 been introduced into evidence as Petitioner's Composite 

4 Exhibit No. 2, and ask you to take a quick look at 

5 that. 

6 And before I ask you about that document, I 

7 would like to ask you whether or not the the City has 

8 filed an objection in this case? 

9 A Yes, we have. 

10 Q Is there a particular area shown on thos e two 

11 aaps that the City is objecting to as far as Betmar's 

12 extension? 

13 A Yes. The specific area that we are objecting 

14 to i s the area colored in yellow t.aediately south of 

15 Geiger Road, between Geig~ r Road and Jody Avenue was 

16 the area that we originally obJected to. 

17 Q Okay. Now, Yhen you say "originally objected 

18 to," what do you mean by that? 

19 A Well, when we received the notification o f 

20 Betmar's intent to expand the service area, our 

21 Interlocal Agreement with Pasco County had the service 

22 area line immediately north ot Jody Avenue; and, 

23 therefore, that was an area that we considered to be 

24 

25 

within the City service area, en area to which we 

objected. 
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1 

2 

We have subsequently agreed to an amendment 

of the service area with Pasco county, and we're now 

3 prepared to accept a service line that is approximately 

4 halfway between Geiger Road and Jody Avenue. 

5 

6 

Q 

A 

Could you physically show ae where that is? 

That would be this line that basically is 

7 drawn through here, I believe. 

8 MR. KNOX: For the record, we're referring 

9 now to the line which is juat below the phrase "Betmar 

10 Village, Phase 2'3"? 

11 

12 

13 

WITNESS NICHOLS: Correct . 

MR. McALVANAH: Is it running east-to-we st? 

MR. KNOX: Running east-to-west . 

14 Q (By Mr. Knox) Fo basically, then, the City's 

15 dispute with Betmar perta~~ to the area immediately 

16 abutting Geiger Road and the ~ve-acre tract just below 

17 that, is that basically what it boils down to? 

18 A Well, the difficulty with these maps, of 

19 course, is it's kind of hard to see exactly where the 

20 property lines are on a aap of this scale. There is a n 

21 a rea north of Jody Avenue that has already been 

22 developed and served by Betaar which does not show on 

23 this map by the extension of the streets. So 

24 

25 

basically, that area in which Betaar has a lready 

extended their utility line and is servicing is the 
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1 area that we have agreed for all practical purposes to 

2 withdraw our objection. So we're basically talking 

J about, if I might refer to ay aap, which is at a 

4 different scale. See, this is the line where the 

5 service area boundary was at the tiae of tiling the 

6 obj ection. 

7 MR. KNOX: Let •e stop you right here. De we 

8 just want to stipulate this agre ... nt into evidence to 

9 .aXe it easy for us to refer to? 

10 MR. McALVANAH: Is that our aqreeaent with 

11 the County? 

12 MR. KNOX: Right. 

1) MR. McALVANAH: Yeah, I would like to 

14 stipulate that in. 

15 

16 

MR. KNOX : Let's do that noY so we can just 

refer to it as an exhibit. o you want to put that in 

17 as Objector's Exhibit No. 1? 

18 

19 

20 

MR. McALVANAH: I quess this would be? 

HEARING EXAMINER: Respondent 's 1 . 

(Respondent's Exhibit No. 1 marked for 

21 identification.) 

22 Q (By Mr. Knox) All right, now. Let's go back 

23 and start talking a bout that line again. We're talking 

24 

25 

now about Respondent's Exhibit No. 1, which is a copy 

of the agreement between Pasco County and the City of 
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1 Zephyrhills, is that correct? 

2 

3 

A Correct. 

KR. KNOY.: Before we talk about that, do you 

4 have a copy of that so we can •ark it? 

5 KR. Mc.ALVANAH: I was goinq to do a composite 

6 so we can show some letters that went with it. 

7 

8 

MR. KNOX: Okay, I have no objection to that. 

KR. McALVANAH: Whatever you want. If you 

9 want to just tear it ott there, that's fine. 

10 

11 

MR. KNOX: Okay. 

MR. PIERSON: This is an Interlocal Agreement 

12 of some sort? 

13 MR. McALVANAH: Yes, between the County and 

14 the City. 

15 MR. KNOX: Any o1~iection to that? 

16 MR. PIERSON: No. 

17 HEARING EXAMINER: All right, it's admitted . 

18 (Respondent's Exhibit No. 1 received into 

1 9 evidence.) 

20 Q (By Mr. Knox) Okay, now we can go back and 

21 look at that. 

22 A Okay. The original objection was based on 

23 the Interlocal Agreement as originally entered i nto 

24 

25 

between Pasco Count y and the City of Zephyrhills. We 

have subsequently agreed with the County to amend the 
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1 service area boundaries --

2 MR. McALVANAH: Do you want to use this map? 

3 Would that be better? It's larger and easier to read. 

4 MR . KNOX: I a that the same Jaap? 

5 WITNESS NICHOLS: That's the one that came 

6 from the County, right. 

7 MR. KNOX: Are you going to introduce it? 

8 MR. McALVANAH: I was thinking about 

9 introducing it but I wasn't sure. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

MR. KNOX: Let's aake it easy. 

MR. McALVANAH: Do you want to stipulate it, 

stipulate it back out of evidence? 

MR. KNOX: If you want to substitute it . 

MR. McALVANAH: Substitute it with a 

15 photostatic copy upon stipula tion. 

16 HEARING EXAMINER: 0 1':ay, I'll leave it in 

17 your charge and you can accomplish that. 

18 Will your copier be able to pick up the red 

19 and the blue? 

20 

2 1 

MR. McALVANAH: Mine in the office won't. 

WITNESS NICHOLS: We can color it in or get 

22 another copy made. 

23 

24 

25 

HEARING EXAMI NER: That's all right. 

A The Interlocal Agreement between the City and 

the county has provision for amending the service area 
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1 boundary by mutual consent, as we have done on two 

2 occasions. And this is the latest amended service area 

3 boundary as approved by Pasco County and the City of 

4 Zephyrhills which did, in fact, shift the line in this 

5 area subject to dispute approximately halfway between 

6 Geiger Road and where it was originally. 

7 Q (By Mr. Knox) When you say "this," are you 

8 referring to Respondent's Exhibit No. 2, which is a 

9 map? 

10 A Correct. So we have already by our 

11 Interlocal Agreeaent contracted the City's service area 

12 in this particular disputed area . 

13 HEARING EXAMINER: So it's no longer a 

14 proposed change, it is a change? 

15 WITNESS NICHOL~: That's correct. A change 

16 that has been approved by L~~ the Pasco County 

17 Commission and the City of Zephyrhills City Council. 

18 Q (By Mr. Knox) Now, just for clarification 

19 purposes, can you bring the Petitioner's Composite 

20 Exhibit No. 2? 

21 

22 

A 

Q 

Correlate it to that? 

Correlate it with what we're talking about on 

23 this exhibit. 

24 

25 

A Okay. Looking at these exhibits then, what 

we're objecting to is just the yellow area totally 
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1 abutting Geiger Road. We would be basically 

2 withdrawing our objection to these three tracts. 

3 Q Okay, the three five-acre tracts below Geiger 

4 Road then are out of this injection at this point? 

5 HEARING EXAMINER: So we're talking about 

6 upwards, the Harrison Estate property? 

7 WITNESS TURCO: The Harrison Estate property 

8 is that other property that is north. 

9 

10 

MR. KNOX: Good, we've got that isolated. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Do you want Respondent's 

11 Exhibit 2 admitted? 

12 

13 

14 

MR. KNOX: Yes, aa'aa, I would like it. I 

think it would be easier if everybody looked at it . 

HEARING EXAMINE!.: All right. I'm going to 

15 allow the city ten days t o give ae a duplicate copy . 

16 MR. McALVANAH: That will be fine, Your 

17 Honor. 

18 (Respondent's Exhibit No. 2 marked for 

19 identification and received i nto evidence.) 

20 Q (By Mr. Knox) Let ae bring the Respondent's 

2 1 Exhibit 2 over so you can speak into the microphone. 

22 LOoking at this particular aap, can you describe what 

23 facil ities that the City of Zephyrhills has in terms of 

24 

25 

water l ines and sewer linea ir. the vicinity of the area 

that i s now in dispute? 
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1 

2 

A The City has an existing 10-inch water line 

and existing sewer service at the entrance to Silver 

3 Oaks development, which is at Geiger Road and directly 

4 well, it would be the southwest corner of Section 3 on 

5 this map, r i ght there, the southwest corner of Section 3. 

6 Q Is that on the n.orth side of th.a road? 

7 

8 

A 

Q 

North aide of the road. 

So those facilities don't extend under the 

9 road or across the road? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

A 

Q 

A 

No, they do not. 

Are there any other facilities? 

Yes, the City also has an eight-inch line in 

the Wedgewood developaent which is i .. ediately south of 

14 Massey Road. We have an a ight-inch line here at Massey 

15 and Geiger, a 10-inch li~ here at Silver Oaks 

16 Boulevard and Geiger. As you may or may not know, the 

17 County is in the process of building a new Zephyrhills 

18 west bypass, which will follow the alignment of Geiger 

19 Road from Silver Oaks Boulevar d west. And we have 

20 delayed making the connection of our system through 

21 there until such time as the County is ready to 

22 Clctually make the physical connection. Because the 

23 

24 

25 

right-of-way that they are acquiring for Geiger Road is 

considerably wider than the existing right-of-way; and, 

obviously, we don't want to have utility lines in the 
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1 

2 

3 

middle of the right-of-way, we want them to be on the 

edge of the right-of-way. 

Q So basically in both cases, then, your lines 

4 are north of Geiger Road and you're waiting for the 

5 County to build the road to extend? 

6 A Well, at Silver Oaks Boulevard, we're north 

7 of the right-of-way. In the case of Wedgewood, we're 

8 on the south side of Geiger Road. Our plan is to 

9 extend the line froa Wedgewood to connect to the Silver 

10 Oaks line on the south side of Geiger Road. And 

11 ultimately, to extend further west along the south 

12 right-of-way of the new bypass road to approximately 

13 Dean Dairy Road, and then go north from that point to 

14 serve other lands that ar e within the City service area 

15 and, in fact, have been "\nnexed to the City. 

16 Q Okay. And so yo.- •.rnuld have to, in order to 

17 provide service along the entire frontage of Geiger 

18 Road, you would have to to extend a line from Wedgewood 

19 to the west so it meets the Silver Oaks line which you 

20 would also have to extend underneath Geiger Road , is 

21 tha t correct? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

That's correct. 

Now , are you speaking both of sewer and water 

when you say "extend those lines"? 

A corr ect . 
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2 

Q As tar as lines that we are talking about, 

what kind of lines are we talking about? Sewer lines, 

J specifically? 

4 A The existing lines? This would be probably 

5 be a forced main . Again, it depends on the elevation 

6 of the specific tract to be served; but in all 

7 probability, it would be forced main to go from the 

8 tract to be developed either into Silver Oaks or into 

9 Wedgewood. There are existing lift stations in both of 

10 those developaents. 

11 Q Is the Wedgewood line a forced main sewer 

12 line? 

1) 

14 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

Is the Silver O~a line a forced main line? 

Yes. 

Now, is the City ~ vv~ding any service to 

17 that area that is in contest at this time? 

18 

19 

A 

Q 

No. 

To recap, then, your collection system, as 

20 far as the sewer is concerned, basically ends on the 

21 north side of Geiger Road at the Silver Oaks property, 

22 at the Silver Oaks line? 

2) 

2 4 

25 

A That's correct. It ends at the Silver Oaks 

e ntrance on the north side of Geiger Road and at the 

Wedgewood development, which would be at the extreme 
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1 eastern end of this strip that is in contention . 

2 Q The City of Zephyrhills provides treatment 

3 for the facilities that are connected to those lines, 

4 is that correct? 

5 

6 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

What kind of treataent facility does the city 

7 have ? 

8 A We have a two-and-a-quarter-aillion-

9 gallon-a-day capacity wastewater treatment plant with 

10 rapid infiltration ponds. 

11 Q You have an agreeaent with the County which 

12 basically divides the territories that you have in the 

13 areas that tbe county provides its service and the City 

14 provides its service, C"Orrect? 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

That's corre-. t. 

Do you know vhaw ~~ze the County's treatment 

17 plant is? 

18 A No, I don't. Mr. TUrco stated earlier what 

19 the capacity is. I don't have any first-hand knowledge 

20 of what their capacity is. 

21 Q Can you give us the basis for the City's 

22 objection to the extension of service into that area 

2 3 which is abutting Geiger Road? 

24 

25 

A The basic reason for objecting is that we 

woul d like to be in a poaition to control the quality 
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1 and the quantity of developaent along the West 

2 Zephyrhills Bypass, which will follow the Geiger Road 

3 alignment. 

4 Q That area is currently not in the City, is 

5 that correct? 

That is correct. 6 

7 

A 

Q Does the City have any jurisdiction over the 

8 comprehensive planning of that area? 

9 A No, we do not. The only jurisdiction 

10 don't have any jurisdiction. However, one of the 

11 required el ... nta of the coaprehenaive Plan is that 

we 

12 

13 

there is an interlocal cooperation eleaent of the 

comprehensive Plan where we have to spell out in what 

14 ways the municipal gover.UMmt relates to the county and 

15 to other governaental un1ta that have jurisdiction over 

16 various things. And, conversely, the County also has 

17 to spell out in their coaprahensive Plan how they 

18 relate to municipalities within the County and to 

19 adjacent counties. 

20 So we do have an intergovernmental 

21 coordination element of our Co•prebensive Plan that 

22 s pecifi cally addresses the issues of water, sewer, 

2 3 

24 

25 

solid waste , transportation, recreation, all of those 

things have been addressed in our Comprehensive Plan . 

For example, solid vast&, the City has no 
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1 solid waste disposal facilities. We rely entirely on 

2 the County to provide solid waste disposal. And that's 

3 spelled out in our Comprehensive Plan. 

4 Recreation, there are certain recreation 

5 facilities that the City does not provide but the 

6 county does. so in our comprehensive Plan, we refer to 

7 the recreational facilities provided by the County for 

B municipal residents. 

9 Health care, education there are -- all of 

10 these things have to be addressed and you have to 

11 

12 

1) 

address in the Comprehensive Plan how those services 

are provided to the residents of the aunicipality, 

whether it be by the County, or by the state, or by 

14 some other independen district. 

15 So, the wh'-'te thrust, the purpose of this 

16 Interlocal Agreement, w~s it was brought about by the 

17 need to establish specific service areas so that we 

18 could say, in our planning in our Comprehensive Plan, 

19 t his is the area for which the City will assume the 

20 responsibility and we will ~lan accordingly. We will 

21 size our lines; we will size our treatment capacity, 

22 and, you know. So in all of our Comprehensive Plan is 

23 predicated on a service area. 

24 

25 

Q Does the City and the County have any kind of 

Interlocal Agreement o r arrangement or document which 
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1 transfers or agrees the transfer authority over planning 

and zoning of this particular tract to the City? 

3 A We have an Interlocal Agreement that says 

4 that before the City will approve any development order 

5 of a property within one-half mile of the municipal 

6 limits, we will transmit that plan to the County to 

7 give them 30 days to review and comment on the plan . 

8 And the converse is also true: Before the County 

9 approves any development order within one-half mile of 

10 the City of Zephyrhills, they will transfer to us a 

11 copy of that proposed development to give us an 

12 opportunity to review and comment • 

13 Q Okay. When we speak of a developmental, are 

14 we speaking of the de·1elopmental regional impact or is 

15 that just 

16 A Developmental o~ r egional. Would be anything 

17 that would permit physical alteration of the land. 

18 

19 

20 

2 1 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q All right. So, basically, then, if the 

'county wanted to zone the piece of property commercial, 

your position would be that they would have to come t o 

the City and re-present that proposal to you so you 

~ould have comments? 

A Not necessarily zoning; zoning, there are 

various opi n i ons. I do not consider zoning to be a 

development order. Zoni ng, in and of itself, does not 
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1 

2 

we require that they meet the same development 

standards as if it were within the City. And our 

3 standards are soaewhat higher than the County's. 

4 Q Isn't one of your fears, though, that the 

5 County is going to adopt a ccmmercial zoning pattern 

6 along Geiger Road? 

7 A Not necessarily the zoning. Agair., zoning is 

8 only a precurser. Zoning does not give anyone 

9 perzission to ~evelop anything. 

10 What we are concerned about is the County is 

11 investing many millions ot dollars to build this bypass 

12 

13 

road to move traffic; and there is ample precedent in 

the past of, you know, you build a road and the next 

14 thing, you've got wal .-to-wall driveway cuts on it and 

15 pretty soon it doesn ' ~ aove traffic. So we are 

16 concerned and I think the County is also concerned that 

17 whatever development occurs there, that it not be 

18 driveway cuts every 50 feet. 

19 Q Okay. But assUBing that this property stays 

20 in the unincorporated area and never comes into the 

21 City , okay? You're suggesting that you want to be able 

22 to control how that property is used by controlling 

23 when the utilities go and how the utilities go to that 

24 

25 

property . Is that basically the way I understand it? 

A The only way, the only leverage that the City 
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1 has to influence the specific site development is by 

2 virtue of we beinq the provider of the utilities. 

3 Q Now, does the City have an annexation policy 

4 as far as connectinq it or relating it to the providing 

5 of the utilities service? 

6 A Riqht. The City as does have an annexation 

7 policy that basically aaya we will extend utilities to 

8 an area that is contiguous to the City only if they 

9 aqree to annex. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

Q 

A 

Is that in ordinance form? 

Yea. 

Q Now, this property that we're talkinq about 

in dispute is contiquoua to the City, is that correct? 

A Yes, it is . 

15 Q So theoret i cally, then, if soaeone came along 

16 and wanted to qet serv i ce from the City, utility 

17 service from the City, you would require the11 to annex 

18 into the City in order to qet that service? 

19 A That's correct. There is one small area, the 

20 extreme western portion of this disputed area, that is 

21 not contiguous to the City. 

2 2 

23 

24 

25 

Q And presumably, if you required them to annex 

into the city, you also control land use and zoning 

class i fications that would be applied to the property, 

is that correct? 
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1 

2 

A 

Q 

Correct . 

Okay. What happens it the property owner 

3 decides he wants to stay in the unincorporated 

4 territory, doesn't want to co .. into the City, but he 

5 still wants to get utility service from you? 

6 

7 

8 

A 

Q 

A 

But he doesn't want to annex? 

That's correct. 

Then he doesn't qet the utility service. 

9 Then he can go to the County. The Interlocal Agreement 

10 provides that in either case, City or County, it they 

11 come to the City and we cannot or will not provide the 

12 

13 

service, then they can go to the County, or vice-versa. 

Q So in the scenario you described then, where 

14 the property owner Wt'"lts to at.ay in the unincorporated 

15 territory, you would refuse utility service to that 

16 property and at that point the County's rights would 

17 kick in under your agree .. nt? 

18 

19 

A 

Q 

That's correct. 

Now, that being the case, if the Count./ has 

20 an agreement with Betmar authorizing it to provide 

21 sewer service in that area, then theoretically, under 

22 the sc~nario we've just described, Betmar would be 

23 entitled to provide sewer service? 

24 

25 

A Presumably, Betaar is acting as an extension 

of ~he County system; and it «e didn't and the county 
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1 said, "Yes, we can and you'll do it through Betmar," 

2 then that's the way the County would do it. It would 

3 ._ be up to the County. 

4 Q Are you faailiar with Chapter 180, Florida 

5 Statutes? 

6 

7 

A 

Q 

No. 

Does the City generally follow Florida law 

8 when it deals with utility aattera? 

9 

10 

A 

Q 

I aaauae that ve do. 

You aay you're not familiar with Chapter 180. 

11 Haa the City ever adopted any kind of resolution or 

12 ordinance which extends ita service beyond the city 

13 limits or extends ita ability to provide service beyond 

14 the city liaits? 

15 

16 

A 

Q 

17 limit? 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

service 

Q 

provide 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

How far is toat extension, is it a five-mile 

No. It's within this specific described 

area. 

So you have an ordinance that says you can 

service? 

Can. 

Outside this aunicipal area? 

Right. 

You're generally familiar with the 
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1 development pattern in this particular area, aren't 

2 

3 

4 

you? 

A 

0 

Right. 

Do you have any reasonable projection as to 

5 what the property alonq Geiq•~ Road •ight be developed 

6 as in the foreseeable future? 

7 A Well, the only area that is along Geiger Road 

8 within the City, Silver oaks, we have a specific 

9 Planned Unit Develop .. nt for that entire area. And, of 

10 course, Wedgewood also is a Planned Unit Development, 

11 and Phase I is already developed. 

12 

13 

I can tell you, at the northeast corner of 

the intersection of Simons Road and Geiger Road the 

14 Planned Unit Develop~ ~nt calls for a commercial 

15 developaent at that 1ode. Everything else along there, 

16 my assumption is that ~t would be residential 

17 development. 

18 Q Okay. Also speaking of the area south of 

19 Geiger Road? 

2 0 A That would be my assumption, that it would 

2 1 also be residential development. 

22 Q Is that assuaption based upon what the City 

23 would like to see there as opposed to soaething that 

24 

25 

the county might approve in the way of zoning or - -

A We don't have any specific plan that has been 
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1 adopted by City Council because it's not within the 

2 corporate limits. But that's all of our projections as 

3 far as capacity to serve the area, specific traffic 

4 capacity, which is the •ost critical, the assumption is 

5 that that area would be developed residential. 

6 Q Does the City charge water impact fees to any 

7 customers hooking up? 

8 A We charge a $350 connection tee tor a 

9 residential unit. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

Q 

A 

Q 

Do they charge aewer iapaot fee• alao? 

$1278. 

So every home that is a residential 

development south of Geiger Road that eventually became 

14 serviced by the City , you charge those two impact fees 

15 for every home or e~ qry unit that came along and built 

16 on that property? 

17 

18 

19 

A Right. 

MR. KNOX: I have no other questions. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Do you wish to cross 

20 examine? 

21 MR. McALVANAH: Yes, please, Your Honor. 

22 CROSS EXAMINATION 

2 3 BY MR. McALVANAH: 

24 

25 

Q The County also charges an impact fee fo r 

sewer, isn't that correct? 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

That's correct. 

Significantly higher than the City's? 

I don't know what the County's fees are. 

Just so that the Court is aware of where you 

5 are referring to, Silver Oaks is located immediately 

6 north and across the street ott the Geiger Road 

7 right-of-way from the area we were discussing? 

8 

9 

A 

Q 

Correct. 

And the Wedgewood property is located and 

10 abutting immediately west -- east of the area that's in 

11 dispute? 

12 

13 

A 

Q 

Correct. 

So the City has facilities already in place 

14 abutting areas immediately nGrth and immediately east 

15 of the disputed area or. Geiger Road? 

16 

17 

A 

Q 

Correct. 

And those are bci:t'l uater and sewer, the sewer 

18 being forced main in both instances, correct? 

19 

20 

A 

Q 

Correct . 

Does the City have adequate revenues to 

21 extend into these areas? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Yes . A 

Q Does it have adequate facilities to provide 

water and treat wastewater? 

A Yes . 
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1 

2 

3 

Q I believe you testified that the reason for 

the delay in extending any services was something to do 

with the west bypass? 

4 A That's correct. Pasco County is in the 

5 right-of-way phase for the West Zephyrhills Bypass, 

6 which aligns on Geiger Road. And until such time as 

7 they pin down, have actually acquired the right-of-way 

8 and the specific plana for constructing the road, we 

9 did not want to put a utility line in there that would 

10 conceivably be in the wrong place or have to be torn up 

11 later. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

Q But the City has entertained the thought of 

going into that area? 

A Absolutely. 

Q You mentioned there was some discussion about 

16 the Interlocal Agreement between the City and the 

17 county, and also referenced the Comprehensive Plan. Is 

18 this Interlocal Agreement or are interlocal agreements 

19 generally commented on in the Coaprehensive Plan wi th 

20 the City and the County? 

2 1 

22 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

And what is the comment? You're aware of the 

23 comment in the City - - excuse me, in the county's 

24 

25 

comprehensive Plan. Are you familiar with it? 

A I 'm not that fami liar with the precise 
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1 

2 

wording of what is in the County's Comprehensive Plan. 

Q Okay. Do you know what the intent is 

3 regarding the Interlocal Agreeaents between the County 

4 and the City? 

5 A The intent is that we have delineated ~ervice 

6 areas for planning purposes and we have agreed between 

7 the two entities of who is going to be responsible for 

8 providing service and what kinds of 3ervices. 

9 As I mentioned, the issue of solid waste 

10 disposal has been addreaaed. This Interlocal Agreement 

11 specifically addresses water and sewer. The issue of 

12 

13 

who is responsible for what roadway improvements is the 

subject of another Interlocal Agreement. 

14 Q And the area that we're talking about is 

15 specifically included ~n the City's Interlocal 

16 Agreement? 

17 

18 

A 

Q 

Yes. 

Which the Coaprebensive Plan also comments 

19 on, correct? 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A 

Q 

Right. 

There was soae discussion about the 60-day 

essentially right of first refusal that is included in 

the Interlocal Agreeaent. 

A Right. 

Q Are you familiar with that? 
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1 

2 

A Yes. Essentially, if a developer comes to 

the City and asks for the extension of water and sewer 

3 service to thr developaent and the City is unable or 

4 unwilling to extend the utilities to that particular 

5 site, then the developer can then go to the County and 

6 ask for them to provide the service. 

7 Q Okay. So theoretically, under the agreement, 

8 if the County were to decline to service any of these 

9 areas not just the area on Geiger Road but also the 

10 areas on Highway 54, State Road 54 -- then under the 

11 Interlocal Aqreeaent the City would have the first 

12 right of refusal to go into these areas along Highway 

13 

14 

54, correct? 

A Well, if, because those areas on 54 are 

15 outside of our service arda, the person would first 

16 hav~ to go to the County. 

17 

18 

Q 

A 

Correct. 

If the County said they could not or did not 

19 wish to provide the service, then the owner of the land 

20 or the proposed developer could coae to the City and 

21 ask for the City to extend the service. And we would 

22 not be obligated to extend the service, since it is 

23 outside of our service area, but we certainly would 

24 take it under consideration . 

25 Q Okay. But theoretically, under the 
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1 agreement, all of the areas that Betmar is seeking are 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

covered by the Interlocal Agreement; the latter 

portions, the southern portions, the County has the 

right of first refusal 

A Right. 

Q -- but the City could still be allowed to go 

7 in there under the agreement? 

a A We could. 

9 Q And that agreement, once again, has been 

10 addressed in the Coaprehen•ive Plan of both the City 

11 and the county, 1• that correct? 

12 

13 

14 

A Right. 

MR. McALVANAH: I have nothing further . 

HEARING EXAMINER: You may inquire. 

15 CROSS B> AMINATION 

16 BY MR. PIERSON: 

17 Q I believe you heard Mr. Turco testify that 

18 Betmar Utilities has lines running along the south side 

19 of Geiger Road? 

20 A He was referring to a map that I was not 

21 looking at when he made the stateaents. I believe that 

22 these two maps here show an existing gravity sewer 

23 paralleling Geiger Road but I don't have a scale. I 

24 

25 

guess it 's one five-acre tract south, which would be 

330 feet south of Geiger Road. 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

Q Okay. (Pause) And you did testify, though, 

that you would have to run lines along the south of 

Geiger Road? 

A Correct. 

MR. PIERSON: That's all. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. Now, earlier 

7 in your testimony, you spoke about annexations. Have 

a there been aoae annexations that have occurred since 

9 the City's objection to this -- since the application 

10 occurred? 

11 

12 

13 

14 

WITNESS NICIIOLS: Yea. 

HEARING ~HER: And where are those, 

specifically? Aa they relate to this proceeding. 

WITNESS NICHOLt.: Well, none ot them in this 

15 immediate vicinity. Th'~e had been some annexation on 

16 the south side ot the City ~nd on the east side 9ast of 

17 301 and also on the north side ot the city west of 301 . 

18 HEARING EXAMINER: But they don't have 

19 relevancy to --

20 WITNESS NICHOLS: They're not relevant to 

21 this issue, no. 

22 

23 

2 4 

25 

HEARING EXAMINER: And has the City's 

Comprehensive Pl an been tiled? 

WITNESS NICHOLS: Yes. 

HEARING EXAMINER: And has it been approved? 
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2 

WITNESS NICHOLS: The very last final straw 

of the thing is we had our Adopting Ordinance last 

3 month, which has been aubmitted to Tallahasaee adopting 

4 the very final little changes that were required by DCA 

5 in our Stipulated Settlement Agreeaent. As of today, 

6 it has not been, to my knowledge, officially approved 

7 by the Secretary of DCA. 

8 HEARING EXAMINER: All right. And are you 

9 aware of whether or not the County's plan has been 

10 filed? 

ll 

12 

13 

14 

15 

WITNESS NICHOLS: The County's plan has been 

filed and approved by DCA. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. Any redi rect? 

MR. KNOX: No . 

HEARING ~ER: All right. You may step 

16 down. 

17 WITNESS NICHOLS: Thank you. 

18 (Witness Nichola excused.) 

19 

20 

HEARING EXAMINER: Next witness? 

MR. KNOX: Your Honor, I believe that 

21 concludes our side of the case. 

22 HEARING EXAMINER: Well, I really don't know 

23 if many of these items have been placed in the file 

24 

25 

already . But have you already filed with the 

commission schedules showing all the rates and 
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1 classifications and charqes for service of every kind? 

2 MR. KNOX: Well, let's qet some clarification 

3 on that, I quess. The current rule was not the rule in 

4 effect at the ti .. the application was filed, so the 

5 application would be filed under the terms of the old 

6 rule. The criteria of the current rule or the new rule 

7 I think is what we're concerned with to the extent they 

8 cover the criteria of the old rule. 

9 HEARING EXAMINER: That waan't what I 

10 understood in the beqinninq of how we were qoinq to do 

11 this. 

12 

13 

MR. KNOX: I tbouqht that's what we had said. 

I thought we were dealinq with the criteria and whether 

14 we met the criteria of ~is new rule or met the 

15 criteria of the old ru ~•· 

16 MR. PIERSON: believe that statement is 

17 basically correct. 

18 MR. KNOX: As opposed to the contants of the 

19 application. 

20 HEARING EXAMINER: Oh, all right. So we're 

21 specifically relying on the new rule, then. 

22 MR. KNOX: I would point out, however, that 

23 Bet mar has a tariff on file with the Commission, and 

24 

25 

under Chapter 25-9 they would be required to apply the 

approved charges to the new territory. 
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2 

HEARING EXAMINER: And was that noted before 

or is this something they should be bringing up now? 

3 Because of how everyone has agreed to proceed in this, 

4 I'm a little bit contused about whether they should go 

5 ahead and put that in, or do you want to do this by 

6 some sort of stipulation? 

7 MR. KNOX: We'll stipulate the tariff into 

8 evidence just so it's covered. (Pause) 

9 Mr. Pierson, are you looking at the new rule, 

10 the February '91? 

11 HEARING EXAMINER: Yeah. 

12 MR. PIERSON: l(o)? Ia that what you're 

13 

14 

15 

looking at? 

HEARING EXAMit-;"'IR: Yes. 

MR. PIERSON: Okay. That would be a tariff 

16 showing simply the additi~nal service area, a legal 

17 description of the service area. 

18 

19 

MR. KNOX: I' a sorry? 

HEARING EXAMINER: And that's with the 

20 application already, isn't it? 

2 1 MR. PIERSON: I don't think a tariff is, 

22 although it ~ight be. 

23 HEARING EXAMINER: No . (Pause) 

24 

2 5 

Do you want to have ten days to file that? 

MR. I<NOX: That would be t ine. 
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2 

) 

HEARING EXAMINER: Do you have any objections 

MR. McALVANAH: I have no objection . 

HEARING EXAMINER: -- or do you want 

4 additional tiae? Then that will be Petitioner's 

5 Exhibit 4. 

6 (Late-Filed Petitioner's Exhibit No. 4 

7 identified.) 

8 HEARING EXAMINER: And it has been 

9 represented that it is already on file with the 

10 commission. But in the review, it's really for the 

11 coJ"''venience and for .. , too. (Pause) 

12 so you have rested your preliminary showing 

13 

14 

15 

of the application? 

MR. KNOX: Yes 

HEARING EXAMI~: I think probably this is a 

16 good tiae to break for lun ' h. And we'll return -- is 

17 an hour sufficient in Dade City? 

18 MR. KNOX: For lunch? 

19 MR. McALVANAH: Absolutely . Particularly 

20 now, if you get to the crest before 12:00 o'clock, 

21 right? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

MR. PIERSON: Is the cres t a r estaurant? 

MR. McALVANAH: The cres t i s a caf e, yes . 

HEARING EXAMINER: We can return a t a quarter 

of 1:00 then. That way we can all ge~ parking spaces . 
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2 

MR. McALVANAH: Okay. 

HEARING EXAMINER: And also, I might point 

3 out at this time that you can consider it, while you're 

4 at lunch, that the Public Service Commission has 

5 entered this aa an Intervenor, and there weren't any 

6 objections or anything that I ean see. 

7 Is this tull party atatua? Is this where 

8 you're going to do a report to me, has that been worked 

9 out with the parties? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

MR. PIERSON: A proposed reeo ... nded order? 

HEARING EXAMINER: Yea. 

MR. PIERSON: I will be doing a proposed 

recommended order; probably not me actually, but we 

14 won't be putting on witn~saea or anything like that. 

15 HEARING EXAMil ' f!R: All right. I just wanted 

16 to clarify what the status of the Intervenor, because 

17 there are various types of in~ervenors within the 

18 administrative procedures situation. so it is full 

19 party status and you will be tiling a proposed 

20 recommended order? 

21 

22 

MR. PIERSON: Yea. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Okay. Just wanted to make 

23 s ure. You don't have to think about it any more then. 

24 

25 

(Brief recess) 
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HEARING EXAMINER: Are we ready to proceed? 

MR. KNOX: Respondent's 3 stipulated into 

3 evidence, it's the City's Comprehensive Plan. 

4 HEARING EXAMINER: The City's Comprehensive 

5 Plan will be marked as Respondent's Exhibit 3 that's 

6 entered into evidence without objection. 

7 (Respondent's Exhibit No. 3 identified and 

8 received into evidence.) 

9 HEARING EXAMINER: Also during the testimony, 

10 I was advised that there hasn't been the official word 

11 on the plan. Although, of course, the evidence ends 

12 today, if it should happen to come down where it has 

13 

14 

15 

been accepted. 

MR. McALVANAH: Okay. 

HEARING EXAMI.lER: I mean, it's my 

16 interpretation of the testjmonv that it's just going to 

17 be pro forma, that there a.re no longer any objections. 

18 

19 pro forma . 

20 

21 more day 

22 

MR. KNOX: This is DCA doing it, nothing is 

MR. McALVANAH: They always seem to have one 

MR. KNOX: I think we have one other 

23 

24 

25 

stipulation , too, which was the County's comp plan, 

which is a very, very thick document. I think we would 

like to restrict that to the water and sewer elements, 
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1 the land use element and the intergovernmental 

2 

3 

coordination element. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. So just in 

4 those three areas? 

5 MR. KNOX: That's tour; that's water, sewer, 

6 land use, and intergovernaental cooperation or 

7 coordination. 

8 HEARING EXAMINER: Oh, the sewer is separate 

9 trom the water then? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

MR. J<NOX: I think it is. 

WITNISS NICHOLS: They are two aubelements ot 

the public facilities ela.ent. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. Then it will 

14 be those tour areas. Ard I would appreciate it if you 

15 would direct ay attenti~n in those, as well. 

16 All right, the !'etitioner has rested with 

17 their preliminary showing. Do you wish to go forward 

18 and bring any additional evidence? 

19 MR. McALVANAH: No, Your Honor, we would 

20 rest. 

21 

22 presE:nt. 

23 

MR. PIERSON: I don't really have any case to 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right, the Public 

24 

25 

Ser vice Commission has already advised everyone that 

they wouldn't be calling witnesses or submitting 
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1 exhibits . 

2 Do you have any responsive case of any type? 

3 MR. KNOX: I think we've covered it all. 

4 HEARING EXAMINER: I just wanted to make sure 

5 you weren't waiting tor the recall ot a witness or 

6 anything like that. 

7 All right, the evidentiary portion, except, 

8 of course, tor the exhibits that will be given to me 

9 later, is closed at this ti... Do you wish to present 

10 oral argument or do you want to provide written 

11 argument to me in addition to the proposed recolD.IIended 

12 orders? 

13 

14 for me. 

15 

MR. KNOX: I can do it written, just as easy 

MR. McALVANAH: Yeah, I don't aind a written 

16 argument, gives you time t~ collect your thoughts. 

17 

18 

MR. XNOX: Yes. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right . Well, then, 

19 the way I handle this is it you do choose to do the 

20 written argument, I will read the arguments, all the 

21 ones that are submitted, before I start reading the 

22 proposed recommended orders. 

23 

24 

25 

MR. McALVANAH: Bow lonq do we have to submit 

written argument? 

HEARING EXAMINER: You can subait those the 
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1 same time as the proposed recoaaended order . 

2 

3 

MR. McALVANAH: Okay. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Unlesa you want to read 

4 each other's before you write your proposed recommended 

5 order. It's really up to you. 

6 MR. McALVANAH: That's a good idea -- no, I 

7 don't have a probl .. with that. 

8 MR. KNOX: That'a tine. 

9 HEARING EXAMINER: All right. So, you'll 

10 just submit it in the .... packet? All right. 

11 

12 

13 

MR. JQfOX: Yea. 

MR. McALVANAH: Yea. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Does anyone have any 

14 problem with the 25-paqs liait on the proposed 

15 recommended order? 

16 

17 

MR. KNOX: I d 't. 

MR. PIERSON: No. 

18 HEARING EXAMINER: I don't either. I just 

19 wanted to make sure. And will this be transcribed? 

20 

21 

MR. PIERSON: Yes. 

HEARING EXAMINER: All right. Of course, 

22 under our rules, if this hearing is transcribed, your 

23 proposed reco .. ended ordera are due in my office ten 

24 

25 

days after the filing of the transcript wi th me. 

Als o under our rules , ten days means filed, 
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1 not dropped in a mailbox. Because one of the parties 

2 is in Tallahassee, however, sometimes that's not fair 

3 because they get the full nine-and-a-half days and 

4 everyone else only gets about seven days. Do you want 

5 to have it to where "filed" means postmarked, or do you 

6 want to go ahead with our normal rule. 

7 MR. McALVANAH: I'd rather have it 

8 postmarked, that gives ae a couple of extra days. 

9 HEARING EXAMINER: All right. I just try to 

10 keep equity of the parties, which is why I mentioned 

11 it. So for purposes of this proceeding, regardless of 

12 

13 

what our rule says, "Filed" will mean postmarked. So 

it will be postmarked ten days from the filing of the 

14 transcript. 

15 And will the court reporter, I am instructing 

16 the court reporter at t t• is time to notify the parties 

17 when it has been filed with ay offices. Because there 

18 is the 10-day limit, which hasn't been waived, I would 

19 request that they be notified both by telephone and by 

20 a Notice of Fil~ng. 

2 1 

22 

THE REPORTER: Yes, ma'am. 

HEARING EXAMINER: Now, in addition, if 

23 s omeone has a Federal Cou.rt case that you weren't 

2 4 

25 

expecting to have within the period of time between t he 

t ranscri pt and if the ten days becomes impossible, good 
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1 cause such as a federal trial will be considered by me 

2 as far as the tiling deadlir.aa. However, don't just 

3 contact me and ask tor a waiver it something unusual 

4 occurs. It would be up to you to contact the other 

5 parties. If there are object.iona, then, ot course, I 

6 would have to have a hearing and it would have to be 

7 something extreme because everyone has the right to 

8 have it tiled proaptly. 

9 MR. McALVANAH: Can I just understand that 

10 procedure, Your Honor? Are you saying that you need 

11 good cause and no objection fro• the other counsel, or 

12 

13 

HEARING EXAMINER: No, you need -- it no one 

-- I mean it you don't have good cause and no one 

14 objects between the parties, that's tine with me, you 

15 can waive it. Howeve1 , it you think you have good 

16 cause and E-Veryone elt:.C!l disagrees, then we'll have the 

17 hearing and then I will no!d it to a high standard of 

18 good cause. 

19 You may think it's silly to talk about this 

20 now but you'd be surprised how often this occurs; and 

21 it does save you and •• time, of course, on this, 

22 ~cause I'm out of town a lot. 

23 Now, if you do file everything at the right 

24 

25 

time and are within the tiling deadlines, then, of 

course, I'm under an obligation to file my recommended 
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1 order with the Coamission within 30 days from the 

2 filing of the transcript. once again, based on my 

3 schedule, it would be unusual that it would come up too 

4 soon before that, but you could expect it by 30 days. 

5 And "tiled" means me physically placing it in my 

6 Clerk's office, not postaarked. And that's because 

7 another agency does pick up our aai1 and I can only get 

8 the tiling done tor my purposes within my Clerk'.;; 

9 office. 

10 Are there any questions about that aspect of 

11 this proceeding? All right. Well, I believe that 

12 concludes it tor now. Let ae check and make sure I've 

13 got all the exhibits. The County Plan will be 

14 forthcoming within te~ days. 

15 The Petitio er's Exhibit 1 is here before me. 

16 Petitioner's ~ibit 2? 

17 MR. McALVANAH: We just found these, th~se 

18 are up there, these are just copies? 

19 WITNESS TURCO: Yes, those are the same 

20 thi ng . The only thing it doesn't have i s the arrow 

2 1 "North" on it, that's the only thing it doesn't have. 

22 r can put "North" on that if you want me to. 

23 MR. CHAPDELAINE: Does Geiger run east and 

24 west? 

25 WITNESS TURCO: Geiger Road? Yes, east and 
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1 west . 

2 HEARING EXAMINER: All right, we'll go off 

3 the record for a aoaent while I review this and make 

4 sure I have all the exhibita. That way if you have 

5 soae discussion. 

6 (Discussion off the record) 

7 HEARING EXAMINER: We' 11 go back on the 

8 record. I do have all the exhibits except for the 

9 County coaprehenaive Plan, Respondent's Exhibit 2, the 

10 .ap, and Petitioner's Exhibit 4, which is the 

11 information regarding the tariffs. So I will await 

12 receiving copies of those. If there are any objections 

13 

14 

to those exhibits, you have five days after they're 

filed to subait any written objections; but at this 

15 point, it's ay understanding generally that there won't 

16 be concerning the Counl y Plan and the notice of the 

17 ta.riff . 

18 Okay. Well, that concludes the evidentiary 

19 portion. I'll await your proposed recommended orders. 

20 Thank you. 

21 

22 

23 

2 4 

25 

MR. KNOX: Thank you. 

MR. PIERSON: Thank you. 

(Hearing concluded at 12:45 p.a.) 
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2 COUNTY OF LEON 

3 I, SYDNEY C. SILVA, CSR, RPR, Official 

4 commission Reporter, 

5 DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the hearing in the 

6 captioned matter, Case No. 91-1159, was heard by the 

7 Division of Administrative Hearinqs Hearinq Examiner at 

8 the time and place herein stated; it is further 

9 CERTIFIED that I reported in shorthand the 

10 procef dinqs held at such time and place; that the same has 

11 been transcribed under ay direct supervision, and that 

12 this transcript, consistinq of 90 pages, inclusive, 

13 constitutes a true and accurate transcription vf my notes 

14 of said proceedings; it is further 

15 CERTIFIED that I aa neither of counsel nor 

16 related to the pa r ties in said cause and have no interest, 

17 financial or othet wise, in the outcome of this docket . 

18 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand 

19 at Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida, this 20th day of 

20 

21 

22 

23 
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May, A. D., 1991 . 
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STATE OP FLORIDA 
DIVISION OP AJ»>INISTRATIVB HEARINGS 

DOAH NUMBBR 91-001159 

BETMAR UTILITIES 

vs 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

PINAL AROUMINT 

RECEIVED 
!aJ JUN -3 PX f2: 4 1 

ADDJVI~I:,;, ,); 
Mlf;.' ' '"'fR I " f, ' .. 
HE.L.iiiNGS . -

Petitioner/Applicant, BBTMAR UTILITIES, INC., by and through 

its undersigned actorney, hereby tiles ita Pinal Argument in this 

cause as follows: 

IMTRODlJC'!IQN 

The basic criteria governing a~plications by utility 

companies for extension of ~leir certificated areas is set forth 

in section 367.045 Plorida Statutes. The specific criteria which 

must be considered are set !~rth in subsection (5) (a} and include 

whether or not the proposed aaendment would be in the public 

interest; whether the proposed extension will be in competition 

with or a duplication of any other system or a portion of a 

system; and, if so, whether the o t her system is inadequate to meet 

the r easonable needs of the public gx whether the operator ot that 

other system i s unable, refusoa, or neglects to provide r easonably 

adequate service . In addition to .eeting the cri teria set forth 

in subparagraph (S)(a) of Section 367.045, an applicant tor 



extension of territory must demonstrate compliance with the appli-

cation criteria set forth in (2)(b). Under that section the 

uti l i ty must demonstrate the ability to provide service ; the need 

fo r service in the area that the applicant seeks to add; the 

ex i s t ence or nonexistence of service from other sources within 

geographic proximity to the area that the applicant seeks to add ; 

and the description of the area sought to be added . These 

cri ter ia are tracked and expanded upon in Rule 25-30 . 036 Florida 

Administrative Code promulgated by the Public Service Commission . 

Betmar has demonstrated, by unrefuted evidence, that it has 

complied with all application criteria as well as the criteria set 

for t h in Section 367 . 045(5) (a) Florida Statutes . 

The 

POINT I 

BETMAR HAS DEMONSTRATED COMPLIANCE WITH 
ALL CRITERIA FOR I :' THE PROVISIONS OF THE 
LAW AND PUBLIC SERVI CE COMMISSION RULES 
GOVERNING APPLICATI ONS FOR EXTENSION OF 
CERTIFICATED TERRI·.:'')RY. 

argument presented ., BETMAR in support of i ts 

appl ication wil l be addressed specificall y to the a r ea abutting 

Geiger Road . I t became evident from the evidence presented tha t 

the City o f Zephyr hi lls and Pasco County nave agreed , as betwe en 

themselves , to allow Pa s co County to provide sewer services i n al l 

a r eas into which Betmar seeks to extend its service with the 

exception o f a strip a long Gei ger Road some 330' deep . Si nce 

Pasco County and Betmar also have a cont ract which a llows Betmar 

to provide service within t he areas tor which Be tmar is seeking to 

2 



extend that service, it follows that the only area in dispute 

between the City and Betmar is the 330' strip along Geiger Road. 

In tracking Rule 25-30.036(1), the rule setting forth the 

criteria which Betmar must meet to demonstrate compliance with the 

application requirements of the Public Service Commission, Betmar 

would contend that the unrefuted evidence demonstrates that all 

rule requirements have been fulfilled. Betaar has shown a 

definite financial and technical ability to provide service to the 

Geiger Road area notwithstanding the fact that the City of 

Zephyrhills has the potential for providing that service in the 

future. 

company 

property. 

Betmar's Vice President, Joseph Turco, testified that the 

has water and sewer lines abutting the Geiger Road 

All that would be required to provide oervice is to run 

gravity lines from that property to the existing lines along its 

boundaries . The City of Zephyrhills, on the other hand, has lines 

which terminate on thf:= nortl. side of Geiger Road and further to 

the east. In order to provide service to this strip of 

property along Geiger Road th City would have to jack and bore 

undPr the road and extend its existing lines west along Geiger 

Road from the area known as Wedgwood to the point, at Silver Oaks, 

where the City would be required to extend its lines underneath 

Geiger Road. Mr. Turco testified ~hat Betmar has a PSC approved 

tariff which allows him to make these connections at 110' of the 

actual cost without charging impact fees. Since the extension 

r equi res only collection service through lines simildr to those 

owned by the utility the which are already in the ground, there ia 
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really no technical difficulty in providing that service, which 

position was clearly demonstrated by Mr. Turco's testimony. 

Pasco County's Comprehensive Plan is in effect tor the Geiger 

Road area since it is located in the unincorporated territory of 

the county. As has been previously mentioned, Betmar and Pasco 

County have entered into an agreement which allows Betmar to 

provide service to the areas for which Betmar has applied to 

extend its certificate. It is clearly the policy of the water and 

sewer sub-elements of the County Comprehensive Plan to work out 

sat isfactory service areas between local utilities. Consequently, 

as demonstrated by the fact that the County has entered into an 

agreement with Betmar allocating the service territory to 

Betmar, the extension request is consistent with the County's 

Comprehensive Plan. 

Under other applicable criteria set forth in 25 - 30 . 036 , 

Betmar has attached a copy ~ f the description of the 

which it seeks to serve as WEll as a detailed system &ap 

terri t ory 

show inc; 

t he proposed lines and territot tes to be served . These items were 

submitted into evidence . Since no treatment is provided by 

Betmar, the c riteria of the rule requiring evidence of ownership 

and locati on of the treatment facilities is not relevant t o 

Betmar ' s applicati on . Treatment f acilities are provided by Pasco 

county, as was testified to by Mr . Turco . This fact also obviates 

the need to comply with the rule requirements pertaining to the 

upgrading ot existing treatment plants and disposal by spray 

irrigation which are not applicable where the utili t y does not 

provide treatment. 
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The next relevant criteria set forth in the rule pertain to 

the capacity of existing lines, the capacity of the existing 

treatment facilities, and the design capacity of the proposed 

extension . Mr. Turco testified in detail as to the size ot 

existing lines provided by Betaar Utilities in the vicinity ot the 

area into which it seeks to extend service. The collection lines 

for sewer range between 6• and 10•, as do the water lines. Mr. 

Turco also testified that the company has numerous pr~vate ~ells 

which supply water up to 700,000 gallons per day and that both the 

water and sewer collection facilities available from the company 

were adequately sized to provide the service required for the 

areas into which Betmar is seeking the extension. As previously 

mentioned, Pasco County provides treatment at its subregi onal 

sewage plant tor the sewage actually collected by Betmar. The 

design capacity of that sewage plant is far in excess of the 

amount of sewage that would be added to the system by the area in 

which Betmar is seeki ng to e tend. Mr. Turco testified that all 

facilities which serve th~ . certificated area are currently 

approved, active and permitted by the Department ot Environmental 

Regulation. 

Both Mr. Turco a nd Mr . Nichols from the City ot Zephyrhills 

testified that the a rea along Geiger Road is most likely to be 

developed either residential or commercial with regard to the 

customers that are a nticipated to be served. Mr . Turco testified 

that the other areas into which he seeks the extension would also 

be developed as residential or commercial. He also testified that 

the projected impact on the utility's monthly rates and service 

5 



availability charges, would be to lower those charges. The 

proposed tariff adding the propoaed certificated area has been 

submitted as a late filed exh1bit. 

Based upon the foregoing, the unrefuted evidence demonstrates 

that Betmar has met all application requirements tor tiling the 

application to extend its service to the areas depicted in 

Petitioner's Exhibi t 2 as legally dascribed in Exhibit 1 in 

evidence submitted by Petitioner. 

A. 

POINT II 

THE EVIDENCE DEMONSTRATES THAT BETMAR ' S 
APPLICATION MEETS ALL STATUTORY CRITERI A 
POR THE GRANTING OP AN EXTENSION OP 
CERTIFICATED AREA 

competition/Duplication. The requirements of Section 

367.045(5) (a) are specific . The Commission cannot grant an 

extension request whi ch wou) d result in competition or duplication 

of any other system unless it is determined that the other system 

is inadequate to provide the s~rvice or that the operat or of the 

othe r system refuses to provide service. Betmar ha s demonstrated 

t hat t he competition/duplication issue would not prevent the 

Public Service Commi ssion from approving its applicat ion. As hab 

been pr evi ously pointed out , the City of Zephyr hills does not have 

any water or sewer l i ne s abutt ing the contested a rea along Geiger 

Road . The City would be required to extend its lines i n or de r to 

provi de serv i ce t o t hese a reas where Betm4r already has exi sting 

lines abutting this property . Consequently , there is no 
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duplication of lines since the City does not have lines at thls 

time. Also, since the property in question along Geiger Road is 

currently vacant, there is no question ot competition involved . 

Neither utility is currently providing service to the property . 

Even if it were determined that Betmar's application would 

result in competition or duplication ot service, the provisions of 

the law allowing the Public Service Commission to approve the 

application where the operator ot the competing system refuses to 

provide reasonably adequate service would come into play. As has 

be en pointed out, the property in dispute is located in the 

unincorporated territory ot Pasco County and is therefore under 

the jurisdiction ot the Pasco County government. The City of 

Zephyrhills has stated as a basis tor its objection to Betmar ' s 

extension that the City desires to control the use and develop­

ment of the Geiger Road property through the ability to provide or 

deny utility service. In ~hat regard, the City has adopted an 

ordinance which requires the owner ot any property which is 

contiguous to the city limit~ to annex into the City before the 

City will provide water or sewer service. Mr . Nichols testified 

that, in that manner, the City is able to control zoning and use 

of the property. Mr . Nichols, the City Manager, also testified, 

however, that if an applicant did ~ot wish to annex into the City, 

the City would refuse to provide water or sewer service . 

those circumstances, Mr . Nichols testified that the County 

be able to provide service under the terms of its agt·eement 

the City of Zephyrhills. Since the County has an agreement 

Betmar to allow Betmar to provide water and sewer service in 

7 

Under 

would 

with 

with 

the 



area along Geiger Road, it follows that Betmar would be able to 

provide the service in the event the property owners along Geiger 

Road did not wish to annex into the City of ze~hyrhills. There 

was no evidence presented of any actual refusal by the City to 

provide water and sewer service since there was no evidence that 

anyone along Geiger Road had ever approached the City tor that 

service, so i t is not possible to say that the City has actually 

refused to provide service at this point in time. However, the 

City has a clearly established policy of refusing that service 

unless a property owner annexes into the City. Since this 

property along Geiger Road is contiguous to the city limits, the 

policy is applicable to this property and the potential for 

refusal is present. Consequently, even it it was determined that 

Betmar had competing or duplicative facilities, the City's refusal 

policy would provide the Public Service Commission a basis for 

approving the extension. 

B. Public Interest . Another question that must be 

c onsidered by the Public Serv: ce Commission in granting or denying 

an extension request is whether the proposed extension ls in the 

publ i c interest. The Florida Legislature has simplified this 

issue 

this 

which 

sewer 

under the circumstances which have been shown to exist in 

c ase. Chapter 180 Florida Statutes governs the manner in 

muni cipalities can provi6e public works including water and 

fac i li ties . Section 180.06 Florida Sta tutes a u thori ze s 

municipali t ies and private companies t o provide 

sewage collection and sewage disposal services. 

paragraph o f that s ection, however, a municipality 

water supply, 

Unde r the last 

is prohi bited 
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from extending its lines into any adjacent area where a private 

company is already operating a water or sewer system. 

Specifically the statutory language states the following: 

"However, a private company or municipality shall not 
construct any system, work, project. or uti li ty 
authorized to be constructed hereunder in the event that 
a system. work, project or utility of a similar 
character is being actually operated by a municipality 
or private company in the municipality or territory 
immediately adjacent thereto, unless such municipality 
or private company consents to such construction." 

The evidence before the Hearing Officer clearly demons trates 

t hat Betrnar has wate{ and sewer facilities not only adjacent to 

the Geiger Road property but immediately abutting that properly . 

Moreover, the unrefuted evidence presented by Mr. Turco was that 

these lines are currently active and being operated by Betmar 

Utilities. Consequently, any extension of water o r sewer 

facilities by the City of Zephyrhills would be prohibited by 

Section 180.06 Florida Statutes . The Florida Legislature, 

therefore. has already madcl the decision that the proposal by the 

City of Zephyrhills to ext~nd its facilities into the Geiger Road 

area would be contrary to Li h ... yUblic interest since Betmar is 

a l ready able to provide service to that area . 

Even if Section 180.06 did not exist. the extension would 

still be in the public interest solely because of t he policy 

adopted by the City of Zephyrhills wi t h regard to a nnexation and 

extension of service. If a property owner sought wa ter and s e wer 

service but did not seek to annex into the City , the City Manager 

t es tified that t he City's u t ility service would be denied t o that 

property owner. Under those circumstances. since Betmar has an 
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from extending its lines into any adjacent area where a private 

company is already operating a water or sewer system . 

Specifically the statutory language states the following: 

"However, a private company or municipality shall not 
construct any system, work, project, or utility 
authorized to be constructed hereunder in the event that 
a system, work, project or utility ot a similar 
character is being actually operated by a municipality 
or private company in the municipality or territory 
immediately adjacent thereto, unless such municipality 
or private company consents to such construction." 

The evidence before the Hearing utticer clearly demonstr~tes 

that Betmar has water and sewer facilities not only adjacent to 

the Geiger Road property but immediately abutting that property. 

Moreover, the unrefuted evidence presented by Mr. Turco was that 

these lines are currently active and being operated by Betmar 

Utilities . Consequently, any extension of water or sewer 

faci l ities by the City of Zephyrhills would be prohibited by 

Section 180.06 Florida st ~tutes . The Florida LegislatuLe, 

therefore, has already made t he decision that the proposal by the 

City of Zephyrhills to extend its facilities into the Geiger Road 

area would be contrary to the public interest since Betmar is 

a l ready able to provide service to that area. 

Even if Section 180 . 06 did not exist, the extension would 

still be in the public interest solely because of the policy 

adopted by the City of Zephyrhills with regard to anne xation and 

extension ot service . I f a property owner sought water and sewer 

servic e but did not seek to annex into the Ci ty, the City Manage r 

testifie d t ha t t he City's util ity servi ce would be denied t o that 

property owner. Under those circumstances , s i nce Betmar has an 
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agreement with Pasco County to provide service in the Geiger Road 

area, the only utility which would be authorized to provide 

service would be Betmar. Consequently, the possibility that a 

property owner may reject the annexation alternative must be 

contemplated by the Public Service Commission in its determi­

nation as to whether the extension is in the public interest . 

Since Betmar would be the only utility available to provide 

service in the event the City of Zephyrhills denied that service 

it is definitely in the interest of those property owners along 

Geiger Road that the extension be granted so that service will be 

avai l able to them when they seek to develop. 

c. Section 367.045(2) (b) Criteria . The evidence presented 

with the criteria for by Betmar also demonstrates compliance 

applicants set forth in section 367.045(2) (b) Plorida Statutes. 

The availability of existing 6" to 10" sewer collection and water 

lines abutting all areas into which Betmar seeks an extension has 

been demor!strated and therefcre service availabill.ty has been 

demonstrated. Mr. Turco testif1~d that several owners of property 

in the area in the area for which an extension has been requested 

have contacted him about the possibility of providing sewer 

service. Both Mr. Turco and the City Manager, Mr . Nichols, 

tes ti fied that the area will be developing as residential and 

commercial at some time in the not too distant future at which 

time service will need to be available. Moreover , the area for 

which the extension is sought is surrounded by other areas where 

development has already occurred and which are currently being 

served by Betmar Utilities. 
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The criteria in the section of the statute pertaining to che 

exiscence or nonexistence of service from other sources within the 

geographic proximity of the area for which the extension is sought 

is similar to the issues related to competition and duplication of 

services, at least by inference. Section 180.06 Florida Statutes 

should be dispositive of any competition issue which might arise 

under this criteria, however, the same arguments pertaining to the 

lack of competition or duplication which were raised in the issues 

recited above would apply equally to this particular criteria. 

Consequently, Betmar has demonstrated compliance with this 

criteria as well. 

CONCLUSION 

Based upon the foregoing, Betmar has demonstrated compliance 

with all application criteria and all criteria which must be 

considered by the Public Service Commission in granting a request 

for an extension of the certificated area of Betmar Utilities. 
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I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy ot the tore-
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-y . .:Ji d ~) . ,.. , ay ot /JZ.:t ( "-. 

j 
, 1991. 
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Scott L. Knox, P.A. 
28870 U.S. 19 N., Suite 230 
Clearwater, PL 34621 
(813) 796-8848 
Attorney tor BBTMAR UTILITIES 
FLORIDA BAR NO. 211291 



"RECEiVED 
STAT! OP FLORIDA 

DIVISION OP ADMINISTRATIVB H8k89-3 PM f2: 41 

DOAH NUMBBR 91-001159 DIVISION G~-
AOMINIS TRATiVC: 

BETMAR UTILITIES 
HEARINGS 

VS 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

PRQPOSBD BICOMMINQBD ORQBB 

Petitioner, BETMAR UTILITIBS, INC., by and through its 

undersigned attorney, hereby proposes the following Order in 

c onnection with the Petitioner'• application for an extension of 

certificated territory: 

PROPOSED FINDINGS OF PACT 

1 . Betmar seeks an extension of its certificated territory 

into the areas identified in the legal description attached to its 

petition. Those areas are des icted in yellow and orange on 

Petitioner's Exhibit •2• in evi~~nce. 

2 . Betmar currently provid a service to the areas depicted 

in orange on Petitioner's Exhibit •2•. That service was provided 

p r i or to the time that the current statute governing the extension 

ot certificated areas was adopted. 

3 . The City o f Zephyrhills has filed an objection to 

Betmar 's extension application. The City admitted that the 

objectio n extends only to the property abutting Geiger Road and 

extending some 330' south of Geiger Road. 



4. Betmar currently provides water and sewer lines varying 

from 6" to 10" in size abutting or located in all properties 

described in its application for extension, including the area 

abutting Geiger Road. 

5. The City's water and sewer lines stop north of Geiger 

Road in the Silver Oaks area. The City also has water and sewer 

lines which extend to the south side of Geiger Road at the far 

eastern end ot the area tor which Betmar is seeking an extension. 

6. In order to provide service to the properties abutting 

Geiger Road the City would have to extend its lines westward along 

Gei ger Road for the entire area tor which Betmar is seeking to 

extend its service territory. In addition, the City would have to 

extend its lines beneath Geiger Road from the Silver Oaks area in 

order to provide water and sewer service. 

7. Betmar's lines in the area tor which it seeks an exten­

sion are currently active and Betmar is operating a water and 

sewer system in that area. 

8. Betmar has a tar1~· 

Commission which allows it to 

extension of service tram its 

s eeking service. 

approved by the Public Service 

..;i.a.cge 110' ot the cost of the 

existing lines to any property 

9 . OWners of property abutting Geiger Road have contacted 

Betmar about the possibility ot providing service . A formal 

r equest for service has been made by Jake Developers for service 

in t hat area . 
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10. The City ot Zephyrhills baa an adopted ordinance which 

requires annexation ot contiguous property as a condition ot 

receiving water and sewer service. 

11. The area in dispute abutting Geiger Road is contiguous 

to the city limits. 

12. The City seeks to control the use or cSevelopnent ot 

property along the Geiger Road corridor through its ability to 

provide or withhold utility service. 

1 3. Betmar provides potable water service 

custa.ers from five (5) privately owned wells 

capacity of serving up to 700,000 gallons per day. 

and supplies its 

which have the 

14. Betmar provides sewer collection services only. Sewer 

treat.ent services are provided by Pasco County under an agreement 

with Betaar Utilities. 

15 . The City of Zephyrhills and Pasco County have an inter­

l ocal agreement allocating se\:'<\r service areas. Under that inter­

l ocal agreement Pasco count~· has agreed to allow the City of 

Zephyrhil ls to provide sewer ~ nd water service in the dis~uted 

a r ea abutting Geiger Road. Pasco County is authorized to provide 

Lbose services in all other areas for which the application has 

been sought by Betmar . 

16. The application area is located in the unincorporated 

area ot Pasco County . The County has an adopted Comprehensive 

Plan which covers the area for which the ext ension has been 

requested. The City does not have an adopted Coaprehensive Plan 

covering the area t or which the extension bas been requested and 

bas no jurisdi cti on to adopt such a plan. 
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17. Betmar'a sewage collection facilities abutting the 

Geiger Road property are gravity lines. 

18. The City of Zephyrhills collection facilities on the 

north side of Geiger Road in the Silver Oaks area and at the 

eastern end of the Geiger Road property in dispute are force 

mains . 

19. Betmar's water facilities are amply sized to provide 

fire protection services. 

20. Betmar's water facilities are intertied with a Pasco 

County water line for start-up and emergency purposes . 

21 . Betmar's sewer collection system is intertied with a 10" 

Pasco County sewer main which transmits sewage flows to the Pasco 

County subregional wastewater treatment plant. 

22. Betmar has approximately 900 wastewater and sewer 

customers and 600 water only customers in the area depicted in 

white on Petitioner's ExhibiL •2• . 

23. Betmar charges nc water or sewer impact fees for 

connec tion into its system. 

24 . The City of Zephyrhills charges a water impact fee of 

$350.00 and a sewer impact tee of $1,278.00 for connection into 

its system. 

25 . Betmar anticipates a reduction in water and s ewer rates 

it the extension is approved. 

26 . No furthe r investment in the sewer or water plant is 

required for Betmar to provide service in the area for which 

extension has been requested. 
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27. Betmar's proposed amended tariff describing the area tor 

which the extension is proposed is introduced in evidence as 

Petitioner's Exhibit "4". 

PROPOSED CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

1. Betmar has met all the criteria for an extension of 

certificated service territory set forth in Section 367.045 

Florida Statutes and Rule 25-30.036 Florida Administrative Code . 

2. Betmar has the financial and physical ability to provide 

service to the area tor which it seeks to extend its certificate. 

3. Although the City of Zephyrhills has existing water and 

sewer lines in the vicinity of the area for which Betmar seeks to 

extend its certificate, the proposed extension of the certificated 

territory does not create any competition with or duplication of 

services provided by the City of Zephyrhills . 

4 . Assuming that the proposed extension would create 

competition or duplication of services with the City of 

Zephyrhills , the City's ~licy of refusing to provide water and 

sewer service to propert~ owners of contiguous property who do not 

wish to annex into the City ronstitutes a refusal which allows the 

Public Service Commission to approve the requested certificate 

extension. 

5. The requested extension is in the public interest. 

6. The 

the City ot 

Exhibit "2" 

only area in the extension request objected to by 

Zephyrhills is depicted in yellow on Petitioner's 

as the area approximately 300' in depth immediately 

abutting Geiger Road. The remaining area in the application has 
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not been objected to by any party a.nd should be approved as having 

met all criteria set forth in the applicable rules and statutes . 

7. The City of Zephyrhills is prohibited, under Section 

180.06 Florida Statutes, from extending its existing water and 

sewer lines to the Geiger Road area which is part of the area for 

which Betmar has requested an extension of its certificated 

territory . 

PROPOSED OBDI!!R 

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED that the application for extension ot 

certificated territory to the area described in Exhibit "A" 

attached hereto is hereby approved. It is 

FURTHER ORDERED that the property described in the proposed 

amended tariff of record in this case is hereby incorporated into 

the service territory approved for Betmar Utilities, Inc . It is 

FURTHER ORDERED that Betmar Utilities, Inc. shall submit its 

original Certificate to the PuLtic Service Commission tor amend­

ment consistent with the apprc~al of this extension request within 

thirty (30) days after the date ~ t this Order. 

DONE AND ORDERED this day of , 1991. 
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, 
I Gibbs & McAlvanah 

ATIOINEYS AT LAY 

A. P. Gibbs & Thomas P. McAivanah 

VERONICA DONNELLY 
Hear~ng Of ficer 
D~v~s~on of Admin i strative 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida 32399 

May 31, 1991 

Hearings 

Re : Betmar Utilities, Inc. v. City of Zephyrhills and Pasco 
County and Public Service C~iseion 
Ca se Number: 91-1159 

Dear Ms . Donnelly: 

Please find enclosed Written Argument on behalf of t he City 
o f Zephyrhills in opposition of Betmar Utilities' Petitio n to 
e xtend its service area. You will note that I have enclosed two 
( 2) proposed final Orders, which address our a l ternate positions 
r e garding total den ial , or in the alternative, modificat i o n to 
delete t hat portion of the property from Betmar 's application 
wh1ch is located within the City's delineated serv ice area . 

TPM/saf 
Enclosures 

r r: Scott L. Knox, Esqu i re 

,, truly, 

7tt~ 
VANAH, ESQUIRE 



RECEIVED 
STATE OF FLORIDA ISSJ .91 3 ""!. ,,_ 42 

DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARING~·- ''·~· 

BETMAR UTILITIES, INC., 

Petitioner, 

vs. 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and 
PASCO COUNTY, 

Respondents, 

and 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION, 

IntervPnor. _______________________________ ./ 

CASE NO.: 91-1159 

WRI'l"TBR AGRUMBNT 

The Respondent, CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS (hereinafter referred to 

as the "CITY"), herein files its Written Argument opposing 

Peti tioner 's, BETMAR UTILITIES, INC. (hereinafter referred to as 

"BETMAR") Application to Amend its Certificate of Authorizatl.on 

to inc lude additional territory outside its initial certificate. 

References to the transcript c f the hearing shall be made by 

designating the : e tter "T", followed by the page or pages upon 

which t he particular testimony can be found. 

References to the "northern arect 1.n dispute" will refer to 

that area located northerly of BETMAR's existing service area and 

immediately south of the Geiger Road right of way. The "so ut he rn 

area in dispute" will refer to that area south of BETMAR 1 s 

existi ng s e rvice area and north of State Road 54. 

ARGUMEHT 

I. BE~ MAR 1 S APPLICATION FAILS TO CONFORM WITH THE APPLICABLE 

STATUTE AND RULES: 

Flor i da Statute 367.045 (2)(b) states that the applicant 

prov1.de the information required by the Commissio n's Rule. The 

Rule in question , 25- 30. 036 (l)(d) requires that the applicant 



provide evidence that it owns the land upon which the treatment 

fac1 lities are located, or at the very least, has a long term 

lease (such as one for 99 years). The testimony and e xhibits 

establish that BET~~R has dismantled its former treatment plant 

and at this time, owns no treatment facilities. (T-33). BETMAR 

r elies solely on Pasco County for treatment service and operates 

merely as a collection agent for the County. 

It would appear that the Public Service Commission's 

rat1o nale for requiring the applicant to provide proof of its 

ownership o r possessory right in a treatment center is to assure 

that the utilities customers will enjoy an uninterrupted service 

for a significant period of time. In the Instant case, the 

e v 1denc e shows that BETMAR merely has only a 2 5 year Bulk 

Transfer Agreement with the County, (Petitioner's Exhibi t 3). On 

Page 9 of said Agreement, the County has reserved the right to 

act in t he best interest of its own customers. Writer would 

suggest that said provision is tantamount to a "bailoutM clause 

1 f t he County reasonably concluded that the t reatment capacity 

utili zed by BETMAR was needed for County customers and could 

resu l t i n the ceasation of the Bulk Transfer Agreement. Th is 

arrangement does not meet the res uirements of the Public Service 

Commission 's applicable rule. New customers should have the 

security of a util i ty with its ow, treatment facilities to assure 

proper land management and growth. 

I I. GRANTING BETMAR' S REQUEST FOR AN AMENDED CERTIFICATE OF 

AUTHORIZATI ON IS NOT IN THE PUBLIC'S INTEREST: 

Florida Statut e 367.045 (5)(a) bestows upon the Commission, 

disc r etion to grant or amend a certificate in whole or in part or 

with mo difications in the public's inte rest. The public interest 

in Eas t Pasco County would not be served by granting BETMAR 's 

application . Zephyrhil l s City Manager, Nick Nichols testified 

that the CITY has 2" million gallon a day capacity wastewate r 

treatment and has adequate reve nues and capacity to serve the 

area (T- 61 ) . Nichols also testified that the City o f Zephyrhill s 
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has already in place sewer and water facilities immediately north 

0f the northern area in dispute at the Silver Oaks Planned Unit 

Development and immediately east thereof at the Wedgewood Planned 

Unit Development. ( T-58). Nichols testified that th~ CITY 

intends to complete the loop and connect the two plan 

developments and that said loop would run through the northern 

disputed area. City Manager's testimony was that the CITY had 

delayed the completion until the COUNTY had completed the 

a c quis1tion and design of the Zephyrhills West By-Pass. (T-73) . 

Nichols also testified that the CITY had adequate resources 

and capacity to serve the northern disputed area. (T-72). 

The City's Manager also testified that the CITY servicing o f 

the northern disputed area would help to insure proper growth 

management and avoid strip zoning. (T-66, 67). 

Wr ite r would submit that it is in the public's best interest 

that the time, e nergy and monies expended by the CITY to date in 

anticipation of connecting t he loop through the northern disputed 

area and its desire to insure reasonable growth manageme nt arc 

items by which the public is best served if t he applicant's 

request is denied, part icularly for th~ northern disputed are a. 

III. GRANTING BETMAR'S PET TION WOULD DO VIOLENCE TO THE 

COMPREHENSIVE PLANS OF BOT PASCO COUNTY AND THE CITY OF 

ZEPHYRHILLS: 

Respondent 's Exhibit 1, I n~~r1or.al Agreemen t between the 

CITY and the Coun~y , delineated service areas 

utility services between the County and the 

for providing 

CITY . Such 

agreements are not only allowed by stat ute, but encourage d. (Sec 

Florida Statutes Chapter 16 3). It is the intent of the Statute 

and the purpose of these agre~ments to assure that local 

government units make the most efficient use of their powers by 

cooperating in areas of mutual advantage. In the Instant r.ase, 

Pasco County and the CITY have cooperated to de l1nca te s £: :-v ir.c 

areas a nd to avoid duplication of services. The northern area 1n 

dispute is within the CITY's service area . The Comprehensive 
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Plans of both governmental entities acknowledge the Interlocal 

Agreements and reaffirm each entities intent to abide thereby. 

Granting of the Application to expand BETMAR's sccvice a1:ea would 

diminish the effectiveness of the Agreement ana also potentially 

cause the County's breach thereof. Granting any breach of the 

Interlocal Agreement would be in contravention of the CITY's and 

Co unty's Comprehensive Plans. BETMAR has acknowledged that the 

County and not BETMAR will service the treatment needs of 

customers within the areas sought to be included in the 

expansion. (T-37). Insomuch as the County has agreed not to 

serv1ce those areas, unless the CITY fails or refuses to provide 

such service, BETMAR's extension and delivery of wastewater to be 

treated by the County would constitute a breach of the agreement 

and therefore violate the Comprehensive Plan. Florida Statute 

37.045 ( 5)(b) mandates that the Commission consider, but not be 

bound by the local Comprehensive Plan of the County or CITY. 

Wh ile not controlling, Commission should deny the reque ~t because 

it does violence to the local Comprehensive Plans and is not in 

the best interest of the public. 

IV . THE CITY HAS A LEGAL BASIS FOR CLAIM TO THE DISPUTED AREA TO 

THE EXCLUSION OF BBTMAR: 

The Fifth District Cour t of Appeals recen t ly considered a 

case with striking similarit 1~s to the Instant case. In City of 

Mt. Do ra, Florida v. JJ's Hob1 le Homes, Inc., (Case No. 90-733, 

SDCA, Opinion filed 4/25/91, Mandate 5/13/91), the Court he ld 

tha t the Public Service Commission's granti ng o f a franchise is 

excl us i ve and subsequent annexation by the City does not g i ve it 

the r i ght to extend servic es to an area . Recognizing the 

finality of a certificate gra nted by t he Public &~ rv ice 

Commission, the Court pronounced a test that Courts should follo w 

when called upon to r esolve d isputes betwee n competing ut ili ty 

interests . Beginning on Page 1117 of the Op1n1on, and conti nu ing 

through Page 1118, the Court established six (6) principals t o 

govern such cases . The sixth principal announced by the Court is 
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of particular inte rest to this cause. The Court stated: 

Whe n e ach o f two public service utility entities, whether 
gover nmental or private, have a legal basis for the claim of 
a right to provide similar services in the same te rr itory 
and each has the present ability to promptly and efficien tly 
do so , that entity with the earliest acquired (prior) legal 
right has the exclusive legal right to provide s ervice in 
that territory without interference from the entity with t he 
later acquired (subsequent) claim of right. 

In the Instant case, the CITY has acqu ired 

Intcrlocal Agreement with the County, a legal b asis 

to service t he northern and southern disputed 

through t he 

for its cla1m 

areas. The 

n0rt hcrn portions claim is primary, because t he CITY has a righ t 

of first refusal; the southern disputed area is contingent upon 

the County 's refusal to service therein. Writer expects that 

BETMAR will claim that it should not be bound by the agreement, 

because it is not a party thereto. Under normal circumstances , 

this argument might prevail, however, in the Instant case , the 

argumen t fails, because BETMAR has "hitched i ts wagon " to the 

County by 

facillties . 

exclusively utilizing the County's treatment 

Therefore, BETMAR should be bound by the Coun ty ' :; 

prior agreeme nt and abide thereby. This is particularly true o n 

t hat portion where the CITY has the f i rst op tion to serv1ce and 

the territory is located withi r the CITY's del i neated utility 

service area. 

CONCLUSION: 

The CITY's position is in - L ~ alternat1vc. The CITY 

believes that the applicant's request to extend serv i ces should 

be den1ed altogether, because it fails to confo rm wi t h the 

applicable Rule, by failing to provide evidence that BETMAR meets 

the requirement that it own s o r has a subs tantial leasehold 

1 nterest in the land upon which t he treatment facilitie s arc 

loca ted. In addition, the CITY has a prior cla1m on both the 

no r t hern and southe rn a reas in dispute, pursuant to the 

Interloral Agreement between the County and the CITY. While the 

~la1m is stronger on the northern area, t he claim on the southern 
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area, nonetheless is a vested interest although contingent upon 

t he County's refusal to serve. 

In t he alternative, the CITY would argue that the 

applicant's request be modified to delete the nortl"lern area in 

dispute. In addition to the arguments advanced above, the 

rationale for deleting this area would include the fact that the 

inclusion of this area is incompatible and i nconsistent with the 

County and CITY's Comprehensive Plan, would constitute a bre ach 

of the existing Interlocatory Agreement between the County and 

the CITY and that the CITY has a prior and superior claim to the 

northern area in dispute which should be recognized, pursuant to 

the City of Mt. Dora, Florida, supra. 

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the 

foregoing has been f urnished by regular U.S. Mail on th1s 31st 

day o f May, A.D., 1991, to: SCOTT L. KNOX, ESQUIRE, 28870 U.S. 

19 N., Suite 230, Clearwater, Florida 34621 and Florida Publ ic 

Service Commission, Fletcher Building, 101 Eas t Gaines Street, 

Tallahassee , Florida 32399 and the original to: Veronica 

Donnelly, Hearing Of ficer, Division of Adminis trative Hear i ngs, 

The DeSoto Building, 1230 Apalacher Parkway, Tallahassee, Florida 

32399 . 

Ls:: ----.... 
ESQUIRE 

33541 
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ttunk of &ht poli~ vebic.l-. IWd uc:mandcll idccti6catioa. A wm­
patcrdMic:k nwealed &bat Moudy w.a ~·utcd ooa !e.I~D)' chari~:. 

Moody wu &ml&ed oo &be f..tooy ""'-lt'aDI aud, af* it w..a 
coatlnncd &hal dH camcorder wu io fact stolen, c.barted -.atn 
ataDd tbaft. l'be &rial Judae dtt.ellWACid 1hat Mo-xty'• ~1Jo11 
waa noc t...s oa ••110Dab4o ""J'~.lA ~~ad 1Uppn:acd &he eva­
doaco. We.,.... &bM lbit wu • de\ODUon ud DO( merely allrer.:t 
encouacct aod fun1au aarree &lw it wu acnprop.~. 

AM ata&ed iD Romlutillo "· SI.Jle, 36S So.24J 220, 2.21 (Fla. 411 
DCA 1971): 

fflbe otfi~:erl bet OGI)' • ''hoch" (all.bou~ a aood OM &I I• 

curaed ouQ, dull it. a "b&:t" or "uG!o~uwu4 '.' Nqicioo t!wt 
ICNMCIIIna wu wroq, wt.ich It ~:liWiy nDIIWfioieQt to validate • 
'&of aAd dNGUo4. 
Portlapt c:anyioJ an un~,ed c~uacordcr over ono·~ 

shoulder io a paooor lot b unuaual. But the mere QIIT)'iua of ..s1 

UApacbJcd purcluuMJ U*haps af&at buywa: e floor sample ,)o 

verifyiq tho cooteaLI of a prcviouslr peckaied purcbwl) wtu:. 
wuderio: throusb a ~'i lor lf)ID& Lo r~r.1 .. mber where Ill: 
car i• Erbd ~ DOIJwtif'yevu a brief 501%\JI._ 

AFPlRMBO. (DAUKSCHU\dCOWART, 11 .• concur.) 

• • • 
Publk u&Uitlu.-Wa&er ud se~cr-Tcrra&orw dispute belw.eu 
priYII&a utili&)' witb ccrti6ca&M from P&abUc Servlc.e ~iroo 
avtlaorizdl& ic &o -"rovicle uW6Uet ill urtlllD &warapbkllllerrllv­
ryaftd mu.UdpaWy ~tudt .._...s ponioo of private coaupiUiy' ~ 
una aru-CUy is aot ..ahorb.ed to l..utrlerc "'itb (ortnlWu,: 
ripU &ruled b7 PSC to pdvate cocnpu)' by men &Ubset,uct.: 
AGDIUtioa ol a portio~~ ol 11M privato com"Any's ttrriaor) ­
Wiwrecadl oil"" public 6U'\'kt ut1Ut7 entitle.,, "betllcr 1ovc:ro. 
.lt~lW or privllte, had ltpl basu for'~ ul a rilb~rov~~ 

sUI&llar un·i.:•lD &he s.&mc ttrritorr, aad tocb hM rescu 
Abilicy to prompUy ud ~~~tJy do ,o, the eetiiy ,.lth the earfl . 
ut ac:quittd le&al richt lw lbt udw&we ltt&al ri&bl to prorid( 
senict in lb.aU.tt'r~ wi~JlOUI iarLUfcnacelrCN4 &be eoUa)' with 
Jhe llllkr acqwnd daiaa of riaht-'bWl coW't prupcrly f~>uul.l 
thaat municlpaiitJ eouJ~ aoC ...-ltntl w wACtr aad uw" ... : t;t~ 
liaes icato prantecorupu7's &arritol')' 
CrrY OF MOUNJ DOlA, I'LOIUOA, AppcUa<>~, v . JJ'a MOCU.n HOM . ' · 
INC., Al~tlll41 . Sill Ola&ricl. C•te No. ~733 . Opinioo Wed AprU l.S, I ~ . 
Af,.al (,_Ute Cio:wl Cow" Cot l.At• CooNy, l:m.,l C. A\0:11. lr, J.,J ; · 
Slotm K. ~tAd KGY.:o. £ . Sbon ol Q,.a....,,, Cla. t , Pot.J 4< 1->ACa, '>lf t."\o 

l<r hrk, lot ~:lui. MArl t-t. McD..U.I ol WM.olf A McO...O.I. P.A . 
T•van:a altd Rokn Q. WUIONN ..,f 'c\'•IWml. :;.W.. A ~-,.. I'.A .. 
TaYai'Ca, ~~ Apptlkt. 

(COWART, I.) TIUicuc i.Dvulvc:.1a &erritorial di5ttuLc ~ u 
privaco utility c:ompuy witt. c.ertdic.tu from tho Florida Publ,~ 
Scrvito Coaw.ilaioo (PSC) auc.hon.Uca 11 1o provide utilit&. an t 
cuui.o jCOjrapbical t.mitury and a muoicipal11y wh.i~b. Mk · 
quenl to the ~uiaitioo by •he pnvate oompa.ay ot iia wilaty fr.r. 
chase, IIMOJCed a port:or. of~ pnw~ utih1y c:ompa.r.y ·, a.tNic.~ 
&rea and cl.Uma tho rijbtlo provide !:.iau'•~' utility IC•'' I.:C.S lAthe 
:r.tWC-:cJ pottioa of tho priwte utility c:omp.uay's ~~ , .·t.:.: remtu· 

i:o 19~l. a privaJ.D utility company, JJ's Mo• ~ !~.., ,:lCS, In.­
(.s!-J>.:Ilcc- hcrc1n, plaintiffbelow) ~lain"<! ftom • .r Fi~nda PS< 
·~rt : h . J ll'~ o f n«tUII\ 11nt1ttnr tho rtn'~l· ullli ~ • , amp~y " '' 
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.~bt Un.ncruK) to opcn10 a " .. tu aod ..,..., utilities system 
withut a 'pecified &eoanphical &cmtory aear; but outsid• of, cbe 
c1ty lunHa of • municipalil)' (:ho City of Moun1 Don, af!pcU..u 
herein, defODd&nt bolaw). Iu 1988, t.be aounicipalhy voluntarily 
&D.De.'ll.od into 1t. c1ty liJ~Uu • u:ACC ofl&Dd ~~of whicb ia witbiA 
tho private utility company'• ce~iliw awvice tcstri&ory IUld t, 
orduwle. approv8d alaod iJilvelopcr'l proposallbai&M IDUilica­
pal•ty .erve tho developer by elUeodt.DI lho muaicipelity'a WIIU 
md sewer ucilit iQ iDio a portion of the acwJy ~J.QDae.,l area of lbe 
pnv&to ullhty comp111y's certified scrvict terriiOI].· 

The pnvatc utility compaa)', u plai.Dtia', tiled Ibis acliOD 
againat lhe mUAic1pality, u ddc:odaat, for a judieiaJ detennina­
tioa that the private utility company bad the lopl riaht to provido 
"'ater llld eower •rvice within aU tbo tcnicory ~ifioJ in ill 
ccrt16CA~ from lb. Florida PSC and chat lhe an&Aieipalicy did 
not have tho lcaaJ riaht to provide the um. utility ICn'aco witbiD 
the telritory. The trial co\111 &rant.ci aummary j.adJIDCDl in favor 
o f the private utilirycompan!' IUM1 &ho mun.i<:is-l ity appeal e. 

We adopt the trial coun'• 61Mfia1 ot uac.oottoYottcd (KU, 
concl.Jsiona of law aDd rel\lll4!. The trial court fouad tht loUow­
LDi fiLClJ lObe UDCCDIIOV~; 

I. The Pl&intitf (pnn~ compuy) OWQI ID.i ho&ds Florid! 
Publio Service CommU..•oo c.nitlcatt• Number 2911·\Y ud 
241-5 r,r&Dtml tho Pl&itlt1ff the riJbt to opora&o a w.aer and sewer 
utility systam w,thia asptci~ torthory. 

2. Oc March S, 198 I, tho P.lori4a hb:io Son•lc~ Coenmiuioa 
et.ttrcd &A order approvica th• I~Ra:M:• of tlae forc,oin& .,.,..., 
ud sewu e.ttifica~• to tho Pl&iotiffa ud iA &aid order, fuun.d 
that uolicc u '""'"r&d by J.w had ~cD 'ive~~!Uid that lhl auu­
anco of the c<rtifica~• 10 tho pla;milf wu "io the publi~ loSer · 
eat.' ' 

3 . Puuu&At to tbat aulhon ty, ~Plaia tiff owns, OJNr.llet and 
ml.inlalQI lUI approved w.u-.r and sewer utility system wlthla Ulo 
certified t• rritory, wbicb udlitiiJ have bt"en in opcratioo liDCt 
Ulo mid· 1970's. 

4. Tho PJ11otilra ..:erulkatod terri&or)· oncompaa11 Dora 
Piues mobile bomo aubdavi$ioo, tOlothcr wilh ~ Jarc• pl\r~Ztl ol 
currently undeveloped property. n. Haintirrs ulilities .:urrent­
ly serve tho Dot& Piou mobi~ h~' "'bdivision, which C04· 
sists of approltimotely one huocSred lhany~i&bt (131) w·•tu a.tiU 
sewer c:uatomou. 

S. At the t irue the Plo..iuu tr1 Willer ar.d ~eWer •y~rms " '"' 
c:or.structed, th"y wete de••&ned alld bui lt !or the purpi)Se of 
provtdio' Wlltor ant aowe, \.tility Mrvi~• to tlle emiro cerrificatecJ 
territory. The Plaint.itt' ' utilitie1 have the preMot abilit) to pro­
vide water and &6wer krvicc~ to the ~ertifica~d turitory. 

6. Tbe PlaiZltitr• wau:r llAld &ewer utili tier. hllv• c:urrcnt oper­
.l.lln¥ permill from tho Oep~ort.&.Juoto!EDviroc.meotaiRe•ullltion, 
which penn.ita kn valid lhfou&)l ~tober IS, 1994 . The .. _, 
pla.Dt i • c:urnot.ly perm1u..d for Diasocy·ftve thousand (9S,OOO) 
&allooa per day, ao4 c:urre01 ftaw• &oi:J' into lh• plar.t are only 
about .. veoteen lhoui&Od (17 ,000) &lllloau per day. 1'ht plant is 
de&i~:nod ro u to bo eJquu.dablo up &o two huDCired nmety·live 
Ulousand (29S ,000) aaJJocu j)Or d.ly. 

7. Someti111e ia 1987, the VJaiatilf leamt<S that tho Oof<ndant 
Wll$ con&iderinc the vuiu ouuy ann.utlon of a lar' o IT~~otl of 
pr.>perty, a li~.ftc:ant!Xlrtioa of whic h w<&~ within the Platnlltrs 
urtiftcatt<S tem:ory. Tho Plainlitr obje~o:ted a; tht.t time to the 
City·, propoacd o~~:tca.Jon of ita municipal utilities U\lO the Plaia· 
tiff's certlftcate4 c.rri&ory. 

8. ln Ord•~o 467 (adopted May J , 1911) kDd Orllin.aucea 
488, 489 ~d 490 (..Soptc:d October 3, 19 SY), the Ci&y voluntarily 
an.oexed a tract of coatiguou• p rope rty, m01t ofwbicb lay within 
the Plai.Jltift"'1 c•l"ld!c:ated torr i&ory. Ia OrdinaDCe Sl9 (adoptecl 
October ), 1989), tbe City ILUthotiLtd o plaMed un:t -Jovelup· 
mont for the 11.4Gtud property and u a )'tal\ o ( that ordin111ee, 
a.do.pttd • dev-eloper'• acrttemeat e&Uios for water ~d IC~r 
utd•t•B to U. fu r nahcd by the C ity 10 tho aiUltUd propon y. 

9 · On t.~arc:h 31, 1989. the Plaintiff, thro\lr,b it.& anorllt')', for­
mally not111ed th .. C ity oi :t3 cllimtd 11&ht to proviti•J \"f\tc:r ar.:S 
'CW.U ~1:1 ¥ ICC :o :!:; CC rtl:i ~:J:t:J lctritOfy, 

10. 1"bo PwD&ilf I• C\lrrc~Mly ~ally opetatina ' " -aor ML 
..wer ulllicy wu!lio it cenaftca&cJ tetri&o!y. The Pl&inlilre •~ 
iP& ....., aad ...,., liuu utelld 10 a poi11t that It iaamecliMcly 
a4jaceeatl0 til• uoned propet1y maida~ theaa mud! ck-r to the 
&ADUOdpropenydwa ~ o.ftAdaal '• water ud ..w.r liDt. 
The trial court mado cbo (ollowi.DI coaclu.iooa of law: 

J. 1M MUc Service Comaaiuioc W'lllor I.Dd ....,..., cct\ifi. 
c:&kl i-..d to~ PlaloUir arazat the PlauuHf l11o ex.elluivo ri&bt 
to pr~ wa&at IDCI ICWW wJiti .. ..,-vic:o to tho c:eruticated 
totrit.ory. Tbla ri&bl precJIUiea any other eatity from bavin& tbo 
ric,tl lO IIIW ~ cutifka!M uea wit.h walcr and a.wcr utilitiae. 

1. Alcbou&b 111UAiciptJ utUII11Y** an DOC aWJoct &o rep· 
lalioo b,.- eta. MUc Sanico Commiul.oo u a util&ty, oet&ber are 
touuioipalidu pveo doaai.Aioo over cieciJJiou of Ill• Pubilc S.r· 
yj~ CoiiUDi.uioo. 

3. n.. Plaimilra IICIUJ o..-~ of lu w.ter lad •~ 
utility widUo iu cenlftcaud territory Ia iD lclrit.ory wllich ia 
immt<SI ... I7Iolljaumto the O.f•odaAt. lbenfon, P'JriUA& ID 
S.CtiGA 110.06, P1ori4a Slatule4 (1919), 1M Dofudut malt 
obUia 1M PSaiotltr't oouea& befoto coa.wuctioo of w.er ud 
..,.,., ucW&itl willliD ~ Ptabltiff'a cartlftca&c.d aul'. Witbollt 
that COAMGI, ch Ptailllilfbu the exclusive ript to proridc ar· 
~ice wil2aba ill c:c=ttificarecl .. rritory. 
Too trial coun ct.c:lared IDd adjudicated: 
... tbtlt 1M waur II.Dd MMr Mnilkaa.a iaued to tb• Plaiatifr by 
tho Florida hblic ServJca Commluioo a;rut tht Plaiauf the 
rid;t to ftatailb WMit ud ..w.r utllit)' "rvictlo the CCttaftcalecl 
C.triiOfy u deKri~ lo !he ~ftc&&oa w Ule nclusioeo of all 
olher utilit*. iacl~ \boll OWMd by lhe O.fu"'". Accord· 
io&ly, !he O.felldU& IDa)' llOleXIeDd lu water ud aew.r utility 
Uon imo 1111)' pan oldlo Pla1A&i1r1 oertlftc.&tld t.rritory. 

Sectioa 110.06, Florida ~*• after .wmcratioc aellviticsa ij 
authori»d by mua:aicipallticw and privat• compuaiu, providu: 

However, a prlwse compuy (If aauDlcipaJity ahall oot cotutruct 
M'f ay••· wotlc, projec:' or u41ity authorized to b4J coGJtnAC~ 
berowadet iD tht o.,.DI the a aya~so. work, project or utility of a ~.I 
llmilar '!IUICICr ir ki11r octllolly ~ra:td by a miUIIdpiUity or 
privau ClllllfHUIY in lbo muDicipality or territory iiJI..IDOdla•oly ~ I 
lldj.c:•4t cheraiO, unlcn l'\lch municipality or priwte company 
c:~ to IIICh coCIU\Ietioo. [EmphaW MdtiS). 

1
. 

Tho city a.rpu that .octiOD 110.06, Florida Stanate&, doea DO( 

appl1 bocauM tbo Jlrivala comp&Dy doca aot ICt\lally provide 
e-.. rvtcet &o tbo disputed arM. 

'Ih ratric:tioD of lh. &&&lute wu duipacd to avoid &he wuto­
flaln4:J.a of duplicate capital iDv..cmcau for CtVDpdiDJ utilitiea 
that could Dot likely bo operated without ti.nucJ&Uy _;.opardiziDa 
MCh ocber'1 opa111t&nl r-.vcoua if uoc:kd io the....,. COD.umer 
territory. Slou v. Pkw City, 121 Pia. 495, 173 So. 363 (fla. 
1937) (COGitnaiDJ Cb. 17119, I 1, lAw• of FJa. , predece1101 
stat\lta co 1110.06, fta. Scar.). 

1D rapid co .:tioo l 10.06, Florida StaMa, ia One1a Utility 
v. CityD/ ltJdaollvtlle, .SM So.2d J 156 (Pla. bt DCA 1990), lha 
ccuttbt'Jd: 

Whilo &be a&an~c. i• DOt a monuu;eur to clarity and clraftsmu. 
abip, ... w. hurpret it ollly to probibit d~t-~ by 
ono utillty prcwi~r i.II&O u o~taun, a.rea ~~ 
~r. AAy ocbc:r iGielpretalioo wo~tld DOC acem to c:ompon 
wilh lolic or rd.IOD. Ua.dot OW' iAterpretatioa, tblre WIMI!d b-e DO 
duplic~cqilalinvtlllmeDl widaiD tho aame COIIIUIDUtamtory. 

In 0 17'fG, tho pri~l&e ~)' provided ICtVieM widaia a 
spociftc (CCW1ibd) ar .... The city pJ&aacd 10 provicS.IOIVico to aa 
uu owsld• but loeaied .,.... lb. private compeoy'e C*tiJiad 
aroa. ln ~ilion tbo privau compaAY bad neither the ~Y DM 
pl&tU to &e. v e the uw ara. 

Tbia c:uo it dilliiiJUiabod (rorn Orr•1a io lbaa ia Omt G the 
area sought to be Rrved by the muni.cipalily wu ouuido tbo 
pu •• : - · .nj)IU\y's cen ified area and the priva&a utility compuy 
did nvt !.""" the ~:apacity to serve the: o~.rea the municipality 60'1'hl 
I,' •.ef\ • ·. whilt in this caso, rhe an:a the m unic:ipalily propotc' 



~ ..... """""'' ... ,.,:l\.~ ... '. l...r1W 1..10 ~· 

co .~.erv• ia ~- tbo &orritoty vdaiQ iM pm. ~a.. die 
pnor ~,., npt 10111¥0 1114 tbe pdwM ca-.u.y it,_.,, .W· 
:..OJ ami ablo to ICIIVe &Uutillty...U oliW..W. ... . 

The ro-~pallcy Ill'* cbM it il aot .....,_10 .......... by 
use PSC aod aa&elpNII dUa ~ Co_. dill il •1....,. 
wi&h ULili!iotAD area widUD Cbeeity'a bouduy wllcCiaor or M& abe 
PSC may havo tboretofore iauld& ~of~ audlo­
~ziDI a private utility COJDP&D)' co provide limi1ar ueiUty tctYioM 
LQ r.lM lliDe area. 

Chapter 367, tbe ' 'Water I6Dd Wu&cM&or SQ br;Watory 
Law'' provide~ tbe Plorida Public Servic4 aiOo wida 
ex.c~~vo jur:ildiction over tho ~lboricy, ..me. ud ruca or 
wi.ht&c~. S.Cuoa·367. 022(2) providca: 

367.022 EumptiotV • Tht followiDJ Ala DOt M&~ect to rtplatioa 
by the comcnluioo u a u;ility oor art tbty JUb]tOt 10 tbt ptovi· 
alou of ~is ~r e'"ept u gprtlllyprovWe4: 

••• 
(2) Sytcama OWMCJ, or tyiCtau ofv.iliob lba rMN ud olw&M (« 
utility ..,viga to tht public are eoDtrolleil, by ptt111DtDtal 
aulhori&iea. 

Tho et::rtifi:.:atca i~u.d to tho priVAti.) COIPp&ny by the f'SC a.-. 
a Jr.AtUI& o( a privi'-ao &onenlly reft::fRd W u a fnurbiN. A 
franchite it ddDcd u "a ipeCial priviltp COAforrocl bJ 1M 
&~ oa individua&. or~ tbl& dOll DOt bdoq 
to tho ctth.cas o( a COWllty ,..,.Uy t,y coamoe ripe (ci&IUOM 
omiued.)'' 11 MeQuillio, N~~~tldJHJI Corpon~~IIMI, I )4,0) (3d 
Bd.). WblllJdlated, l (taDddae ~IDII& ~ ri~ m&M 
lei•l Kille of lbo v..ms. Leotl4/'d v. Ba,·I4n Slfwl W1wf rA .• S9 
Pla. 547,52 So. 718 (1910); Wen COIUI Disposal SMfice, IlK'. 
v. Smith, 14l So.U 352 (fl&. 2d DCA 1962), Cfn. dciU~. 148 
So.2d 279 (PIL 1962). Buts.,, AhmrtM lhiNpun Li~te~,/IIC, 
v. Std/6, 405 So.2.d 456 {Fla. 1M DCA 1911) wbcre \bel couct 
rcjcctod the arpment of ~ ol cattifle&&M of pW&ic coavc.­
nieaco that UJ, \Joroplatioo of 1M tN-:t.ir.Q Lnd"'try ~ IIWIIJ a 
valuablo ~perty right of &he bolder~ (the cctti6cac") IDd im­
paired exutms CODtrac&.. 

In PahoU~ Housirrg Alllhoriry v. Scutll Fk>rlda StlnlttUiolt 
C1J. , 478 So.2d 1107 (fh. 4th DCA 1518S), rtv. d.n.i.O, ~91 
So.2d 280 (Fla. 19SG), a d&sp~ aros• ~ee:1 a h~u,;lq ..... 
thority and the bclder of IQ udu.;ve ;:etbap fr:I.JJ.Ghjao from Jao 
COWlt)' avu Jacbago collccdoa ill t!lc .....,. <:OAlrOUtd b\ &be 
authority. "fhc, •utilurily 41e~:iiicci CO collect kDd dispoeo of ia. .. ' Yil 
ptbaae. cla•:nWa it wu uempc from lbe uc:Ju.ivc fno:lu. ' 
ir.Atod by tho city. Tbo trial cou.r1 louod £hat tho at.Ubority'• 
illLruaion violated th6 pr.o;ate comp&Jl)''' t'lcluaivo fn&ncllisc. 
The district court afiiuni'JCI but reversed tl1o U.rna&u a.wo&r~ to 
ir..cludc the ho141er'& co~uof opcrativn. 

Southern Gulf UtU/tles. In~. v. M.JSDII, l6ti So.lJ ll8 (fl&. 
1964) i,; c:il6J by tho city for Lho brOtd proposit!on that the I»SC 
h.u oo aulilurity wha~-.t·r over utiliti~ op..:nte.d b)· JO-"Otn· 
maotalaaenci ... MtUon mute be read mo,.nanowly. In Mcuolt, 
a privat• company wilh an c:cdwive c.ertift~ i.taued by the PSC 
wusbt the PSC to iuut> a -:top order f<.•r a mun:cipal utility wh.ieb 
mvadc.d the privato cua.,.,my'a 6CI'VIt~ ~. Tiw P~C di•miased 
lhe priwc. compuy's C(',mplamt on the ~rouod.~ lh.,J tho PSC bad 
c:> 11utbority 1.'> rc:Qnin a jO'f~llll aJeu<:J faum ~uvadio.;& tta. 
service area of tho pliva~.& company. The "'P'cme c.:ourt "rc!IOCS 
b;.:t spc.:irr" ' v ooted it dtd not n:h: un tbo tl,:hhi of the partaea 
wbicll ri ~· · cro boint; htil•ted in All "lioo for injuaction m the 
ClrtWI C4.UJt which \lo'al nul tl..o "'bj~ uf the ~;:~. nus tli.CC 
preunu no quC$taon u w tho PSC'a authurity, as diltin~'\IUbcd 
from lbc circuit COW1 '~ subjo.:.t matter jurildichoo, to rcanu.o the 
c•ty from mvadins the private company'• area. 

Althoua~b ~ovcrnnv-A1wl utilatiaare exew11t fwru lht authority 
of the PSC thi1 do.:.:! not ~ .. ·ao l.h&l the ~ovemcnoe.nul unil b.s the 
authority to llltufuc w ; th r ohh i:(l&.llcd. vri\'fll~ ... ~!til)' Ulm~-
1\)' by the PSC. ~ PSC ·. · t11lic:o l~ &b'Ue4J ,. 1!1.: pri·~•tc compa­
~) r~pre,ena .1 valuable- !'" ,~:ty nt;hl a11d &h.: .:uy .,;t\1.11 autho· 
· 'I'd I "'\ tnl..-ri •N~> \ Vtfh ,·. • • . , .. ,...,..,i\.lt t' nt:hl~ t\\.• l1.:- U)Cf~ ,._:.,.h"..e· 

11:;'- · ':i.&..&.-.... ,, ,... , .J 

l'Fl.WDlU7 
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.~h servicC'- ~~ socond.ry '" •·wo pnont)· :o !h.! ptw• k s.al n~tht 
vf !hu c:ow i "ilhuut the ab1lity. l . 

:6) WheA C*Ch~ pul..tlic aCI~IIA) \oL&Ut) ~'""· wl~ 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

BETMAR UTILITIES, INC., 

Petitioner, 

vs. 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and 
PASCO COUNTY, 

Respondents, 

and 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION, 

Intervenor. ________________________ ./ 

CASE NO.: 91-1159 

ORDER GRANTING PB"l'ITIONBR' S APPLICATION IN PART 
AND biNYiHG iWii lH PAi'i' 

THIS CAUSE came to be heard before this Court on the 

application of the Petitioner, BETMAR UTILITIES, INC., to amend 

its initial certificate of authorization to include additional 

t e rritories to be serviced and upon the evidence presented, the 

Court FINDS: 

1. That the CITY OF ZEPHYRH (LLS and PASCO COUNTY did timely 

object to the Petitioner's appl : cation. 

2. That PASCO COUNTY was du y noticed and failed to appear 

a t hearing and has therefore waiv~.- d vr withdrawn its objection 

and f i nding the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS did appear to oppose the 

appl i c a t ion and the PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION was present as 

intervener. 

3. That the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and PASCO COUNTY had 

p r e vio usly entered into an Interloc al Agreement delineating 

uti l ity s e rvice areas between the COUNTY and the CITY and that a 

por t ion of the additional territory sought to be s e rviced by 

BETMAR UTILI TIES, INC., is within the area delineated to be 

s e rviced by the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and that exte nsion of 



BETMAR's certificate of authorization to include such areas would 

not be in the best interests of the public, would violate an 

existing Interlocal Agreement between the COUNTY and the CITY and 

would be violative of the Comprehensive Plane of PASCO COUNTY and 

the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS. It is now hereby 

ORDERED and ADJUDGED that the Petitioner's application is 

he reby granted to the extent that areas sought to be serviced are 

no t within the area delineated to be serviced by the CITY OF 

ZEPHYRHILLS, pursuant to its Interlocal Agreement with PASCO 

COUNTY. It is further 

ORDERED that the Petitioner shall provicle a modified legal 

description within twenty (20) days of the date of this agreemen t 

which shall exclude such areas. Respondent or Intervener sha 11 

have twenty (20) days from filing of such modified legal 

description to object to its form or content. 

raised within that time, this Order and 

de scription shall become final. 

If no objection is 

the modified lega l 

DONE and ORDERED on this 

Copies t o : 
THOMAS P . McALVANAH, ESQUIRE 
SCOTT L. KNOX, ESQUIRE 

dayofJune, A.D., 1991. 

VERONICA DONNELLY 
Hearing Officer 
Division of Administrative He arings 
The oeSoto Bu1lding 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida 32399 
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STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

BETMAR UTILITIES, INC., 

Petitioner, 

vs. 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and 
PASCO COUNTY , 

Respondents, 

and 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION, 

Intervenor. ________________________ ./ 

CASE NO.: 91-1159 

OJb~D DBIIY:t:aG Pftl'J'I<*D' S APPLICATIOII 

THIS CAUSB ca.e to be heard before this Court on the 

application of the Petitione:-, 8ETMAR UTILITIES, INC., to amend 

its initial certificate of authorization to include additional 

territories to be serviced and upon the evidence presented, the 

Court FINDS: 

1. That the CITY OF ZEPLYRHILLS and PASCO COUNTY did timely 

object to the Petitioner's a~plication. 

2. That PASCO COUNTY wa; duly noticed and failed to a~pear 

at hearing and has therefore waived or withdrawn its objection 

and finding the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS did appear to oppose the 

application and the PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION was present as 

intervener. 

3. That the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and PASCO COUNTY had 

previously entered into an Interlocal Agreeme nt delineating 

utility service areas between the COUNTY and the CITY and that a 

portion of the additional territory sought to be serviced by 

BETMAR UTILITIES, INC., is within the area delineated to be 

serviced by the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS and that extension of 

BETMAR's certificate of authorization to include such areas would 



.. 

not be in the best interests of the public, would violate an 

existing Interlocal Agreement between the COUNTY and the CITY and 

would be violative of the Comprehensive Plans of PASCO COUNTY and 

the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS. It is now hereby 

ORDERED and ADJUDGED that the Petitioner's application is 

he reby denied. 

DONE and ORDERED on this 

Copies to : 
THOMAS P . McALVANAH, ESQUIRE 
SCOTT L. KNOX, ESQUIRE 

day of June, A.D., 1991. 

VERONICA DONNELLY 
Hearing Officer 
Diviaion of Administrative Hearing s 
The DeSoto Building 
1230 Apalachee Parkway 
Tallahassee, Florida 32399 
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CASE NO. 91-1159 
PROPOSED RECOMMENDED ORDER 
MAY 31, 1991 

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES 

Whether the application of Betaar Utilitiea, Inc., for an 

amendment to its certificated territory in Pasco County should be 

granted. 

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

Betaar Utilities, Inc., (Betaar) ia a water and 

wastewater utility located in Paaco County, Florida. On November 

13, 1989, Betaar filed with the Florida Public service eo .. ission 

( colDJiission) an application for an aaencblent to ita water and 

wastewater certificates. Both Pasco County and the City of 

Zephyrhills (City) filed tbaely objections to Bet.ar•s request. 

Pasco County subsequently resolved ita dispute with Betaar. The 

City's objection is that, pursuant to an interlocal agreeaent wi+;h 

the County, the City is entitled to serve part of tb" disputed 

territory. 

The Commission was gra nted authority to intervene in this 

case by an Order dated March 21, 1990, entered in case No. 90-1218 . 

At the hearing, Betma.r presented the testiaony of Joseph 

L. Turco, Vice President of Betaar, and Floyd A. Nichols, city 

Manager of the City of Zephyrhilla. The City and the Commission 

presented no witnesses, but crosa-exaained Betaar•s witnesses. At 

the hearing the following exhibits were aoved into evidence: 
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CASE NO. 91-1159 
PROPOSED RBCOMMBNDED ORDER 
MAY 31, 1991 

Hearing Officer's No. 1, Petitioner's Nos. 1 through 3, and 

Respondent's Nos. 1 through 3. 

At the conclusion of the proceeding, the parties elected 

to obtain a transcript and stipulated to having proposed 

reco-encSed orders poataarked by the tenth day after the transcript 

was filed with the Division of Adainistrative Hearings. 

FINDIIGS or PACT 

The following abbreviatiorua are used in this section for 

purposes of citation: 

T • 
PE • 
RB • 
HOE • 

Transcript 
Petitioner•• Exhibit 
Respondent'• Exhibit 
Hearing Officer's Exhibit 

1. There is currently, or will be in the near future, a 

need for water and wastewater service in the proposed amended 

territory. (T 27-28, 40, 43 70) 

2. ~taar has the :-ecbnical ability to provide water and 

wastewater service in the propc!:c aaended territory. (PE No. 1, 

PE No. 3, T 18-20, 26, 29-30, 38, 47) 

3. Betmar has the financial ability to provide water and 

wastewater service in the proposed aaended territory. (PE No. 1, 

PE No. 3, T 17-20, 22-23, 25-26, 29-30, 31-32, 45-47, 38, 47) 
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CASE NO. 91-1159 
PROPOSED RBCOIOIBHDED ORDBR 
MAY 31, 1991 

4. The portion of the proposed aaended territory which 

is in dispute is that tract ahown on PE No. 2 to be directly 

abutting Geiger Road. (T 56-57) 

5. Betaar has utility linea in close proximity to the 

disputed portion of the proposed aaended territory. (PE No. 2, T 

16-18, 52-53, 76) 

6. The City has utility linea in close proximity to the 

disputed portion of the proposed aaended territory. (RE No. 2, T 

21, 57-60, 72-73, 77) 

7. The City has the ability and the capacity to serve 

the disputed portion of the proposed aaended territory. (RENo. 3, 

T 61, 72) 

8. The City is not prepared to build utility lines to 

service the disputed proposed aaended territory until the new 

bypass road along Geiger Road is built and the propar right-of-way 

is obtained; then, the City ~ ill extend the Silver Oaks line under 

Geiger Road to the south and wi l l extend the Wedgewood line to the 

west . (T 58-60) 

9. The disputed portion of the p~oposed amended 

territory is not within the City limits. (T 49, 62) 

10. Persons in the disputed proposed amended territory 

woul d have to be annexed into the City before being provided 

ut il ity service from the City. (T 66-68) 
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CASE NO. 91-1159 
PROPOSED RECOMMENDED ORDER 
MAY 31, 1991 

4. The portion of the proposed ... nded territory which 

is in dispute is that tract shown on PE No. 2 to be directly 

abutting Geiger Road. (T 56-57) 

5. Betmar has utility linea in close proxi•ity to the 

disputed portion of the propoaed aaended territory. (PE No. 2, T 

16-18, 52-53, 76) 

6. The City has utility lines in close proxbity to the 

disputed portion of the proposed a.encSed territory. (RE No. 2, T 

21, 57-60, 72-73, 77) 

7. The City has the ability and the capacity to serve 

the disputed portion of the proposed a..ndec:l territory. (RENo. 3, 

T 61, 72) 

8. The City is not prepared to build utility lines to 

service the disputed proposed allended territory until the new 

bypass road along Geiger Road is ~uilt and the proper right-of-way 

is obtained; then, the City will axtend the Silver Oaks line under 

Geiger Road to the south and will extend the Wedgewood line to the 

we::.t . (T 58-60) 

9. The disputed portion of the proposed amended 

territory is not within the City liaita. (T 49, 62) 

10 . Persons in the disput£d proposed amended territory 

would have to be annexed into the City before being provided 

ut i l i t y service from the City. (T 66-68) 
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CASE NO. 91-1159 
PROPOSED RECOMMENDED ORDER 
MAY 31, 1991 

11. Both the City and the County have enacted local 

comprehensive plans . (HOB No. 1, RE Mo. 3) Pursuant to the 

interlocal. cooperation el ... nts contained in their co11prehensive 

plans, the City and the County entered into an interlocal agreement 

whereby the disputed portion of the propoaed aaended territory was 

to be serviced by City water and wastewater. (RENo. 1, T 54-57, 

61-68) 

CONCLQSIQ)fS OP LAW 

1. The Division of Adainistrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over the subject aatter ot and the parties to this 

proceeding under Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes. 

2. As the applicant in this proceeding, Betaar has the 

ultimate burden of proving that it is in the public interest for 

the commission to grant its a.endaent. 

3. In order to prove that it ia in the public interest 

for its amendment to be granted, Betmar a l st, at a ainiaWI, prove 

the following: that there is a need for service in the proposed 

amended territory, that it has the financial and technical ability 

to serve the proposed amended territory, and that its expansion 

into the proposed amended territory would not be in competition 

with or a duplication of other systeas, unless the coapeting and/or 

duplicative system is unable or unwilling to provide service. 
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4 . Th • i l A na~ to~ ••,vice in the propoaed aaended 

r 1 o y. 

5. Betaar 1• financially and technically abl o p ovido 

aervice to the propoae<l aaende4 territory. 

6. Both Betur and the City are able to provide aervice 

to the diaputed portion of the propolled uaended territory. 

7. · In order for cuata.era in the diaputed portion of the 

proposed aaended territory to receive utility .. rvice from the 

city, the cuatoaera would have to firat undertake the step of beinq 

annexed into tlle City liaita, but if aervice to that area were 

provided by Bet.aar, no such step would have to be undertaken. 

8. Under section 367.045(5)(b), Florida Statutes, when 

amendin<J a certificate of authorization, the co-ission must 

consider whether the aaenc:taent ia consistent with the local 

comprehensive plan of a cot nty or aunicipality if, as her~, the 

county or aunicipality ha~· objected to the aaendaent. However, 

Section 367.045(5)(b) furthe r atates that the comaission is not 

bound by the local comprehensive plan. 

9. Section 376.045(5)(a) states that the commission may 

not qrant an amendment for the extension of an existinq system 

which will be in competition uith or a duplication of any other 

systea or portion of a ayatea, unless the coaaission first 

determines that the other systea is inadequate to meet the 
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reasonable needs of the public or that the person operating the 

system is unable, refuses, or neglects to provide reasonably 

adequate service. 

10. Under section 367.045(5)(a), Florida Statutes, the 

commission aay amend a certificate in vbole or in part or with 

modifications in the public inter .. t or it 11ay deny an aaendaent to 

a certificate if in the public interest. 

11. Based on the above concluaiona, it is in the public 

interest to grant Betaar'a aaendaent. 

RICOtlllllfDATIOJf 

Having considered the evidence of record, the candor and 

expertise of the witneasea, and the foregoing findings of fact and 

conclusions of law, it is 

RECOMMENDED that the application of Betaar Utilities, 

Inc., for an amendment to ics certificated territory in Pasco 

County be granted as set fo~ :h in the body of this keco-ended 

Order. 
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DONE AND ENTERED in Tallaba .... , Leon County, Florida, 
this day of , 

VERONICA B. DOIOIBLLY 
Hearinc) Officer 
Diviaion of Adainiatrative Hearings 
The DeSoto Buildin9 
1230 Apalacb.. Parkway 
Tallabaaa .. , Florida 32399-1550 
(904) 488-9675 

Filed with the Clerk of the 
Diviaion of Adainiatrative Hearings 
thia day of ------
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stfttdt Or IU.JOI POTABLE WATD ISSUES 

Conser.ation and Protection of the leaouree 

Under conditions of nor.al rainfall and averaae water de••nd , the 
supply of potable water for Pasco County should be adequate to 
meet the needs of future residents throuah the year 2010 and 
beyond . Proper planning and water resource aanaae•ent require, 
however, that dry conditions and peak de11ands be anticipated in 
order to minintize the occurrence and discoafort of temporary 
water shortages . For this reason, the conservation, and protec ­
tion of water r e sources are issues in Pas co County . 

In addition to the supply of raw water, equal consideration must 
be given to the quality of water beina supplied. Care aust be 
taken to auard aaainst contaMination in hi&h volu•e aquifer 
recharge areas, in coastal recharge areas, and in wellfield 
areas. 

Service Deli•ery 

Throughout the plannina period, service delivery issues will 
likely be raised with respect to : 

(a) interconnecting the water distribution system; 

(b) expansion of the water service area to developing 
areas; 

(c) maintaining adequat~ pressure for fire flows; 

(d) l evel and quality o ; water treatment; and, 

( e ' proara-ina and fua dina the 11aintenance, 
replacement and extens i •. h . of the system . 

repair, 

These issues wi ll be addressed in conjunct i on with standards f o r 
level of servi ce , concurrency and budgetary constraints . 

10-2 
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COALS, OI.JECTIYIS, AI'D POLICIIS 

GOAL 1. Ensure an adequate public •upply and treatment of 
potable water for Pa•co County. 

Level of SerYice Standard• 

OBJECTIVE 1. Establish the followina ainiaua level of 
service standard• for plannina capital iaprovements and 
reviewina applications for developaent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Pa•co County to: 

1 . Adopt an infra•tructure standard providing for an 
annual averaae daily voluae of 215 aallons of potable 
water per equivalent re•idential connection, by 1990. 

2 . Establish a peak day, doaestic deaand factor of 
1.67 (ADF) to deteraine the required capacity for 
public potable water ayateaa. 

3 . 

Land Uses : 

Require, as a condition of developaent 
followina •iniaua fire flow rate• at 
application for connection to the public 
systea: 

-

TABLE 10-1 
PIU FLOW STAIIDUDS 

Sinal e -Faaily 
ttulti ! .. ily 
co-er'-i .. l 
Indu•trial 

approval, the 
the t:i•e of 
potable water 

Gallons 
Per Minute 

550 
750 

1,000 
1 , 200 

For projects with aultiple use•, the largest fire flow standard 
wi 11 be applied . 

4. Require a service application to the appropriate 
utility for connection to public potable water system 
f or all propo•ed projects within Pasco County except 
r~sidential developaent for which a subdivision plat i s 
not also required. 

10- 3 
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7. Require the developer to provide and dedicate to thf' 
appropriate utility the public water distribution 
network within any new develop.ent. The desian crite­
ria- and construction standards for any addition to the 
water syste• shall be supplied by appropriate utility. 

!zistina Deficiencies 

OBJECTIVE 2. By 1995, identify specific locations within 
the County where the public water distribution network~ are 
deficient with respect to volu•e, pressure, quality or 
unacceptable fire flow capacity. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Annually desianate a portion cf ita operational and 
capital i•prove•enta budaets to be used for the iden­
tification and correction of existin& deficiencies in 
its potable water distribution network, as detenained 
by the application of fire flow performance standards 
contained in Table 10-1 and the •aintenance schedule 
developed pursuant to Goal 2, Objective 4. 

2 . Require other public syste•s to certify coap!iance with 
the perfor.ance standards contained in Table 10-1 as a 
condition for arantina develo~ent appro·: al to any 
project within their service area. 

Potable Water Source& 

OBJECTIVE 3 . Provide ade uate (meeting the level of service 
standard) public potable water sources to service the needs 
of Pasco County throuah ~ he year 2010. 

It shall be the policy of ~asco County to: 

1 . Provide the capability to access, through 2010 
groundwater supplies of sufficient yield to provide all 
required potable water . 

2 . Continue to investigate other potential water supply 
sourees and recovery technologies to provide for the 
optimu• number of financ i ally feasibl e water supplies . 

3 . Construct, as necessary. raw water lines to transmit 
water from sources acquired or leased pursuant to 
Policies 1 or 2. 

10-5 
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StfttAaY OF MA.JOl POTABLE VATD ISSUES 

Conservation and Protection of the leaource 

Under conditions of nor.al rainfall and averaae water demand, the 
supply of potable water for Pasco County should be adequate to 
meet the needs of future residents throuah the year 2010 and 
beyond . Proper plannina and water resource manaaement require, 
however , that dry conditions and peak deaands be anticipated in 
o rder t o minimize the occurrence and disco•fort of temporary 
water shortages . For this reason, the conservation, and protec­
tion of water resources are issues in Pasco County. 

In addition to the supply of raw water, 
be given to the quality of water being 
taken to guard against contamination 
recharge areas, in coastal recharae 
areas . 

equal consideration must 
supplied . Care must be 
in hiah volume aquifer 

areas, and in wellfield 

Service Delivery 

Throughout the planning period, service delivery issues will 
likely be raised with respect to: 

(a) interconnecting the water distribution system; 

(b) expansion of the water service area to developing 
areas; 

(c) maintaining adequate pressure for fire flows; 

(d) level and qualit , of water tre a tment: and, 

( e ' progra-ina arJ fund ina the maintenance, 
replacement and ' xtension of the system . 

repair, 

These issues will be addressed in conjunction with standards f or 
level of service, c oncurrency and budgetary constraints. 
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GOALS, OBJ&C'I'Iftl, AII'D POLICIIS 

GOAL l. Ensure an adequate public tupply and treataent of 
potable water for Pa1co County. 

Level of S•r.ice Standa~ 

OBJECTIVE l. !st1blish the followin& ainimum level of 
service standards for plannina c1pital improvements and 
reviewing applications for developMent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Adopt an infrattructure ttandard providing for an 
annual averaae daily volu.e of 215 sallons of potable 
water per equivalent retidential connection, by 1990. 

2. Ettabli•h a peak day, doaettic deaand factor of 
1 . 67 (ADF) to deteraine the required capacity for 
public potable water sytteas. 

3. 

Land Uses: 

Require, as a condition of developaent 
followina ainiaua fire flow rates at 
application for connection to the public 
systea: 

. 

TABLE 10-1 
FIU rLOV STAIIDDDS 

Sinal~-Faaily 
Hult l ~ .. ily 
co-•r ~ial 
Industr1"\ l 

approval, the 
the time of 
potable water 

Gallons 
Per Minute 

550 
750 

1,000 
1 ,200 

For project• with aultiple uses, the larsest fire flow standard 
wi 11 be applied. 

4. Require a service application to the appropriate 
utility for connection to public potable water system 
for all proposed project• within Pasco County except 
residential developaent for which a subdiv ision plat is 
not a lso required. 
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5. Require the utilization of public water supplies where 
connection to a public potable water system is avail­
able. 

6 . Require the installation of a public water systea for 
domestic supply where connection to an existing public 
water syste• is not available and the deve lopaent is 
located in an area desisnated by the future land use 
plan map as Res-3 or higher and : 

(a) the develo~ent consists of aore than 50 residen ­
tial units; or, 

(b) the net residential density is more than 3 units 
per net acre (see Table 10 - 2) . 

goppf: pl ( 7) 

TABLE 10-2 

WATER APPLICATION PROCESS 

APPLICATION 

NO 

WELL 
PERMITTED 

10-4 

YES 

CENTRAL SYSTEM 
REQUIRED 

YES 



7 . Require the developer to .provide and dedicate to the 
appropriate utility the public water distribution 
network within any new develop.ent . The desian crite­
ria. and conatruction standards for any addition to the 
water syste• shall be supplied by appropriate utility. 

!zistina Deficienciea 

OBJECTIVE 2. By 1995, identify specific locations within 
the County where the public water distribution networks are 
deficient with respect to voluae, pressure, quality or 
unacceptable fire flow capacity. 

It shall be the policy of Paaco County to: 

1. Annually desianate a portion of its operational and 
capital iaproveaents budaets to be used for the iden­
tification and correction of existina deficiencies in 
its pot~ble water diltribution net~~rk, as determined 
by the application of fire flow perfonaance st•ndards 
contained in Table 10-1 and the aaintenance schedule 
developed pur1uant to Goal 2, Objective 4 . 

2. Require other public syste•s to certify co•pliance with 
the perforaance standards contained in Table 10-1 as a 
condition for arantina develop.ent appro·: al to any 
project within their aervice area. 

Potable Vater Source& 

OBJECTIVE 3. Provide adequate (aeetina the level of service 
standard) public potabl~ water sources to service the needs 
of Palco County throuah the year 2010. 

It shall be the policy ~ f Paaco ~ounty to: 

1. Provide the capabi l . .a.Y to access, through 2010, 
groundwater supplies of sufficient yield to provide all 
required potable water . 

2 . Continue to investiaate other potential water supply 
sourees and recovery technoloaies to provide for the 
optiau• nuaber of financially feasible water supplies . 

3 . Construct, as necessary, raw water lines to transmit 
water fro• sources acquired or leased pursuant to 
Policies 1 or 2. 
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Treat.ent Capacity 

OBJECTIVE 4. Expand the treat•ent capacity of Pasco County 
commen•urate with the arowth of the service base . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Develop water treat•ent capacity to process sufficient 
quantities of potable water to meet the projected 
lona-ranae (2010) needs of Pasco County . 

2. Treat its water supply in accordance with State and 
Federal standards of purity. 

3 . Require other public ayatems to develop water treatment 
capacities sufficient for their lona ter. needs . 

Conaert'ation 

OBJECTIVE 5. Continue i•plementation of water conservation 
measures throuahout Paaco County. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Allow, subject to specific reaulations which Pasco 
County shall prescribe, the installation of individual 
shallow wells for landscape irriaation. 

2 . Maintain, subject to specific reaulations which Pasco 
County shall prescribe, a proaressive pricing s t ru cture 
such that the unit cost of water increases with in­
creased usaae. 

3 . Require, in accordance with specific regulations which 
the County shall prescrioe, the use of water conserving 
fixtures in all new deve Lopaent. 

4 . Require the use of recov red wastewater for lands t. ape 
irrigation where permittabl@ and where the Count y 
supplies it. 

5 . Encouraae the use of recovered wastewater for agri cu l­
tural purposes where Pasco County supplies it. 

!nvi ron.ental ~act 

OBJECTIVE 6 . Mini • i ze detrimental environmental effects 
caused by groundwater development . 

It s hall be the policy of P3sco County to : 
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1. Monitor aroundwater conditions for withdrawal rates on 
the baaia of report• by the Southwest Florida Water 
Hanaae•ent District ( SWFWHD) and the West Coast Re­
gtonal Water Supply Authority (WCRWS). Furthermore, 
Pasco County shall periodically review the adequacy of 
SWFWHD and WCRWS •onitorina procedures and , if neces­
sary. forwulate an appropriate alternative management 
strategy. The Board of County Commissioners shall 
request the Southwest Florida Water Management Distri c t 
or the West Coast Regional Water Supply Authority as 
appropriate to: 

(a) Hi tigate environmental degradation caused by 
excessive groundwater withdrawal by establishing a 
maxiaum limit on the total amount of groundwater 
which is consuaptively used from the Floridan 
Aquifer in Pasco County. Pasco County shall 
request Swrwtm to identify all large wells, to 
monitor the aaounts of groundwater withdrawal . 

(b) Discourage major groundwater source development 
adjacent to enviroNftentally sensitive or wetland 
areas such as swamps. cypress heads, shallow ponds 
or lakes. 

(c) Restrict additional groundwater development within 
thoste portions of coastal Pasco County which are 
known to contain 1roundwater of subpotable quality 
at a depth of less than 100 feet. 

(d) 

(e) 

Develop a well monitoring program to 
evidence of saltwater intrusion and 
reaedial strategies as necessary. 

document 
develop 

Permit rea i onal wellfields under their 
diction to serve a Multipurpose function as 
recr~ationa : facilities. Such facilities 
be both acti~e and passive in nature . 

juris ­
pullic 
should 

(f) Comply with all rules of the Florida DER and the 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency . 

GOAL 2. Provtde an ad'l!quate potable water distribution system 
throughout urbanized areas of Pasco County . 

Systea Prioritiea 

OBJECTIVE 1 . Inhibit urban sprawl through the maximum use 
of existing potable water facilities. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 
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1. Not provide, nor perait the expansion of, public 
potable water service to lands desianated on the Future 
Land Use Plan Hap as Aa or Aa; lt where the use of 
iRdividual wells aay be peraitted. 

2 . Per.it or require the provision of public potable water 
service to lands deai&nated on the Future Land Use Plan 
Map as ltes-1 only when the proposed service is consis­
tent with the approved Pasco County Utilities Capital 
Improveaent Plan. 

3 . Provide or require provision of public water service to 
lands desianated on the Future Land Use Plan Map as 
Res-3 or hiaher in accordance with Goal 1. Objective 1, 
Policy 6, of this eleaent . 

Diatribution Syat .. 

OBJECTIVE 2. Develop a potable water distribution system 
plan on the basis of projected water needs to the year 2010 
and the level of service standards contained in this Ele ­
ment. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Plan and desian a water supply and distribution system 
to acco .. odate arowth in accordance with the populati on 
and eaployaent projections of the Pasco County Compre ­
hensive Plan. 

2 . Develop strateaies, as needed, to balance fluctuation 
in water deaand, safeauard continuance of supply in 
case of plant or water aain breakdown , and to provide 
required fire flow a~ contained in Table 10-1 . 

3 . Collect and use im~act feel to offset the cost of 
capacity necessitated by the iapact of new users. 

4. Fluoridate the public water supply when and where it is 
determined by the Board of County Commissioners to be 
in the best interest of Pasco County . 

Service Areas 

OBJECTIVE 3. Define water service boundar ies, inte rconnect 
water systems, and eliminate water service voids in urban ­
izing areas. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 
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2. Establish transaission line interconnections and 
intradistrict aareeaents with adjacent regional and 
municipal water systeas to achieve: 

(a) Iaproveaent of ayatea reliability in the event of 
water supply well failures, line breaks, or 
excessively hiah •axiau• water deaand conditions. 

(b) The option of purchasina woter from adjacent water 
systems, should this alternative prove to be more 
economically desirable than developing additional 
County water supply wells and transmission lines . 

3. Neaot iate water service area agree11ent s with adj ac~nt 
regional and 11unicipal water ayateas to better coordi · 
nate the orderly, efficient, and economical distribu· 
tion of water throuahout the County. The County shall 
not acquire new or expand existing service areas which 
are surrounded by a .unicipal water service area or 
which require the County to construct water dist ri ­
bution and tranaaission facilities which duplicate 
municipal facilities . 

4 . Provide the aajor transaission lines supplying water to 
a new developaent in accordance with the adopted 
Capital Iaprovements Program and Budaet, as amended on 
an annual basis. 

Systea Maintenance 

OBJECTIVE 4. Maintain, repair and replace water system 
components on a regularly scheduled basis . 

It shall be the policy O i Pasco County to : 

1. Maintain records anJ procedurei for identifying needed 
repairs, their coat ~nd subsequent iaplementation . 

2. Meter all existing and future water customers f o r 
billing purposes. 

3 . Maintain a rate schedule based upon the cost of pro ­
vidiAg service and adjust rates and fees periodic a 11 y 
to ensure that water revenues are sufficient to finan ce 
future expansion, repair and replacement . 

10 - 9 
goppf:pl(l2) 



IMPLWWTATIOif PmaiAJIISMS 

Th~ following is a general purpose list of tools and techniques 
which can be used to i•ple•ent the aoala, objective• and polici~s 
of th~ Potable Water Section of the Public Facilities Element. 
These tools are bein& referenced in, but not adopted as part of, 
th~ Compr~h~nsive Plan becau1e they entail the establishm~nt of 
compl~x administrative procedures not Appropriat~ for a policy 
document. 

1 Promote water conservation throuah an active public r~la­
tions program. Pasco County sh~uld request SWFWHD to 
conduct an educational water conservation program for 
residents within the jurisdictional area of SWFWHD. 

2. Pasco County should work with local aaricultural and 
industrial associations, whether served by a public wat~r 
system or not, to imple•ent water conservation techniques. 
Drip and ditch irriaation as an exa•ple, should be utilized 
as much as practical for cropland, pasture and citrus 
irrigation. Water recyclin& and other water saving tech­
niques should be used, whenever feasible, by water intensive 
industri~s such as large citrus processing plants. 

3. Monitor Consumptive Use Permit applications to the SWFWHD 
for p~rmits which might affect the County's pr~sent or 
future potable water supply. 

4. Request p~riodic reports from the water agencies which 
export water from Pasco County, updating the status and 
effectiven--ss of their water conaervation programs. 

S. County impact fee ordinances (J- uenct.ents are r~quired to 
~stablish th~ developer's fi t.ancial responsibility with 
r~sp~ct to the expJtnsion of t he County wat~r system for 
service to new developaents. 

6 . The Board should adopt a capital i•up~oovements program, ~nac t 
County ordinances, resolutions, and directives to implement 
th~ water management policies pertaining to wat~r conser­
vation. ·'Enforcement and developaent of the comprehensive 
water conservation program may be accoaplished by th~ 
County's d~partm~nts. Minimum flow water devices may be 
required in all new construction. The County shall r~qu~st 
SWFWHD to d~velop a method of sa•plin g water consumption as 
a mean~ of monitoring water demand/consumption. 

7. Review of proposed capital improvements, or development 
o rders not grandfath~red under this Comprehensive Plan, for 
consist~ncy with this Policy. Also, during the course of 
project r eview, where these flows are not met, ~stablish a 
record of this noncomplianc~ to serve as one input into the 
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annual capital i•proveaents proara .. tna proc~ss as described 
in the Capital I~rov .. ents !l .. ent. 

8. Establish a co•puterized data base and •anaae•ent infonaa ­
tion syste• for analyzina trends. · identifyina deficiencies 
and establiahin& priorities for capital iaprove•ents . 

10 - 11 
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SUI'I'WlY OP WASTEWATD ISSUES 

Reaionalization of the Waatevater Di1po1al Sylt .. 

The wastewater disposal syste• of Pasco County consists of 139 
small package plants and approximately 54,500 septic tank sys­
tems . The present perw~itted capacity of this syste• is sat is ­
factory, but it is ineffici~nt due to the fragment at ion . A 1-
though there are seventeen (17) wastewater service areas in Pasco 
County, 53 facilities are located outside these areas. At the 
same time, seven of the established service areas contain no 
publicly owned facilitiee. Of the 139 package plants, only 
twenty - six are owned and operated by Pasco County and twenty of 
these are located in Welt Pasco County. Consolidation of these 
facilities into a reaionally-baled syste• would areatly benefit 
the County in terms of econo•y and reliability of service. 

Future Wastewater Deaand 

The permitted and unused wastewater disposal capacity within 
Pasco County is approxi•ately 10.7 million gallons per day (mgd). 
Based upon the assuaption that per dwellina unit demand is 
approximately 193 •ad peak aonth, averaae daily flow (inclusive 
of inflow and infiltration), the present capacity could ade ­
quately acco-odate a dwellina unit increase of about 55,440 
units or 324 (1987 base) if development occurred within served 
areas. This dwellina unit arowth is likely to be achieved 
between 1995 and the year 2000 . By the year 2010, addi tiona 1 
permitted capacity will be needed. 

Level of Ser.ice 

Presently, only 304 of the pe itted disposal capacity is pub­
licly owned and operated. As r he system arows, decisions will 
need to be made reaarding whether or not septic systems shall be 
relied upon to fulfill future needs, whether or not Pasco County 
wishes to expand its use of private and municipal systems , and 
whether or not Pasco County wishes to consolidate and regionalize 
t he wastewater .disposal syste• under its own control. 
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GOAL 3 . 
County. 

GOALS, OB.JECTIYES, AJID POLICIES 

Provide an acceptable sanitary sewer syste• for Pas<:o 

Level of SerYice Standards 

OBJECTIVE 1 . Establish the followina •ini.um Level of 
Service Standards for plannina capital i•prove•ents and for 
reviewing application• for developaent approval . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Require , advanced secondary treat•ent of wastewater at 
all new or expanded sewaae treat•ent plants within 
Pasco County. 

2. Adopt an infrastructure standard of 161 aallons of 
wastewater treat•ent capacity and disposal per day 
(annual averaae daily flow) for each equivalent resi­
dential connection within Pasco County. 

3 . Require all wastewater treataent facilities to provide 
adequate capacity for peak hydraulic flows. 

4 . Require a service application for connection to a 
central sanitary sewer syste• for all proposed projects 
within Pasco County except residential development for 
which a subdivision plat is not also required. 

5. Where connection to a central syste• is available, 
central sanitary sewer shall be used unle:sa the pro­
posed project is located entirely within the Agricul­
tural (A!) or Aaricu: tural/lural (AG/l) cateaory in the 
Future Land Use Hap • nd the net reaidential density is 
not •ore than 3 du. , net acre. 

6 . Require the installution of a central wastewater 
treatment plant (in &toe ... J ance with the County Sewer 
Use Ordinance) where connection to an existina central 
sani~~ry sewer syste• ia not available and the devel ­
opt~~ent is located in an area deaianated by the future 
rand use plan map aa Res-3 or hiaher; and: 

(a) the develo~ent consists of •ore than 50 residen ­
tial units; or 

(b) the n~t reaidential density is more than 3 units 
per acre (see Table 10-3 below). 
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TABLE 10-3 
SEWER APPLICATION PROCESS 

NO 

SEPTIC TANKS 
PERMITTED 

YES 

CENTRAL SYSTEM 
REQUIRED 

YES 

7 . Permit the expansion of existing interim wastewater 
treat•ent plants if necessary to meet the level of 
service standard• contained in Pol icie1 1 through 3 
above. This polic/ is intended to provide relief for 
facilities which m·.y beco•e deficient prior to re ­
placement by a subr _gional system . In areas designated 
as Res - 1, penni t the ins ta llat ion of a centra 1 
wastewater treatment plant only when the proposed 
service is consistent with the approved Pas co County 
Utilities Capital Improvement Plan . 

8. Permrt individual (septic tanks) wastewater disposal 
systems where ce~tral systems are neither required nor 
available provided that soil conditions are acceptnhle 
and env i ronaental impacts are negligible . 

9 . Require all sewage treatment and disposal systems be 
located and constructed in a manner consistent with all 
applicable local, state, and federal regulations. 
i ncluding the applicable goals, objectives, policies . 
and Leve l of Service Standards contained in th is 
Comprehensive Plan. 
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TABLE 10-3 
SEWER APPLICATION PROCESS 

NO 

SEPTIC TANKS 
PERMITTED 

YES 

CENTRAL SYSTEM 
REQUIRED 

YES 

7. Permit the expansion of existing interim wastewater 
treatment plants if necessary to meet the level of 
service standard , contained in Policies 1 through 3 
above. This pol . cy is intended to provide relief for 
facilities whic~ may become deficient prior to re ­
placement by a S L br~gional system . In areas designated 
as Res-1, perml ': the installation of a central 
wastewater treatme~t plant only when the proposed 
service is consistent with the approved Pas c o County 
Utilities Capital Improvement Plan . 

8 . Permit individual (septic tanks) wa!'tewater disposal 
systems where central systems are neither required no r 
available provided that soil conditions are acc ept ~ hle 
and environmental impacts are negligible . 

9 . Require all sewage treatment and dispo s al systems b e 
located and constructed in a manner consistent with all 
applicable local, ~tate, and federal regulati ons, 
including the applicable goals, objectives, poli c ies, 
and Level of Service Standards contained in th1s 
Comprehens i ve Plan. 
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GOAL 3. 
County . 

COALS, OB.JD:TIVES, AI'D POLICIES 

Provide an acceptable sanitary sewer system for Pasco 

Level of SerYice Standard• 

OBJECTIVE 1. Establish the followina ainimum Level of 
Service Standards for plannina eapital iaprove•ents and for 
reviewing applications for develo~ent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Paaco County to : 

1. Require, advanced secondary treataent of wastewater at 
all new or expanded sewaae treataent plants within 
Pasco County . 

2 . Adopt an infraatructure standard of 161 gallons of 
wastewater treataent capacity and dispoaal per day 
(annual averaae daily flow) for each equivalent resi­
dential connection within Pasco County. 

3. Require all wastewater treataent facilities to provide 
adequate capacity for peak hydraulic flows. 

4 . Require a service application for connection to a 
central sanitary sewer aystea for all proposed projects 
within Pasco County except residential development for 
which a subdivision plat is not also required. 

5 . Where connection to a central systea is available. 
central sanit•ry sewer shall be used unless the pro­
posed project is located entirely within the Agricul ­
tural (Aa) or Aaricul _ural/lural (AG/l) cateaory in t he 
Future Land Use Map and the net residential density is 
not more than 3 du . / ;.,et acre. 

6. Require the installat i on of a central wastewater 
treataent plant (in accordance with the County Sewer 
Use Ordinance) where connection to an existin& central 
sani~-.ry sewer syste• is not available and the deve 1-
opaent is located in an area desianated by the future 
rand use plan map as Res-3 or hiaher ; and : 

( a) t he developaent consists of aore than 50 r esiden­
tial units; or 

(b) the net residential density is more than 3 units 
per acre (s~e Table 10-3 below). 
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10. lequire industrial and co .. ercial land uses which 
aenerate wastewater substantially different from 
residential wastewater to pretreat the effluent to 
Pauo County standards. prior to its disposal via a 
public sewer syste•. 

11. lequire connection of all central sewer facilities to 
subregional syste•• when such facilities become avail­
able. 

Subreaionalization 

OBJECTIVE 2. By 2010, develop a county-wide network of 
subreaional wastewater treat•ent plants principally servic­
ina areas desianated on the Future Land Use Hap as les-3 or 
hiaher and selected areas within other land use classifica­
tions. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Replace smaller packaae plants with subregional sewage 
treataent plants (or enlarae existina plants) by 2010. 

2 . Develop interlocal aaree•ents recoanizina the municipal 
boundaries for sanitary sewer service. 

3. Participate in aaree•ents with developers to provide 
subreaional wastewater facilities in accordance with 
the CII!: for the Future Land Use cateaories listed in 
this objective . 

4 . Plan, by 1995, the aeneral location of, and de~ermine 
esti•ated desian capacity of, all trunk ••ins, inter­
ceptors. and puap stations for which a need is pro ­
jected in the Futu-e Land Use cateaories listed in this 
objective . 

5. Service selected a -eaa within the Ag/R. land use clas­
sification when it 1 1 cost effective to do so. 

Effluent Disposal 

OBJECTIVE 3. Develop an effluent reuse and disposal program 
where peraissible to conserve the potable water resources of 
the County. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1. Require use of recovered water for lands cape irrigation 
and nonpotable use where available and permitted by 
DER. 

10 - 16 
goppf :pl(l9) 



2. Monitor enforce•ent of State reaulations for water 
quality, especially with respect to wastewater plant 
operations and effluent disposal and, if necessary, 
develop an appropriate alternative •anaae•ent strategy. 

3. Participate i n lona-ter. aaree•ents with land owners to 
accept recovered water for irriaation of horticultural 
or aaricultural u1e1. 

4. Develop a dual water syste• utilizina recovered 
wastewater for parka, aolf courses, ce•eteries, large 
aaricultural, co .. ercial, or aovern.ental co•plexes and 
other recovered water cuato•erl. 

Sludae Disposal 

OBJECTIVE 4. Dispose of septic tank and wastewater treat­
ment plant sludge in an environ.entally acceptable •anner. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Require an HR.S or D!R per.it a1 appropriate, for the 
disposal of liquid sludae, •onitor enforceaent of state 
reaulations and, if necessary, develop an appropriate 
alternative strateay. 

Z. Consider sludge disposal alternatives such as selling 
the aolida for aaricultural purpolel, transporting the 
solids to a facility for pelletizina, or in- vessel 
CO~Oiting . 

3 . Adopt a comprehensive 1ludae •anaae•ent plan by 1995. 

Systea Priorities 

OBJECTIVE 5 . Inhibit urt an sprawl through the maximum use 
of existin& wastewater fac ~ lities. 

It shall be the policy of Pas co County to : 

1. Not ··provide , nor perait the expansion of, 
wastewater service to lands de1ianated on the 
Land Use Plan Hap as Aa or As/R where the 
i ndividual septic tanks •ay be peraitted. 

public 
Future 

use of 

2. Pentit or require the provision of public wastewater 
service to lands desianated on the Future Land Use Plan 
Map as R.es-1 only when the proposed service is consis ­
tent with the approved Pasco County Utilities Capital 
Improvement Plan. 
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3. Provide or require public waatewater service to lands 
desianated on the Future Land Uae Plan Map as Res-3 or 
hiah_er in accordance with Coal J, Objective 1, Pol ­
iey· 6, of thia el .. ent. 

Additional Treat.ent capacity 

OBJECTIVE 6. Develop, by 1995, plans for wastewater treat­
•ent capacity necessary to acca..odate projected 2010 wast~­
water flows . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Beain deaian for expansion or replace•ent wh~n 
waatewater flow reaches 80~ of capacity at any of its 
wastewater treataent plant• where necessary to accom­
aodate future deaands. 

2 . Require private plant operator• or owners to begin 
desian for expansion or replaceaent when wastewater 
flow reaches 80~ of capacity at any of its wastewater 
treataent planta where necesaary to acco .. odate future 
deaanda . 

3 . Annually designate a portion of its operational and 
capital iaproveaents budaets for the identification and 
correction of existina deficiencies in its wastewat~r 
dispoaal system as deterained by the application of the 
standards contained in this !leaent . 

4 . Collect and use iapact feea to offset the cost of 
capacity necessitated by the iapact of new users. 

I nterao.ernaental Coordination 

OBJ!CTin 7 . Coordinate all utility and transportation 
p lanning efforts t o take advantaae of the most economi cal 
c onstruction and maintenat . ... e costs poasible when installing 
utili ty lines, roads and se~ ers. 

It s ha ll be the po l icy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Coordi nat e s ewer construct i on priori ties wi th the 
County's trans portat i on pla ns to ensure that all pipes 
desianed for s ubsurface road plac••~nt are i nstalled 
pr i or to road constructi on. 

2. Use rights - of -way and unus ed eas e• ents for ut ili ti e s , 
drainaae, open s pace or other r elated purpos es. 
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Esiatina Deficienciea 

OBJECTIVE 8 . Reduce exiatina deficiencies in sanitary sewer 
service by 5"% each year until the deficiencies are elimi ­
nated . 

It shall be the policy of Paaco County to: 

1 . Annually desianate a portion of its operation and 
capital improve•ents budaets to be used for the iden ­
tification and correction of exist ina deficiencies in 
i ts sewage collection and trans•iasion system as 
deter.ined by reaular inspections . 

2. Require other public syateaa to certify co•pliance with 
Pasco County desian, construction and mai ntenance 
standa rds on an annual basil . 
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IMPLDiDtATIOW ttEaWIIRII 

The followina is a aeneral purpose list of tools and techniques 
which can be used to i•ple•ent the aoals, objective• and policies 
of the Wastewater Section of the Public Facilities !lement . 
These tools are being referenced in, but not adopted as part of, 
the Comprehensive Plan because they entail the establishment of 
cowtp lex ad•inistrat i ve procedures not appropriate for a policy 
docU1aent. 

1. Review any proposed capital iwaprove•ent and development 
order for compliance with adopted Level of Service Stand­
ards. No develop•ent order should be issued for a project 
which would violate the level of service standard unless the 
proposed project is exe•pted and is not therefore subject to 
any level of service review, or when a project is denied a 
deve lop~~tent order due to level of service deficiencies, a 
record of these deficiencies will be kept to serve as one 
input into the annual capital i.prove•ents programming 
process as described in the Capital I.prove•ents !lement . 

2 . Develop planned public or developer funded sanitary sewer 
improve•ents in a •anner consistent with these policies . 

3 . Establish, throuah data collection 
for developing service priorities . 
be coordinated with and reflected 
Improvements Program and Budaet . 

and analysis, a system 
These priorities should 
by the annual Capital 

4 . Interlocal agreeaents recoanizina the boundaries of the 
proposed sanitary sewer districts should be developed wi th 
all municipalities in Pasco County. 
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SOLID VASft 
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StJMMOY OP ltA.JOR SOLID !IASTE ISSWS 

Collection 

There are six private and two .unicipal refuse haulers operating 
in Pasco County . Since there are no formal agreements regulating 
service areas, service is not provided in so•e rural areas and 
servi ce is being duplicated in soae areas . 

Di•po•al 

Host of the refuse collected in Pasco County is carted to the 
East Pasco Sanitary Landfill (Class I) or to County permitted 
landfills for construction and de•olition debris . So•e of the 
refuse is transported out of the County or duaped illegally; 
however, this is expected to diainish when the resource recovery 
plant and associated transfer station is in operation due to the 
increased accessibility of t he disposal sites . 

... 
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GOALS. OBJECTIVES. AJm POLICIES 

GOAL 4 . Dispose of Pasco County's solid waste in an economically 
efficient and enviro1111entally sound manner. 

Level of Service Standards 

OBJECTIVE l . Establish the following Level of Servi ce 
Standards for plannina capital improvements and reviewing 
applications for develo~ent approval . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1. Develo~ an environ.entally sound method of solid waste 
•anage•ent adequate to address the needs of Pasco 
County. Needs shall be detennined on the basis of a 
per capita solid waste generation rate of 6 . 2 pounds 
per day by 1995 and 7.0 pounds per day by 2010. 

2 . Operate County-owned solid waste management systems as 
econo•ically self-sufficient enterprises. 

Capacity 

OBJECTIVE 2. Coordinate the increase in disposal capacity 
to meet future needs such that levels of service standards 
are maintained . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Plan for expansion of the resource recovery plant when 
the dispos 1 volu•e reaches 804 of daily capacity . 

2 . Plan lan,lfill/ashfill expansion when the disposal 
capacity re ~ches 80l full . 

3. Plan for expan:.ion of the East Pasco transfer station 
when it reaches 801 of daily capacity . 

4 . lequire all Class III landfill operators to not ify t he 
eoun~y when 80l of permitted capacity has been rea ched. 

Collection 

OBJECTIVE 3 . Maintain licensing and regulation of pr iva te 
solid waste haulers in Pasco County. 

It shall be the policy of Pas co County to : 

1 . Locate transfer station(s) i n a manner which minimi zes 
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transportation co1t1 tubject to land u1e and environ­
••ntal con1traint1. 

2. Maintain licentina with private hauler• requirina dis­
posal at the Palco County 1olid waste dispoaal and 
resource recovery tyst ... 

OBJECTIVE 4. Assure that hazardous and infectious wastes 
are identified and diapoaed of properly. 

It shall be the policy of Palco County to: 

1. Prohibit untreated, infectioua waite to be deposited in 
any sanitary landfill. 

2. lequire industrial and other haaardou1 wattes to be 
rendered inert before acceptance at any tanitary land­
fill. 

3 . Require septaae and tludae dispotal per.its which would 
identify method of disposal, quantity, and handling 
procedures, in accordance with Chapter 10D.6.29, F.A.C. 

4. Prohibit landfills near wellfieldl, in hi&h volume 
aquifer recharae areal and wetlands con1i1tent with 
other ele•entl of thil ca.prehentive plan. 

S. Honitor the enforce•ent of FDEI and EPA reaulations by 
these agencies and, if necessary, for.ulate an appro­
priate alternative •anaae•ent ttrateay. 

6. Participate in umesty oroar .. a for the disposal of 
hazardoua household waste • 

7 . Require perfor.ance of ~ eriodic water analyses on all 
monitor wells at all landt 11 aitea. 

Landfill• : 

OBJECTlV! 5. Reduce the use of landfillina as a solid waste 
disposal technique in favor of resource recovery and recy ­
cling. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Limit , in accordance with FD!R reaulationa the locat i on 
of landfi lls within cones of influence of wellfields 
and conversely, new wellfielda which would be adversely 
affected b y an existing landfill. 
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GOALS, OBJICTIYU, dD POLICIES 

GOAL 4. Dispose of Pasco County'• 1olid wa1te in an economically 
efficient and enviro~entally sound aanner. 

Leve 1 of Service Standard• 

OBJECTIVE l. Establish the following Level of Service 
Standards for plannina capital iaproveaents and reviewing 
applications for develo~ent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Pa•co County to: 

1. Develop an enviro~ntally sound aethod of solid waste 
manageaent adequate to addre•s the need• of Pasco 
County. Needs shall be deterained on the basis of a 
per capita 1olid waste aeneration rate of 6. 2 pound!' 
per day by 199S and 7.0 pound• per day by 2010. 

2 . Operate County-owned solid waste aanaaeaent systems as 
econoaically self-sufficient enterprises. 

Capacity 

OBJECTIVE 2. Coordinate the increase in disposal capacity 
to m@@t future needs such that levels of service standards 
ar@ maintained. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Plan for expansion of the re1ource recovery plant when 
the disposal voluae rearhes 80% of daily capacity . 

2 . Plan landfill/ashfill expansion when the disposal 
capacity reaches 804 fu . l . 

3 . Plan for expansion of the E8s~ Pasco transfer station 
when· it reaches 804 of daily capacity. 

4 . R@quire all Class III landfill operators to notify th@ 
eounty when 801 of permitted capacity has been r@ached . 

Coll@ction 

OBJECTIVl: 3. Maintain lic@nsing and regulation of privat@ 
sol i d waste haulers in Pasco County . 

It shall be t he policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Locat e t ransfer station(s) in a manner which minimiZ@S 
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2 . Reclaia full landfill sites for recreational, indus­
trial, or aaricultural uae. 

3. Prescribe strona penalties aaainat any illeaal dumping 
on private or public properties and pro•ote education 
and public awareness of the problea. 

Recyclina 

OBJECTIVE 6. Recycle as auch solid waste as is economically 
feasible . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Study the feasibility of recyclina and reuse tech­
nolo&>' · 

2 . Achi eve a recyclina rate of 30% by weiaht by 1994 
throuah the eatablishaent of collection centers in 
conjunction with private industry and throuah the es­
tablishaent of the followina recyclina proaraas : 

(a) aovern.ental office paper recyclina; 

(b) waste tire recyclina; 

(c) recovered aateriala (white aoods); 

(d) lead acid and household batteries recycling; 

(e) cmapostina of yard trash; and 

(f) curbside separat1on and collection of recyclables . 

.. 
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IMPLDIIIITATIOII tllaldiSitl 

The following is a aeneral purpose list of tools and techniques 
which can be used to i~le•ent the aoals, objectives and policies 
of the Solid Waste Section of the Public Facilities Element. 
These tools are being referenced in, but not adopted as part of, 
the Comprehensive Plan because they entail the establishment of 
complex administrative procedures not appropriate for a policy 
document . 

1 . Pasco County should schedule and conduct capital improve ­
ments , as necessary, to •eet the deaands for solid waste 
disposal calculated utilizins the infrastructure standards 
in this Ele•ent. 

2. Fees and special assessaents for users, should be increased 
to r e flect the cost of operations and future capital expen ­
ditures . 

3 . Pasco County should initiate and maintain an advertising and 
education program on the effects of such illegal dumping and 
how to coabat it. 

4 . Pasco County should have a person trained in the handling 
and disposal of danaerous chetaical and household products 
and have a special public information program to advise the 
public as to the availability of County personnel coo rdi ­
nating such disposal. 

5 . Pasco County should adopt procedures 
wastes in the event of a disaster in 
"Guidelines" and D!R "Rules" which call 
avai lable in the event >f a disaster . 

... 
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StMWtt . OJJ" PfA.Jot DIAIWAGI A1fD GaOUIIDWATD UOIARCI ISSUES 

Data Base 

With the exception of drainaae systeas for selected streets and 
highways, Pssco County does not •aintain a data base for storm 
drainage infontation. For this reason, it is difficult to de­
termine the nature and extent of floodina probleas throuahout the 
County. Citizen co•plaints, althouah helpful, are an unreliable 
source for the kind of data needed to develop stot"'ll drainage 
improvements. A basin-wide approach to data collection and man ­
agement is needed. 

Drainaae Standard• 

Pasco County has adopted for its own, the drainaae standards of 
the Florida Department of Transportation . Althouah these stand­
ards are applied to all roads and hiahways, the County itself 
does not operate and 111aintain a public drainaae system . More­
over , there is no apparent control over storwwater quality for 
discharaes fro• areas developed prior to SWFWHD regulations. The 
need for a public drainaae systea can best be documented when a 
data base has been established. 

Priorities and Pundina 

When the data has been collected and analyzed, standards can be 
applied. When the standards are applied, priorities must be 
established which will a~iress existina as well as future needs . 
These priorities will r~ quire preliainary planning and design 
from which preli111inary c,sts may be derived. Since Pasco County 
does not levy a utility fee for drainage improvements, sources 
must be found to imple•ent drainaae improvements . 



GOALS, OB.JECTIVIS, AJrD POLICIU 

GOAL 5 . Reduce exist ina and avoid future floodina probleas and 
improve surface water quality in Pasco County. 

Level of Service Standarda 

OBJECTIVE 1. Establish the followina Level of Service 
Standards for plannina capital iaproveaents and reviewing 
applications for developaent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Limit the rate of ator.water diacharae fro. new devel­
opments to a•ountl which are equal to, or less than, 
the rate of disch~rae which exitted prior to develop­
ment in accordance with the Rule• of Chapter 40D-4 and 
40D-40 adainistered in the Southwest Florida Water 
Management Diltrict. 

2. Reaulate the volu•e of atonwwater discharae in accor­
dance with the llules of Chapter 400-4 and 40D-40 ad­
ministered in the Southwelt Florida Water Management 
District. 

3. Require at miniau• that on-site drainase facilities for 
any new project attenuate the lto~ater runoff re · 
sultina from a 24-hour/25-year atora. 

4. Require all new project• be desianed and constructed to 
treat the .. ount of rainfall/runoff prescribed by the 
Rules of Chapter 400-4 and 400-40 adainiatered in the 
Southwelt Florida '-a ter ttanaae•ent District. Pasco 
County shall •onitot the iaple .. ntation of these regu­
lations and, if ne ~essary, develop an appropriate al­
ternative strateay. 

5 . Kequire the place•ent ~r 3 ~ructures or impervious sur· 
faces within the 25-year floodplain be li•ited commen ­
surate with the ability of the project to adequately 
~itigate potential flood iapact via compensating stor­
age volu•es, and with due consideration of potential 
flood iapact upon adjacent properties. 

6. Require that all deve Optlent within closed drainage 
basins within the 100-year floodplain be coapensated by 
creation of atoraae for an equal or areater volume 
elsewhere within the 100-year floodplain. Areas within 
the 100-year floodplain adjacent to a tidally influ­
enced water body shall not be subject to this level of 
service performance standard. 
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7. Penllit riahts-of-way and unused easements to be used 
for drainaae purposes provided this will not cause 
roa~ay floodina. 

8. Regulate the use of flood plains in accordance with the 
County Land Development Code and to co11ply with Federal 
requirements under the If at ional Flood Insurance Pro­
gram . 

9 . Require that all proposed buildinas within the 100-year 
floodplain shall be constructed so that finished floor 
elevations are at or above the elevation of the 100-
year flood, as indicated by the Federal Insurance Rate 
Map in effect at the time of buildina perait applica­
tion or as established by site survey . 

10 . Develop a public participation education program to 
provide the general public with input into sto~ater 
manage11ent policies, procedures, and practices. 

11 . Permit flood plaint to be used for con1ervation. 
recreation and open space. 

12 . Regulate minina, excavation and fillina of flood plains 
in accordance with appropriate state, federal and local 
regulations . 

13 . Amend the L. O.S . standards of this section if desired, 
at such time as the SWFWHD standards chanae or other 
standards are established. 

Major Facilities Desisn and Maintenance Standards 

OBJECTIVE 2. Establish criteria to identify, construct or 
reconst r uct major drainaae facilities which will be main­
tained by Pasco County accor dina to a reaular schedule . 

It s hall be the policy of ~ 4 sco County to : 

1 . Require all new drainagew4 y• to use swaled. rather than 
steeP.·sided, cross sections where possible . 

2. OonstTuct or require to be constructed, detention / 
retention basins in accordance with rules and proce ­
dures which Pasco County shall prescribe . 

3. Require all new developaents to provide on-site deten ­
tion and treatment of stor.water runoff to remove oils, 
floatables. silt. sediment, nutrients. and heavy met ­
als . 

4 . Requi re community associations, homeowner associations. 
dev~lopers and other third parties to retain ownersh i p 

10-30 
goppf0l : pl(5) 



GOALS, OBJICTIVEI , AI'D POLICIIS 

GOAL 5. Reduce exist ina and avoid future floodina problem~ and 
improve surface water quality in Pasco County. 

Le•e 1 of Ser.ice Standard• 

OBJECTIVE 1 . Establish the following Level of Service 
Standards for plannina capital illaprove11ents and reviewing 
applications for develo~ent approval. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Li•it the rate of stormwater discharae fro• new devel­
op•ents to a•ountl which are equal to, or less than. 
the rate of discharae which existed prior to develop­
ment in accordance with the Rules of Chapter 40D-4 and 
40D-40 ad•inistered in the Southwest Florida Water 
Manaae•ent District. 

2 . Reaulate the volu•e of stonnwater discharge in accor­
dance with the lules of Chapter 40D-4 and 400-40 ad­
ministered in the Southwest Florida Water Management 
District . 

3. Require at 11ini•u• that on-site drainaae facilities for 
any new project attenuate the stoi'WIWater runoff re ­
sulting fro• a 24-hour/25-year stor... 

4 . Require all new projects be desianed and constructed to 
treat the a•ount of rainfall/runoff prescribed by the 
Rules of Chapter 400-4 and 400-40 adainistered in the 
Southwest Flori~ ~ Water Hanaae•ent District. Pasco 
County shall aon .tor the iaple•entation of these regu­
lation" and, if necessary, develop an appropriate al ­
ternative ltratebY· 

5. lequire the place•e . t of structures or impervious sur ­
faces within the 25-year floodplain be li•ited commen ­
surate with the ability of the project to adequate 1 y 
~itigate potential flood i~act via coapensating stor ­
age volumes, and with due consideration of potent ia l 
flood iapact upon adjacent propertiee. 

6 . Require that all develop~~ent within closed drainage 
basins within the 100-year floodplain be compen1ated by 
creation of ltoraae for an equal or areater volume 
elsewhere within the 100-year floodplain. Areas within 
the 100-year floodplain adjacent to a tidally in f lu­
enced water body shall not be subject to this level of 
service performance standard. 
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and .. intenance of drainaae 1y1te•• except for compo­
nents aa Palco County 1hall prelcribe. 

5. Pro~ibit excavation of any retention/detention basin to 
a depth which adverlely affectl the Floridan aquifer· . 

6. Require storwwater 1~1tem1 to be desianed to decrease 
velocity, enhance percolation and allow suspended sol­
ids to settle out. This policy shall not be construed 
to prohibit certain coaponents such as bridge or cul­
vert crossinas which aay increase velocity with no 
adverse iapact on properties upstreaa . 

Hydroloaie 18paet• 

OBJECTIVE 3. Reaulate developaent in a manner that wi 11 
mini•ize adverse hydroloaical iapacts. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Require developaent in any area adjacent to environ­
mentally sianificant wetlands to be situated, designed, 
and constructed so a1 to miniaize the adverse impacts 
on the beneficial characteristics and functions of 
wetland•. 

2. Encouraae the rettoration of altered wetlands . 

Halter Drainaae Plan 

OBJECTIVE 4 . Develop a Haster Drainaae Plan which ident i­
fies structural and non1tructural improve•ents to the pri­
mary drainaae syste•. 

It shall be the p~ licy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Establish t-he following general priorities among 
sto~ater i orovements : 

(a) : existina det1ciencies in urbanized areas . 

(b) ~ existina deficiencies in rural areas. 

(c) concurrency with new development . 

2 . Solve drainaae probleas in a systematic and cost - ef ­
fective manner, utilizing existing rights -of -way and 
easeaents supple•ented by acquisition. 

J . Require reaular maintenance 
tation control devices of 
drainaae systeas. 
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4. Establish routine •aintenance of •ajor drainaae ways 
whether natural or •an·•ade. 

S . Expand the County'a aquatic weed control program 
County-wide . 

Stor.water tfanq-.tt 

OBJECTIVE S. Puraue stor.water •anaae•ent techniques which 
minimize the need for pipe•, concrete culverts, or oth~r 
facilities desianed to increaae conveyance . 

It shall be the policy of Paaco County to: 

1 . Use natural water storaae areas for retention. inti 1-
tration, and evapotranapiration of storwwater. wh~re 
consistent with other applicable local. state. and 
federal reaulationa. 

2 . Protect natural drainaae feature• such as strea~s. 
lak~•, wet lands. and eatuariea, and the function of 
these natural feature• for conveyance, storage, and 
treat•ent of ator.water runoff. 

3 . Use existina natural water storaae syat••• for runoff. 
such as bayhead1 and cypreaa do•••· wherever· possible . 
to •ini•ize the need for artificial drainage faci 1 i ­
ties . 

Interao•ern.ental Coordination 

OBJECTIVE 6. Develop interlocal aaree•ents and other ap ­
propriate arranae .. nta with cities, counties ar· · SWFWKD to 
s~sure coordination on ~ drainaae basin basis . 

It shall be the policy ~ f Palco County to: 

1 . Develop a 111aintenan'- e schedule in accordance with the 
above Haster Drain&&<"' J> l an so that other government 
entities can organize their maintenance efforts. 

2 . S~pport the 208 Areawide Water Quality Management pro ­
cess for the Tampa Bay Region . 

Sto~ater Utility 

OBJECTIVE 7 . Create a atot"'IIWater utility for the manage­
ment of storm drainaae in Pasco County. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 
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1. By 1995, lease, purchase, or otherwise cont ro 1 land 
needed for the elimination of floodina in selected high 
priority areas identified by Pasco County. 

2. Conduct advance acquisition and/or control of drainage 
facility sites to avoid escalatina land costs. 

3 . Adopt a StonftWater Syste• Hanaaement Fee (not to be 
confused with a storawater i•pact fee), which estab ­
lishes a monthly charae to all property owners based on 
criteria which Pasco County shall prescribe. The pur ­
pose of the fee is to resolve sto~ater quantity and 
quality proble•s and to •aintain storawater •anagement 
syste•• consistent with the standards contained under 
Objective 1. 

4 . Fund froa the Sto~ater Syst e• Manaae•ent Fee (not to 
be confused with a stor.water impact fee), the correc­
tion of existin& deficiencies in •ajor public drainage 
facilities, as referenced in Objective 4 and to make 
iaprov ... nts to those •aJor drainaae-ways necessary to 
acco..odate additional development in Pasco County. 

S . Fund water quality •onitorina us ina revenues from the 
Stot'IMI&ter Systea Hanaaeaent Fee. Additional water 
quality 110nitorina •ay be required and funded by spe­
cific developt1ent projects, as dee•ed appropriate for 
development order approval . 

6 . Allocate funds for public drainage proj.:cts in areas 
that have had a detailed stonn~ater study prepared . 
Drainaae studies shall define the flooding and water 
quality probleas, provide a prioritized list of solu­
tions to the probleas, and esti•ate the cost of the 
necessary iaproveaents. The Storawater Utili t y Fee may 
be used to fund sue~ studies . 

7 . Require dedication of drainage easements by developer s 
in order for the co~nty to have access for maintenance . 

GOAL 6 . Protec.t the functions of natural drai "'age features and 
surficial aqui(er recharge . 

Groundwater Iecharae 

OBJECTIVE 1. Develop and adopt regulations for protecting 
high aquifer rechara• areas by 1995. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Limit the lot coverage and / or the amount of impervious 
sur face of land uses located in hiah aquifer re charge 
areas . 
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2 . Prohibit sanitary (Class I and Class II) landfills, 
huardous waste disposal and other inco~tpat ib le uses 
within the hiah aquifer recharae areas. 

OBJECTIVE 2. Develop and adopt by 1995 a coaprehensive 
Stonnwater Haneaeaent Ordinance, includina Best Management 
Practices. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Iapleaent drainaae and atorawater aanaaeaent practices 
which: 

(a) reaulate stor.water quality, quantity, and re­
charae; 

(b) require the use of a detention/retention batin or 
natural wetland tysteas as a aeans of co~apliance 
with post-developaent and pr~development 
ttorawater discharae rates; 

(c) establish specific criteria for thoreline manage­
•ent; 

(d) prevent deprivation of adequate water and nut ri­
ent1 fro• the natural systea; 

(e) establith a proaraa to asaian maintenance respon­
sibilities for all storawater pipe, swale, reten­
tion, detention, and aanaaeaent facilities; 

(f) develop criterif for retention/detention faci 1 i ­
ties and waterhodies to assure naoaquito control 
techniques are ~~loyed; 

(g) !"equire the use o f r@tention basin designs that 
address soil conditions (percolation capacity), 
.. roundwater elevation•, and the teaporal distri­
bution of rainwater events; .. 

(h) require that side •lopes on all retention/ deten­
tion basins be stabilized by arasa or other means 
that are acceptable to the County; 

(i ) encouraae the use of minimua side slopes along the 
periaeter of wet detention areal such as man-made 
lakes; 

(j) expand the County' 1 water quality test ina cap a­
bility to include: the monitorin1 of surface 
waters, the evaluation of stor.water pollutio~ 
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IMPL!MEIITATIOW M!CHARISMS 

The following is a general purpose lilt of tool1 and techniques 
whi ch c an be used to implement the goals, objectives and policies 
of the Drainage and Groundwater Recharae section of the Public 
Faci lities Element. These tools are beina referenced in, but not 
ado pted as part of, the Comprehensive Plan because they entail 
the establishment of complex administrative procedures not ap­
propriate for a policy document. 

1 . The key to any implementation proaraa is financing . In the 
past , there have been many arant proaraal such as the Eco­
nomic Development Administration (Tit lei I, II, and II I). 
Many such spend ina proaraas have been e l i ainated, if not 
substantially cut back . In order to have an effective and 
respons i ve implementation program, Pasco County must look 
for alternative methods of aeneratina revenue. 

Specia l Stormwater System Manaaement Fees are one method of 
financing which should be pursued. In addition, other 
funding sources should be identified and developed. This 
will protect the drainage proaraa in the event of the loss 
due to the eliaination of a sinal• fundina aource . 

Operation and maintenance costs 1hould be paid for by the 
users of the systea on an annual ba1i1. Bond ~ng, bond an ­
ticipation notes, loans, and other financial programs may 
also be used to diversify the financina proaram for drainage 
facilities . 

2 . The plan may be implemented on the procedural leve 1 by 
adopting ordinances which c le · rly ::tate operational po li­
cies. Standard specification!', best aanaaement practices, 
along with enaineerina desigr criteria, 11ay be used as a 
guidepos t for review o f enaine~ rina drawinas and subdivision 
development plans by t he County s ltaff . 

3 . In order t.o assure the desired resul tl stated in the po 1 i ­
cie s , PasCD County should perfot"'ll inspections on all con ­
struction in the field to ensure compliance with ordinances . 
These i nspect i ons should be done on a reau lar bas is . Four 
poi nts of control must be accomplished . There must be a 
(1) review of the desian; (2) a comparison against the plan 
policies and ordinances; (3) a deteraination of compliance 
with a perfo rmance standard; and (4) feedback concerning any 
possible vio lations. This system must be developed through 
a County inspect ion process to assure compliance with the 
drainage pol icies . 
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SottAaY OP MA.Joa LAJfD US! ISSU!S 

The Local Government Comprehensive Planning and Land Development 
Regu 1 at ions Act mandates that particular at tent ion be paid to 
certain land use issues which are co .. on throughout the state . 
Specifically, these issues are growth manage•ent, conservation of 
natural resources, treffic, urban sprawl and urban blight. Al­
though the applicability and severity of these issues may not be 
as great for Pasco County as for others, they remain problems to 
be avoided if not to be resolved . 

Growth Manaae.ent 

In order to provide 
which is effective, 
directed to areas in 
or easily expanded to 

public facilities and services in a manner 
efficient and economical, growth must be 
which these central services are available 
acco .... odate it . 

In Pasco County, 46l of the permitted capacity for potable water 
is supplied by utility co•panies or individuals . Represented in 
this amount, are a total of 18,042 private wells which serve 
approximately 30,293 persons . Of the total permitted wastewater 
disposal capacity, 70l is provided by utility compani~s or indi­
viduals. Represented in this amount are approximately 53,000 
active septic tank systeMS. The status of utilities :n Pasco 
County today sugaests that •easures be taken which will impr ove 
efficiency and optiMize existing and future investments in capi ­
tal infrastructure. 

Likewise, consideration must be given to the provision of publi c 
services such as police, fire and social serv i ces . Since the 
capital and operating costs of these services vary with the size 
and character of their respective service areas, growth manage ­
ment will play an htport r.nt part in Pasco County's fiscal future. 

Conservation of Watural esources 

The conservation of rivers, lakes, flood plains and the natural 
habitats of rare and endangered species merit cons ide rat i o n by 
the Comprehen&ive Plan. Since these nonrenewable resources have 
a public valu~ which cannot e a sily be estimated in the real es ­
t ate market, the Comprehensive Plan can be used as a tool t o 
balance the equities of private property rights and communit y 
needs . 

Although not often thought of in terms of natural resources, the 
quanti ty and quality of potable water ia an important issue . 
Pasco County population is projected to grow by almost 70l over 
t he ne ~t twenty - two years . Its capacity f or growth will depend, 
to s ome e~tent, upon its ability t o maintain adequate supp lies o f 
po t able wa te r . Since most of the County's water supply 1 s 
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d~r i v~d from underground sources, care IIUSt be taken to ensu r~ 
t hat these sources are protected froa conta•ination . 

Traffic 

Traffic congestion is an important issue in Pasco County . US 19 
b~tw~en SR 52 and the Pasco/Pinellas County Line is one of the 
mos t heavily congested roadways on Florida's west coast . This 
cong~s t i on i s due to the continuous co-ercial development lo­
cat~d adjac~nt to US 19 and the interaction of trips to and from 
P i n~ l las County. Other congested roads include some portions of 
US 301 and US 41, SR 52, SR 54, and parts of Little Road . Th~s~ 
r o adways serve urban and suburban types of land uses. Th~i r 
congestion is indicative of the classic home to work transporta ­
t ion problem . 

Roadway access is also an iMportant land use related issue. 
Pasco County lacks an adequate network to support the proposed 
dev~lopment expected to occur within the tiae frame of the Com­
prehensive Plan. US 19 is the only continuous north-south arte­
rial roadway in the western section of the County. This road is 
supported by an occasional collector such as CR 595 (Old Dixie 
Highwa y) . In the east, I-75 presently lacks a continuous, par­
all~! roadway syste• to support an urban/suburban arowth pattern . 
Th~ proposed North Suncoast Expressway is intended to provide an 
a 1 t~rnat i ve route for north· south travel. This 1 imi ted acc~ss 
facility throuah Pasco County, would enter at eith~r the 
Hillsborough County or Pinellas County line and exit at th~ 
H~rnando County Line . Similarly, east-west traffic is inhibited 
by the lack of alternative routes. 

Urban Sprawl 

Th~ t~rm "urban sprawl'' is co-only used to describe a develop­
ment pat tern in which low de.ts ity I low intensity land uses a r~ 
uni formly spread throuahout t .t e reaion in all direct i ons . In 
jou rnalism, " urban sprawl" j s used disparagingly becaus~ th i s 
d~velopment p a ttern lacks a ce\tral core (downtown), is a~sthet ­
ical ly monotonous, is wasteful u f land and capital resources , and 
c ont r ibutes h e avily to traffic c~.&~ J tion. 

Urban s prawl i..s the i nescapable result of an unregulated rC!! a 1 
estate ma rket in which producers and consumers each seek to ma x­
i mize!! thei r own values to the exclusion of the community as a 
whole . To s ome extent, urban sprawl exists because, society a s a 
whole!! likes it that way . To a larger extent, urban sprawl C!!xis t s 
bC!!cause the t ools for p lannina a nd r eaulat ina al ternat i VC!! fo nns 
of de!!VC!! l opmen t have h i storically been lacking. lhe Pasco Count y 
Comprehensive P lan p r ovides some of the necessary too l s for c on ­
trolling u rban s p rawl . 
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Urban Bliaht 

"Urban blight" refers to those areas of the County both urban and 
rural , which e~hibit one or more of the following signs: physi ­
cal deterioration, substandard housina conditions, substandard 
public facilities or services, capital disinvestaent, and social 
d i sorgani zat ion . Pasco County, 1 ike its reaional neiahbors. has 
several general areas which would satisfy this definition . Al ­
though urban blight mi&ht see• isolated and temporary, the evi ­
dence suggests that the areas which are blighted today have been 
blighted for quite some time and may be growing . 

It is important to understand that blighted are£s e~act a cost 
not only upon the residents of the affected area, but upon the 
County as a whole. This can be demonstrated in any number of 
ways includina, but not li•ited to, the loss of ad valorem tax 
revenue due to depressed 111arket values, the loss of foregone 
investment in neighborin& business and industry, and the expen ­
diture of funds for County services which are proportionally 
higher due to the shrinking population base of the service area . 
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GOALS. OB.J!CTIVIS, Aim POLICIES 

The Future Land Use Ele11ent establishes a framework for cons is ­
tency to which other ele111ent1 •ust conform. Such factors as 
overall population arowth and the expected aeoaraphic distri ­
bution of growth are iMportant factors unitina land use planning 
with other aspects of the physical plannina process . 

The Future Land Use Ele•ent is based upon an inventory and anal ­
ysis of existina conditione. Coale, objectives, and policies are 
set out in the form of statements expressin& direction and in ­
tent . Durin& !'nbsequent revisions and updatina of the Plan. 
these stateMents will be revisited to evaluate what has been 
accomplished . 

GOAL 1. Achieve a hiah quality livin& environ.ent for t~e citi ­
zens of Pasco County throuah improved manage•ent of the County 's 
lAnd, natural and econo•ic reeources . 

Land Use Concept 

OBJECTIVE 1 . !stab lish land use densities and intensities 
at locations which reduce the potential for urban sprawl and 
which reflect a concern for the cost -effectiveness of public 
services, infrastructure capabilities, and environmenta l 
constraints. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1. Desianate on the Future Land Use Plan Hap land use 
categories of R!S-6 and hiaher in locations which ex ­
hibit the fewest "'nviron.ental and service leve 1 con ­
straints as dete~ined by the Conservation, Coastal 
Zone and Public F~cilities Elements of this Comprehen­
sive Plan . Conve ... sely, designate on the Future Land 
Use Plan Hap land ~ ~e cateaories of RES - 3 and lowe~ in 
locations which exh i~i~ the most environmental and 
service level constraints as determined by the Conser ­
vation, Coastal Zone and Public Facilities Elements of 
this .Comprehensive Plan . 

2. Optimize public investment in supporting infrastruc ture 
by concentrating land use categories RES-6 and higher 
in areas which are presently developed to these 
thresholds or in other areas where: 

(a) public water and sewer facilities are available or 
are to be provided; and 

(b) access to arterial. collector or frontage road3 is 
available, or is to be provided; and 
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(c) adequate public services (e.a., police, fire) are 
available or are to be provided. 

3 . Adopt a land use classification (see Table 2- 3) and 
mappina syste• which specifies, by land use type: 

(a) the aeneral ranae of per.itted uses. 

(b) the aeneral ranae of potential development density 
or intensity, and 

(c) the aeneral location criteria to be considered for 
subsequent development review. 

4. Provide predictable, yet flexible, coMmercial locations 
for business, maintain the vehicular capacity of public 
roads, and avoid linear "strip" co .... ercial development . 

5. Litlit within residential land use classifications the 
location of all new co .. ercial development, except 
permitted infill developaent as shown on paae 2-54, to 
planned nodes , in accordance with the Location Guide­
linea for Co..ercial Uses. 

6. Maintain, and provide for public review, a listina of 
capacity-deficient public facilities or marginally 
adequate public facilities, to assist in informing 
interested parties where public facilities are gener ­
ally insufficient to accommodate existing or short - term 
de•ands. 

7. Pennit, and encouraae the use of, innovative land de ­
velo~ent and subdivision reaulations . when developed 
pursuant to § 163.3202, F. S., for achieving adopted 
objectives in this Coaprehensive Plan. 

Such reaulations/ incentives may include, but are not 
limited to th.• use of performance or design standards 
in lieu of, or in combination with, lists of permitted 
uses; and other ~echanisms. 

8. Residential development within the Residential-! Land 
Use Cateaory must meet one of the followina criteria : 

(a) Be less than 300 acres in size; or 

( b) Be within a •ixed-use project and able to demon ­
strate that t he retail and employment needs of the 
residents can be met within the project; or 

(c) Be within a completed and adopted Sector Plan 
throuah the plan amendment process which provides 
nearby locations for the total retail and employ ­
ment needs oi the residents of the proposed 
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(c) adequate public services (e.a., police, fire) are 

available or are to be provided. 

3. Adopt a land u1e c la11ificat ion (see Table 2- 3) and 
mappina syste• which specifies, by land use type: 

(a) the aeneral ranae of per.itted uses, 

(b) the aeneral ranae of potential develop~ent density 
or intensity, and 

(c) the aeneral location criteria to be considered for 
subsequent develo~ent review. 

4 . Provide predi ctable, yet flexible, coMmercial locations 
for business, maintain the vehicular capacity of public 
roads, and avoid linear "strip" co-ercial development . 

5 . Linlit within residential land u1e classifications the 
location of all new commercial dev~lopment, except 
permitted infill develop•ent as shown on paae 2-54, to 
planned nodes. in accordance with the Location Guide­
lines for Co..ercial Uses. 

6 . Maintain, and provide for public review, a listing of 
capacity-deficient public facilities or marginally 
adequate public facilities, to assist in informing 
intereated parties where public facilities are gener ­
ally insufficient to accommodate existing or short - t e rm 
de~ands. 

7. Permit, and encourage the use of. innovative land de ­
velop•ent and subdivision regulations. when devel oped 
pursuant to § 163.3202, F . S . • for achieving adopted 
objectives in this Comprehensive Plan. 

Such regulatio.,s/incentives may include, but are not 
limited to the use of performance or design st andards 
in lieu of, or in combination with, lists of permi t ted 
uses ; and othe ~ mechanisms . 

8 . Residential deve l npment within the Residential - l Land 
Use Category must meet one of t he following criter i a : 

( a ) Be less than 300 acres in size; or 

(b) Be within a mixed - use project and able to demon ­
strate that the retail and employment needs of t he 
res i dent s can be met within the proj ect; or 

(c) Be withi n a complet ed and adopted Sec tor Pl an 
t hrough the plan amendment process which provides 
nearby locations for the tot a l retail and empl oy­
ment needs of t he residents of the proposed 
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residential development. (The Sector Plan may be 
completed by the County plannina staff or the 
applicant requeetina residential approval under 
the guidance of the County staff . The Sector Plan 
must be officially adopted by the Board of County 
Com.is1ioners and have bindina statui.); or, 

(d) Be developed at a sross residential density not 
exceedins one unit per five acres of land . 

Growth Manaa-.ent 

OBJECTIVE 2. Achieve an arrange111ent of land uses which is 
efficient with respect to land utilization, reduces averagt!! 
travt!!l distances and reduces the average cost of delivering 
public services. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Permit the develop11ent of activity centers within tht!! 

2 . 

Mixed Use or Retail/Office/Residential classifications 
only within one aile of the interchanaes of int~rstatt!! 
hiahways or liMited access expressways and only when 
supported by road systems, facilities and servict!!s 
which •eet adopted level of service ltandards. 

Pt!!rmit the implementation of 
gent upon the satisfaction of 
concurrency requirements of 
(see Objective• land 4). 

activity centers contin ­
the level of servict!! and 
this Comprehensive Plan 

3 . Condit tonally dt!!S isnate upon the Future Land Us«!! Plan 
Map the aeneral location of potential activity ct!!nters 
subject to Policies 1 and 2 of this objective!! wht!!rt!! 
alignaents of propos ~d limited access facilities are 
not yet finalizt!!d. The depict ion of condi tiona 1 ac ­
tivity centers in t i s manner shall havt!! no legal ef ­
ft!!ct upon the underly l~l land use classifications shown 
on the Future Land Use Plan map . 

4. Implemt!!nt the activity ct!!nter concept by plan amendment 
to Hixed Use (HU) or Retail/Office/Rt!!sidential ( ROR ) at 
such time as the ~xact location of the qualifying in ­
terchanges are known. 

5. Permit mixed - and multiple-use projects within ac tivity 
centers which provide intearation and i nteraction among 
land uses. This policy shall not preclude nor provide 
a b ias against, single - us«!! proj t!!cts if inappropriate 
mixing wil l creatt!! incompatibility bt!!twet!!n adjacent 
l and uses . 
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6. PerMit the alftend•ent of the official Future Land Use 

Hap in accordance with state reaulations and the Level 
of Se~ice Collpliance section of this Plan to adjust 
land uses as appropriate to reflect the planned, pro ­
grammed, and funded transportation i•provements and 
facilities. For this purpose, the tem "funded" shall 
include any fundina collllftitments fro• any rtosponsible 
public or private source, includina without limitation, 
impact fees, assessments, or construction requirements 
in connection with any developMent project. 

7 . Conserve open space through selective land acquisition 
and park site dedi cat ion, as provided by loca 1 deve 1 -
opment regulations and the cotlpletion of Capital Im­
provement Projects. 

8. By 1990, adopt and it1plet1ent sian reaulations consis­
tent with the Goals, Objectives and Policies of this 
Comprehensive Plan . 

9 . Limit the number, and constrain the location, of access 
points associated with proposed develop•ent along any 
roadway shown on the Current Jtoadway Functional Clas ­
sification or Future Traffic Circulation Haps in the 
Traffic Circulation Element in accordance with the 
standards to be included in the revised land develop ­
ment regulation•. 

10. Require the use of access points on collectors or ar ­
terials . Where both options are available, collectors 
shall be preferred. Access fro• arterials sha 11 be 
provided via controlled intersections where possible. 

11. Require adequate off-atreet parkin& for all land uses 
as a condition of developMent approval and prohibit the 
illegal use of roadways as parkin& areas through traf ­
fic control ordinan, !S. 

12. Limit the scale o f development commensurate with the 
minimum level of ser ice standards established by Pa s co 
County for transport h tion, utilities and other publl c 
services (see Objectiv~ ~) . 

-
13. Approve development appl1cations only if such applica -

tions are consi!ttent with this Plan. Moreover. onl y 
those developaents for which satisfactory pub lie fa ­
c ilities are either available or will be available 
c oncurrent with the project's impacts shall be approved 
( see Objecti•e 4) . 

14 . Provide for higher densities where mass transit fa c il ­
itie s will be located. 
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15. Review and revise the subdivision reaul:tions as nee ­
essary in conjunction with the provisions of Chap ­
ter 163 . 3202(2) . 

16 . Limit the rate of stormwater discharae fro• new devel ­
opaents to alftounts which are equal to, or less than . 
the rate of discharae which existed prior to develop ­
ment in accordance with the Rules of Chapter 400-4 and 
400- 40 administered in the Southwest Florida Water 
Management District. 

17. Regulate the volu•e of stonnwater discharge in accor ­
dance with the Rules of Chapter 400-4 and 400 - 40 ad ­
ministered in the Southwest Florida Water Management 
District . 

18 . Requ i re all new projects be desianed and constructed to 
treat the uount of rainfall/ runoff !'rescribed by the 
Rules of Chapter 40D·4 and 40D-40 adainistered in the 
Southwest Florida Water Manaaeaent District . Pasco 
County shall monitor the imple•entation of these regu ­
lations and, if necessary, develop an appropriate a 1 -
ternative strategy. 

Level of Ser.ice Standard• 

OBJECTIVE 3 . Adopt •inilltU• acceptable levels of servi ce 
standards for the delivery of public facilities and servi ces 
in accordance with the Goals, Objectives and Policies of the 
Comprehensive Plan, and s aid levels of service shall be 
implemented by 1990. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Adopt one or •ore l ~vel of service standards (see Pu b ­
lic Facilit i es, Traf f ic Circulation, Mass Transit . and 
Recreation and Open Space Ele•ents) which will be ut i ­
lized to calculate L.le magnitude and location of maj o r 
capital f ac i l i ty need for each public facility and f or 
the review of propos ed ~evelopment orders pursuant t o 
Obj e c t i ve 4 below . 

2. Consi'der performat1ce standards for the evaluat ion o f 
s uch other s ervi ces a s the County sha ll, in the futu re 
prescribe (e . a . , s chools, po l ice, fire, health , e tc . ) . 

3. Approve development o rde t's cont i naent upon a finding 
that all adopted l evels of servi ce s tandards have o r 
wil l have been satis fied by the development pursuant to 
the concurrency r equirement s of Objective 4 below . 
Development proposal s whi ch would resu l t i n a breach of 
the service leve l s t anda r ds ( i. e . , create a def i c i ency ) 
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in opposition to the requireMents of Objective 4 shall 
not be approved . 

Concurrency 

OBJECTIVE 4 . Assure the adequacy and availability of public 
facilities and services concurrent with the i•pacts of fu­
ture development. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

l . Approve a development order only when co•pliance is 
established with reaard to all adopted level of service 
standards pursuant to this Co•prehensive Plan. All 
level of service reviewa shall occur in the manner 
specified in the Level of Service co.,liance section of 
this Eleaent. 

2 . Require the issuance of a Certificate of Level of Ser­
vice CoMpliance prior to the approval of one of the 
following developMent orders, phases of development 
orders or requests for service: 

(a) Development of Reaional lapact Development Order, 
as described in § 380.06(15), F.S., or Florida 
Quality Developt1ent, aa described in § 380 . 061, 
F.S., and subsequent .. endaenta thereto when pro­
vided for by a.end•ent to this Plan; 

(b) Prelhsinary site plan approval, sub•itted in ac­
cordance with Article XIII, Development Review and 
Reaulation, which conforaa to the requirements of 
Section 23.10 of the Pasco County Zonin& Ordinance 
and Section 9 . 6 of the Pasco County Subdivision 
Regulation, or equivalent development order; 

(c) Preli•inary plan appr~val, aubMitted in accordance 
with Article XIII, t~velopment Review and Regula ­
tion, which conforMS t: o the requirements of Sec­
tion 13.2., or equivalent deve1op•ent order; 

(d) Record plat (Subdivision) approval, submitted in 
accordance wi.th Article XIII, Developtlent Review 
and leaulation (Section 13 . 2.6), or equivalent 
development order. 

Review for issuance of a Certificate of Level of Ser­
vice Co•pliance for public fac litiea shall occur at 
time of review of one of the it••• listed in (a) 
through (d). Nothing in this policy shall prevent the 
adoption of, as part of the Certificate of Level of 
Service Compliance, conditions which •uat be satisfied 
in order to validate, or render effective. the 
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Certificate of Level of Service Co~~pliance (see Level 
of Servic:e Collplianc:e) . 

3. Require that all developMent orders issued by Pas co 
County are issued pursuant to at least one of the fol­
lowina findinas: 

(a) that all adopted level of service standards ref­
erenced in Objective 3, Policy 1 are maintained by 
the proposed development or development phase with 
public facility adequacy and availability deter­
mined by procedures identified under ''Level of 
Service Ca.pliance." This finding shall cause the 
issuance of a Certificate of Leve! of Service 
Compliance, as described in Policy 2 above; or , 

(b) that the issuance of the development order is 
conditioned on the phasina of the project, or 
iltpleaentat ion of i~~~provements to pub 1 ic faci 1 i­
ties which are impacted by the project , to ensure 
the achieve•ent of adopted level of service stan­
dards. Thi1 findina 1hall require the issuance of 
a Certificate of Leve 1 of Service Comp Hance for 
each project pha1e as deacribed in Policy 2 above, 
when phasing or public facility improvements war­
rant; or, 

(c) that the issuance of the developaent order doe s 
not require the issuance of a Certificate of Level 
of Service CoMpliance (e.g . , rezoning approva 1), 
as described in Policy 2 above, and is conditioned 
to require the review and approval, as described 
in the Level of Service Compliance Section, of any 
subsequent developMent order before development 
•ay proceed on the project . 

4. Prohibit the issu"'nce of any buildina permit for any 
structure which h .s not, either as a free standing 
project or part t~ereof, been the subject of approval 
of a Certificate o ~ Level of Service Compliance, unless 
such structure is p~ rt of an approved project which is 
exemP--ted under the F - cvisions for special except ions 
(see ~Chapter 1 (Introduction)]. 

5 . Require application for all proposed development orders 
listed in Policy 2(a)-(d) include an assessment of the 
propoaed project 's impact on cumulative demand for 
services and facilities for which an adopted level of 
service is not specified in this Comprehensive P 1 an . 
Such assess•ent shall consider the public health and 
safety of Pasco County residents and persons employed 
in the County. 
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6. Provide Pasco County aaencies not uti liz ina the leve 1 
of service review procedures (the Pasco County Schoo 1 
Board, County Sheriff, County !meraency Medica 1 Ser­
vices, and the Fire Districts) with an annual update on 
approved develo~ent orders likely to result in short ­
ter. de•and for 1chools and police and fire protection 
services (i.e., development orders listed in Policy 2). 
The County shall also request on a periodic basis, an 
inventory of facility deficiencies from the School 
Board and Fire Districts. 

7 . Condition final develop•ent orders on authorization and 
approval of necessary utility services. 

Aariculture 

OBJECTIVE 5 . Encouraae the preservation of aariculture as a 
viable lona and short ter. use of land and an asset of Pasco 
County's econo•y. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Establish aariculture as the primary Ule in the Agri­
cultural (AG) and Aaricultural/Rural (AG/1l) land use 
classifications (see Land Use Cla1sification Systea) . 

2 . Establish aariculture as a pen.ttted use in all land 
use classifications. 

3. Require the contiauous clusterina of residential d~ ­
velopaent within the AG/R land use classification 
throuah a syste• of aaricultural density credit trans ­
fers. This syate• shall operate as described in the 
Calculation of aeaidential Den•itie• section of this 
element . See paae 2-46. 

4. Exempt from the maximu11 density limitations of this 
Plan, housin& for the exclusive use of farm workers, 
their faai lies and a .,y individuals whose princ i pa 1 
occupation is aaricu ltu r "!, provided such hous 1 ng does 
not exceed 12 dwelling un1ts pe r acre . 

5 . Allow· rural density residential and commercial uses (at 
conunercial nodes) within areas designated as AG and 
AG/1l . All commercial uses, except aaricultural support 
uses, shall be subject to all the applicable guidelines 
of commercial nodes and the exceptions thereof. 

6 . Prohibit the expansion of public facilities and the 
extension of urban services to Aaricultural and Agri ­
cu 1 tura l •ra 1 areas, except as needed to serve agri ­
cultural . r agriculturally-related operations having a 
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special require•ent for these public facilities. such 
as dairies. 

7. Require develo~ent consistina of .ore than twenty 
residential units within the AG/l Land Use classifica­
tion to preserve 50% of the project site as open space . 

8 . Property developed and/or subdivided for the use of 
inmtediate fa•ily •e•bers related by blood or marriage 
for their pri•ary residences shall not be limited to 
the naini•u• lot sizes established by the AG or AG / R 
land use cateaories, but May develop for the family 
residences on smaller lots up to the maximum gross 
density peraitted. 

9 . Prohibit the rezonina of property in the AG/R land use 
classification which was zoned AC or AC-1 (one unit per 
ten acres) at the ti•e of adoption of this Comprehen ­
sive Plan unless the property owner can demonstrate 
that a rezonina is: 

(a) necessary to •upport the eontinuation or expansion 
of the aaricultural use of property; 

(b) part of a proposed Planned Unit Development di s­
trict desianed to acco•plish clustering and 
open-space require•ents so as to li•it or prevent 
urban sprawl which •iaht otherwise occur from a 
non-aaricultural use of the property and to ensure 
perpetuation of aaricultural uses ; 

(c) necessary as a resul t of chanaed conditions which 
depr ive the owner of any reasonable use of the 
property under existina zonina; 

(d) necessary to prevent inconsistency with other 
require•ents of thi- Co~rehensive Plan ; or, 

(e ) necessary to allo\ an aariculture support non ­
r e s idential use. 

Th i f" policy shall not be appl icable to future amend ­
ments to the Land Use Plan which would chanae the AG rR 
land use c lassification to another classification . 

10 . Provi de adequa te bufferina and/or setbacks between 
agricu l ture and residential uses to protect such agri ­
cultura l uses fro• adverse i apacts assoc iated wi th 
encroaduaent of res i dential areas or creat i on of nu l ­
sances by agricultural operations . 
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llatural/Cultural te1ourc•• 

OBJECTIV! 6. Preserve sianificant natural, archaeoloaical, 
historic snd cultural re1ource1 which aeet one or more of 
the followins 1tandard1: 

1 . water bodiel which qualify as Outstandins Florida Wa­
ters, 

2 . sites which contain artifacts of past civilizations 
which, by reason of quantity, quality or relativ~ 
scarc ity have scientific or educational value, 

3 . plac~ s or structures which can be directly associat~d 
with a fa•ous historical fiaure, event or archit~ctural 
period, or 

4. places or structures which have acquired contemporary 
identitie1 syabolic of or synonyaous with the commun­
ity, as in a landaark or aonuaent. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Require that all land use activities utilize soil sta ­
bilization procedure• and/or best •anaae•ent ?ractices 
in order to aini•ize soil eroaion and transport . 

2 . Inventory all known natural, archaeolosical, historic 
or cultural sites for u1e in analyzin& future dev~lop ­
ment and develop incentive• for the preservation of 
these sites. 

3 . Destanate all qualifyina historic sites on a local 
historic site file. 

4. Co~~ply with State law and auidelines for the inv~sti ­
gation of archaeoloa~ cal sites and the diapoaition of 
all artifact• which m· aht be found . 

5 . Pr event the destruct •on or sianificant alteration of 
historic sites locat~ i in the National Reaist~r o f 
Historic Places, the Fl~rida H~ster Site File or r~c ­
oanized by Pasco County, by cro11 checkina all requests 
for remodelina or demolition pe~its aaainst these 
files . A siani ficant alteration is one which changes 
t he exterior appearance of a structure in a manner 
i ncons istent with the oriainal desian. Nothing in this 
po licy shall be construed to prohibit •odernization, 
rehabilitation or adaptive reuse provided that the 
property i s not sianificant ly altered . 

6 . Study a lter na tive methods for the encouraaement o f 
adaptive reus e of historical ly sianificant property and 
implement a prosram theref or by January 1992 . 
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Interao'i'ernMntal Coordination 

OBJECTIVE 7. Coordinate arowth and developtlent with sur· 
rounding municipalitiea and counties. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

l . Submit to its aunicipalitiea and surrounding counties 
for their review, copies of any proposed DR.Is. FQDs. 
Plan Amendments, PUDs, and HPUDa which it receives for 
projects proposed within one-half •ile and one mile of 
their mutual borders, respectively . 

2 . Request fro• its fltUnicipali tiel and surround in& coun­
ties, copies of any proposed DR.Is, FQDa, Plan Amend­
menta, PUDs. and HPUDI which they shall receive for 
projects propoted within one-half •ile and one mile of 
their .utual borders, respectively. 

3 . lmple•ent the policiel of the Intergovernmental Coor­
dination !leaent. 

GOAL 2 . Provide a variety of housina opportunities that will be 
economi cally and functionally beneficial to Pasco County . 

Residential De•elo~nt 

OBJECTIVE 1. Achieve residential densities in areas served 
by public facilities which are twice as hi&h (on average) as 
comparable areas which are unserved by public facilities . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1. Pentit residential develo.,.aent in excess of 
12 units/aroaa acre in desianated activity centers 
within the R.OR. or HU cl ~ssifications (see Table 2-3) . 

2 . Locate residential development which exceeds 
12 units/aross acre in · ~eas that are properly serviced 
by an adequate road net work and appropriately buffer 
the~· if necessary from lowe r density developments . 

3. Permit mixed dwellin& types and housing densities where 
proper site planning, as in a PUD, will accommodate 
such a mixture. 

4 . Encourage the develop•ent of neiahborhoods which inte­
grat e parks, schools, service and retail uses with 
residential uses . 

5 . Locate nonres i dential land uses which exceed 0.6 fAR at 
activ i ty centers, and functionally integrate them with 
res i dential land uses where possible . 
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6 . Encourage compatible infill develo~nt within existing 
developed areas provided that adequate co .... unity fa­
cilities are available. 

Cowpatibtlity 

OBJECTIVE 2 . Deny development orders !or land uses which 
are demonstrated to be detriaental to the viability of ex ­
isting neighborhoods; invest in public improvements for 
declining neighborhoods; and facilitate the development of 
new residential areal. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Revise land development reaulationa to require the 
provision of walls, fences, betwl, land~ ·ped or open 
space buffers which are sufficient to m .. aate incom­
patibility between adjacent land uses . This policy 
shall not be interpreted to Mean, where buffering re­
quirements are met, that co•patibility has been estab­
lished between adjacent land uses. 

2 . Protect existing and future residential areas from 
encroachaent by incoapatible uses by denyina discre­
tionary development orders (such as rezoning) for such 
incompatible uses. 

3. Revise land develo~ent reaulattons to require the 
provision of variable buildina setbacks based upon the 
need to coapensate for diff•rences between adjacent 
uses; decreasing the distance for like uses and in­
creasing the distance for uses which differ in height, 
intensity or other incompatibilities Nothing in this 
policy shall aean, where setback rer. 1reaents are met, 
that compatibility has been esta&blished between adja ­
cent land uses. 

4 . Ensure that co111111ercial developtn _nt within residential 
designations on the Future Land Use Hap (i.e., commer­
cial nodes) are minimally intruwive to adjacent resi ­
dential areas by reviewing final ite plans for health 
and safety hazards, noise and alare Mitigation. De ­
velopment approval shall be continaent upon a satis­
fa c tory county review . 

5 . Restr i ct the expansion and replacement of incompatible 
land uses or other blighting influences which exist in 
re sidential neighborhoods . 
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aede•elop~~ent 

OBJECTIVE J. By 1991, con~plete a study to inventory areas 
which, because of aae, obsolescence, disuse, or other fac ­
tors represent an under-utilization of co-unity land, in­
frastructur e and service xesources . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Monitor structural conditions amons the residential and 
co,...ercial bui !dina stock , takin& appropriate act ion 
when necessary . 

2. Monitor the aae, physical condition, and serviceability 
of co ... unity infrastructure such as roads, water ma : 1s. 
sewers, parks, rishts of way, etc . 

3. Devise a plan for identifyina and addressins areas in 
need of revitalization. 

4 . Seek the cooperation of the private sector, state and 
federal officials, in developina a prosram of grants, 
low- interest loan1 and technical assistance to groups 
and individuals by participatina in redevelopment ef ­
forts of the Co.-unity Developaent Block Grant Program 
and other available prosra•• · 

GOAL 3 . Provide opportunity for com.ercial development that wi ll 
be economically and functionally beneficial to Pasco County. 

Ca.aercial O..elo~nt 

OBJECTIVE 1. Achieve appropriate size, functior. and r e ­
quired ca.patibility of new co .. ercial development following 
plan adoption. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Recosnize exist ins .dnear patterns of commercial de­
velopMent by desisnat Lnl such areas as ROR on the Fu ­
ture Land Use Plan Hap . ; i s desianation shall also be 
used · to accommodate such develop•ents as corporat e 
office parks, resional •alls and co .. ercial development 
of all s izes includin& those which exceed the DRI 
t hreshold for Pasco County in gross floor area . The 
co.-ercial l ocation guidelines of Objective 2 do no t 
apply to the ROR or HU land use classifications . 

2. Permit co .. ercial use• to infill on vacant parcels of 
land in a reas where a pattern of co .. ercial development 
has been es t ablis hed . Except aa otherwise here i n pro­
vided , com.ercial development shall be prohibited from 
locating where , in the abs ence of an exi s ting 
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commercial strip, they open new areas to strip commer ­
cial developaent. 

3 . Per.it co .. ercial activities, intended to serve the 
needs of residents in areas desianated for residential 
developaent on the Future Land Use Plan Map, provided 
these activities are co~atible with surrounding resi­
dential develo~ent. 

4 . Ensure that all proposed com~~~ercial uses within resi­
dential land use classifications follow, in addition to 
commercial locational auidelines described in Objec ­
tive 2 below, these additional collllftercial development 
guidelines: 

(a) Any proposed co .. ercial site ..ust be sized and 
confiaured to provide for adequate setbacks, 3nd 
buffers from any adjacent existina or future res ­
idential uses (see Goal 2, Objective 2, Policy 3) . 

(b) Any proposed co .. ercial site INSt be configured 
and sized to allow for orientation of structures, 
site access points, parkina areas, and loading 
areas on the site in a manner which ainimizes any 
adverse i~act on any adjacent residential use 
(see Goal 2, Objective 2, Policy 4). 

(c) No proposed com.ercial site shall represent an 
intrusion into any residential area. As used in 
this standard, "intrusion" •eana located between 
two residential uses or sites which are not sepa­
rated by the riaht-of-way of any roadway func ­
tionally classified as collector or hiaher, unless 
the proposed co .. ercial use aeets the definition 
of "infill co .. ercial developaent," demonstrated 
through evaluation of existing land use patterns 
in the vicinity of the proposed use . 

5 . Regulate Recreational Vehicle Parks and Campgrounds. 
except R . V. aubdivisior 1, as co-ercial uses, subject 
to all of the appl ' cable objectives and policies 
therefor, except the c~ ,.ercial location guidelines of 
Objective 2 below, and i 11 accordance with the Residen­
tial . Density lillitations .a her than the Floor Area 
Ratio limitations shown in Table 2-3 . 

6 . Permit commercial development of a character, intensity 
and location which coMple•unts surrounding land uses 
and public facilities. 

Ca..ercial Location Guideline& 

OBJECTIVF. 2 . Maintain the vehicular capacity of publ1c 
roads by discouraging linear "strip" com..ercial development 
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and the .ultiple acce11 points which are likely to accompany 
linear co .. ercial develo~ent. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Li111it within the residential land use classifications 
the location of new co-.ercial development, except 
pendtted infill develop11ent as defined on page 2-54, 
to planned nodes at or near intersections of appropri­
ate roadways. 

2 . Establish suidelinea, for future land use classifica­
tions, on the ranae and intensity of commercial uses 
which may be considered for approval. Table 2 - 1 which 
follows lists auidelines for the size of commercial 
nodes reco ... ended for consideration in each future land 
use classification. 

3. Allow variations fro• the frontase suidelines provided 
in Policy 2, above, when: 

(a) adequate access to the site cannot be provided 
within the specified frontase requirements, or 

(b) physical features, i.e. environmental areas or 
project site confiauration, make development 
within the specified frontase i.practical , or 

(c) frontaae roads are provided for a project site 
which will also maintain adequate capacity of a 
parallel transpor tation facility. 

4 . Perwit the consideration of any developtnent order es­
tablishina the potential for co-ercial development, 
where the proposed project site is inconsistent with 
co-ercial location auidelines described in the Loca­
tion Guidelines for Co..ercial Uses section of this 
Ele•ent when: 

(a) commercial U les are wtthin projects which have 
been determine~ to be special exceptions under the 
Special Plan l8p1~~ntation Pra.isiona section of 

· Chapter 1, Introduction, of this Comprehensive 
·Plan; 

(b) such locations are designated as Retail /O f ­
fice/Residential or Mixed Use on the Future Land 
Use Plan •ap; 

(c) the proposed uses are recreational vehicle parks. 
amusement parks, etc.; 

(d) the BCC detendnes that it is in the publi c in ­
terest ; 
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(e) a proposed professional office use is determined 
to be a low traffic aenerator equivalent to traf­
fic aenerated fro• residential uses, and the 
arantin& of variation to the auidelines will not 
dearade the capacity of the roadway or roadways 
providin& access to the lite; 

(f) the proposed uses involve the sale of agricultural 
produce at te8porary roadside stands as consistent 
with require•ents of the zoning code; 

(g) the proposed uses are agricultural service e~tab­
lishments (e.a . , farm equipment sales and ser ­
vice); 

(h) the proposed uses are appropriate water-dependent, 
water-related, and/or water-enhanced co .. ercial 
uses, as defined by the Coastal Management E le­
aent; 

( i) support retail uses are part of any planned ln­
dustrial, distribution, or office park within the 
Light Industrial (IL) or Heavy Industrial (IH) 
land use classifications. 

TABU 2-1 

GUIDELIIIU POa COtiiDCIAL lODE SIZE BY 
FUTUU LAJm USB CLASSIFICAnOW 

Future Land Use 
Classification 

gopflu : pl(22) 

CON 
AG 
AG/1. 
RES-1 
RES-3 
RES-6 
RES-9 
RES-12 

"RES-24 
- ~.oR 

IL 
IH 
HU 
PSP 
R/OS 
C/L 

2 - 19 

Relative Commercial Node 
Size Peraitted (a) 

None 
S•all 
S•all 
Small 
Medium 
Medium 
Medium 
Medium 
Medium 
Large 
Small (b) 
Saall (b) 
Large 
None 
None 
Small (c) 

•' 



IIOTU: 

(a) S•all Com.ercial uses lyins within 660 feet of the 
intersection of roads functionally classified as 
collector or hiaher. 

(b) 

(c) 

PfediUII Commercial uses lyina within 1320 feet of the 
intersection of roads functionally classified as 
collector or hisher. 

La rae All com.ercial projects which exceed Pasco Coun­
ty's DRI threshold. Location at a node is not 
required; however, other criteria such as access 
and co•patibility shall be observed . 

Within the IL or IH land use classifications, 
location at a node is not required if the com­
•ercial uses are controlled by PUD or HPUD zon­
inJ. However, the total .. ount of co11111ercial 
uses IIUSt r .. ain coMpatible with the industrial 
nature of the project. 

Except water-dependent. water-related or water­
enhanced uses (aee policies included in Coastal 
Manaae•ent !le•ent, Goal 2, Objective 1). 

aequtred Access 

OBJECTIVE 3. Provide adequate and appropriate access to new 
comaercial uses approved followins plan adoption. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Require that adequate and safe access to co-ercial 
uses be establi had on at least one functionally clas ­
sified roadway operatins at, or better than, the 
adopted curren · year level of service standard (see 
Table 7-1). Ac -:ess which is li•ited only to lo cal 
residential road ays shall be considered unacceptable 
for co .. ercial uses . 

2 . Require that all proposed commercial projects and res­
iden~ial developaents can be accessed from at least one 
roadway shown on the current year Roadway Functi on a 1 
Classification Hap {see Hap Series 7-2) as collector or 
hisher . The order of preference for providing direct 
access for •~ch uses shall be as follows: 

(a) Connections in accordance with corridor access 
manaae•ent plans, where adopted and approve<.! by 
the County and approved by the Florida Department 
of Transportation for roads on the State H1ghway 
System . 

2-20 
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(b) Connections to eziatina or eztended local public 
streets where auch access will not conflict with 
residential uses and ace•••••· 

(c) Access to ainor collector roadways shown on the 
current year aoadway Functional Classification 
Map. 

(d) Access to aajor collector roadways shown on the 
current year aoadway Functional Classification 
Hap. 

(e) Access to arterial roadwaya shown on the current 
year Roadway Functional Claaaification Hap. 

3. Require that outparcela of co-ercial subdivisions or 
develo~ents have their acceas fro. internal drives or 
parkina areaa . 

4. Require that all propoaed co-ercial uaes exceeding 
Pasco County's DRI threahold be accessed froa at least 
one roadway shown on the current year Roadway Func­
t ional Classification Hap (see Hap Seriea 7-2) as an 
arterial. Further.ore, require that the order of 
preference for providina the ace••• for such uses shall 
be as follows: 

(a) Connections in accordance with the Corridor Access 
Hanaaeaent Plans, where adopted and approved by 
the County and approved by the Florida Department 
of Transportation for roads on the State Highway 
Systea. 

(b) Access to ~ninor collector roadways shown on the 
current year aoadway Functional Classification 
Map. 

(c) Access to ~najor <.. .., llector roadways shown on the 
current year Road Aay Functional Classification 
Hap. 

(d) Access to arterial ·oadways shown on the current 
~year Roadway Function~ ! Claasification Map. 

5 . All access •anaaement policies established by the 
County for roads on the State Hiahway System shall be 
developed in cooperation with the Florida Department of 
Transportation (FDOT) and be consistent with FOOT 
standards. 

2 - 21 
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It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Reasonably protect the intearity of existina neighbor­
hoods from the effects, if any, of bulk electric 
transmiss i on corridors by discouraaina their location 
throuah existina neiahborhoods. 

2. Encouraae bulk electric trans•ission corridors to be 
located at the frinae of urban areas. 

3 . Locate the place•ent of bulk electric transmission 
corridors in such a way as to protect environ.entally 
sensitive lands and resources in co•pliance with all 
applicable federal, state, and local environmental 
reaulations. 

OBJECTIVE 4 . Encouraae efficient utilization of lands 
throuah the sharing of utility corridors. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Pro•ote the efficient utilization of lands through 
sharing of utility corridors and the encouragement of 
electri~ utility providers to locate bulk electric 
trans•ission corridors adjacent to other utility and 
road corridors. 

GOAL 5. Ensure that ground and surfact water quality, air qual ­
ity, environaentally sensitive lands and wildlife habitat are 
protected fro• degradation by existina and proposed development. 

Environ.ental Protection 

OBJECTIVE 1. Maintain a system of viable incentives for 
preservina environ.entally sensitive lands as defined in the 
Conservation and Coastal Hanaae•ent Ele•ents of this Com­
prehensive Plan and as tt- • y are identified through the de ­
velopment process. 

It shall be the policy of Pas ~o rounty to : 

l . Perm~t the transfer of density credit from an environ­
mentally sensitive portion of a pa!'cel to the 
nonsensitive portion as a •eans of preservina environ ­
mentally sensitive lands (see calculation of Densities 
section for the method of computation). 

2. Prohibit development and land uses which require septic 
tanks , building types, and/or public utilities be 
placed in or on soils which are unsuitable for such 
us e s , unless the soils on the site can be altered to 
meet s tate and local environmental and land use regu ­
lations . 
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3. Require the identification of the 100-year flood plain 
on any proposed develo~nt site prior to the issuance 
of a develo~ent order. 

4. Li•it developtMnt within the 100-year flood plain in 
order to ainiaize property da•aae fro• a 100-year storm 
event. 

5. Protect rare veaetative species and the habitats of 
rare or endanaered ani•als throuah the imple11ent at ion 
of the aoals, objectives and policies of the Conserva­
tion Ele•ent of this Plan. 

eo .. tal Zone 

OBJECTIVE 2. Control land use densities and intensities in 
coastal hi&h hazard areas where property d .. age and poten­
tial loss of life due to natural disasters exists, (e.g. , 
hurricanes, floods). 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Desienate upon a aap in the land use aap series the 
aeneral location of the Coastal Hiah Hazard Area and 
limit densities and intensities therein by establishing 
land uses with the lowest allowable densities and in­
tensities within the area. 

2. Prohibit County invest•ents for public infrastructure 
within the Coastal Hiah Hazard Area except for public 
recreation, n&tural and historic resource restoration 
or enhanceaent, or other facilities dee•ed necessary 
due to overridina public interest as deterained by the 
Board of County Coaaissioners. 

3. Require that ne' developaent within the Coastal High 
Hazard Area coap l y with the provisions of the Coastal 
Zone Protection Act of 1985. 

4. Provide neither d . rectly nor indirectly infrastructure 
needed to serve t l, p rivate developaent of offshore 
isla~ds, coastal swampl, marshlands, and beaches. 

5 . Participate in and coordinate e•ergency evacuation 
procedure• with the Ta.pa Bay Reaional Planning Coun ­
cil. 

6 . Require the C!)ntiguous clusterins of residential de ­
velop•ent within the Coastal Lands (C/L) land use 
classification through a syste• of density credit 
transfers . This syste• shall operate as described in 
the Calculation of Residential Densities section of 
this element. See page 2-46 . 
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7 . Require develo~ent within the Coastal Landa land use 
clansification to preaerve open apace accordina to the 
followina schedule: 

(a) Tracts of 51 acres or •ore INit retain 801 open 
apace; 

(b) Tracts areater than 20 acre a but less than 51 
acres .uat retain 50% open apace; 

( c) Tracts of 20 acre• or lesa are not required to 
retain open space; 

This policy applies to lots -of-record in existence at 
the time of adoption of this Coaprehenaive Plan. 
Property subsequently divided •uat •eet open space 
require•enta applicable to the parcel aize of the par ­
ent parcel in existence at the ti• e of Plan adoption . 
This policy ahall not auperaede other policiea in this 
Comprehensive Plan. 

OBJECTIVE J . Provide hurricane ahelter capacity for the 
population at risk within the coastal zone in conjunction 
with the regional hurricane evacuation plan. 

I t shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Require all new develop111ent within the Coastal High 
Hazard Area to contribute to the cost of providing 
hurricane shelter capacity. 

Wetlands 

OBJECTIVE 4 . Prevent the unwarranted or un.itigated reduc­
tion of the current acreaae of lands clai•ed by state agen­
cies as being within their lega ; juriadiction. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Identify wetlands on any proposed development s i te 
prior to the issuance of or .:p.,roval of any of t he 
f ollowing : 

(a) Development of Regional Impact or Florida Quality 
Deve lop• ent develop•ent order; 

(b) Pre limi nar y Plan ; 

(c) Subdiv i s i on Plat ; or 

(d) Preliminary Si te Plan 
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2 . Pertllit the transfer of density/intensity credit from 
the wetlands portion of any site, including associated 
buffers, to the upland port ion of the same site (see 
C..lculation of aeaidential Denaitiea, page 2-46) . 

3. Discouraae develop.ent of environ.entally sensitive 
areaa identified durina the develo~ent review process. 

4 . Require wetlands •itiaation for per.itted disturbances 
in proportions equivalent to those legally established 
by the appropriate regulatory ag~ncy. 

OBJECTIVE S. Preserve the Hillsborouah, Withlacoochee, 
Pithlachascotee, and Anelote Rivers , their tributaries and 
their strea•s, in a preda.inantly natural state. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1 . Coordinate its river protection efforts with those 
agencies and oraanizations identified in the Conserva ­
tion and Coastal Zone Elements of this Plan. 

2 . Establish a 50- foot setback from the Hi 11 sborough, 
Pithlachascotee, Anelote, and Withlacoochee Rivers . 

Potable Water 

OBJECTIVE 6 . Protect potable public supply wells from con ­
tamination . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Protect potable wa :er sources by controlling surface 
and groundwater qual ity impacts of development adjacent 
to wellfields and by imple•enting land use regulations 
in accordance with ~he goals, objectives , and poli c ies 
of the plan. Those developntents which require septi c 
tanks, buildings, and/ o r public utilities to be placed 
in or on soils which are unsuitable for such us e s shall 
be designed in accordance with St~te and Federal regu ­
lations to prevent water contamination .1nd which are 
consistent with Goal 5, Objective 1, Policy 2 of this 
Ele111ent . 

2. Monitor the environaent&l impacts of any legally per ­
mitted waste disposal or discharge, and take appropri ­
ate action when necessary . 

2 - 26 
gopflu0l:pl(5) 



GOAL 6. To achieve an econOtaically sound tax base so that all 
other objectives of this Plan can be accomplished in an econom­
ically responsible aanner. 

Econo.y 

OBJECTIVE 1. To encouraae developaent which will contribute 
more to the County in revenue than it will consume in ser­
vices, provided that such developaent can be accomplished 
within the spirit of this land use plan . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1 . Develop incentives for the types of development re ­
ferred to in Objective 1 . 

2. Develop a proaraa to evaluate lona-tel"''ll economic im­
pacts of develop•ent . 
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111E OFFICIAL LAJID US! PLAII MAP 

General Application 

l. The Pasco County Future Land Use Eleaent contains an offi­
cial Future Land Use Plan Hap. This map depicts a land use 
classification systea which defines the location and range 
of permitted uses in each classification, the ranae of per ­
mitted densities and/or intensities of use, and other data 
necessary to comply with •ini.ua state require•ents . 

2. The official future land use plan aap depicts the following 
land use cl&slificationl and 11ap syaboll. Such symbols 
shall be u1ed to iapleaent the future land u1e concept sub ­
ject to the projection• of future population and eaployment 
as described in the Land Use Technical Support Document. 

Conservation 
Aaricultural 
Aaricultural/Rural 
Residential 1 
Residential 3 
Residential 6 
Residential 9 

TABLE 2-2 

Residential 12 
Residential 24 
Retail/Office/Residential 
Industrial Liaht 
Industrial Heavy 
Mixed Uae 
Public Seaipublic 
Major Attractors 
Major Recreation/Op~n Space 
Activity Center 
Coastal Lands 

CON 
AC 
AG/R 
RES-1 
l!S-3 
RES-6 
RES-9 
RES - 12 
RES-24 
ROR 
IL 
IH 
I1U 
P/SP 
AT 
R/ OS 
AC 
C/ L 

3 . The land use classifications shown on the future land use 
plan map ~re identi fied accordina to the predoainant use or 
maximum level of intensity intended for that classification. 
Other uses such as but not limited to recreational, publi c 
and semipublic uses, may be peraitted in any land use cat­
egory consistent with the applicable aoals, objectives, and 
policies of the land use ele•ent. Specific locations for 
other uses are not shown on the aap because they are predi ­
cated on conditions and events which cannot be predicted at 
this time. 

The character of each land use cateaory is defined by de ­
velopment intensity, residential density, functional use and 
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the ~hysical characteriatica of the land. Each classifica­
tion has a ranae of potentially pen~issible uses which, 
a 1 thouah not exhaustive, illustrate the character of uses 
penr.itted within the land uae claslification. Not all of 
the potential usea are acceptable anywhere within the clas­
sification. Each potential use .ust be evaluated in accor ­
dance with the aoals, objectives and policies of the land 
use element. 

For example , although a residential develop~ent 11ust colllply 
with the maximum gross denaity requireaents, it is not as ­
sured of the maxil'llU1ft density allowed for that classifica ­
t i on . The application of Plan policies dealina with the 
natural environMent, public facilities, transportation, 
and/or surroundina land use coapatibilities aay preclude the 
developaent of maxi.ua denaity on any particular site . 

4 . The developaent of a sinale-faaily detached hoae when the 
individual lot-of-record doe1 not aeet the aaxi.ua density 
requireaent of the Land Uae !le11ent, shall be permitted . 
Development as described above shall be subject to all state 
and local development reaulations includina but not limited 
to those regulations d~signed to effectuate its intent . 

5. All land use categories shall pen~it the consideration of 
churches, schools, and sitel for coapatible public faci li­
ties, when in cowapliance with the Goala, Objectives, and 
Policies of the Land Use Element and applicable development 
regulations . 

Interpretation of Plan Boundariea 

6 . Whenever possible, plan boundaries shall be inte rpreted as 
coinciding with matullade boundaries, such as rights- of -way 
(ROW) lines, property lines, section lines, or with natural 
boundaries such as water ~odies . In the event that any plan 
boundary shown on the of f icial land use plan aap cannot be 
determined to coincide ~ ith any such boundary, the affected 
party aay request an off ~c ial interpretation fro• the local 
land planning agency . De,isions of the local land planning 
agency may be appealed to tne ~oard of County Commissioners 
whos e dec~aion shall be final . 

Where a designation on the Fut ure Land Use Hap has been 
erroneously labelled or located, and records can be produced 
t o veri fy such an error, Paaco County shall adainistrative l y 
make the required adjustment to correct the error, and shall 
permit cons iderat i on of any pr oposed developaent order pur ­
suant t o the correction. All att.inistrative correct i ons 
des ibed unde r thi s sect i on shal l be trans•itted to the 
St a of Flori da for recording at the saae time as the fol ­
lowing t ransmittal date for any approved plan amendments . 

2 -29 
gopflu02: pl ( 2) 



Plan boundaries shall be interpreted as fixed boundaries in 
all cases except in the li•ited circu••tance where a DIU, 
PUD or HPUD was approved prior to the adoption of this Com­
prehensive Plan and in which case a flexible boundary may be 
considered in order to obviate the need for a plan amend­
ment. 

Circumstances under which a flexible boundary may be con­
sidered are limited to instances where : 

(a) an applicant for development approval under the Devel ­
opment of Regional I.pact (ORI) process can demonstrate 
by site plan, an equivalency of developaent rights but 
an improvement in the overall confiauration of uses . 

( b) an applicant for a planned unit development or mixed 
use develop~~ent which i1 not also a ORI, can demon­
strate by hil site plan an equivalency of development 
rights and an iaproveaent in the overall configuration 
of uses . 

7. Flexible plan boundaries shall automatically be recorded by 
prior or future PUD, HPUO zoning or ORI approval and shall 
not require a change to the Future Land Use Plan Hap . 

8 . All land use classifications which allow residential devel ­
opment shall per.it the clusterina of residences within the 
gross residential density li•it for that land use class i fi­
cation provided, however, that such clustering is accomp­
lished through the PUD, HPUD or other site plan controlled 
zoning district . All other applicable develop.ent regula ­
tions shall also be satilfied . 

Land use classifications, t teir respective densiti~s, i ntensities 
and uses shall be defined in accordance with the Table 2-3, whi ch 
follows. 
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Calculation of •••idential Oen.itie• 

9 . Haximu• densities are applied on a 1ro1s residential basis . 
This means that each development propo1al is considered 
separately. In applyina densities to acreaaes, certain 
nonresidential land use types that lie within a project · s 
boundaries, such as office, commercial, and industrial uses, 
are excluded from the calculations . Also , only those lands 
specifically within a project's boundaries may be used for 
calculatina any density credits . Alon& coastal areas, onl y 
land above the mean hi&h tide line may be used in determin­
ing acreage size . Maximum density and other calculations 
shall be based on the development potential allowable i n 
either the requested or existing zoning district, whichever 
is applicable, but in no case shall exceed the aross densit y 
permitted by the Plan. 

10 . In aeneral, the computation of 1111axi11um gross den1 ity sha 11 
be the maximum density allowed by the land use classifica ­
tion applicable to the subject property, multiplied by the 
proposed residential acreaae of the project . Proposed res ­
idential acreaae means that portion of the total site area 
which will be developed for residential use inclusive o f 
street riahts of way, utility riahts of way, public and 
private parks, coMMunity facilities etc . Proposed residen ­
tial acreage does not include any lands within the projec t 
which are classified as Conservation or Water Bodies . In 
some cases, the application of zoning, subdivision, env i­
ronmental and other reaulations may result in an ac tua l 
project density less than the maximu11 per.itted by the P l an . 
The land use map does not guarantee that maximum densities 
will be achieved in all cases and does not serve as a sub ­
st i tute density limit in rlac e of any other regulation . 

11 . In those cases where proposed residential acreage contains 
lands which are classified as Conservation, Water Bodies, o r 
otherwise environmentally sensitive, density credit will be 
allowed provided that the areas so classified do not ex ceed 
2 54 of the developable residential acreage . For example , if 
a 100 acre site conta ins a 10 acre lake, density credit will 
be a llowed for the l ~ ke because it comprises les s than 25 4 
o f the 90 acres which a~e de~elopable. Conversely , if a 100 
a c re s i te· conta i ns a 2 .5 acre lake, density credit will be 
a llowed for only 18.75 ac r es of lake because the lake ex ­
c eed s 25'% of the rema inina 75 developable acres . In eac h 
case , the dens i ty credit may only be appli~d to the devel ­
op able a c rea ge elsewhere on the same site . Density cred it 
may no t be trans ferred off-s ite nor can any credit be give n 
for such lands when they occur wi thin the nonresident ia 1 
portion o f a project . 
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UAMPU 1. 

Gross Site Area: 
Lake: 

Developable : 
Credit: 

EXAMPLE 2. 

Gross Site Area: 
Lake: 

Developable: 
Credit: 

11HI8IT 2-1 
oastn CUDIT DA~tPLU 

100 ac. 
-10 ac. 

90 ac. 
x.zs ac. 

22.5 ac. 

100 ac. 
x.25 ac. 

75 ac . 
x .25 ac. 

18.75 ac. 

(l.ake) 10 ac . < 22 . 5 ac . , 
Therefore all ten acres of 
lake receive credit 

(Lake) 25 ac. > 18 . 75 ac . . 
Therefore only 18 . 75 acres 
of lake receive credit 

12 . For proposals in which project boundaries encoapass more 
than one residential land use classification, the aaximum 
gross density shall be the sua of the densities co~ted for 
each area independently. The units aay be distributed 
throughout the site consistent with the clustering and 
boundary interpretation provisions of this !leaent. 

13 . The computation of aaxi .. aross density for lands classi · 
fied as Agricultural or Coastal Lands shall be the s .. e as 
for all residential classifications and to encourage the 
preservation of aariculture, hnusina .. y be clustered in 
accordance with the followina standards: 

(a) both the develop.ent and t t.• r ... inina aaricultural or 
coastal parcel .ust be part ~f a site plan controlled 
zonina district (as in a PUD o~ HPUD) which stipulates 
that the .. xiiiUJI allowable density credit for the en ­
tire zonina lot has been transferred to the cluster 
developaent and aay not be subsequently rezoned to the 
contrary without a plan .. endaent; 
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(b) nonresidential land uaea •ay be included as part of the 
clustered develo~ent to the extent that such develop ­
ment co~~~plies with the Goals, Objective• and Policies 
stated in this Plan. No additional intensity credit 
for preserved aarieultural or coastal lands will be 
penaitted; 

(c) to the extent physical conditions permit, Pasco County 
shall require the clustered portion of two or more such 
site plan controlled zonings to be adjacent. 

(d) units may not be clustered at densities which would 
exceed the threshold for wells and septic tanks. nor 
located in areas which cannot sustain wells or septic 
tanks. 

14 . For the purpose of aroup ho•es and 1iailar facilities, the 
density computation shall be as provided by the zoning code . 
Congregate livina facilities, and aroup hoaes shall be per ­
mitted within any residential classification provided that 
the density limitations of this !lement and the provisions 
of the land develo~ent reaulations and the location guide­
lines of the Housing Element are complied with . 

Calculation of Floor-Area Ratioa (FAR) 

15 . For nonresidential projects, the aaxiaua aross building 
square footaae shall be the sua of the nonresidential 
project acreaae .ultiplied by the aaxi•u• floor-area rati o 
(FAR) penaitted by the applicable land use classification . 

16. In applyina FARs to acrea,es, all residential land uses 
which fall within a project s boundaries shall be excluded . 
Also, only those lands apecifically within a project's 
boundaries aay be used for calculatin& the maxiaum permitted 
gross building square footaae. The above notwithstanding. 
no nonresidential inte~~ity may be transferred from one 
parce 1 of land to anoth .. r when the parcels are phys i ca 11 y 
separated from each oth~ r. except as by roadways, streams. 
rivers or lakes . Along ~oast~l areas, only land above mean 
high tide may be used in c~ter.ining acreage size . 

17 . Intensity · credits shall be computed in the same manner as 
that for density credits in residential land use classifi ­
cations (see 7 through 12 above). 
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E.XAKPLE 1. 

UIIIBI'r 2-2 
IlftDISITt CUDI'r UMIPLU 

Nonr@sidential Site Area: 50 ac . 
.:......~ ac . Lake: 

Developable: 
Credit ( . 25) : 

UAMPL! 2. 

45 ac. 
x.25 ac . 

11. S ac. 

(Lake) 5 ac. < 11 . 2 5 
Therefore, all five 
acres of lake receive 
credit toward FAR 

Nonresidential Site Area: 50 ac. 
Lake: - 15 ac. 

Developable: 35 ac. 
x . 25 ac. 

8.75 ac . 

Location Guideline• for eo...rcial U•e• 

(Lake) 15 ac. > 
8.75 ac., Therefore, 
only 8.75 acres of 
lake receive credit 
toward FAR. 

18 . Proposed com.ercial projects, in addition to meeting limi ­
tations on types of per.itted uses, requirements limiting 
floor-area ratio, and access require•enta should also meet 
th@ following auidelines to ensure co•pliance with policies 
r@quiring "nodal" co ... rcial developaent. Nothing in this 
Sect ion shall be interpreted t o exe11pt any co-erciaJ use 
fro• co~liance with all other aoala, objectives, and poli ­
cies, and fro• co•pliance with other applicable development 
r@gulationa. 

(a) Saall ec-ercial Wode• 

Commercial projects, or ~ ommercial coaponents of larger 
projects (FAR. = . 23), shol.·ld be located within a com ­
mercial node at the intersertio~ of at least two road ­
ways · functionally classified, at the time of issuance 
of a Certificate of Level of Service Compliance for the 
project, as collector or higher . The adopted Current 
Year Roadway Functional Classification tiap should be 
used to determine the functional classification of 
~oadways. The co .. ercial node should be defined , when 
complete ly located within either the AG , C/L, RES - 1. 
AG/R , IL, or IH categories on t he Future Land Use Map, 
as g@nerally @Xtendina a maximum of 660 feet i n @ach 
direction along the frontaae of such roadways . The 660 
feet of frontage should be measured from the point of 
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intersection of the riahts-of-way of the intersect ina 
functionally classified roadways, and is •easured alona 
property lines adjacent to the roadway riahts-of-way . 

Refer to Fiaures 2-1, 2-2, and 2-3 for clarification on 
how a node is defined, and for per.itted exceptions to 
the 660-foot li•it on extent of the node. 

(b) Pfediua C~rcial •oct•• 

(c) 

Commercial projects, or •ediu• co .. ercial components of 
laraer projects (FAR = .27), should be located within a 
commercial node at the intersection of at least two 
roadways functionally-classified, at ti111e of issuance 
of a Certificate of Level of Service Co•pliance for the 
project, as collector or hi&her. The adopted Current 
Year Roadway Functional Classification Map should be 
used to deter.ine the functional classification of 
roadways . The co .. ercial node should be defined, when 
partially or co~letely located within the RES-3. 
RES-6, RES-9, RES-12, and RES-24 cateaories on the 
Future Land Use Map , as aenerally extendina a maximum 
of 1320 feet in each direction alona the frontaae of 
such roadways. The 1320 feet of frontaae should be 
measured fro• the point of intersection of the riahts­
of-way of the intersectina functionally classified 
roadways, and is •easured alona property lines adjacent 
to the roadway riahts-of-way. 

Refer to Figures 2 - 1, 2-2, and 2-3 for clarification on 
how a node is defined, and for perMitted exceptions to 
the 1320-foot li•it on extent of the node. 

Cm.ercial projects which exceed Pasco County ' s DR! 
threshold shall be heated co~letely within an area 
desianated as ROR or ~J on the Future Land Use Map . 
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19 . Illustration of Location Guidelines for Consideration of 
S•all and ~diua C~rcial Rodes 

FIGURE t-1 

FOR COIIIEICIAL USES PIOPOSED W111UW AJtr.AS 
O~SICWATED AS AC, C/L, AC/1, IES-1, IL, 01 IH 

_ _ _ .Q!f~- f'UTUg _ LAIID USE MAP=-----

HAXIMUM FIOWTAG! = 660' 

FOR COtflERCIAJ .. USES PROPOSED W1111IW Altr.AS DESIGWATED AS 
RES-3, RES-6, IES-9, IES-12, AND IES-24 

_ _ ___ OW_ THI FUTUII ~~U=S=E_,MAP=--------

L~GF.ffD 

Cu 
~ 
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MAIIHUM FIOWTAGE = 1320' 

PAJtCEL A 

OWWERSHIP OW WHICH ALL PROPERTY IS ELIGIBLE FOR 
CORSID!RATIOW FOR COHHERC1AL USES 

PARTS or OWIIEISRIP PARCEL WHICH .UE ELIGIBLE 
FOR COWSIDEUTIOW YOI COIIIEICIAL USES 

OWW!RSHIP, OR ARTS THEREOF, MOT !LIGIBL~ FOR 
C(Hiff!RCIAL USF.S 

~OUWDARIES Or ILLUSTRATED COHHERC1AL RODE 

(SEE WElT PACE FOR ILLUSTRATIONS) 
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FIGt.:RE 2-lA 

FOUR WAY ROADWAY INTERSECTION 

COlLICTOIU AIU IIIII AI. !tOAD WAY III . O . W . 

1101( : '~CHI, Qll '~ II loltiOI •or ICIIII' IIIAI . l-l.t41 ICGIIII(ICIII, !Ut H C'OIIIIOUID IQII ., .. 0,&\ 

01 C()9o( I(I&L ~~U '-/IJICI 10 1•1 AI''LICAIIO. Ol Ia( ·~· &tCI , """" .,.I~I IAII, 1\.eJI CI 10 

Al'ri0.-'4 01 1 .. 1111 II 0 IIIIU" IXJ .. Utl-'4 tlrH~ICII , 



20. Per.itted Exceptions to Llaita on Pronta9e for Small and 
Mediua Coaaercial Nodes 

-(a) 7S\ RULE: PROPOSED COMMERCIAL PROJECT PARTIALLY 
EXCEEDING MAXIMUM FRONTAGE: It a proposed commercial 
project exceeds, in part, the maximum frontage limiting 
a commercial node (i.e., 660 feot or lJ20 feet for 
s m.1ll and medium commercial projects, n~:..;poctively), 
complianc e with commercial locational criteria may be 
established it the portion ot the commercial project's 
frontage along either (or both) functionally - classified 
r oadways defining the proposed commercial node is at 
l east 75\ of the proposed commercial project's total 
frontage . This illustration (Figure 2-2) provides a 
graphic example ot this permitted exception allowing 
the consideration of commercial use. 

FIGORB 2-2 

'· ~ I 
- ... ---;nit".' 1iiOH'T'; . .. 

COLLECTO"/ 
A" TEIII4L --­
"OADWAYI 

~1 PROPOSEC 
~~ COMMERCIAL USE 

... 0 . '1'1 . 

w~oUl •a• IS l-l 10 01 c;A(AIU IIWI n1 01 IOIAL ,.Of'OUt IIICII I~ 01 CCMII I CIAL UU, '111'0\10 

uU M J ll CQoSIOUlO 1.:. AHIOVA.L. 

lol\(1( "t" IS LIS I IM&.II n1 01 I OrAL ,ICI'OGID I lOIII~ 01 CIMCICI&l UU , N(J'(T.l0 UH IM&H 

IIYI U <XIIISIOUlO 101 • "IOVAL. 
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!NfiLL SMALL OR MEDIUM COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT: 
Approval of a development order permitting a proposed 
cqmmercial use may also be considered where the Board 
or C"ounty Commissioners finds that the proposed use, 
though located outside a commercial node, is an 
"Appropriate Infill Commercial Project." Th1s graphic 
(Figure 2-3) illustrates the context within which 
1nfill commercial projects may be considered. 

FIGURE 2-3 

'MCUI A, I , C .ut UIUIIIC COMICIA&. IIWS. 

'AIICtlS A, I .-u C~ll AL UJCAJIOIA&. IIOUIIt .. lll. 

'AIICU C OOU •OI lt(lf tJt!CICIA&. UltAIIOOIA~ ttOUII£.11(111 . 

'Alt:ll I 11" PAifiALLf Vlllll CCMCICIAL IICCf !I!~~ _,, aat.llf fCII C""ICIAl OfwtlOOOI•I II CAUU 

Ill( PAACH OCU •OI ICU 1 .. ttOUIIII•UII fCII h( M l 111\f. 

PUCH 0 !!!! II C~llotttt fCII A'"OWAL , fW!I ToGA;• Co-P\llllJ Q.IIIID( 01 C-ctCI&l ~1 . II 

DI111.101Mt0 10 II AHIOPIIAif INrJU O(W!lOI'MI•t. 

PUCU I !!!! N COIIIDll .. fOI aPPIO'IAl, lwt• U•t• T•f PUUl' I If r•c; \!!!lU 10 OUioll" VOOII 

1•1 •M1 ll\llt•, If OllllllllltO 10 II N'"CJ'IIAif I•IIH DlYilCJ'IC•I . 
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21 . If an applicant for co .. ercial developaent believes that his 
project satisfies the co .. ercial location auidelines but the 
Current Tear Roadway Functional Classification Map does not 
includi the subject roadways, then the applicant may apply 
the aeneralized Functional Classification Criteria shown in 
Table 2-5 to dete.-.ine if these roads aerit- reclassifica­
tion. If th~ criteria are senerally ftlet, the applicant may 
request final dete.-.ination reaardins updates or amendment s 
to the Current Year Functional Classification Map be made by 
Pasco County staff. Staff decisions may be appealed to the 
Board of County Commissioners . 
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LEVEL OP SRVICE COttPLIAifCE 

Level of Ser.ice leview Proceaa 

1. As described in Goal 1, Objective 4, co•pliance with certain 
adopted level of 1ervice 1tandards i1 required for all de­
velopments . Objective 4, Policy 2(a)-(d) describes the 
points at which level of service review, and issuance of a 
required Certificate of Level of Service Compliance shall 
occur. The followina policie1 also apply to this re­
view/certification process: 

(a) No impact fees or user fees shall be collected prior to 
issuance of a Certificate of Level of Service Co•pli­
ance on any project, unless such fees are collected on 
one or •ore project pha1es for which level of service 
compliance has been establilhed. 

(b) Prior to accept in& An application for rezoning, Pasco 
County ahall require all applicants to sian an affi ­
davit acknowled&ing that the rezoning, if approved, 
shall not: 

conltitute authorization to begin construction ; 

exeapt the project from Certification of Level of 
Service Coapliance: 

obliaate the County to provide additional services 
and facilitiea; nor 

obligate any aaency to issue any additional permit 
required for development . 

(c) Issuance of a Certificate of Level of Service Compli­
ance may be iss1ed ~ith conditions to ensure such com­
pliance concurrent with the impacts of development . 

(d) Level of servicf' review for drainage , sanitary sewer, 
potable water, roadways. solid waste, recreation and 
mass ~ transit shall be Accomplished by Pasco County 
which shall be responsible for issuing t he Certifi c ate 
of Level of Service Compliance. 

(e) To ensure that a subl'ttantial c hange in the level o f 
service provided to the project site does not occur in 
the period between issuance and conatruct ion, all Cer­
tificates of Level o f Service Compliance shall contain 
an expiration date of no less than one year and no more 
than three years from the date of issuance, except that 
an extension •ay be granted by the Board of County Com ­
missioners upon a finding that levels of s~ rvice 
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standards will be maintained. Certificates of Level of 
Service Compliance valid for •ore than three years may, 
how~ver, be issued as part of a develop.ent order for a 
De~lopment of Reaion:l Impact (DRI) or Florida Quality 
Develo~ent (FQD) (or phas& thereof) as defined in 
Chapter 380, F.S . where such develop•ent order is based 
on a d e tailed analysis of public facility impacts of 
the DRI or FQD or phase thereof . Building permits 
shall be obtained within this time fr .. e . 

(f) Certificates of Level of Service CotiiJ)l iance which ex­
pi re prior to the start of construction shall be re ­
newable subject to additional review . 

(g) All develop•ent proposals except thole determined to be 
exempt shall be subject to a level of service review 
and the requirement for a Certificate of Level of Ser­
vice Cow.pliance . 

~e_yiew_~~·~ard• for Le-.el of Ser.ice eo.pliance 

2 . The following review standards shall be utili zed by the 
County for the purposes of making a concurrency determina ­
tion and issuance of a Certificate of Level of Service. 

(a) For potable water, sewer, solid waste, and drainage. 
the following standards will be met in order to satisfy 
the concurrency requirements: 

1 . The necessary facilities and services are i n place 
at the time the development perwit or development 
order is issued; or, 

2 . The developtnent permit or development order will 
be issued subject to the conditions that the nec ­
essary facilities and services will be in place 
when the impac ~s of the development occurs: or, 

3. The necessary f acilities are under construction at 
the time the p ~ rmit or order is issued ; or, 

4 . . The necessary fa c • 1 it- ies and services are guaran -

gopflu03 : pl(2) 

- teed in an enforceable development agreement which 
includes the provisions of Rules 
9J-5.0055(2)(a)l-3. Florida Administrative Code. 
This enforceable development aareement may in ­
clude, but is not limited to, development agree ­
ments pursuant to Section 163.3220, Florida Stat ­
utes or an agreement or developaent order issued 
pursuant to Chapter 380, Florida Statutes. The 
agreement must guarantee that the necessary fa ­
cilities and services will be in place when the 
impacts of the development occur . 
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(b) For parks and recreation concurrency determinations 
adetJuate provisions IIUit be aade for residential de­
v~l~pMentt to ensure that the followina standards will 
be illet: 

1 . The necessary facilities and services are in place 
at the tiae the develo~ent per.it or developaent 
order it issued; or, 

2 . At the time the developtnent per.it or order is 
issued, the necessary facilities and services are 
the subject of a bindina executed contract which 
provides for the c~ence•ent of the actual con ­
struction of the required facilities for the pro­
vision of services within one ( 1) year of the 
issuance of the development order or permit; or 

3 . The necessary facilities and tarvicet are auaran­
teed in An enforceable develo~ent aareeaent which 
requires the co-ence11ent of the actual conttruc­
tion of the facilities or the provision of ser­
vices within one year of the itsuance of the ap­
plicable develop111ent permit or order . The en­
forceable develop~~ent aaree11ent •ay include, but 
is not limited to, develop~~ent aaree•ents pursuant 
to Section 163.3220, Florida Statutes, or an 
agreement or developMent order issued pursuant to 
Chapter 380, Florida Statutes. 

(c) For road" and •ass trensit desianated in the County's 
Comprehensive Plan, the concurrency determination shall 
demonstrate concurrency in accordance with the follow­
ing provisions . 

1 . The necessary facilities and services are in place 
at the time the developaent per.it or developaent 
order is issued; or, 

2 . The develop~nent permi t or development order is 
i ssued subject to the con~ ition that the necessary 
f acilities and services wi ll be in place when the 
i mpac ts of development oc cur; or, 

3. -The necessary fac i lities are untl.- r construct i on at 
the time the perm,i t or order it issued; or, 

4 . The neces s ary f ac i lities and services are guaran­
t eed in an enforceable develo~ent aareeaent that 
includes the provisions of Rule 
9J-5 . 0055(2)(a)l - 3, Florida Adainistrative Code . 
This enforceable developaent agreeaent •ay 
i nc lude , but i s not lia ited to, develop•ent 
agreements pursuant to Section 163 . 3220, Florida 
Stat utes or an agreement or development order 
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issued pursuant to Chapter 380, Florida Statutes . 
The agreement must guarantee the necessary facil­
ities and services will be in place when the im­
pacts on the developMent occur . 

(d) In addition to those review standards set forth in 
subsection (c) above, concurrency for roads and mass 
transit is demonstrated in areas in which the County 
has committed to provide other necessary public facil­
ities and services in accordance with the adopted 
five-year schedule of capital iMprovements and the 
required transportation facility is identified in the 
adopted Five Year Capital ImproveMent Element of the 
County's Comprehensive rlan or included in the adopted 
florida Department of Transportation five-Year Program 
provided that: 

1 . The required transportation facility set forth in 
the adopted Plan is sufficient to •aintain the 
adopted levels of services; and, 

2 . The required transportation facility is scheduled 
to be commenced within three (3) years . 
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IHPLEM!RTATIOW MECHARISMS 

Th~ followine is a general purpose list of tools and techniques 
which can be use4 to iMplement the goals, objectives and policies 
of the Land Use Ele•ent . These tools are bein& referenced in, 
but not adopted as part of, the Comprehensive Plan because they 
~ntail the ~stablishment of complex administrative procedures not 
appropriate for a policy document. Moreover, •any of these con­
c~pts would not lend themselves to implementation on a specifi c 
timetable because they ~re new to Pasco County. 

Monitoring and !•aluation Proar .. 

1. Publish an annual report, for the purpose of planning anal­
ysis. which tabulates the number of development orders by 
type, acreage, location, density and/or intensity. By 
tracking zonin& and subdivision approvals, building permits 
and other developMent orders, it will be possible to deter­
mine the atr.,unt, rate. and location of new development by 
type. As acreage is consumed. adjustments to the Plan can 
be made to sssure that adequate supplies of land wi 11 be 
available to meet future needs . 

2 . Examination and revision of local land dev"'lopment regula ­
tions should be undertaken within one year of the adoption 
of this Plan . 

3. The official future land use plan map should be amended if 
and when the inventory of availa~le acreage for any land use 
category dips below a five-year supply . 

4. All development orde rs should be evaluated in writing, with 
respect to their compliance with the goals and objectives of 
the Comprehensive Plan . A written evaluation of ~ach pro ­
posal to monitor the cumulative impacts of unrelated dev~l ­
opment s is also advisable . 

Zoning 

Zoning is a tool for t , e s~parati on of i ncompatibl~ land us~s by 
district. Th~ regulati o ~s of a zone apply equally to a ll parce ls 
of 1 ~nd within the zone . : t is not a land us~ p.ermi t. When 
properly writt~n and administerf"d, zoni ng can b~ us~d to i mple ­
ment th~ land us~ plan, cr~ate incentives for the kind of devel ­
opm~nt which is desir~d and disincentives for those wh ich ar~ 

not . 

Zon ing bonuses are a form of special exception to th~ general 
provisions of a zoning ordinance which are granted in exchange 
for some previously d~ fined pub 1 ic amenity . The except ions may 
be for increased density, height or lot coverage depending upon 
the nature of the ordinance . 
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z~ro lot - lin~ d~velopaents are residential subdivisions in which 
the sid~ yard requireMents have been reduced to zero . The result 
is typically ~ develo~ent with saaller lots in which the housing 
has b~~n clu§t~red in order to preserve open space ~lsewher~ in 
th~ d~v~lopm~nt . This technique usually results in higher net 
d~nsiti~s. which in •ost cases is desirable . 

Performance standards or performance zoning is a sp~cial typ~ of 
zoning which reaulates land uses not by what is sp~cifically 
p~rmitt~d in a given area but by what conditions must b~ satis­
fi~d for approva 1. Technically, any use may be p~rmi t ted pro­
vid~d that the use •eets specific tests of co•patibility with 
surroundin& land us~s. 

Planned Unit Developaents are a type of development in which the 
application of ordinary zonin& restrictions (size, height and 
bulk) are for~gone in lieu of site plan approval to achieve spe­
cific d~sign objectives . The iaplementation of PUD ordinanc~s is 
int~nd~d to improve the a~sthetic 1ualities of urban developm~nt. 

Mix~d Use Develo~ents are a special class of PUD in which thr~~ 
or mor~ different land uses are physically and functionally in­
t~grated on the same site and which demonstrat~ conformanc~ with 
a coh~rent overall develop•ent plan . Such districts provid~ th~ 
ultimate in flexibility and design . 

Transfer of Developaent atahts 

Th~ transfer of develo~ent riahts is a techniqu~ for allowing a 
property own~r to sell his right to d~velop in a location which 
th~ local government disapproves oi. to another dev~loper for us~ 
at a location which the local aovernm~nt does approv~ of. This 
t~chnique can be used to protect historic, ~nvironm~ntally s~n­
sitive snd other property in which there is a s i gnificant public 
interest . 

Unified Land Develo~nt Code 

Unified D~velopment Co~es are a combination of subdivis ion, zon­
ing and building cod es rolled into one for th~ purpos~ of 
stre~mlining and simi'lifying the land development process . To 
th~ ~xt~nt that such unification reduc~s public and privat~ 
costs. such model codes should be considered. 

I~act Fee Ordinances 

A system of impact fees designed to partially defray the cost of 
supplying public facilities and s~rvices to n~w d~v~lopment 
should be instituted . Impact fees must b~ar a reasonabl~ rela ­
tionship to the costs generated by the development and must be 
sp~nt i n a mAnner which mitigates the impacts . Care should be 
taken to keep the fees reasonable since such a program may con­
flict with th~ objective of housing affordability . 
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Subdivision Reaulationl 

Subdivision r~sulation il a tool for the phy1ical and spatial 
arrangell'lent · of lots created by aubdividina a larser parcel of 
land. In addition to facilitatina the recordina and transferrin& 
of property ownership, 1ubdivi1ion reaulation aay also provide 
for the dedication of lands for public u1e, 1uch a1 1treets, 
schools , parks, and utility riahta of way. 

Municipal Ser.ice Taxina Unitl ("'TU•) 

Municipal Service Taxina Units are a for. of property tax levied 
upon unincorporated County areas for the purpose of fundins II'IU­

nicipal services such as police, fire, etc . It is distinsuished 
from the general ad valore• tax insofar as aunicipalitiea are 
excluded. 

Special Taxtna Di1trict1 (S~) 

Special Taxina District• are created for the purpose of providina 
a speci fie service to a speci Uc aeoaraphic area. In this way 
t ~ xes are collected fro• only thole household• which will benefit 
f r om the service. Special Taxina Diatricta •ay or aay not be 
governed by an independent board dependina upon how they are 
e s tablished. 

Ca.aunity Develop.ent Di1trict1 

Community Develop.ent Diatricta are a tool aanctioned by Florida 
Law which peraits developer• to levy and collect taxe1 to finance 
infrastructure iaproveaents in develop~aents which, because of 
their size, have unusually lona buildout ti .. a. This technique 
may be used, as any apecial taxin& district aay, where the re­
sources of local aovern.ent are inadequate to cover such im­
provements . 

Tax Incr~nt Financtna 

Tax Increment Financins is a aethoc by which the redevelopment of 
an area is financed by the differe ~ce in tax senerated before and 
after a redevelopment project. To ·apleaent TIF, an area must be 
targeted and ita tax rates frozen a t current levels . Bonds are 
then sold to finance a redevelopment p r oject. At the conclusion 
of the project, the tarseted area is reassessed and the differ­
ence dedicated to a special fund to retire the bonds. 

Industrial Developaent Bonds 

Industrial Development Bonds are a form of tax exeapt financing 
f or the developaent, expanaion, construction or purchaae of plant 
and equipment designed to attract jobs and atiaulate the local 
economy. Though subject to •any chanaea in the tax law, IDBs may 
be used as an incentive to direct industrial develop•ent to the 
desired locations. 
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S\MtAA~ OP ttA.Joa ItrrnGOYEUttUTAL COOitDIIIATIO• ISSUES 

Efficiency, !ffectiyeneaa, lquity 

One purpose of iaproved interaovern.ental coordination is to 
reduce or eliminate the duplication of 1ervice1 by different 
jurisdiction• of aoverru~ent. If accomplished, public goods and 
services can be de livered •ore efficiently and at reduced cost . 
Beyond mere duplication, however, there is a real need for 
intergovernmental coordination in the effective delivery of sim­
ilar services by different juriadictiona. Water, aewer and storm 
drainage service areal would be excellent exa~les of this. Yet 
another need for interaovern.ental coordination occurs when the 
goals of different juriadictiona are workin& at croas-purposes. 
Competition for or aaainat arowth on city-county or county-county 
boundary linea exeaplify thia need. 

Very often interaovernaental coordination is uaed when the term 
intergovernaental cooperatiun ia actually intended. The need for 
coordination •iaht eaaily be aatiafied by the supply of timely 
and accurate inforwation to other levels of aovernlllent. But 
unless there ia soae aeneral aaree•ent on mutual goals and ob­
jectives, the result it likely to be a loss of credibility and 
effectiveness. 

Finally, intergovernmental coordination can be viewed as a means 
of simplification. By ••kina interaoverrunental relations less 
comple~. questions of equity can more easily be dealt with. That 
is, the less co~aplex a system is, the more accessible the system 
becomes to ordinary citizen• who• the systea is intend~d to 
serve. 

.. 
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GOALS, OBJaCTIYU • AIID POLICIU 

GOAL 1 . !•prove the efficiency and effectiveness of public ser­
vices rendered to Paaco County reaidents throuah interaovern­
mental coordination and ~ooperation . 

Constituent Citiea 

OBJECTIVE 1. Establish ••chanis•• for interaovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between Pasco County and its 
constituent cities by 1995. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Establiah reciprocal aareeaentl which call for review 
and co .. ent upon all proposed Dlls, FQDs, Plan Amend­
ments, PUDI, and HPUDs occurrtna within one-half mile 
of its ~rutual bordera with IIUnicipalities. Such re­
views shall take place concurrently with the juris­
diction's review so as not to cause any unnecessary 
delay . 

2. Share plannina, developent, and capital improvement 
data with constituent cities on a reciprocal basis . 
Copies of plans, studies, ordinances and land develop ­
ment reaulations which would affect either party shall 
be e~chanaed on a reaular basis. 

3. Establish reciprocal aaree•ents by which the level of 
service standards adopted by one jurisdiction are re­
spected by the other, where such services are being 
provided by the first to residents of the second . For 
e~aaple, the County ahould respect the level of service 
standards of a .unicipality where their services are 
beina provided to County residents and vice versa . 

4 . Share the costs of public facilities and services for 
which there are mu ~ ual benefits to municipal and County 
residents. 

s. ~eaotiate service area boundaries 
atiltties and servi es affected by 
where such changes w~l l result in 
residents served. 

for those public 
lawful annexation, 

lower costs to the 

6 . Appoint temporary comaittees, boards, and task forces 
as necessary to assist the Board of County Commission ­
ers in the resolution of interlocal conflicts which may 
arise involvina anne~ation, water supply, fire protec ­
tion, etc. 

7 . Ensure that the impacts of development in Pasco Count y 
wi 11 not vio 1 ate the leve 1 of service standards of 

12-2 
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constituent citiel. Thil will be accomplithed through 
int•rlocal aaree•entl. 

8. Coordinate with conttituent ~nicipalitiel in develop­
ing eaeraency •anaae•ent plan• and diste•inatina per ­
tinent eaeraency •anaae•ent inforaation. 

Keighborina Countie1 

OBJECTIVE 2. EstAblish aechanis•s for interaovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between Pasco County and its 
neighborina counties and citiel by 1995. 

It shall be the policy of Palco County to: 

1 . Establish reciprocal agree•ents which call for review 
and co .. ent upon all propo•ed DRis, FQDs, Plan Amend­
ments, PUDs and HPUDs occurrina within one aile of its 
mutual borders with adjacent counties. Such reviews 
shall take place concurrently with the juritdiction' s 
review so as not to cau•e any unnecessary delay. 

2. Share plannina, developaent, and capital i•provement 
data with adjacent counties on a reciprocal basis . 
Copies of plans, 1tudie1, ordinance• and land develop­
ment reaulationl which would affect either party shall 
be exchanaed on a reaular baaia. 

3. Establish reciprocal aaree•entl by which the level of 
service standards adopted by one jurisdiction are re­
spected by the other and such that, the adverse impacts 
of developaent in one county are not borne by the oth­
er . 

4 . Cooperate in the plannina and developaent of such re­
gional facilitiel and services a1 trantportation, mass 
transit, public health, law enf~rce•ent, social ser­
vices, and envirorwental protection. The costs of 
public facilities and services for which there are 
mutual benefits to residet. t~ of the counties shall be 
shared on a pro rata basis . 

5 . Coop~ate in the con•ervat ~ ln of reaionally sianificant 
n~tural resources such as riverine syste•s, coastal 
marshee, potable water supp y and wilderness areas 
through participation in federal, state, or regiona 1 
goverruaent progra~as which address aultijurisdictional 
natural resource prot ' on. 

6 . Appo int te•porary co~ 
as necessary to assist 
ers in the resolution 
Consider the use of ret 
necessary . 

12-3 
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7. Ensure that the i.pactl of develo~ent in Pasco County 
will not violate the level of 1ervice standards of 
neiahborina counties. This will be accomplished 
throuah interlocal aareeaents. 

8. Mediate conflicts with other local aovernaents through 
the Tampa Bay Reaional Plannina Council ' s informal 
mediation process. 

9. Coordinate with neiahborina counties in developing 
emeraency manaae••nt plana and disseminatina pertinent 
emeraency manaaeaent infor.ation. 

Independent Aaenciel and Authoritiel 

OBJECTIVE 3. Establilh ••chant••• for interaovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between Pasco County and all 
independent Aaenciel and authorities thereof. 

It shall be the policy of Palco County to: 

1. Cooperate with the activities of selfsupported boards, 
aaencie1 and authoritiea such aa the Pasco County 
School Board, the Southwe1t Florida Water Manaaement 
District, the West Coast Reaional Water Su~ply Author­
ity, Ar.y Corps of Enaineera, etc. 

2. Support the activitiel of County dependent age~cies and 
authorities such as but not li•ited to the Pasco County 
Housin@ Authority . 

3. Support the reaional plannina efforts of the Tampa Bay 
Reaional Plannina Council where those efforts will 
result in areater coordination, efficiency and effec ­
tivenesa of local aove~ent. 

4. Ensure that the impacts of d~velopaent in Pasco County 
will not violate the rules and reaulations of indepen­
dent . aaencies and &\Jthoritiea. This will be accom ­
plished throuah int e rlocal aaree•ents . 

... 
State and Federal 

OBJECTIVE 4. Establish ••chanis•s for interaovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between Pasco County and the 
agencies of state and federal aovern.ent by 1995 . 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to : 

1. Maximize partic ipation in state and federa l revenue 
sharing programs and comply wi th their requirements . 

12 - 4 
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2. Haxh•ize participation in the plannina efforts of the 
state and federal depart•enta of tranaportation. 

3. Monitor the enforc•••nt of atate lawa, rules and regu ­
lation& by atate aaenciea. Reaerve the right, where 
per.itted by law, to aaau•e such enforcement responsi­
bilities in the future . 

4 . Ensure that the impacts of development in Pasco County 
will not violate the lawa and regulations established 
by state and federal aaencies. This wi 11 be accom­
plished throuch coordination mechanis•s. 

Public Pacilitiea Standard• 

OBJECTIVE 5. Coordinate public facility atandards of Pasco 
County with its municipalities and other pertinent authori­
ties. 

It shall be the policy of Pasco County to: 

1. Draw up a liatina of Pasco County level of service 
standards for solid waste, potable water, wastewater, 
drainaae, housina. and recreation. Distribute this 
list to the aunicipal aaenciaa to facilitate coordina ­
tion . 

2 . Coordinate transportation level of service standards 
with HPOs of adjacent countiea, cities, FOOT and other 
appropriate authorities . 

Inventory and Analyaia of Coordination Hechania .. 

OBJECTIVE 6. Pro•ote the efficient, effective resolution of 
deficiencies in interaovern.ental coordination. 

It shall be the policy of Paaco County to: 

1. Conduct and maintain a detailed inventory of existing 
i nteraovernaental co rdination mechanisms which iden ­
tifiH the nature o! the relationship and the part y 
with lead reaponsib i l ity. 

~ 

2 . Require County depart ent heads to recommend improve ­
ments to interaovernaent al coordination mechanisms on 
an annual baaia. 

12- 5 
gopic :pl(7) 



IMPLIHIIYAYIOII MIQWIIRtl 

The followina is a aeneral purpose list of tools and techniques 
which can be used to i•ple•ent the aoals, objectives and policies 
of the Interaovenwental Coordination Element . These tools are 
bein& referenced in, but not adopted as part of, the Comprehen­
sive Plan because they entail the establishlllent of complex ad­
ministrative procedures not appropriate for a policy document . 

c~nication 

1 . A fot'111al method of interaoverNftental coordina .. ion invo 1 ves 
the circulation and endorsement of official documents . 
Contracts and interlocal aareements would be examples of 
these. A leas for.al method involves the exchanae . for 
informational purposes only, of official plans. studies and 
data. 

2 . Another •eans of coordination is a syste• of gathering pub­
lic review and co~m~ent upon plana and projects which wi 11 
have i•pacts beyond a sinale aovern.ental jurisdiction. 
Much like the A-95 review process, a sinale aaency such as a 
staff for the Interaoverm~~ental Affairs Connittee can be 
responsible for aendina notice to all affected parties . 
Such parties might then be invited to at tend public work­
shops and hearinas where their comments can be recorded. 

Task Forces 

1 . The formation of boards and committees can be formal or 
infor.al, staffed or unataffed. as the circumstances war ­
rant. In either case, the purpose is usually to study and 
make reco .. endations on a sinale issue affectin& two or more 
jurisdictions. The •eabership of the co~~~nittee should be 
representative of each jurisdiction and its recommendations 
should be jointly adopted . 

... 

12-6 
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ORDINANCE NO • .....;5;..:0~6 ____ _ 

AM ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE 
CITY OF ZE~HYRHILLS, FLORIDA, TO BE KNOWN 
AS THE "CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS COMPIEHEt!SIVE 
PLAN ADOPTION ORDINANCE"! FINDING THE 
C 1 TY' S COHPREHENS IV! PLAN TO BE 
CONSISTENT WITH THE STATE COMPREHENSIVE 
PLAN AND THE REGIONAL POLICY PLAN OF ~E 
TAMPA BAY REGIONAL PLANNING COUNCIL; 
PROVIDING FOR NAME OF ORDINANCE; STATING 
PURPOSE AND INTENT; INCORPORATING BY 
REFERENCE THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF 
ZEPHYRHILLS, ORIGINALLY ADOPTED JUNE 19. 
1989; ESTABLISHING COALS , OBJECTIVES. 
POLICIES FOR ACHIEVING OR MAINTAINING 
QUANTIFIED LEVEL OF SERVICE STANDARDS; 
SETTING FORTH SPECIFIC PROPOSALS, TIME 
FRAKES AND HEAMS OF FINANCING CAPITAL 
IHPROV~ENTS; PROviDING PROCEDURES FOR 
HONITORING AND EVALUATING IMPLEMENTATION 
OF THE PLAN ; PROVIDING FOR PUBLIC 
PARTICIPATION IN SUBSEQUENT REVIEW AND 
AMENDMENT OF THE PLAN ; REPEALING ALL 
ORDINANCES OR PARTS OF ORDINANCES IN 
CONFLICT HEREWITH ; PROVIDING FOR VALIDITY 
OF ORDINANCE SHOULD AMY PART THEREOF BE 
DECLARED UNCONSTITUTIONAL; AND PROVIDING 
FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE. 

WIID.!AS, Citizen• cf Zephyrhilla, the Zephyrhilla 

Planning Commiaaion, City Staff and City Council have wor~ed 

together to prepare a Comprehenaive Plan •• required by 

Florida Statute• Chapter 163, and 

WBDEAS , the draft of thh C011prehenaive Plan haa been 

reviewed by Paaco County, Tampa Bay Regional Planning Council 

and varioua department& and agenciea of State government, and 

WBEJlEAS , the Objective•, Reco.undationa and Co111111enta 

compiled by the Florida Department of Community Affaira have 

been duly conaidered and r•aponded to by appropr iate 

modification of the initial draft, and 

WHD!!.AS, City Council doea hereby find that the 

Comprehenai ve Plan ia conai a t e. t with the State Comprehena ive 

Plan and the Regional Policy Plan of the Tampa Bay Regional 

Planning Council ; 

NOW, TBDEFOU, Be it ordai ned by the City Counci 1 of 

the City of Zephyrhilla, Florida •• followa: 

1. Purpoae and I nt ent: 

The intent of City Councll in enac ting thil Ordina nce 
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ia to coaply with Chapter 16S of the Florida Statutes and all 

reaulationa eaacted punuant thereto. The purpoae of this 

Ordinance il to adopt e Coaprehenaive Plan to orderly aanaae 

the anticipated arovth of the City of Zephyrhilla. 

2. N ... : 

The n ... of tbil Ordinance aball be the "City of 

Zepbyrhi lh Co.prehenaive Plan Adoption Ordinance" . 

3. Adoptiog of C•pnhenlive Plan incorporated herein 

by reference: 

Thi• Ordinance do•• hereby adopt and .. ke a part hereof 

by reference, that docuaant entitled "Coaprehenaive Plan of 

tbe City of Zephyrhf.l h oriainally adopted June 19, 1989" . 

4. Ooala , Objecttvea, Poltciea for Achievin& or 

Kaigtainin& Quantified Level of Service Standarda: 

City Council explicitly recoanhel and adopt• the Coala, 

Objectivea, Pollciel and Level of Service of the Plan and 

further acknowledaea that the Ooala , Objective• and Policiea 

will be reviewed and updated at leaat annually to aaeure the 

Level of Service be maintained. 

~. Financina Capital laprov ... nta : 

A Capital Iaprov-enta ludaet ahall be prepared for • 

future fi ve (5) year tiae fr ... and updated annually u an 

intearal part of the eetabliahed annual budaet proceca. 

6 . Honitorin& and Evaluation: 

!ffectiveneaa of Plan iapl ... ntation ahall be monitored 

and evaluated continuoualy to provide feedbeck for an annua l 

update of Coale, Objective• and Policiea and to prepare the 

annual updete of the Capital I•prove•entl Budget. 

7 . Public · Participati 9 ig Sub .. guent Review or 

Amendment of Comprehenaive Pl ,~: 

The Ci ty will continue to . nfora the aeneral public and 

encourase public participation in any review or amendaent of 

the C0111prehenatve Plan, by at leut all of the followin& 

meana: 

a. Si&n• will be potted on all titaa for vhtch a chanae 
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ia land uae ia beia& coaaidered for at leaat aeveo (7) daya 

prior to a public bearia&J 

b. Tbe Plaooiq ec-taatoe will cODduct at le81t one 

(1) public bearia& oa ao1 propoaed aMDciMat to the Plan 

before .. kiD& a reco..eodatioa to City Council ; 

c. Ci ty Council wUl conduct at leaat two (2) public 

bearina• oa aay propoaed ...ad8eat to the Plan before 

adoption. 

8. leptal Of Oogflictin& Ordinapcea or le&ulationa l 

All previoualy adopted Ordiaaacea and leaulationa ot the 

City of ZepbyrhUh coaflictiq with thia Ordinance or the 

referenced Coaprehtoeive Plan art hereby repealed . 

9. VaUditz1 

I f any aectioa, part of a etctioa, paroarapb , aentence , 

clauaa , pbraae or word of tble Ordinance or refe renced 

Coapreheoatve Plan h, for aoy l'eaaoo, held or declared to 

be uoconatltutlonal , inoperative, or void, auch hold in& of 

invalidity ahall oot affect the r ... iDiD& portion• of thh 

Ordinance and it ahal l bt conatrued to have been the intent 

to pa.. tbh Ordinance wi t hout aucb unconatttutional , 

invalid, or inoperative part thereto. 

10. Effective Date : 

Thta Ordinance aball be effective after ita third 

readin& and upon ai&nin& by the Mayor. 

The foreaoin& Ordinance No. 502 waa read and paaaed 

on ita ftrat readin& by the City CouocU of the City of 

Zephyrbilla, Florida on 

1989. 

)-· 

·~9.~L · y er 

~o~eaoin& Ordi nance Mo. 502 waa read and paaaed 

on ita .. cond readi n& by t he City Council of the City of 

Zephyrhilla, Florida oa the~ day of June • A.D. , 
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1989. 

ATT!ST , k'J-~L 
)Hty Clerk 

The foreaoina Ordinance No • .:5.:.0~6 __ va1 read and paaaed 

on ita third readin& by the City Council of the City of 

Zephyrhills, Florida on the~ day of Ju l , A.D., 

1989. 

The fo~eaotna Ordinance No. _s_o_6 ___ va1 approved by •• 

thia ~ day of _ __;J;,;u;;,;,n;.;;•~----· A.D., 1989 . 

. ~=~~,~~·· · .~~-S/&cf(Jk 
ROBERT JOHNS_.- , 

/ 
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rt1TUU LAND USE 

PURPOSE 

All element• of this ec.prehenaive Plan are mutually 
supportive and interactive. The entire planninq proceaa involves 
a aeries of reiterative .odificationa to reflect refinement of 
data and chanqes of existing conditions. A decision by another 
unit of qovernment or private entity can cause the City of 
Zephyrhills to rethink an entire .. ries of aasu.ptiona and prior 
decisiona. 

The 110st prominent local exuple of such an external 
influence waa the decision by seaboard Coaatline (SCL) Railroad 
to remove the railroad through ~town Zephyrhills in the 
1970 '•· '1'bat decision vu not anticipated and subsequent land 
use decisions effected by the railroad r.-oval were not made 
within the context of a lonq range l&Dd use plan. 

External decisions of this M9Ditude can ~ will happen 
aqain. No amount of planniD9 cu anticipate every poaaible 
continqency, but aound land UH planniD9 can eatabliah a 
conceptual framework for future land use decision• which reflect 
local values and priorities. Other components of this 
Comprehensive Plan are intended to support a lonq ranqe pattern 
of land uaea which avoids contlictiD9 activities, results in 
efficient uae of reaeurcea, protect• the environment and provides 
a pleasant and aecure place to live. The Future Land Use Map 
(Map LU-3) repreaenta the ulct.&te spatial summation of all 
components of the Comprehena~ve Plan. 

EXISTING LANQ USI 

Existinq land uses within ~~ City of Zephyrhills and 
immediately adjacent area are indicated on the IXiatinq Land Use 
Map (Map LU-1) uainq the categories liated in 9J-5.006(1)(a). 

Acreaqea of exiatinq land uaea wittiin the 
summarized in Table LU-1. 
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'l'AILB LU-1 
&xiatiM LaDeS Una 

City of lepbyrhilla 1988 

cateqoriea A9rea 

1020 

Commercial/Offi ce 160 

Industrial 30 

Recreation 300 

Education 

Public Buildinq 

Other Public Ute 
Wella 5 
sewer Plant 70 
Land Fill 40 
Airport 245 

Semi-Public 
Hospitals 35 
Churches 25 
Nursinq Home 10 
ACLF 5 

Railroad R/W 

Roads ' Alleys 

Aqricultural 

Conservation 

Vacant 
Airport 
Zoned Res 
Zoned COllin 
zoned Ind 

TOTAL 

380 
200 

40 
25 

105 

15 

360 

75 

10 

410 

560 

55 

645 

3,745 

\ of Acrea 

27.2\ 

4.3\ 

.8\ 

8.0\ 

2.9\ 

.4\ 

9.7\ 

2.0\ 

.2\ 

10.9~ 

14.9\ 

1. 5\ 

17.2\ 

100.0\ 

2 
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FUTURE URBAN SERVI C! AREA 

It is an understatement of the obvious to say that govern­
ment exist to serve people, not real estate; not institutions. 
All elements of this comprehensive plan ultimately relate to the 
numbers And types of people expected to be residents of the 
Zephyrhills Urban Service Area. There are many methodologies for 
projecting future demoqraphic characteristics of a given area. 
All of those methods depend on historical data from which future 
trends can be projected . Si9Jlificant: recent annexations and 
anticipated future annexation render historical trends relatively 
useless for projecting future population of the municipal 
j urisdiction. 

Another approach applicable to small areas is to define 
carrying capacity by various criteria, select the most critical 
constraint(&), and project the population which can be accom­
modated within the critical limitations. The latter approach is 
more practical to determine an ultimate population to be accom­
modated within a defined area. 

Geographic limits of the Zephyrhills long range planninq 
area are defined by a combination of topographic characteristics 
and prior development. Much of this area is beyond the present 
jurisdiction of the City of Zephyrhills, but is within the water 
and sewer service area established by an interlocal agreement 
wi t h Pasco county. This planning area ia delineated on MAP LU-1. 
Zephyrhills is bounded on the east and southeast from CR 54 to SR 
39 by the Green Swamp and the Hillsborough River lowlands. These 
areas contain extensive wetlands, few roads and very sparse 
population. Much of the wetland area is owned by SWFWMD or is 
included in the the Green swamp Wildlife Management Are•. 

The area from SR 39 to SR 54 is more intensively developed 
with sinqle family, mobile homes and recreational vehicle parks. 
OWnership is extremely fractionated with numerous private sewer 
systems and septic tanks. Consolidation of utility services i n 
the area would be extremely difficult. 

The area from SR 54 northward to Betmar Golf Course is 
served by a private sewer system which obvi ates the potential for 
expans i on of Ci ty ut i lity s t -vices . 

From Betmar Gol f Cours ~ northward on the west of the Ci t y, 
and north of the City , the &' rvice area is rouqhly defined by the 
drainaqe basin . 

The Zephyrhi l l s pl anninq area for hori zon year 2010 encom­
pas ses approxi mately 15 square miles . The current Zephyrhi lls 
service area fo r wast ewat er collection· and treatment cover!~ ~~q 
approximate 1 y 6 square miles. ,.., Ot1 ll t () ~ 

The present developed City area , excludin, 
~\l" 

approximately 2100 acres with an averaqe resid~w.,~J ~~ .. ~~b 
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1.54 households/gross acre. Projecting a similar residential 
density for an addit~onal 9 aquare miles, the planning area could 
accommodate another 8,900 households. 

An engineering study conducted in 1986 to support expansion 
of the City ' s wastewater tr6Atment plant concluded that the 
limiting factor is effluent diaposal. City controlled lands at 
the a i rport could accommodate approximately 4.78 MGD of effluent. 
Usinq the DER standard of 100 gal/day/person, and assuming the 
current 70\ of wasteload from residential users, we project a 
potential wastewa ter treatment capacity for approximately 33,000 
persons without provision of alternative effluent disposal 
methods. 

If households are housed in development patterns which 
presently exist (gross density of 1.54 d.u./a and 2.07 
persons/household), the City could serve additional developmtint 
of approximately 10,000 acres or approximately 15 square miles. 

POPULATION PROJECTIONS 

The most recent official population estimate for the City of 
Zephyrhills by the University of Florida, Bureau of Economic and 
Business Research is 6,888 full time residents in April 1988. 
This represents an increase~1~or 20\ since the 1980 u.s . 
Census of population. A similar rate of population growth to the 
year 2010, projects a full time population of approximately 
13,000. Pasco County rs-issumlng a population of 425,500 in the 
year 2010. Zephyrhills in 1986 comprised 2.67\ of the Pasco 
County population. If this proportion holds, the projected 
Zephyrhills population in 2010 would be approximately 11,400. 

Pasco County has projected the full time population for 
Zephyrhills in 2010 to be 9934. 

We are utilizing a most conservative projection of 
approximately 10,000 by the year 2010. 

The number of residential water customers within the City in 
April 1986 was 4,896 and in Auqust, 1986 was 3,471. These 
figures indicate that the summer population (full time) is 
approximately 71\ of t he winter population. Assuminq that this 
ratio remains stable, we pro)!Ct a winter population of 
approximately 14,000 by the ear 2010. 

Pasco County has project~d the seasonably adjusted 
population for Zephyrhills in 2010 to be 14,471. 

We are usinq the more conservative projection of 14 , 00~~ ~~q 
winter residents in Zephyrhills by 2010. a"~~~~~ 

The averaqe household size of full time re;a!:i !1~ 
to the 1980 census of population, was 2.07 per . ~· .~~~ 
than the averaqe household size of seasonal re ~ .~~·~ mo 
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than 1.5. We alao aaaume that the ratio of full time to aeaaonal 
resident• will remain the aame. With theae aaaumptiona, we 
project that the full time population of 10,000 in the year 2010 
will be compoaed of about 4,800 houaehol4a, and that there will 
be an additional 4,000 peraona or 2,700 households of aeaaonal 
residenta. Theae two component• together will constitute approx. 
7,500 houaeholda with a total winter population of 14,000. 

Again, uaing the DIR atandard of 100 qal/day/person of 
wastewater, and 70\ attributable to reaidential uaea, we project 
a peak total wastewater load from city reaidents of approximately 
2.0 MGD in the year 2010 which would not ~xceed the 2.25 MGD 
plant capacity as presently deaiqned and under conatruction. 

SUMMARY OF POPULATION TO 8! SEJtVII) 

• The projected full time population of Zephyrhills in the 
year 2010 will be approximately 10,000. 

• An additional 4,000 persona will be aeaaonal reaidents cf 
Zephyrhilla durin; the winter month• by the year 2010. 

• The peak winter seaaonal population of 14,000 will be 
composed of approximately 7,500 households. 

• All elements of this comprehenaive plan are based on an 
assumption that the City of Zephyrhills will be providing 
urban service to a minimum of 7,500 households by the year 
2010. 

Annual evaluation of development an1 population change will 
moni t or the rate at which the City ia approaching tha need for 
additional wastewater treatment capacity and the critical 
carrying capacity which is limitation of effluent disposal. 

ADEQUACY OF ExiSTING PUBLIC FACILITIES TO ACCOMMODATE PROJECTED 
GROWTH 

The Traffic Circulation Element of this Comprehensive Plan 
indicates that all roadways within the City operate at a daily 
Level of Service c or better with the exceptions of SR 54 from 
First Street to US 301 and US 301 from North Avenue to SR 3q 
south of the City. Both of the~e roadway segments operate below 
the FOOT adopted LOS ("C" peak h0ur) for a non-urban area. 

Capacity of SR 54 within t ':'! City could be increased by 
widening th~ roadway to four lane~ with left turn lanes at 2nd 
Street , 3rd Street, 4th Street, 5th Street and 6th Street. 
Traffic volume on SR 54 within the City could be reduced b 
appropriate siqnage to route north bound and south bo 
to avoid the most congested segment of US 301. &as ~~~ 
t raffic on SR 54 could be routed north on Dean 
on Geiger Road, and north on US 301 at North 
Coates Road , east on Chauncey Road, and south 
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alternate routes would avoid the segment of US 301 between North 
Avenue and SR 39 which presently functions at leas than the Level 
of Service "C". 

Capacity of us 301 between North Avenue and SR 39 could be 
increased DY implementinq the deaiqned one-way pair on existinq 
us 301 and 6th Street. This project was in the FOOT Five Year 
Plan, but was deleted in March, 1989 due to a statewide projected 
shortfall of FOOT construction funds. 

No new development will be permitted by the City with direct 
access to US 301 south of North Avenue or to SR 54 east of Court 
Street without written concurrence of FOOT. This would 
effectively place a moratorium on new development within the 
principal commercial corridor of the City of Zephyrhills until a 
financially feasible means of increaainq the traffic carryinq 
capacity of these road ae;ments can be implemented. 

All other new development withi~ the City will be aubjecte~ 
to traffic analyses to determin• the impact on presently 
deficient roadways. These analyses will be baaed on the most 
recent available SHS annual daily traffic (AOT) counts and on 
inventory of Pasco County and City of Zephyrhills permitted 
development activity. 

The Public Facilities Element indicates that the potable 
water supply and distribution system will be adequate for 
projected development and pop~~ation increase beyond the horizon 
year of 2010 when an abovepqround water tank is built. The 
construction contract for this tank was awarded in December, 
1988. 

The wastewater collection and treatment system also is 
expected to have adequate capacity beyond the horizon year of 
2010. The treatment plant is currently beinq expanded. 

Responsibility for solid waste disposal was deleqated to 
county governments in State leqislation effective October, 1988. 
The City of Zephyrhills will continue to collect domestic solid 
waste within the City and tranaport as necessary. The City will 
continue to operate a Class III landfill for disposal of yard 
trash and other permitted materials. The present 15 acre site 
should be more than adequat 3 throuqh the year 2010. 

There are currently r. ~ major drainaqe problema within the 
City . All new development •a required to provide adequate 
on-si te storm water retention to assure that post-development 
r unoff does not exceed pre-dev lvpment runoff. All new 
deve l opment is required to provide finished floor elevations at 
l east 8" above the crown of the frontinq road and above any 
established base flood elevation. ..._,.d ly City CcMd . 

~ 
a;; .... , 
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CHARACTER AND MAGNITUDE OF UNDIVJLOPIP LAN]) 

Map LU-2 (Undeveloped Land) indicates the location of 
undeveloped tracts of 10 acres or larger within the City. Each 
tract is numbered and keyed to Table LU-2 which summarizes 
characteristics of the sites. 'l'be followinq is a SWIIUry of 
suitability for development of each of the fifteen inventoried 
sites. 

Site l - This site of approximately 30 acres is located at the NW 
corner of Wire Road and Dauqhtry Road. Approximately 25 acres is 
zoned multifamily and the balance is zoned office professional. 
Soils are sands and fine sands. The site slopes from the NW to 
SE with a maximum elevation change of 70 feet over a distance of 
1700' (average 4.1\ slope). The site is occupied by abandoned 
citrus qrove. There are no historical or siqnificant natural 
resources on the site. There are no significant limitations to 
the development of this site. 

Site 2 - This site of approximately 20 acres is located on the sw 
corner of Dairy Road and Daughtry Road. The site is zoned office 
professional. Soils are sands and fine sands. The site slopes 
from the HI to the sw with a maximum elevation change of 35 feet 
over a distance of 1000' (average 3.5\ slope). The site is 
occupied by abandoned orange grove. There are no historical or 
siqnificant natural resources on this site. There are not 
significant limitations to the development of this site. 

Site 3 - This site of approximately 19 acres is located east of 
Massey Road, between Geiqer Roas1 and Fountain Road. Zoning is 
multifamily. Soils are sandy and this site is heavily wooded. 
The site is relatively level with elevations ranging from 72' to 
88' over a distance of appraximately 800', with a southeasterly 
slope of 2\. There are no historical or siqnificant natural 
resources on the site. There are no limitations to developnent 
on this site. 

Site 4 - This site of 30 acres is located west of 8th Street, 
south of Henry Drive and north of North Avenue. The site is 
zoned for sinqle family and multifamily use. There currently is 
one sinqle family dwelling unit located on the property. Soils 
are sand and fine sand. The property is located near a c01m1unity 
park, schools, nursing home and post office. The site slopes to 
the SE, with an elevation ~hanqe of 20' over a distance of 1300' 
(1 . 5\ slope). The site i s vacant land with no historical or 
siqnificant natural reso~-cea. There are not limitations to 
development. 

Site 5 - This site is compri~ ~ of 20 acres and is locat 
of Geiger Road at the east end of 14th Avenue. The pa~ 
heavi ly wooded, with fine sand and sandy aoils~d ._pe 
pond. It is zoned multifamily and elevation chan f 
77 ' over 900 feet for a slope of 2. 6\ . The ai ~c~--~~ 
There are no significant historical or natural --·--
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site. Development of the site would be limited to higher 
elevations with the pond protected. 
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Site 6 - This site is comprised of 19 acres and is located SE of 
site 5 and south of 14th Avenue extended. The site is zoned as a 
residential mixed use PUD and has sandy soils and a pond. The 
site has elevations ranging from 78' to 86', with most elevations 
below the base flood elevation of 84'. Elevations ranges 8' over 
a 800' distance (average 1\ slope). The property is vacant with 
no historical or natural resource significance. The PUD limits 
development to higher elevations. 

Site 7 - This site is 10 acres in size and is located on the east 
s1d~ of Court Street south of c Avenue. It is cleared land with 
relatively level elevations ranqing from 82' to 88' over a 
distance of 800' for an averaqe slope of .75\. Zoning is 
multifamily. There are no significant historical or natural 
resources on the site. There would be no significant limitations 
to development. 

Site 8 ·- This; site is c~prised of 10 acres of relatively flat 
land, and is located south of Alston Avenue and east of 20th 
Street. Soils are sand and zoning is low-density residential. 
One single family unit is located on the property and is a 
working orange grove. The site is adjacent to the Municipal 
Airport and north of an industrial site. The site has an average 
elevation change of 2' over a distance of 300' (averaqe .67\ 
slope). There are no historical or natural resources on the 
site. There are no significant limitations to development of the 
site. 

Site 9 - This site is comprised of 120 acres with rolling hills 
and approximately 40 acres of wetlands. It is located west of 
Simons Road and south of Sunshine Road, lying immediately north 
of Althea Lane. Soils are sand and fine sand. The property is 
zoned low density residential. The site has a maximum elevation 
change of 35 feet over a distance of 1400' (average 2.5\ slope). 
There are no historical or natural resources on the site except 
the wetlands. Development would be limited to areas excluding 
the wetlands and pond, known as Little Lake Austin. 

Site 10 - This site is com~rised of 77 acres and is located north 
of 6th Avenue Extension and east of the CSX Railroad tracks. The 
property is relatively fla t with elevations ranging from 81' to 
90'. The property is zoneJ low density residential. Slope is 
.5\ over a distance of 1400 . There are no historical or 
significant natural resources on this site. There are no 
significant limitations to development. ~ ~~q 

c.'-~ 
Si te 11 - This site is comprised of 246 acres and is ~~--~~~ 
south of the airport and the Meadowood subdivision ~f 
Road. The property is zoned low density resid 1~. 
soil s classified as fine sa.nd, sand and Palmet fi 
complex of muck and mucky loamy. Currently pa .. ~~~~~~· 

/ 
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portion of the property has been dedicated to Pasco County for a 
future bypass route. The Site is relatively flat with elevations 
ranqinq from 74' to 81' over a diatance ot 2400' (averaqe .3\ 
slope). There are some wetlands located on the site. There are 
no historical or significant natural resources on the site. 
Development would be limited to areas not affected by wetlands. 

Site 12 - This site is 15 acres located west of the csx Railroad 
and north of South Avenue. The property is zoned residential and 
recreations. Soils are tine sand and sand. One hill is located 
on the site, whi ch has elevations ranqinq from 90' to 106' and 
slopes to theSE over a distance of 800' (averaqe 2\ slope). 
There are no historical or significant natural resources on site. 
Development of 9.5 acres ot the si~e would be limited by 
restrictions imposed by FAA unless released from the Airport 
Master Plan. 

Site 13 - This site is comprised of SO acres and is on the 
Airport. It is owned by the City ot Zephyrhills. Use would be 
subject to FAA concurrence. The property is relatively level 
with an elevation chanqe of 9' over a distance of 600' Caveraqe 
1.5\ slope). There are no historical or natural resources on the 
site. Soils are sand and fine sand. 

Site 14 - The site is 15 acres and is on the Municipal Airport. 
Soils are sand and fine sand. Elevations ranqe 3' over a 
distance of 400' (averaqe .75\ slo~). The property is flat and 
development is subject to FAA concurrence. There are no 
historical or significant natural resources on the site. 

Site 15 - The site is comprised of 110 acres and is located at 
the extreme southeastern corner of the Municipal Airport. The 
property has fine sand, sand and Sellers mucky loamy soils . 
Elevations range 5' over a distance of 1200~ (av~raqe .4\ slope). 
There are no historical or significant natural resources on the 
property other than a small area of wetlands. Development would 
be subject to FAA concurrence. 

METHOD FOR PROJECTING FUTURE LAND USE NEEDS 

If the future population mix shifts to a qreater proportion 
of families with children, •he housinq mix probably will include 
a l~sser propor~ion of mobil ~ homes and a greater propor~ion of 
single family residences . That would tend to decrease the 
overall residential density . but probably will be offset by 
r i sing land cost which would ~ncouraqe qreater residential 
density. The future land use needs are based on an assumption 
that averaqe residential density will continue to be ~ 
approximately 3.3 du/acre. The land use plan also as~ 
the present ratio of residential, commercial, indus~~~~~ 
other priva~e land uses will remain relatively c ~~~~~ 
the horizon year of 2010. The need for each 
land use is projected in proportions to the ~~ .. ~~~~~ 
in peak seasonal populations by 2010 (44\). 
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used in the propoaed allocation of future private land uaea to 
provide a degree of flexibility for aite-apecific location of 
future development. The projected need for public land uaea is 
determined by apecific needs in other component• of the 
Comprehenaive Plan. 

Table LU-3 ia a 8\UIID&ry of projected land use deaicplations 
needed by the year 2010 to provide a reasonable deqree of site 
selection flexibility. 
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An Interim Land Uae Plan (Map LU•4) for the next five years 
(1994) is included to reflect approved site plana. At this time 
we are aaauming that no further aite plana will be approved 
before compliance with the concurrency requirement of adequate 
infranstructure. The Interim Land Uae Plan will be reviewed at 
leaat annually to reflect apecific development commitments. 

REDEVELOPMENT OPPORTUlfiV£S 

Table LU-2 indicate• that vacant and agricultural lands 
within the preaent corporate lt.ita (excluding airport) are not 
sufficient to provide a flexibility factor of 1.5. Gre•ter 
site-specific flexibility might be achieved by more intensified 
development of aome areaa which have become obaolete. Some 
examples of land uses which might be recycled for more 
contemporary uaea are: 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

older mobile home parks 
commercial properties with little or no on-site parking 
residential structures fronting on arterial roadways 
single family residential atructurea within areas zoned for 
multi-family 
structurally dilapidated atructurea 

Currently there is one small RV park in a commercial zone as 
a non-conforming uae . The non-conformity does not warrant an 
expenditure of public funds. The owners of one older mobile home 
park have initiated procedure• to relocate tenants in 
anticipation of converting the site to commercial use. 

There are no residential structure• fronting on us 301 o~ CR 
54 East within the City. There are only 12 residential 
structures frontinq on SR 54 Weat within the City. These 
structures will likely be con, erted to non-residential uses 
within the time horizon of t hia Comprehensive Plan. 

Designation of Sixth Stre ' t aa US 301 aouthbound will very 
likely accelerate conversi on of res; dential properties to 
non-residential uses. At present there are 66 residential 
structures frontinq on Sixth Street within the City although this 
area has been zoned for commercial and office use aince~4. 

:;; ; City 2 0 19&9 



-------------------
TABLE LU-2 

CHARACTER OF UNDEVELOPED LAND 
CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS, 1988 

Key No . Current Size in Soils Topographic Current Current Other 
Map lU-2 Ownership Acres* Types** Description Zoning Use Characteristics 

1 Private 30 6,32,44, Elevations 165'-95 ' OP/R-4 none Frozen grove, partly cleared 
45 ,62 Slope to East 

2 Private 20 43,44 ,45 Elevations 144'-93~ OP 1 SF Near hospital, .ultiple owners 
Slope to SW 

3 Private 19 43 Elevations 88 ' -7l ' R-4 none Heavily wooded 
Relatively level 

4 Pri vate :J 6, 32 Elevations 105'-85' R-3/R-4 1 SF Near c~nttJ park, schools, post 
Slope to SE office, .ulti ple ONners 

~~~-= 
5 Private 20 2,43 , Elevations 101' -77' R-4 1 SF Heav i 1 y wooded, pond 

water Slope to pond 

6 Privat e 19 2, water Elevations 86'-78' PUO non. Most below base flood elevation, 
Slope to pond pond 

7 Private 10 6 Elevations 88 ' -82' R-4 none Cleared 
Relatively level 

10 6 Elevations 84 ' -82' ER 1 SF Adjacent to airport and existing 
Flat light industry 

2,23,32, Elevations 122'-87' County crops Approxi.at ely 40 acres of wetlands 
43,45 , Ro 111 ng hills 
water 

.... .... 



------- ------------

key No . Current Size in 
Map LU-2 Ownership Acres* 

10 Private 70' 

11 Private 250 

12 City/Private 15 

13 Airport c.J 

14 Airport 15 

15 Airport 110 

* Thh 

Table LU-2 continued 

Soils Topographic Current 
Types** Description Zoning 

6,48 Elevations 90 ' -81' County 
Relatively level 

1,2,5,6, Elevations 81'-74' County 
7,23,48, Near flat with 
60 depression 

6 Elevations 106'-~o· A-2/RC 
One hill 

b. l2 Elevations 91'·83' AP-2 
Relatively level 

11 ,42,64 Elevations 78'·75' AP-2 
Flat 

6,7,8,11, Elevations 81'-76' AP-2 
64 Flat 

Current 
Use 

,_sture 

,_sture 

Wuther 
sutton 

none 

none 

none 

Other 
Characteristics 

Adjacent to A.A. 

Sa.. wetlands, adjacent to R.A., 
Future by-pass route 

9.5 acres subject to FAA unless 
released 

Subject to FAA concurrence 

Subject to FAA concurrence 

Subject to FAA concurren~e 

fine sand or sand except 8 

fr~ SWFWMD at scale of 1• = 

.... 
N 
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Table LU·3 
Future Land u .. Ots1gnat1ont 

City of Zephyrhills. 2010 

Land Use 
Categories 

1988 Acres for 2010 Acres for * 
Peak pop. (9,700) Peak pop. (14.000) 

Flex1bil ity 
Factor 1.5 

Residential 1020 1470 
** {Avg. 3.3 du/acre) (Max. 1.4 du/acre) 

Commercia1/0ff1ct 
***(Max .5 FAR) 

Industrial 
***(Max . 5 FAR) 

Recreation 

Education 

Public Building 

H50 

30 

300 

lOS 

15 

Other Public Use 360 
Wells S 
Sewer Plant 70 
Land Fill 40 
Airport 245 

Semi-Public 75 
Hosp 1 tals 35 
Churches 25 
Nursing Home 10 
ACLFs 5 

Ra il road R/W 10 

Roads & Alleys 410 

Agricultural 560 

Conservation 55 

Vacant 645 
Airport 380 
Zoned Res 200 
Zoned C01m1 40 
Zoned Ind 25 
Public 15 

TOTAL 37145 

5 
70 
40 

245 

37 
36 
12 

5 

380 
0 
0 

12 
0 

230 

43 

315 

lOS 

15 

360 

90 

10 

410 

55 

* 144\ of 1988 developed private land uses 
** du = dwel ling unit 
••• FAR • Fl oor Area Ratio 
Source : Calculations by Ci ty of Zephyrhills City Manager 

2205 

345 

65 

13 

Aerts to bt 
Allocated 

2205 

345 

65 

315 

105 

15 

360 

90 

10 

410 

55 

392 
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The one multi-family zone within the City which incJudes 
existinq sinqle family or duplex residential structures is a "C" 
shaped area on the easterly end of the oriqinal central business 
district (Fifth Avenue). This area encompasses several churches 
and some small multi-family structures. Proximity to the Fifth 
Avenue commercial area, churches, restaurants, Tourist Club and 
the Municipal Buildinq enhances the potential for more intense 
residenti~l development. Church sponsorship of housinq for 
elderly persons will be explored. Denser residential population 
adjacent to Fifth Avenue would also stimulate more business 
activity and encouraqe improvements of the Fifth Avenue 
commercial area. -

The City of Zephyrhills has received a $42,000 sub-grant of 
Community Development funds in FY'89 to be used for removal of 
seriously dilapidated structures. 

MANAG£MENT OF FLOOp fiAZMP AREAS 

The highest flood waters recorded in Zephyrhills resulted 
from hurricane Donna in 1960. At that time water in the Lake 
Zephyr vicinity rose to a level of approximately 82' above m.s.l. 
This experience is the basis for establishing a Base Flood 
El evation of 83' above m.s.l. for the Lake Zephyr vicinity which 
i s the only area within the City desiqnated as a Flood Hazard 
Area (un-numbered A zone) by FEMA on the Flood Insurance Rate Map 
(FIRM). 

The City has adopted Flood Oamaqe Prevention Regulations 
which apply to any proposed development within the officially 
designated Flood Hazard Area. Pasco County and SWFWMD have 
j ointly funded a study of the Upper Lake Zephyr Drainaqe Area 
which is intended to identify means of alleviatinq recurring 
flooding problems within this area, almost all of which is 
outside the corporate limits. One by-product of the study will 
be Base Flood Elevations based on hydroloqical modeling . We 
assume that Pasco County will ultimately submit a Letter of Map 
Amendment to FEMA for a formal revision of the FIRM. If / when 
that process is completed the Ci ty of Zephyrhills will apply 
adopted Flood Damaqe Prevention Regulations to the redefined 
Flood Hazard Area. 

Since almost all development now requires a permit from 
SWFWMD, the City has routine!~ required the issuance of a SWFWMD 
permit as a preconditi on to isJuance of a building permit for new 
development. 

The only f l ooding problem ~xperienced in the flood prone 
area in recent years resulted in ~!.~ removal of 3 mobile homes 
from sites within a mobile home park. The park owner has been 
unable to secur e the necessary SWFWMD permit to allow further 
filling of the flooded sites. c--·n ey City UUI1'ol' 
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AIRPORT PROTECTION 

The provision of rs Chapter 333 pertaininq to airport zoninq 
has been incorporated into the City of Zephyrhills Zoninq 
Requlations and the Airport Maater Plan. The Land Use Plan as 
indicated on the Future Land Uae Map (Map LU-3) does incorporate 
a qeneralized Airport Land Use Plan. Future land use desiqnation 
wi thin the Ci ty adjacent to the airport is compatible with 
existinq and projected airport activity. 

FUTURE LAND USE MAP 

Table LU-2 i ndicates that vacant and aqricultural lands 
within the present Corporate limits (excludinq airport) are not 
sufficient to provide a flexibility factor of 1.5. The desired 
deqree of market flexibility can be achieved by extendinq urban 
services and utilities to an additional 600t acres beyond the 
current City limits but within the delineated service area. This 
projected expansion is not indicated on the Future Land use 2lan 
(LU-3). These areas are likely to be annexed within the time 
horizon of the Comprehensive Plan. Land use desiqnations of 
these extra-territorial developments will be consistent with 
present development and the land use desiqnations of the Pasco 
County Land Use Plan. 
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GOALS, OBJECTIVES, POLICI!S 

The followinq qoals, objectives and policies are adopted by 
the City of Zephyrhills to quide public resource allocation and 
permittinq decisions relative to improvinq existinq and providinq 
new public facilities and services to support a rational 
articulation of land uses. These quidelines should be used by 
private developers in formulatinq private development plans. 

GOAL 
LU-1 

OBJECTIVB 
LU-1-1: 

POLICY 
LU- 1 -1-1: 

POLICY 
LU-1-1-2: 

POLICY 
LU- 1 - 1-3 : 

POLI CY 
LU-1 - 1 ··4 : 

OBJECTIVE 
LU-1-2: 

Ensure that the character and location of land uses 
maximize the potential for economic benefit and the 
enjoyment of natural and man-made resources by 
citizens while minimizinq the threat to health, 
safety and welfare posed by hazards, nuisances, 
incompatible land uses, and environmental 
deqradation. 

Review a~ amend all local development regulations 
for consistency with the Comprehensive Plan by June 
30, 1990. 

Adopt land development requlations that shall 
contain specific and detailed provisions required 
to implement the adopted Comprehensive Plan. 

Zoninq requlations shall be reviewed to address the 
location and extent of non-residential land uses in 
accordance with the FUture Land Use Plan and the 
polici es and descriptions of types, densities and 
intensities of land uses contained in thi s Element . 

Land development requlations shall contain 
performance standards which address buffering and 
open space requirements . 

The City wi ll solicit FOOT comments on proposed 
l and development requlations or amendments whi ch 
rel ate to access 1tandards, ri;ht-of-way 
preservation/prot ~ction, or transportation impact 
mitigation prior t o adoption. 

Fut ure development a .• ~ LE>development activi ties 
shall be consistent with the Future Land u 
sound planninq principles , natural 1 
goals , ob jectives and pol icies con~~~~~~ 
this plan ef f ecti ve June ao, 1989 
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POLICY 
LU-1-2-1: 

POLICY 
LU-1-2- : : 

POLICY 
LU- 1-2-3: 

POLICY 
LU-1-2-4: 

POLICY 
LU-1-2-5: 

POLICY 
LU- 1- 2 - 6 : 

POLICY 
LU- 1-2-7: 

POLICY 
LU- 1-2-8 : 

OBJECTIVE 
LU 1 -3: 

17 

Innovative land use development patterns shall be 
permitted and encouraged aa PUDa. 

Resident ial development of 100 units or more should 
be planned as neighborhoods which may include 
non-residential uaea such as recreation and 
neighborhood commercial. 

Resident1al neighborh~ shall be desiqned to 
include an efficient system of internal 
circulation, including provision for non-motorized 
movement. 

All subdivisions (residential, non-residential, or 
mixed) shall be deaiqned ao that all individual 
lot a h&ve access to an internal street system, &lid 
lots alonq the periphery buffered from major roads 
and incompatible land uses. 

Neiqhborhood Commercial uaea may be permitted 
within areas designated for residential development 
provided these activities are compatible with 
adjacent land uses and adequately buffered. 

Minimize scattered and hiqhway strip commercial 
development by encouraging the development of 
commercial nodes as designated on the Future Land 
Use Map. 

All new corrwnercia.l developments shall include 
adequate off-street parking and loadinq facilities. 

Controversial public facilities, such as landfills, 
wastewater treatment facilities and power lines, 
should be located 1~ areas where they may best 
serve their purpose tnd have the fewest neqative 
impacts. 

All development orders and permits for future 
development and redevelopment activities issued ~ 
after 9/ 30/ 89 shall be issued only if public <.-,- tl" / 
facilities necessary to meet level of aerv~ _/~ 
standards (which are adopted as part of 8de P .~ 
are available or will be available ~ 
the i.mpacts of the development. 
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POLICY 
LU-1-3-l: 

POLICY 
LU-1-3-2: 

POLICY 
LU-l-3-3: 

POLICY 
LU-1-3-4: 

POLICY 
LU-1-3-5: 
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The development of reside4tial, commercial and 
industrial land shall be timed and ataqed in 
conjunction with provision cf aupportinq community 
facilities, such as atreeta, utilities, police and 
fire protection service, emerqency medical service, 
and public schools. 

The City baa adopted LOS standards for State 
Hiqhway consistent with FOOT standards. For those 
roadway •eqmenta presently operatinq below the 
adopted LOS, the City will enter into an aqreement 
with FOOT to utilize the FOOT "backloqqed 
facilities" approach to at least maintain present 
conditions. 

Public facilities and utilities shall be located 
to: a) maximize the efficiency of services 
provided, b) minimize their coat1 and cl minimize 
their impacts on the natural environment. 

Redevelopment should occur in a manner to minimize 
disruption within communities and minimize the 
relocation of residents. 

When permanent relocation must take place, those 
persona beinq displaced should be relocated to 
housinq which at least meets minimum standards. 
Such replacement houainq should be within the urban 
area and close to employment centers to minimize 
transportation needs. 
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TRAPFIC CIRCULATION ILBMENT 

PURPOSE 

The purpoae of the traff.ic circulation element is to 
identify current tranaportation -ratem deficiencieE, establish 
acceptable levels of aervioe and plan for ... tin; future 
transportation needa within the City of Zephyrhills. 
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Provision for vehicular and non-vehicular circulation of 
people and objects within tbe ca..uaity ia a principal 
r eaponaibi l ity of City qovern.ent. troviaiona for vehicular 
acceaa to places outaide the ce Jnity ia a reaponaibility of 
County and State qovernmenta. The internal and external 
circulation ayatema obvioualy need to be articulated to be 
effective. Implementing thia plan element is therefore dependent 
on intergovernmental cooperation. 

EXISTDIG ROADWAY SYSTJM 

Zephyrhills is located in aoutbeaat Pasco County within a 
dominantly rural setting. 1Xiatin9 arterial and major collector 
roadways withi n the cCIIIIIIWlity are US 301, SR 39, SR 54 and CR 41 
(Fort lUng Highway) • Other exiatinq county roadways which 
presently serve as minor col~ectora are Otis Allen Road, Daughtry 
Road, Geiger Road, Chancey Road, Dean Dairy Road and Old Wire 
Road. City streets which .. rve &a minor collectors are North 
Avenue, 12th Avenue, 5th Aven.ue, South Avenue, lat Street, 12th 
Street and 20th Str .. t. (5ee MAP TRA-1, Existing and Proposed 
Transportation System). 

US 301 is a major north-south arterial which connects 
Zephyrhills with Dade City to the north and Tampa to the south . 
us 301 between Zephyrhill s and Dade City is a divided four lane 
roadway which pr esently h·t • a. Level of Service c. US 301 between 
Zephyrhills and I -4 (east of Ta.pa) ia at preaent only a two lane 
roadway , but has auffici ~nt capacity for current traffic volume 
to oper at e at Level of Se ice 8 .auth of the intersection with 
SR 39. 

SR 54 i s a major e~at-weat art•rial which provides direct 
access t o I-75 on the west and US 98 on the eaat. SR 54 baa only 
two l anes and operate• at a Level of service D duri g the winter 
sea•on. ly c~ 

nr..-. Dote 2 0 1989 
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An inventory and analysis of the City of Zephyrhills' 
existinq roadways was conducted in 1987 by consultants tor this 
plan element. Information concerning the location and 
characteristics of t he roadway network was qathered from field 
observations, previous studies, and City, County and State 
aqencies. The street network, roadway functional classification , 
qeneral ized riqht-of-way conditions and accident data were 
addr essed. 

The existing roadway system in the City of Zephyrhills 
totals about 60 miles of which 55 miles are local streets, and 
approximately 5 miles are County and State routes. 

The majority of Zephyrhills ' local streets are located east 
of us 301 and are generally arranged in an an;led ;rid pattern. 
The angled grid is surrounded by areas that have a grid network 
oriented north-south. The City's existing roadway network is 
displayed on MAP TRA-1. 

Zephyrhills has a amall number ot multi-lane roadways. The 
following locations have more that two travel lanes: 

• 5th Avenue from Lake Zephyr to 2nd Street - 3 lanes 
• 5th Avenue from 6th Street to 7t h Street - 3 lanes 
• 5th Avenue from 16th Street to 17th Street - 3 lanes 
• us 301, one block north and south ot SR 54 West - 3 lanes 
• North Avenue from us 301 to 8th Street - 3 lanes 
• Ft . Kinq Road, just north and south of us 301 - 3 lanes 
o CR 54 East from us 301 to Lani Drive - 3 lanes 
o us 301 from North Avenue to the northern city limits -

4 lanes 

It should be noted that 5th Avenue could operate as a 
four-lane. roadway between Lake Zephyr and 20th Street if 
on-street parkinq was removed. 

Streets and hiqhway sys tem. are intended to serve two mai n 
functions : carrying traffic and providinq access to adjoininq 
property. Depending upon the type and character of a particular 
roadway, these two functions are accomplished with varyinq 
deqrees of success. Functional classification is a system by 
which streets and highways are grouped in a hierarchy according 
to the purpose they serve Under the functional classification 
system , roads are designated as principal or minor arterials, 
collect ors or local stre~ s depending on the traffic volumes 
handled and their ability t o provide access to abuttinq land 
areas . 

Maj or hiqhways servinq reqi onal activity centers are t•~~~~ 
arterials. The primary purpos e of these roadways i s to ... ~~~ 
traffic. These roads channel l a rqe volumes of traffi ~~ 
other arterials and throuqh an urban area. Zephyrhl~~~;~~~~~~~ 
system consists of us 301 north-south and SR 54 
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Collector streets are those which carry moderate traffic 
volumes to and from neighborhood activity centers. 
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The primary means of access to individual sites is provided 
by local streets. Low volumes of traffic uae local streets for 
short intra-neighborhood streets. 

F.xiatin; street rights-of-way within the City of 
Zephyrhills was range from 40 feet to 200 feet. Right-of-way 
widths of arterials and collector roadways in the City are: 

us 301 from C Avenue to 14th Avenue 
us 301 from 14th Avenue to Geiger Road 
us 301 from Geiger Road to SR 54 
us 301 from SR 54 to Pretty Pond 

SR 54W from Little Lake Boulevard to Zephyr Lake 
SR 54W from Lake Zephyr to US 301 

CR 54E from us 301 to 20th Street 
CR 54E from 20th Street to SCL RR 

North Avenue from us 301 to 7th Street 
Nor th Avenue from 7th Street to 12th Street 
North Avenue from 12th Street to 16th Street 
Nor th Avenue from 16th Street to 20th Street 

20th Street from CR 54E to 6th Avenue 
20th Street from 6th Avenue to Smith Avenue 

South Avenue from 20th Street to US 301 

1st Street from us 301 to 2nd Avenue 
2nd Avenue from 1st Street to SR 54W 

Wire Road north of CR 54E 

12th Street 
12th Avenue 

5th Avenue from us 301 to 20th Street 

Fort King Highway 

60' 
60'-180' 

200' 
180' 

60' 
90 ' 

90' 
100' 

60' 
45 ' 
55 ' 
63' 

60' 
45' 

45 ' 

45' 
60' 

40 ' -60 ' 

60 ' 
60 ' 

90 ' 

60 ' 

Pasco County and the F~ orida Department of Transportation 
(FOOT) have es tablished a r3twork of traffic count locations 
throughout Pasco County. s ~veral of these locations are in 
Zephyrhills. In addition, t l a City conducted 24-hour two-way 
volume count s at 12 l ocations ~ ~ollector and local streets 
throughout the Ci ty . Traffic counts from recently conducted ~ ~ 
studies related to proposed improvement of US 301 also welt~'ta ~ti 
col lected. t"f J 

,.t~ ~ 'l'~ 
The largest vol umes on Zephyrhills ' roadways~~~~Ln~~~~r 
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Two-way volumes on this roadway ~ange from 19,991 vehicles per 
day south of South Avenue to 14,226 vehicles per day between SR 
54W and South Avenue. The counts showed 14,716 vehicles just 
north of the us 30llSR 39 junction. The vol~ at that point 
splits almost evenly on the two roadways, with 6,619 vehicles 
using US 301 daily and 6,174 vehicles using SR 39. 

The next busiest roadway in Zephyrhills is SR 54 West with a 
24 hour volume of 10,634. CR 54 East, near Old Wire Road, had a 
volume of 7,070 vehicles. Other roadways with volumes of over 
8,000 vehicles per day are 1st Street, North Avenue and Geiger 
Road. These volumes represent peak season volumes and have not 
been adjusted with FOOT seasonal adjustment factors, therefore, 
the conditions analyzed are worst-case conditions. 

Turning movement counts were conducted in February, 1987 at 
eight major intersections located around the City. Counts were 
conducted between the hours of 7:00 and 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 to 
6:00 p.m. The peak hour volumes at these locations are shown on 
Figure TRA-1. 

According to records of the Zephyrhills Police Department, 
543 accidents occurred on State, County and local roads within 
the City limits in 1986. Generally, the highest accident 
locations were along US 301. The intersections with six or more 
accidents in 1986 were: 

Intersection 

o US 301/Daughtry Road 
o US 301 / CR 54E 
• us 301/Sth Avenue 
• US 301/North Avenue 
• us 301/ Fort King Road 
• Old Wire Road/CR 54E 
• US 301/South Avenue 
• 12th Avenue/6th Street 
• 5th Avenue/ 12th Street/16th 

Number of Accidents 

18 
17 
16 
16 
11 
11 
11 

9 
Street 8 

The quality of operation of a street system is measured in 
terms of the ratio of tne traffic volumes which use the system to 
the capacity of the system. The level-of-service ! LOS) concept 
is a standard means of expressing that ratio . 

There are six LOS's, L~vels A through F, which relate to 
driving conditions from bes· to worst, respectively. The 
characteristics of traffic flow for these various LOS's are 
summarized below . 
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FIGURE TRA-1 

TURNING HOVEMENTS AT MAJOR IlftBRSEC'l'IONS 

••• ... , ...... . FEB. 1987 
• •• .... ... 
) 1 l. 

It~ ~ •• ··- - .. ·-... r-••• 
)J( 
••• ..... .... 

.... .. ' , ...... . ..... 
••• 
Jll 

.., . .--' ~ .. ···- -··· ua-.._ .- n 

11{ 
••• ... 

." .......... ,c ...... . ....... 
••• . 
J!l ··-A \_, II ... ___. ----··· •••-.._ ~ n 

11( 
••• ... . . 

... ,. ... , .... , ..... ,. ... ,. 
••• 

··--" ··-
jJt 
~ .. -··· •• ·----. r 

11[ 
• 

Source: Planning Research 
Under Contract to C~ty of 
Zephyrhills April, 1987 

Corp. 

. ...... ,. ........ . ••• 
jjl 

• • ..J '-·· ···---- ..__ .. •--. r•• 
11( 
• •• • • 

...... ., ........... . ·-· Jil . 
u-J ~n ··- -·· .. ~ r"' 

1!( -· • 

·~· ........ , ... , ...... . 
jfl 

.e--J '-- ., ··---- ----··· ~ r-•• 
li( 
••• .. ... 

......... ,, .... ,. ... ,. , ......... ,. 
\_, .. -··· ~. 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

LEV!L-OP-SJRVICE A 

• Free flow conditions 
• Low volumes 
• High operating speed 
• No restriction on maneuverability 

LEVBL-OF-S£RVICE B 

• Stable flow condition 
• Operating speeds beginninq to be restricted 

. . 
LmL-Of·IRVICI C 

• Drivers may have to wait through more than one siqnal 
indication 

• Backups may develop behind turning vehicles 
• Drivers feel somewhat restricted 

LIVJL-Ol•SIRVICI D 
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• Oel~ys to approaching vehicles may be substantial durinq 
short peaks within the peak period, but enouqh cycles with 
lower demand occur to pe~t periodic clearance of 
developinq queues 

o Increasinq restriction approaching instability 

LEVEL-OF-SERVICE E 

o Delays may be up to several signal cycles 
o Volumes at or near capacity 
o Unstable flow 
o Major delays and stoppages 

LEVEL-OF-SERVICE F 

o Forced flow conditions 
o Low speeds 
o Volumes, capacity 
o Stoppaqes for lonq periods 

For the purpose of uniform analysis, these qualitative LOS 
descriptions have been converted to specific volumes of vehicles 
i n relation to the s i ze and desiqn of a given facility, number of 
l anes, control of access and s imilar considerations. The level 
of service (LOS) can be estim ted for either a length of roadway 
or for an intersection. Leve ls of service at locations for which 
daily traffic volume data were collected are summarized in the 
Table TRA-1. 

at;; •• .., 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

25 

TABLE 'l'RA -1 
LEVELS Of SERVICE 

ZEPIIYRBILLS IOADWAYS, 1987 
• •• 

Roadwai From 
frth St ffs1c•n;i5* 

RAtio LOS 
12th Ave IOtii St .27 T 
Wire Road N. of Dauqhtry 6,936 11,600 .60 c 
20th St 6th Ave 5th Ave 5,117 11,600 .45 B 
South Ave 16th St 17th St 4,080 11,600 .35 B 
South Ave w. of us 301 3,125 11,600 .27 B 
1st St 11th Ave 12th Ave 8,170 11,600 .70 c 
1st St 12th Ave us 301 7,679 11,600 .66 c 
Geiqer R4 w. of us 301 8,420 11,600 .73 c 
North Ave 9th St 10th St 5,966 11,600 .51 B 
North Ave 7th St Pt. IUD9 Rd 8,641 11,600 .74 c 
6th St 6th Ave 7th Ave 2,423 11,600 .21 A 
SR 54 w. of 1at St 11,064 16,500 .67 c 
SR 54 6th St us 301 14,046 16,500 .85 D 
CR 54 Wire Rd 16th St 7,356 16,500 .45 B 
us 301 CR 54! DaWJbtry 19,437 31,000 .63 c 
us 301 North Ave CR 54 17,463 31,000 .56 c 
us 301 1st St North Ave 18,869 14,500 1.27 F 
us 301 12th Ave 1at St 16,110 14,500 1.14 r 
us 301 SR 54W 12th Ave 15,458 14,500 1.07 ! 
us 301 SoutA. Ave SR 54 14,801 14,500 1.02 E 
us 301 s. of South Ave 19,983 14,500 1. 38 F 

* 1985 and 1986 AD'1' for CR54, SR54 and US 301 qave been aqed 
to 1987 by 2'/yr compounded. 

** Capacity at LOS "D" daily except LOS "C" daily for us 301. 
Source: P'DO'l', 1988 
source : Planning Research Corp. under contract to City of 

Zephyrhills 

The precedinq table indicates that all local streets for 
which traffic count3 are available operated at a Level of Service 
c or better in 1986. Portions of SR 54 are operatinq at Level of 
Service D, especially durinq the winter season. US 301 between 
SR 39 and North Avenue operates at Level of Service E or F durinq 
the winter season. 

The City of Zephyrhills with adoption of this Comprehensive 
Pl an has established standards for traffic capacity to be: 

o Local Streets - LOS ''C'' daily and LOS "D" peak hour 
o SR 54 • LOS "D" peak ho .u-
o US 301 - LOS "C" peak ' lOur 

Traffic counts summarize1 in the precedinq table indicate 
that the two roadways which ne 1 t-o be improved to meet local and 
FDOT standards are : 

o us 301 bet ween c Avenue and North Avenue 
o SR 54 bet ween First Street and us 301 
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PROGRAMMED ROADWAY IMfRoyEMENTS 

The capacity expansion required to achieve at least LOS "D" 
for us 301 would be met by planned FOOT improvements currently in 
the final deaiqn phase. Plana call for us 301 to be a one-way 
pair of three-lane roadways utilizinq existinq us 301 and 6th 
Street from North Avenue to Chauncey Road south of the City. 
This project was schbduled for construction to beqin in FY'93, 
but was deferred as part of the FOOT statewide slowdown of 
roadway construction. 

The analysis of SR 54 indicates that the roadway could be 
widened to four lanes from US 301 to 4th Street by removinq 
on-street parkinq. Wideninq from 4th Street to Lake Zephyr could 
be accommodated within the present 90 feet riqht-of-way. 
Improvement west of Lake Zephyr would require additional 
riqht-of-way. A proposed Zephyrhills west bypass from the 
intersection of CR 54 East and us 301 to the intersection of 
Handcart Road and SR 54 West is intended to relieve traffic 
conqestion on SR 54 West within the City. 

The peak hour volumes of eiqht key intersections located 
throuqhout the City w~re analyzed. Siqnalized locations were 
analyzed usinq the Siqnalized Intersection Capacity Analysis 
micro-computer proqram. Non-siqnalized intersections were 
analyzed manually usinq the procedures of the 1985 Hiqhway 
Capacity Manual. The intersection of 5th Avenue, 16th Street and 
12th Street was analyzed as a four-leqqed intersection, with the 
southbound approach of 16th Street beinq eliminated. The volume 
for this approach was added to the southbound approach of 12th 
Street. 

These analyses were based on peak hour turninq movement 
counts conducted durinq the month of February 1987. The results 
of these analyses are: 

o US 301/CR 54 East 

0 

0 

0 

0 

Existinq Peak Hour Level of service : oversaturated 
Recommended Improvement.s are - increase cycle lenqth to 110 
seconds, addinq a separa te left turn phase of 14 seconds to 
the existinq phasing and timinq. 

us 301 / 12th Avenue 
Existing Peak Hour Level of Service: 0 

us 301 / SR 54 West 
Exi sti ng Peak Hour Le 1el of Service: 0 

us 301 / South Avenue 
Existing Peak Hour Level u; .service: B 

Old Wire Road/ CR 54 East By City Coundl 

Exist i ng Peak Hour Level of Service: c JU,M 2 0 t9&9 
~ 
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• 20th Street/North Avenue 
Existing Peak Hour Level of service: A 

o 5th Avenue, 16th Street, 12th Street 
Existing Peak Hour Level of Service: A 
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Only us 301/CR 54 East requires improvements to comply with 
the locally adopted level of service. All other intersections 
currently operate at an accept.able Level of Servic•. 

An analysis of accident dAta was undertaken to relate the 
number of accidents to the averaqe traffic volumes handled at a 
location. This procedure takes into account that the larqer 
traffic volumes using a ~icular route, a proportionate 
increase in accidents would nor.ally be expected. The only 
location with an accident rate greater that l/1000 vehicles/day 
is 12th Avenue/6th Str .. t with a rate of 1.3. This situation 
will probably be remedied when tba US 301 one-way pair is 
constructed. 

Pasco County has issued bonda for roadway improvements which 
include: 

o Zephyrhills eastern by-pass from CR 35A at Richland to us 
301 

• Zephyrhills western by-pass from CR 54 East to SR 54 West 

The only minor collector streets for which the City funds 
are conmitted in 1989 are widening 20th Street from South Avenue 
to c Avenue and lst Street from 8th Avenue to 12th Avenue. 

FUTURE ROADWAY NEEDS 

Anticipated roadway improvements within the City and 
immediate vicinity needed by 1995, based on existing roadway 
conditions, current traffic volumes, and the futu.re land use 
plan, include the following: 

CR 54 East/12th Street - The City and Pasco County have entered 
into an interlocal agreement to provide left turn lanes at this 
intersection. Funds have been budgeted for the City share of 
costs . 

SR 54 West from us 301 to Fi ~st Street - This roadway segment 
should be four lanes with ie~t turn lanes at intersections. 
These improvements could be made within exiating riqht-of-way. 
City transportation impact i~es could be allocated to this 
improvement. 

Pretty Pond Road from us 301 to Wire Road - This roadw 
should be paved concurrently with commercial developm 
lntersection of Pretty Pond and US 301. This improv·~aNt'-'~ 
likely be made by the commercial developer to mit~~~ ~~~ 
impact on US 301. 
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Geiger Road from US 301 toL:::t B~ass - This roadway segment 
should be widened to a min of 4 teet and resurfaced in 
conjunction with construction of the West Bypass. There are 
existinq developer commitments for partial fundinq and additional 
fundinq could be allocated from City tran.portation impact fees. 

North Avenue from 12th Street to 20th Street - This roadway 
segment should be wlCLined to a iilnLDUJD of 24 feet. City 
transpo~tation impact fees could be allocated to this project. 

hw r Road - This roadway 
asa route aroun the City even 

thouqh it is unpaved. There are exiatinq daveloper commitments 
for partial fundinq and additional fundinq could be allocated 
from City transportation impact feea. 

roadway 
resurfaced. 

to this 

us 301 from North Avenue to SR 39 - Thia roadway aeqment should 
be a minimum of four lanes. FOOT has completed desiqn of a 
one-way pair uainq exiwtinq us 301 and Sixth Street. 
Construction has been deferred from the current Five Year Plan 
due to lack of State revenues. The City will continue to do all 
that is leqally possible to assist with implementinq this 
proposed improvement. 

The followinq table sumrr.arizes needed roadway improvements 
1989-1995: 

TABLE TRA-2 
PRIORITY ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS 

USING LOCAL FUNDS 
1989-1995 

Priority Location 
Description 

of Improvement 

1 us 301 Add lanes 

2 SR 54 West Add lanes 

3 CR 54 East / 12th St. Turn Lanes 

4 Simons Road 

Pretty Pond Road 

Source of 
Funds 

FOOT, 
Gasoline Tax 

Gasoline Tax 

Gasoline Tax 
Pasco County 
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6 Wire Road Widen ' resurface I~ct Pus 

7 Geiqer Road Widen ' re•urface Developer, 
Ga• Tax 

8 North Avenue Widen ' re8Urface Ga8Tax 

Lonq ranqe roadway improvement needs beyond 1995 include the 
followinq: 

Zephyrhills East B~•• - Pasco county is committed to . 
construction of aass route from US 301 1outh of the City to 
CR 35A at Richland. Thi• route would lignificantly deer•••• 
throuqh traffic on US 301 and greatly enhance accessibility to 
the Zephyrhills Municipal Airport. The fir1t phase from CR 54 to 
Tucker Road (east side of airport) i1 pre1ently under 
construction . 

Zephyrhills Ai rport Loop - The Airport Master Plan assumes that 
the Zephyrhills East Bypass will be built. The City proposes a 
l oop road on the north, welt and •outh of the airport connectinq 
to the bypass at Sixth Avenue extended and Tucker Road extended . 
The airport loop would be connected to US 301 via South Avenue 
(exist inql and Alston Avenue (proposed to be improved). 

Zephyrhills West Bypass - Pasco County is proposinq to construct 
a new roadway from the intersection of US 301/CR 54 East to the 
i ntersection of SR 54 West/Handcart Road. The intended purpose 
of this roadway is to relieve traffic on SR 54 West. 

EXISTING PEDESTRIAN CIRCULATION 

Sidewalks are provided in the older downtown area near 5th 
Avenue , i n newer subdivisions and in other isolated locations. 
(See MAP TRA-2, Existinq and Proposed Pedestrian Circulation) . 

current Subdivision Requlations require sidewalks on beth 
s i des of all streets . Site plan review criteria for commercial, 
industrial and multi-family development require sidewalks for 
development on collector roadways. The City has no requirements 
for s i dewalks on arterial roadways because there are no arteria ls 
for whi ch the City is responsible. 

PEDESTRIAN CIRCULATION NEEDS 

wa l ki nq was the most frequently mentioned form of recreation 
need in a recreati onal survey conducted in 1987. In addition to 
the recreational value, sidewalks , paths adn bicycle lanes ~ 
provide safer means for pedestri ans to travel between major,~­
act ivi t y centers . ~ 1.() 

~1 J 
The Ci t y of Zephyrhills wi t h adoption of thi.~~~~~~~ 

Plan has established a level of service for ped 
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6 Wire Road Widen ' resurface Impact Pees 

7 Geiqer Road Widen ' resurface Developer, 
Gas Tax 

8 North Avenue Widen ' resurface Gas Tax 

Lonq ranqe roadway improv..-nt neecl8 beyond 1995 include the 
followinq: 

zephvrhills East B~ - Paaco county is committed to . 
construction of aa route from US 301 south o~ the City to 
CR 35A at Richland. Thia route would aiqnificant1y decrease 
through traffic on US 301 and qreatly enhance accessibility to 
the Zephyrhilla Municipal Airport. The first phaae from CR 54 to 
Tucker Road (eaat aide of airport) ia preaently under 
construction. 

Zepby;h~lla tfrport ~ The Airport Master Plan aaaumea that 
the Zep yrhl a &a.t s will be built. The City proposes a 
loop road on the north, west and south of the airport coMectinq 
to the bypaas at Sixth Avenue extended and TUcker Road extended. 
The airport loop would be coMected to us 301 via South Avenue 
( existinq) and Alston Avenue (proposed to be improved) . 

Zepb¥rhills West B~ta - Pasco County is proposinq to construct 
a new roadway from t e intersection of US 301/CR 54 East to the 
intersection of SR 54 Weat/Bandcart Road. The intended pu4pose 
of this roadway is to relieve traffic on SR 54 West. 

EXISTING PEDESTP.IAN CIRctlLATION 

Sidewalks are provided in the older downtown area near 5th 
Avenue, in newer subdiviaiona and in other isolated locations. 
(See MAP TRA-2, Existinq and Propoted Pedestrian Circulation). 

Current Subdivision Regulations require sidewalks on both 
sides of all streets. Site plan review criteria for commercial, 
industrial and multi-family development require sidewalks for 
development on collector roadways. The City has no requirements 
for sidewalks on arterial roadways because there are no arterials 
for which the City is retponaible. 

PEDESTRIAN CIRCULATI~N NIIDS 

Walkinq was the moat frequently mentioned form of recreation 
need in a recreation~ l survey conducted in 1987. In addition t o 
the recreational valu , sidewalks, paths adn bicycle lanes .A 
provide safer means for pedestrians to travel between major,~­
acti vi ty centers. ~ 1. ~ 

~1 
The City of Zephyrhills with adoption of thia.~~~Mf~~ 

Plan has established a level of service for ped 
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circulation to provide sidewalks connectinq all schools, parka , 
shoppinq areas and major medical facilities as indicated on MAP 
TRA-2. This will require construction of approximately two miles 
of additional sidewalks durinq the next five years. Construction 
will be funded from the General Fund. Additional sidewa ~k to 
link major residential areas may be constructed by private 
developers. 

The City will encouraqe the provision of bicycle lanes on 
all art erial and collector roadways where sidew~lks are not 
feasible. 

PROGRAMMED IMPROVEMENTS 

Duri nq FY'8~ the City contracted for SSO, OOO. to pave new 
sidewalks. The sidewalk segments constructed are: 

1. 1st Street from 12th Avenue to 14th Avenue 
2. 14th Avenue from 1st Street to West Elementary 
3. 20th Street from South Avenue to Alston Avenue 
4. South Avenue from 4th Street to 20th Street 
5. 12th Avenue from 1st Street to 11th Street 
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GOALS, OBJBCTryES, POLICI£5· 

The followinq qoals, objectives and policies are adopted by 
the City of Zephyrhills to guide public resource allocation and 
permittinq decisions relative to improvinq existinq and providinq 
new transportation facilities. These guidelines should also be 
used by private developers in formulatinq private development: 
plans. 

OOAL 
TRA-1: 

08JBC'1'IVB 
TRA-1-1: 

POLICY 
TRA-1-1-1: 

OBJBCl'IVB 
TRA-1-2: 

POLICY 
TRA-1-2-l: 

OBJEC'l'IVE 
TRA-l-3: 

POLICY 
TRA-l-3-l : 

POLICY 
TRA- l -3-2: 

POLICY 
TRA-l-3-3 : 

Establish an on-qoinq transportation planninq 
process which will result in coordination of 
transportation needs and land uses. 

Have representation on the Pasco County MPO by 
9/30/89. 

City Council will affirmatively pursue enhanced 
participation by representatives of the City in all 
functional planninq of Pasco county, includinq the 
MPO. 

Compile a data base of traffic counts, turninq 
movements at major intersections, and vehicular 
accidents by 9/30/89. 

Allocate sufficient fundinq and staff time to 
collect and compile traffic and accident data. 

Identify desiqnated routes for non-motorized 
vehicle and pedestrian access to principle 
commercial, medical service, school and recreation 
areas of the City, and have at least 75\ of the 
total lineal feet of those routes in place by 
9/30/ 94. 

The Comprehensive Plan includes a proposed network 
of routes to provide non-motorized access to major 
destination points within the City. 

I ncorporate into local developmen 
specific site plan review criteri 
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OBJECTIVES 
TRA-1-4: 

POLICY 
TRA-1-4-1: 

POLICY 
TRA- 1-4-2 : 

GOAL 
TRA- 2: 

OBJECI'IVE 
TRA-2-1: 

POLICY 
TRA- 2-1-1 : 

POLI CY 
TRA- 2- 1-2: 
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provisions which recoqnize non-Automotive modes as 
a siqnificant trAnsportation option. 

Identify the transportation modes appropriate to 
support lonq term econ~mic development of the 
community Ce.q. airport, railroad, truck terminal, 
heliport, commuter bus service) by 9/30/90. 

Transportation needs to support econ~ic 
deve lopment of the community will be analyzed 
within the context of reqional opportunities and 
constraints. 

City Council will support investiqatinq fe~sibility 
of reqionAl public transit service (e.q. bus, rapid 
rail) . 

Develop a local transportation system which 
provides 3afe and convenient means for movement of 
people and thinqs within and throuqh the community, 
which promotes the efficient use of enerqy 
resources, and which will not contribute to further 
deqradation of air quality. 

Achieve and maintain an operational Level of 
Service (LOSl "D" or better durinq the peak hour 
and LOS "C" or better daily for all local streets , 
urban collectors, and minor arterial (SR 541 , and 
LOS "C" peak hour for arter-ial roadways (US 301) by 
9 /3 0 / 94. 

The City will strive to maintain all regionally 
siqnificant roadways at LOS 0 peak hour, t hrough 
cooperati on with FOOT and Pasco County and throuqh 
appropri ate land use decisions , i n order to achieve 
opt imal operating conditions. Appropriate land use 
deci s i ons i nclude appropriate densities and 
i ntensi t i es ~ nd limited curb cuts. 
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POLICY 
TRA-2-1-3: 

POLICY 
TRA-2-1-4: 

POLICY 
TRA-2-1-5: 

OBJECTIVE 
TRA-2-2: 

POLICY 
TRA-2-2-1: 

POLICY 
TRA- 2-2-2 : 

OBJECTIVE 
TRA- 2-3: 

POLICY 
TRA- 2- 3- 1 : 
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City s~aff will not approve plans for new 
development which proposes access to SR 54, us 301 
or 6th Street before receivin9 verbal or written 
comments from FDOT indicatin9 that sate and 
operationally efficient access is available. 

City staff will not approve plans for new 
development which proposes access to 
county-maintained roads ce.9. Wire Road, Geiqer 
Road) before receivinq verbal or written comments 
from Pasco County. 

City Council will utilize all leqittmate requlatory 
authority to identify, reserve and/or acquire 
sufficient riqht-of-way for future 
development/expansion of collector and arterial 
roadways identified in the Pasco County 
Comprehensive Plan which are within the City of 
Zephyrhills jurisd.iction. 

Desiqnate north-south and east-west bypass routes 
for vehicular traffic with nei~her trip oriqination 
or destination in Zephyrhills by 9/30/94. 

City Council will support by-pass corridor 
alignments which minimize the overall cos~s of 
developmen~ (including riqht-of-way acquisition, 
relocation, construction and environmental impact 
mitiqation) . 

City staff will not approve plana for new 
development which proposes direct access to a 
bypass route at other than a designated interchanqe 
with an intersectinq roadway. 

Provide siqnalized intersections on us 301 and SR 
54 within the City at no qreater than t mile 
intervals by 9 / 30 194. 

City Council wil l request signal warrant restudy by 
FOOT and/ or Pasco c~unty when winter season traffic 
counts on collector r~~~~ intersecting US 301 or~ 
54 i ndi cate a daily traffic count of 8, 000 o;;.... c. ft a ~ 
greater, or when the traffic count, add .. ~~··: ~ 
proj ected traffic from a developmenJ.~.effC~ .¥Y.(../ 
r eceived final site plan or plat app ~~~~:ar 
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POLICY 
TRA-2-3-2: 

OBJECTIVE 
TRA-2-4: 

POLICY 
TRA-2-4-1: 
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exceed 8,000 trips/day. 

New development which is projected to contribute 
more than 5\ of design capacity for a signalized 
intersection will be assessed a proportion of costs 
to siqnalize the effected intersection(s) equal to 
the percent of capacity attributed to the proposed 
development. Revenues collected will be 
transferred to Pasco County or FOOT as appropriate 
upon execution of a specific Interqovernmental 
Aqreement. 

Provide safe and convenient on-site traffic flow 
for motorized and non-motorized vehicle parkinq for 
all multi-family, commercial, institutional and 
industrial development permitted after September 
30, 1989. 

Site plan requirements within the Zoninq 
Requlations will Le amended to address the need for 
bicycle parkinq. 

I 
I 
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PUBLIC FACILITIU II~IIIIN'l' 

PURPOSE 

This el ... nt of tbe eo.preben•ive Plan describe• the 
existing facilitie8, adopted levels of services and projected 
needs for potable water, wutewater, •olid wa•te di•posal and 
drainage within the ca.unity. The drainac,e •ub-element also 
addresses qroundwater recharge. Each of the four s~-elements is 
addressed separately. 

POTABLE WATER 

Present SYstem: The City of Zephyrhills Utilities Department 
operates a system of 7 wells which draw water from the Fl~ridan 
Acquifer. Six of these wells are interconnected by a grid of 
trunk lines which facilttates operation of any combination of 
wells. The seventh wel~ is isolated and serves only one mobile 
home subdivision. This isolated well will ultimately be tinked 
to the larger system. (See Map PF-1). 

Design capacity of the total (7 well) system is 7.2 MGO. 
The present permitted withdrawal rates are 1.54 MGO average daily 
and 2.63 MGO maximum daily. The highest daily use has been 2.5 
MGD on 6/19/88. 

The current (1988) major deficiency is inadequate above­
ground storaqe capacity. A dual system with 250,000 gallon 
capacity for higher elevations an 500,000 qallon capacity for 
l ower elevations is under construction. When completed this dual 
t ank system will provide a sufficient reservoir for stable water 
pressure and adequate fire flow throughout the water service 
area. 

Raw water quality produ~ ed by the municipal system requires 
only minimal chlorination bef ore distribution. 

Levels-of-Service : The City ~f Zephyrhills will continue to 
provide a water system eapabl~ of deliverinq a minimum average 
daily flow of 200 qallons of pot a l e water per dwelling unit ~~-tA 
a peak daily flow of 300 qallona per dwelling unit to resident: ~-
consumer s . ~ '1. ... 

No new development will be approved if the si~~~--~~~1 
served by a water system capable of providing a.~~~~r•-r/~~-
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protection with a residual of 20 p.s.i. above normal consumption. 
Specific fire flow minimum standards adopted by the City are 
incorporated into development requlations. 

Water system Needs: In 1988, the City of Zephyrhills and Pasco 
Cotmty executed an interlocal water service area aqreement that 
gives the City first riqht to service developments outside the 
City and within the boundaries of the service area. (See Map 
PF-1). All developed areas within the present municipal 
jurisdiction are served by the City water system. No area has 
been annexed which ca"not be served with City water. There are 
several ... 11 privately-owned "puJ:)lic" systems outside the City 
but within the delineated water service area. (See Map PF-1). 

A complete enqineerinq analysis of the water system was 
completed in 1988 which resulted in specific recommendations for 
improvements to the distribution system. Principal 
recommendations of the analyses were: 

0 

0 

0 

0 

provide a split system of above-qround storaqe for more 
stable water pressure system-wide 
increase the size of certain system links to enhance fire 
flows in certain areas 
install a larqer pump on well 16 
size future extensions of the system to accommodate ultimate 
projected growth within the water service area 

The split system of above-qrour.~ storage has been designed 
and is under construction. 

Increased size of critical distribution system links is 
programmed for FY'89. Other line improvements are scheduled 
through FY'94 primarily to increase water pressure for fire flow . 
The entire water system is desiqned to last 100 years with normal 
maintenance. The most frequent major repair is replacement of 
well pumps. 

The new pump for well 16 has been installed. 

Extensions of the system are being sized to accommodate 
anticipated development consistent with the future land use 
element of the Comprehensive Plan. 

The future land use proJections in Table LU-3 indicate that 
providing a flexibility factor of 1.5 for private developm~nt, 
assuming the current density ar d intensity of development, would 
require infrastructure to serve an additional 622 acres. This 
acreage would consist of appr~ximately 425 acres of residential 
a t an average density of 3.3 du/ acre, and 198 acres of non 
r esi dent i a l use. Assuming that each dwelling unit requires 2~~~ 
gal / day of potable water, and that residential demand c nt~~ 
to account fo r 70\ of water demand, we project a capa f. l 
at t ributable to currently unincorporated Pasco Co~ ~ 
MGD , or 26\ of t he present water system permitted ~~~~ 

- ~ 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

withdrawal rate of 1.54 MGD. 
425 acres A 3.3 du • 140j x 200 gal/day ~ 280,600 qal 
30\ non-residential component of water use = 120,257 qal 

rounded = • 4 MGD 
The demand from presently unincorporated Pasco County is 
approximately 6\ of the present system desiqn capacity of 7.2 
MGD. 
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Tde projected ultimate demand for potable water within the 
delineated water service area is 8.52 MGD for peak daily flow. 
This exceeds the present system capacity of 7.2 MGD, however the 
need for added system capacity is beyond the time horizon (2010) 
of this Comprehe~ive Plan update. 

WASTEWATER 

Present System : The City of Zephyrhills Utilities Department 
operates a wastewater collection. treatment and disposal system 
consisting of gravity mains, force mains with 30 lift stations, a 
treatment plant and spray irrigation disposal system (See Map 
PF-2) . sewage sludge is disposed of by land &preadinq on the 
airport infield. 

Present wastewater treatment capacity is 1.5 MGD. Peak 
daily flows ha~ . occasionally exceeded desiqn capacity, but FDER 
effluent standards have been maintained. A 1985 study by HNTB 
concluded that the then-current peak daily flow was 1.35 MGD. 

Expansion of the treatment plant is currently under 
construction. The new desiqn capacity is 2.25 MGD and effluent 
disposal will be by a series of rapid infiltration percolation 
ponds constructed on airport land. 

The future land use projections in Table LU-3 indicate that 
providinq a flexibility factor of 1.5 for private development, 
assuminq the current density and intensity of development, would 
require infrastructure to serve an additional 622 acres. This 
acreaqe would consist of approximately 425 acres of residential 
at an averaqe density of 3.3 du/acre, and 198 acres of 
non-residential use. Assuminq that each dwellinq unit requires 
160 qal / day of wastewater treatment, and that residential demand 
continues to account for 70\ of the wastewater load. We project 
a capacity of the WWTP attributable to currently unincorporated 
Pasco County to be .33 MGD, or 15\ of the 2.25 MGD ~~siqn 
capaci ty of the expanded ww~. 

425 acres x 3.3 du = 1 ;03 x 160 qal / day = 224,480 qal 
30\ non-residential cr~nent of wastewater = 96,206 qal 

rounded = .33 MGD 

Leve ls of Service: The City c: :~phyrhills will continue to 
provide a municipal wastewater treatment system whi~h c l~·~ 
with EPA and FDER effluent criteria with capacity ) ~ Q ~ 
least 160 gal lons per day per dwell inq unit . ~ t'~ 2 

~& ' ,~ 
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Design capacity of the municipal wastewater treatment plant 
will be a minimum of 80' of averaqe daily water sales to 
customers of the City water system. 

Exceptions for septic tank use will require a minimum lot 
area of one acre ~nd will be permitted as a temporary disposal 
method only. 

Wastewater System Needa: In 1988 the City of Zephyrhills and 
Pasco County executed an interlocal wastewater service area 
agreement that qives the City first riqht to service developments 
outside the City and within the boundaries of the service area. 
(See Map PF-2). 

All developed areas within the present municipal 
jurisdiction are served by the City waatewater ayat.a vith few 
exceptions. There are a few scattered sinqle residence• Which 
were built with septic t~ prior to annexations. City policy 
is to require these residences to be connected to City sewers 
when they become available . The only major exception is a mobile 
home park of approximately 150 spaces and a mobile home 
subdivision of 48 lots which were developed before annexation. 
Although City sewers are adjacent to both sites, the City has not 
pursued installinq sewers because the land owners have not wanted 
t o bear the initial connection costs. 

Soils at the MH Park (NW corner of US 301/Geiqer Road) are 
classified as "Tavares-Urban Land" with a ratinq of "moderate" 
septic tank absorption. Soils at the MB Subdivision (south of 
"C" Avenue! are also classified as "Tavares-Urban Land". 

No area has been annexed which cannot be served with City 
sewer . There are several privately owned collection systems 
outside the City but wi thin the delineated sewer service area. 
These are primarily mobile home and RV parks under a single 
ownership. 

A complete engineering analysis of the sewer system was 
completed in 1986 to support a revenue bond issue for expansion 
of t he wastewater treatment pl ant. Principal reconmendations of 
this study were: 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

Upgrade severa l lift s tations 
Install new lift stat ions 
Reroute sewage flow i n some stations to accommodate 
anticipa~ed growth 
Enlarge the treatment plant by 50' to 2. 25 MGO 
Change the method for dispo~ inq of effluent 
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Sizing of future lift stations/force mains and routinq of 
sewaqe flow will be consistent with the system plan which should 
be adequat.e beyond the horizon year of 2010. 

SOLID WASTE 

Present Disposal Means: The City of Zephyrhills Sanitation 
Department operates a solid waste collection system. Yard trash 
is disposed of in a City-owned Class III landfill. Domestic 
waste is disposed of in the Pasco County landfill east of Dade 
City. Identified hazardous wastes, such as motor oil and 
batte~ies, are stored at the City qaraqe and ultimately collected 
by commercial services. The only commercial solid waste services 
licensed to operate within the City are larqe roll off dumpsters 
used at construction sites and for East Pasco Medical center. 

Levels of Service: The City of Zephyrhills will continue to 
provide a min~um of two domestic waste pickups each week for all 
residential and commercial clients. 

The City of Zephyrhills will continue to participate 1n the 
Pasco County solid waste disposal system. The desiqn capacity of 
the Pasco County resource recovery plant is based on a level of 
service of 1.5 ton/year/dwellinq unit. 

Solid waste Disposal Needs: The present Class III landfill has 
approximately twenty acres of unused area. This should be more 
than adequate to accommodate City needs for yard trash and other 
c lean materials throuqh the horizon year of 2010. With more 
emphasis on compostinq and use of wood chips for landscape mulch 
the volume of waste disposed of in the landfill can be reduced. 

Recently enacted and anticipated requlation of hazardous 
waste disposal may ultimately require more sophisticated means of 
hazardous waste collection, storaqe and disposal. This subject 
has not yet been adequately add.ressed at the State level. 

Pasco County is committed to developing a mass burn 
incinerator with a landfill/ashfill in northwest Pasco County . 
When this system is on-line, the east Pasco landfill will 
presumably be c losed. All municipalities within Pasco County 
have entered into an interlocal aqreement to be a party to the 
new solid waste disposal system. The desiqn capacity of the 
system is 1050 tons / day. The projected volume frcm Zephyrhills 
is approximately 31 tvns / day durinq the peak season. This 
represents approximately 3\ ·Of desiqn capacity allocated to 
Zephyrhills. 

DRAINAGE AND RECHARGE 
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City, eventually flows south to the Hillsborouqh River. 

The Lake Zephyr drainaqe basin extends approximately one 
mile east of Handcart Road and one-half mile north of Geiqer 
Road . Downstream, the outfall from Lake Zephyr is channeled via 
a man-made ditch to u.s. 301 near Chancey Road. From u.s. 301 
t he outfall is not well defined as water flows across open land 
t o the Hillsborouqh River. The area of the upper Lake Zephyr 
drainage basin , which is subject to periodic floodinq (100 year 
flood), has been delineated by consultinq enqineers for Pasco 
county and the Southwest Florida Water Manaqement District . That 
portion of this flood hazard area within the City is shown on MAP 
PF-3 . 

Lake Zephyr is an inteqral element of the stormwater 
drainage system for the City of Zephyrhills and the upper Lake 
Zephyr drainaqe basin. The structural drainaqe system within the 
City is composed of retention ponds, pumps and force mains to 
Lake Zephyr. Most of the City is drained by surface sw~les to 
retention ponds with no outfall. 

All development since 1984 is required to retain on-site a 
vo lume equal to a 25 year storm event with an intensity of 3 . 6 
inches of rainfall in one hour. This requirement for on-site 
ret~ntion, and the general practice of providinq for drainage by 
non-structural conveyance, both contribute positively to 
groundwater recharqe. 

The groundwater system underlyinq Zephyrhills consists of 
the shallow surficial water table and the deeper Floridan 
Aquifer. The shallow water table is subject to infiltration from 
rai nfall through well-drained sandy soils except where impervious 
sur faces exist. The Floridan Aquifer is estimated to be between 
2,800 and 3,200 fee t thick in the Zephyrhills area. Hydrologists 
have estimated that Florida's deep aquifers contain more than a 
quadrillion gallons of fresh groundwater. The Zephyrhills area 
has limited confining beds over the aquifer which serves to 
i ncrease the aquifer recharge rate. The City is on the edge 
be t ween t he low-to-moderate and the hiqh recharge areas of the 
State . The Green Swamp wetland area east of Zephyrhills is 
considered a moderate recharge area. 

The City has tapped 7 potable water wells into t he Flori dan 
Aquifer wh~ch creates the potential for infiltration of the 
aquifer a t the wel l sites. ~s a condition of issuing a 
cons umptive use permit, S~D requires protecti on of the 
wellfie ld area to prevent aquifer contamination. There are no 
known ins t ances of aquifer c,ntamination from Zephyrhil~s wel s. ~ 

,o,ftl 
Level of Ser v ice : The rat .:; of stormwater discharqe from 'l. ~ / 
deve lopments shall be equal to, or less than, the rate · ~~ 11~· 
discharge that existed prior to development. ~~ 

on- site dr ainage facilities for any new pr 
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accommodate the stormwater runoff resultinq from a storm .of 25 
year frequency 13.6 inches of rainfall in an hour). 
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All fill within the 100-year floodplain shall be compensated 
by creation of storaqe for an equal or qreater volume els.where 
within the 100-year floodplain. 

All proposed buildinqa within the 100-year floodplain shall 
be constructed so that fiDi•hed floor elevations are above the 
elevation of the 100-year flood. 

Cones of influence around all City-owned water wells will be 
defined and protected consi•tent with applicable State 
requlationa. 

Drainaqe and Rech4rqt Ne6da: over the past 11 years the City has 
commissioned 4 separate stUdies on atormwater drainaqe. The 
first, in 1977, primarily dealt with a study of drainaqe problema 
in the vicinity of City Hall at 6th Avenue and 7th Street. 
Improvements as a result of that study included installation of a 
storm retention pond with pump and an outfall. Stormwater is 
pumped from the retention pond (''Lake Necessity") to Lake Zephyr 
via 6th Avenue and 1st Street. 

ImprovemenLs followinq a 1978 study included locating a 
stormwater retention pond at 12th Street and North Avenue. 

Another study in 1980 noted four primary areas of concern: 
Highway 301; Fort Kinq Road and 14th Avenue; 12th Avenue and 1st 
Street; and 1st Street at Zephyr Plaza. 

Since that study, Zephyrhills has improved its drainage 
system drastically and, except in extreme conditions, has 
resolved floodinq problems. 

The City's most recent major drainaqe impr~v~~nt was 
completed in June 1988 on lst Street. That project included the 
installation of a pond and liftstation at 14th Avenue with force 
main from that location to Lake Zephyr. 

As a result of improvements made over the past 11 years, 
only one primary flood-prone area remains. That area, Fort King 
Road and 14th Avenue, is part of proposed improvements by Florida 
Department of Transportation to widen and resurface Hwy 301 which 
lies immediately to the we~t. 

As the City continueEt to grow, the potential inc~ease in 
run- off as a result of cor.verting undeveloped areas to imperv Oll&. 
areas could add to the stor~ water drainaqe flows. Such ~~ 
increases would seriously affect the City's existing dra ~ ~ 
system. The Ci ty has made a f l.rm connitment to requl~~ ,, 
and to r equi re new development to retain run-off on~ Je~ 

The Ci ty of Zephyrhills has adopted the F~ Q MJ~~-
\: 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

42 

model Flood Damage Prevention Regulations which essentially 
prohibits any future development with a finished floor elevation 
below a.n established Base Flood Elevation. This applies only to 
a relatively minor area adjacent to Lake Zephyr. 

Subdivision Requlations, Section 5.5, addresses Storm Water 
Management. The essential requirement is to retain the runoff 
from a 25 year storm event with an intensity of 3.6 inches per 
hour. 

Zoning Requlations require approval of a specific site plan 
for all development except a sinqle family residence or a duplex. 
A part of the site plan review is for on-site stormwater 
retention. A development permit is not issued without a permit 
from SWFWMD. 

Future development requlations will be expanded to address 
restriction of development from wetlands . (See Objective CON-2-1 
i n the conservation Element). 

At the present time, insufficient information is available 
for the City to institute a site-specific comprehensive aquifer 
recharqe area protection program. This problem may be remedied 
with implementation of the "G-1" Rule by O!R. 

The pattern of development within the City is expected to 
remain relatively stable during the next few years with slow 
qrowth mostly by annexing areas adjacent to the City. The major 
impact in the urban area will come from gradual reduction of some 
of the area available for recharge to the water ~able. To offset 
this impact, the City stormwater drainage regulations emphasize 
the preservation of natural drainage features and the use of 
dr ainaqe retention structures to maximize aquifer recharge. 
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GOALS, OBJECTIVES, POLICIE§ 

The followinq qoals, objectives and policies are adopted by 
the City ot Zephyrhills to provide quidanee tor maintaininq and 
extendinq potable water, wastewater, storm d.rainaqe and solid 
waste collection and disposal systems to serve the Zephyrhills 
area, and to protect water recharqe areas lyinq within the 
greater Zephyrhills vicinity. 

GOAL 
WAT-1: 

OBJEC'1'IVB 
WAT-1-l: 

POLICY 
WA'l'-l-1-l : 

POLICY 
WAT-1-1-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-1-1-3: 

OBJEC".l''VB 
WAT- 1-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-l - 2-l: 

POLICY 
WAT-1-2-2: 

Provide a sufficient supply of water of appropriate 
quality for all beneficial uses with the 
Zephyrhills service area. 

Reduce the conaumption of potable wate r per 
household to less than 180 qal./day by 9/30/90. 

City Council will encouraqe the use and reuse of 
the lowest quality water available and suitable to 
a qiven purpose. Proqrams to ensure water 
reclamation and reuse .alternatives for wastewater 
and stormwater disposal to surface water bodies 
shall be developed. 

City Council will adopt or amend construction codes 
which incorporate state-of-the-art water 
conservation techniques for new construction. 

City Council will cooperate to implement regionally 
adopted water conservation methods, coordination of 
future potsble water supply planning (both daily 
and emergency), and water shortage planning with 
SWFWMD, West Coast Reqional Water Supply Aut~1ority 
and Pasco County. 

Provide DER approved potable water distribution 
system to all developed land within the corporate 
limits by 9/ 30/93 which is capable ot delivering a 
peak daily flow of 300 gallons per dwelling unit. 

The City sh .ll extend public water distribution 
lines to ser ,e all residences within the present 
City limits, ~nd to future annexed areas within ~ ~ 
three years af t "! ... ~nnexation . O"f C.~~ 

li 

No building permits will be issued~. 
residential, office or commercial df~~~~~~rc 
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POLICY 
WAT-1-2-3: 

OBJBC"1''VB 
WAT-1-3: 

POLICY 
WAT-1-3-1: 

POLICY 
WAT- 1-3-2 : 

OBJECTIVE 
WAT-1-4: 

POLICY 
WAT-1-4-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-1-4-2: 

GOAL 
WAT-2 : 

OBJECTIVE 
WAT- 2- 1: 

POLICY 
WAT- 2-1 - 1 : 

is not served by a public water supply. 

All properties within 200 feet of a public water 
supply will be required to connect to the public 
water supply within 120 days after availability 
unless served by another O!R approved private 
system. 
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Provide adequate quantity of water with sufficient 
residual pressure to meet fire suppression 
standards of ISO by 6/30/90. 

City Council will obligate sufficient capital 
improvement funda to correct deficiencies of water 
pressure within the present water distribution 
system by 12/31/90. 

No certificate of occupancy will be issued for new 
buildings which cannot be protected from fire 
damage by an adequate means of fire suppression. 

Identify and delineate the cone of influence for 
all public water supplies within Zephyrhills and 
adopt protective requlations by 6/30/90. 

Local requlations to protect water suppli~• will 
apply to privately-owned systems within the City's 
jurisdiction as well as the City owned system. 

Site Plan review of proposed development within a 
delineated cone-of-influence will identify 
appropriat e mitiqation measures. 

Provide environmentally acceptable means of 
collecti~n. treatment and disposal of wastewater. 

Inventory all identified point sources of ground 
water and/or surt~ee water pollution within 
Zephyrhills and ddvelop a plan for corrective 
measures by 6/30 , 90. A"-. 

,,-~ 
, \\1 '1. ~ 

sewer l i nes shall be monitored for deak ~ 
r uptures with faulty lines replaced ,_ 
possi ble to reduce adverse impacts . ~~~r 
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POLICY 
WAT-2-1-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-1-3: 

<mJBCTIVE 
WAT-2-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-2-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-2-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-2-3: 

OBJEC"l''VE 
WAT-2-3: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-3-1: 
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City staff will initiate contact with DER and the 
Pasco County Health Department to identify any 
known point sources of water pollution with the 
Zephyrhills area. 

City Council will not annex additional territory 
which encompasses ~ point source of water pollution 
without a specific plan and agreement to 
satisfactorily mitigate the pollution. 

Eliminate septic tanka as a means of wastewater 
disposal within delineated cones of influence of 
drinking water supply, within 200 feet of a 
deaiqnated recharge area, or within 200 feet of the 
mean high water line of a water body by 9/30/93. 

City Council will assign priority for extensions of 
the wastewater collection system to areas of the 
City presently served by septic tanks located 
within the zones described above. 

The City will vigorously enforce present policy to 
require all development to connect to a public 
sewer when the wastewater collection line is within 
200 feet of the property. 

Future annexations will not be approved if existing 
or proposed developmen~ is/would be on septic tank 
and lies within an area of concern as described 
above unless tpe land owner and City aqree to 
extend the wastewater collection system. 

Provi de DER-approved pre-treatment of non-domestic 
liquid waste before discharge to the wastewater 
collection system by 9/30/93. 

All existin9 non-residential users of t he municipal 
wastewater system will be reviewed to identify 
potential sources of non-domestic liquid waste; 
interviews \ ill be conducted with managers of 
potential qenttrators to determine what types o 
waste are beir.q discharged to the ~-4~~ 
and the adequacy ut pre-treatment; 
remedies (if needed) will be neqoti 
property owner and approved by Ci~~bu~~~ 
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08JBC1'IVB 
WAT-2- 4: 

POLICY 
WAT-2-4-1: 

GOAL 
WAT-3: 

OBJBC'1'IVB 
WAT-3-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-3-1-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-3-1-2: 

POL.ICY 
WAT-3-1-3 : 

POLICY 
WAT-3-1-4: 

OBJECTIVE 
WAT-3-2 : 

46 

Provide sufficient wastewater treatment capacity to 
satisfy current and at least 10 year projected 
needs within the Zephyrhills service area by 
12/31/90. Sufficient capacity is calculated to be 
160 gal/day/du plu. a 30\ reserve for 
non-residential users. 

The Ci ty will expand wastewater treatment capacity 
to accommodate projected population growth within 
the service area: when this expansion is complete 
the City will annually reassess projected growth, 
pl ant utilization experience, future commitments, 
and the current water quality standards to provide 
sufficient lead time to plan future expansion as 
appropriate. 

Dispose of solid waste generated within the City of 
Zephyrhills in an environmentally safe and cost 
effective manner. 

Initiate procedures to minimize toxic and hazardous 
materials entering the waste stre~ by 6/30/90. 

Designate a City employee to act as liaison for 
informing local business, institutions and 
re&idents of Federal, State and Pasco County 
requirements for disposing of toxic and hazardous 
materials . 

Restrict solid waste disposal within the City owned 
landfill to non-organic, non-toxic material~ and 
comply with all OER requlations for a Class III 
landfill by 1989. 

No private dumpinq will be permitted at the City 
landfill . 

All appropr iate monitorinq of the City Cl~ss III 
landfill ~ ill be maintained. 

Achieve a 30"' 
waste enterinq 
6/ 30/90. 
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POLICY 
WAT-3-2-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-3-2-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-3-2-3: 

GOAL 
WAT-4: 

OBJBCTIVB 
WAT-4-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-1-1: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-1-2: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-1-3: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-1-4: 

POLICY 
WAT-4- 1-5: 
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Disseminate public information to encouraqe source 
separation and recyclinq of household waste. 

Expand use of yard waste for compost and mulch in 
maintai ninq parka and other City properties. 

convey all solid waste which cannot be disposed of 
in a Class III landfill to Pasco County recovery 
facility by 9/30/93. 

Eliminate floodinq of all structures within the 
City. 

Correct local floodinq conditions in at least one 
isolated depression each year be9inninq in 1990 
until all s ttch areas have been corrected. 

City staff will delineate all areas of localized 
floodinq and develop plana for corrective measures 
to be incorporated into the capital improvements 
element. 

New development is not permitted unless the 
finished floor elevation is at least 8 inches above 
the crown of the adjacent road unless waived by the 
Buildinq Official and at or above the 100 year 
flood elevation. 

All new development is required to provide on-site 
retention of stormwater of sufficient capacity to 
assure that post-development runoff is no qreater 
than pre-development runoff. The adopted level of 
service standard is a 25 year storm of 3.6 inches 
of rainfall in 1 hour. 

Implement Flood Oamaqe Prevention Regulations 
within the F~ designated 100 year flood prone 
area. 

City Council ~ \11 cooperate with FOOT, OER, 
and all other ar oronriate requlatory a9 c 
design and implement an acceptable stom.~~~tua 
drainaqe system for us 301 within . ~~ 
includinq the qrantinq of easemen~ ~~ 

I 17!110,,_, 
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POLICY 
WAT-4-1-6: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-l-7: 

POLICY 
WAT-4-1-8: 
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rights-of-way, relocation of water and sewer lines 
where needed and financially feasible, and 
modification of building setback requirements as 
appropriate. 

Existing City owned retention ponds, pumps, pipes 
and other elements of a storm water system will be 
periodically inspected and maintained in good 
working order. 

Property owners who do, or permit others to fill in 
swales, block culverts, deposit debris or otherwise 
encroach upon any element of the public stormwater 
drainage system will be assessed the cost of 
removal, repair or other corrective actions of the 
City. 

Driveway permits will not be. granted unless the 
driveway is desiqned to accommodate cross drainage 
as determined by City staff. 
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HOUSING ELEMENT 

PURPOSE 

The purpose of this el-..nt of the Comprehensive Plan is to 
provide quidance in developinq policies which assure an adequate 
supply of decent, safe and sanitary housinq for all income levels 
of the community. 

EXISTING CONDITIONS 

The current (September, 1988) bousinq stock within the 
corporate area of the City of Zephyrhills is comprised of 
approximately 4,600 dwellinq units. Utility connections indicate 
that approximately 71' of the total units are occupied by 
year-round residents and 29' are seasonally occupied. Almost all 
seasonal visitors reside in mobile homes or duplex units. Table 
HOU-1 is a sUJm~ary of the 1988 bousinq stock. 

Housing Type 
Single Family 
Duplex 
Multi-Family 
Mobile Home 
Total 
source: City of 

TABLE HOU-1 
HOUSING INVENTORY 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 
MAY, 1989 

Seasonal 
125 
140 

Total Units 
2,535 

596 
430 

1.204 
4,765 

Zephyrhills 

0 
1,084 
1,349 

Utility Billinq 

Year-Round 
2,410 

456 
430 
120 

3,416 

The most recent local survey of houainq which included 
tenure was conducted in 1978. At that time approximately 16\ of 
all dwellings were renter occupied and there were very few multi­
family units. Table HOU-2 is an extrapolation of the 1978 survey 
data. This estimate is consistent with the 1980 census of 
Housing, Table H-7 which indicates that 15\ of the occupied 
dwelling units were by renters. 

Housing Type 
Si ngle Family 
Duplex 
Multi-Fami ly 
Mobile Home 
Total 

TABLE HOU-2 
HOUSING TENURE 

CI'l"l OF ZEPHYRHILLS 
MAY, 1989 

Total Units 
2,535 

596 
430 

1,204 
4,765 

OWner Occupied 
2,410 

48 
0 

1.180 
3,638 

Source : City Manager i nterpretat .:c.. •• of 1980 census 
Dat a . 

Renter 
125 
548 
430 

24 
1,127 
of Housing 

By Oty Council 
2 0 19 
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There is no readily available source of information on the 
age of housing within the City. A 1977 survey indicated that 
there were 1870 non-mobile dwellinq units in the City. Very few 
older dwellinqs have been annexed into the City since 1977. The 
current estimate is that approximately 1900 convention~lly built 
units and 1000 mobile homes within the City are more that 10 
years old. The very oldest units are concentrated within the 
original City area bounded by North Avenue, Sixteenth Street, 
South Avenue and First Street. A more detailed housing survey 
will be conducted in 1990 to correlate housing data with the 
census of population. 

There is no readily available source of information on 
current rents, housinq values or monthly cost of owner-occupied 
housing. Ads in the local newspapers, listings by realtors and 
conversation with apartment manaqers all support the general 
perception that there is an abundance of modestly priced housing 
in the Zephyrhills area for both renters and home owners. Local 
subsidized rental units do not maintain an extensive backlog of 
applicants eliqible tor rental assistance. 

An external survey of housing conditions conducted by the 
Zephyrhills Building Department in 1988 indicated that 
approximately 12\ of the residential structures within the City 
need major repairs or should be demolished (See Table HOU-3) . 

Housing 
Structures 
Single Family 
Duplex 
Multi-Family 
Total 
Source : City of 

TABLE HOU-3 
HOUSING CONDITIONS 
CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 

MAY, 1989 

Need No or Need 
Minor ReEair Major ReEair 

2,207 292 
292 5 

64 0 
2 , 563 297 

Zephyrhills Building Department 

Need to be 
Demolished 

36 
1 
1 

38 

Those structures which need no or only minor repairs are 
consi dered to be "st andard" housing . !·~· "have only slight 
def ici encies which coul d be corrected by reqular maintenance". 

Those structures which need major repair "have building code 
and / or housing code violati ons which would require structural 
r epair ". 

Those structures whi ch ne ~ to be demolished "have extensive 
structural damage and represent ~ potential public safety and/~~ 
public health hazard". The gener al locations of dilapida~ectoU"""" \q~q 
housing i s shown on Map HOU-1. __ A C\~ ~ 

~do9.- I 

Those dwelling units i n need of ma j or repair ~o~~£ 
t /..~"""---



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

which Heed to be demolished are, by local definicion, 
"substandard". 
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The Zephyrhills housinq inventory is similar in type to 
Pasco county. Sinqle family and duplex units account for 67\ of 
the Zephyrhills units and 63\ of the units in Pasco county. 
Multi-family units are 7\ of Zephyrhills housing and 10\ of Pasco 
County units : Mobile homes represent 26\ of the housinq in 
Zephyrhills and 27\ of all units in unincorporated Pasco county. 

The following local rental developments within the City are 
eligible for rental assistance: Developments shown on MAP HOU-1. 

Development 
Everqreen Villaqe 11 
Heritage Vil laqev 
Cypress Green 
Green Meadows j 
Parkhill Terrace ~ 
Abbott Station 
vi llaqe Walk " 
Vi llage Chase ~ 

Family units 
0 

40 
0 

30 
48 

8 
42 

0 
126 

Elderly units 
so 

0 
36 

0 
0 
0 
0 

47 
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All of the above units are operated under FHmA Sec. 515 
except for Evergreen Village which has a HUD Sec. 8 contract. 
The FHmA assisted units have minimum rents of S192-S238 monthly. 
Section 8 and FHmA subsidized rents are 30\ of adjusted income 
for rent and utilities. 

There is one HRS licensed foster home for 3 children within 
the City. There is one group home for mentally handicapped 
children with capacity for 15 residents. 

There are·three small Adult Conqregate Living Facilities 
(ACLF) with a combined capacity of 30 and one large new ACLF with 
160 uni ts . Locations of the group home and ACLFs are shown on 
Map HOU-1. 

There are two nursing homes in the City. Municipal ly-owned 
Zephyr Haven has 60 beds and the privately owned nursing home has 
120 beds. Both locations are indicated on Map HOU-1 . 

There are ll mobile home parks and 3 mobile home 
subdivisions within the City. 

Name 

TABL.:' HOU-4 
MOBI LE HOME PARKS AND SUBDIVISIONS 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 
MAY, 1989 

4 '"' . of Lots 
16 Dauers v 

Edgewood S 1 0 -.1 48 

-8y Oty Council 

Dote , .. 2 Q 1209 

~ 
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Edqewood RV Park if 
Friendly ours ../ 
Pinecrest v 
Shady Rest J 
Sixth Avenue 
Sleepy Hollow ~ 
Tree Lane ..j 
Villaqe Grove S/DV 
Winters \J 
Zack's oakside v 
Zephyr Ridqe S/D V 

source: City of Zephyrhill• 

12 
20 

147 
51 

133 
156 
172 

65 
287 
242 

1,4!1 
Buildinq Department 
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The followinq Table HOU-5 •ummarizea the chanqe of houainq 
stock since the 1980 census. 

TAILI IIOU• 5 
HOUSING PRODUCTION 
CI'!Y OF ZDJMUIILLS 

1980-1918 
New conversion 
Dwellinq to Non- Mobile Home Demo- Net 

Year Units Residenti!• l!fi!l&!:...,.nt lit ion Annex Increase 
1980 147 -2 1s -7 153 
1981 65 -1 32 1 97 
1982 62 -1 36 -9 2 90 
1983 100 -2 38 -3 153 286 
1984 86 -1 26 -2 3 112 
1985 104 -2 28 -4 2 128 
1986 170 -2 15 -12 126 297 
1987 70 -1 11 -4 5 81 
1988 85 -3 8 -4 128 214 

889 -IS 209 =iS 420 1458 
Source: City of Zephyrhills Buildinq Department 

PLANNED IMPROVEMENTS 

The City of Zephyrhills has provided for a complete ranqe of 
housing typed in the Future Land Use Element and in th~ Zoninq 
Ordinance. Maximum density ranqe• from 2 units / acre in Estate 
Residential to 14 units/acre i n Multi-family zones. Zoning 
regulations also include fcur zones for mobile home parks, mobile 
home subdivisions, recreation vehicle• (RV) parka and RV 
subdivis ions. 

Planned Unit Developmen~• to permit mixinq houainq types and 
compat i bl e non-res idential .aea are &lao provided for in the 
zoning regulations. 

- ~..f ~q 
Group homes, ACLFa and nur 8inq homes are pe~itt~~i'~ ~ 

continue to be permi tted in multl.family zones. _ _.p W't ~ ~ 

Specific de velopment for spocial needJI ~ ' in 
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some phase of planninq or development ar~: 

• 

• 

• 

• 

construction of a 60 bed expansion of Zephyr Haven 
Nursinq Home for AlzheiMr• patients 
Preliminary plat approved for a 52 lot mobile home sub­
division 
construction of a 119 lot PUD desiqned specifically for 
retirees 
Final plat for a SO unit townhouse developriMint de•iqned 
specifically for retiree• 

The City of Zephyrhills ha• received an FY'89 COBG sub-qrant 
from Pasco County in the amount of 142,000 to bb used for 
demolition of vacant dilapidated •tructur••· 

The City ha• previou•ly adopted a re•olution which 
authorized waiver of city fee• up to an amount equal to SOt/sq. 
ft. of floor area demolished. Thi• provision provide• •ame 
financial incentive for owner to d..oli•h and replace substandard 
structures. Water, sewer and transportation impact fees also are 
based on net increase of impact which are additional financial 
incentive for replacement versus new development. 

The City of Zephyrhills, in cooperation with the City of New 
Port Richey an& Pasco County, has also received a Rental 
Rehabilitation Grant of S81,000. from HUD. These funds will be 
used to induce private owners to rehabilitate existinq rental 
units to be occupied by low/moderate income households . 

FUTURE HOUSING NEEDS 

The projected population of Zephyrhills by the horizon year 
of 2010 is 10,000 year-round and 14,000 seasonally. The seasonal 
residents are almost all retirees who can afford to have a second 
residence in Florida. The 10,000 year-round residents with an 
average household size of 2.1 will consist of approximately 4,800 
households. The 1980 census of Housinq indicated that 
approximately 10\ of occupied dwellinq units were inhabited by 
households with incomes below poverty. Projecting this 
proportion to the estimated year-round population in 2010, we 
have an estimated need for 480 low income housing units. The 
inventory of "affordable" housing consists of at least the 
following: 

Year-round Mobile Home Rentals 
10% of Vacant Mobile Home Lots 
Sec 515 FHmA/ Section 8 

Source: City of Zephyrhills Build Lnq 

120 
24 

301 
445 

Department 
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All "affordable,. housin·q in the City has been provided by 
the private sector. We do not anticipate the need for any public 
involvement in the provision of new housing. Zephyrhills has 
taken advantage of all Federal houainq and community development 
programs available in recent years. We have incorporated 
numerous provisions in the local zoninq regulations to 
acconvnodate special housinq needs. The connunity has always 
catered to the specific needs of elderly persons. We have the 
only municipally owned nursing home in the State of Florida. We 
wi ll continue to be concerned with supportinq affordable housing 
and have expressed that concern in the following statement of 
policies . 
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GOALS, OBJECTIVES, POLICIES 

The followinq qoals, objectives and policies are intended to 
provide guidance to both public officials and private interests 
in their efforts to meet the housing needs of present and future 
residents of Zephyrhills. 

GOAL 
HOU-1: 

OBJBC'l'IVE 
HOU-1-1 : 

POLICY 
HOU-1-1-1: 

POLICY 
HOU-1- 1 - 2: 

GOAL 
HOU-2: 

OBJECTIVE 
HOU-2-1: 

POLICY 
HOU-2 - 1-1: 

POLICY 
HOU-2-1-2: 

Assure an adequate supply of all housing types in 
appropriate locations. 

Review the current zoninq by 9/30/90 to confirm 
that vacant land zoned for multifamily and mobile 
homes is sufficient to accommodate at least 34\ of 
the projected number of new households. 

Approve rezoninq of non-residentially zoned land 
(consistent with the policies of the Future Land 
Use Element) in order to maintain a r~asonably 
p~iced supply of buildable residential land. 

Approve plan amendment requests for additional 
residential acreage (consistent with the policies 
of the land use element when and where 
substantiated by residential qrowth trends) . 

Assure the availability of affordable housing for 
all residents, particularly low-moderate income 
households. 

Facilitate the development of at least an 
additional 35 dwelling units for low/moderate 
income households by 9/30/94. 

The City will not approve multifamily housing i n 
areas which do not meet the following criteria: 
(a ) adequate public facilities are present 
(b) adequate public services are present 
(c) site is proximate to employment opportunities 
(d) site is proximate to schools and recreation 

The City will discoYiaqe spatial concentration of 
assisted housinq. 
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POLICY 
HOU-2-1-3: 

POLICY 
HOU-2-1-4 : 

POLICY 
HOU- 2- 1-5: 

GOAL 
HOU- 3 : 

OBJECTIVE 
HOU-3-1: 

POLICY 
HOU- 3-1- 1: 

OBJECTIVE 
HOU- 3- 2: 

POLICY 
HOU- 3- 2- 1: 

POLICY 
HOU- 3- 2-2: 

POLI CY 
nOU - 3-2 - 3 : 
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The City will pursue state and federal housing 
assistance payments for those households who cannot 
compete effectively for market rate housinq. 

The City will encouraqe use of affordable housing 
techniques such as, but not limited to, mobile 
homes , modular housin9, cluster development, zero 
lot line homes and townhouses. 

The City will pursue state and federal housinq 
proqrams which subsidize the production of housing 
by low-moderate income households. 

Assure hiqh standards of housinq quality. 

Enforce minimum housinq code standard for existing 
housi ng effective 10/l / 89. 

Provide sufficient staff and resources to enforce a 
minimum standard housing and occupancy code. 

Eliminate at least six dilapidated housing units 
each year beginning in 1990 without causing 
household relocation until all identified 
dilapidated residential structures have been 
rehabilitated or demolished. 

Periodically survey and inspect housing conditions 
taking r emedial action for compliance as necessa ry. 

Admi ni s t er stat e and federal grant programs fo r 
hous i ng improvement and assistance . 

Demolish unoccupied units which are unfit for human 
habitation and not financially feasible for 
r ehabilita tion . 
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RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE ELEMENT 

PURPOSE: 

Recreation and open space both play an important role in our 
lives. Thouqh many of ua may consider picnickinq or playinq a 
l uxury, these activities make a siqnificant contribution to main­
taini ng emotional and physical health which contributes to 
overall pr oductivity and happiness. 

Zephyrhills was founded as a retirement community, and has a 
l ong tradition of providi nq leisure~ activities for residents 
and visitors qoinq back ,.., the days of the "tin can tourists" of 
the 1920s. The local economy remains larqely dependent on 
meeting the housinq and service needs of retirees and seasonal 
visitors. Many of these persona reside in mobile home and RV 
parks which provide recreational and social activities for their 
residents . City qovernment also has recognized the importance of 
leisure activities and provides facilities disproportionate to 
the Ci t y population. The "comnunity", however, should continue 
to i dentify the need for and provide a wide variety of passive 
and acti ve rec~ation opportunities for all aqe groups of 
r es i dents and visitors. "Cormtunity" is broadly interpreted to 
i nc l ude the State, Southwest Florida Water Manaqement District , 
Pasco county and privately owned facilit i es as well as those 
provided by the City of Zephyrhills . 

This e l ement of the Comprehensive Plan describes current op­
por t uniti es for recreation and the enjoyment of open spaces, 
addresses perceived recreation needs of the Zephyrhills communi ty 
within the next twenty year period, and sets out goals, 
ob j ec tives and policies for meetinq perceived needs . 

EXISTI NG RECREATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES 

Most mobile home and RV parks in the area provide some r ec­
react i onal faci l ities for their residents. Nonprofit organ­
i zations , such as the Zephyrhills Multi-purpose Senior Center and 
Zephyr hills Touri st Club , offer other recreational pastimes for 
area r esidents . There are also private member ship c l ubs such as 
the Moose Lodge , Eagles and Elks with recreational oppor tuni ties 
as we ll as se rvi ce c l ubs and c hurches, all of which provide a 
wide range of soci a l and recreational contact. Private 
commercia l r ecrea t i on is anothe~ major component of the tot al 
s pectrum of recreational opportu ~ities . All of the above 
contr i bute t o the community ' s ove rall appeal. While these soci a l 
and recreationa l f acilit i es a r e a s sets t o the community, the City 
cannot guarant ee their availabil- ty. 
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Pasco County, The Pasco County School Board and the City of 
Zephyrhills toqether co-sponsor a summer recreation proqram. 
Other organized proqrama include Little Leaque baseball, T-ball, 
girls', womens' and men' eoftball, football and soccer. 

In addition to formally designated recreation sites, Zephyr­
hills lies within an area of extensive open spaces which are 
presently in agricultural use (citrus groves, dairy, 
pastureland), mixed upland forest or environmentally sensitive 
wetlands. 

Significant open spaces within the City and immediate 
vicinity which are likely to remain undeveloped ar~ inventoried 
in Table REC-1. This inventory includes only those areas which 
meet one or more of the following criteria: 

• publicly controlled and committed to lonq term open use 

• privately owned and developed as an open, non-agricultural 
use 

o surface water 

o apparent wetland 

TABLE REC-1 

SIGNIFICANT OPEN SPACES AVA4LAILS TO lK! P68~~ 

SITE LOCATION 
IDENTIFICATION 

Hillsborough River East & South of City 

Pretty Pond Pretty Pond Rd. 

Litt l e Lake East of Simons Rd. 
Austin 

FFA pasture West of West 
Elementary School 

Source: Ci ty Manager 

TYPE 

wetlands 

water/ 
wetlands 

water / 
wetlands 

pasture 

PRESENT 
USE 

pasture 

disputed 

private 
recreation 

agri-
cul tural 
education 

The fo llowi ng Table REC- 2 inventories the public recreation 
facilities available wi thin a tdn minute drive of Zephyrhills. 
Table REC- 3 lists privately ow1ed recreational assets of the com­
munity. 
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RECREATIONAL NEEDS 

Identifying current and anticipated recreation needs has 
been done using two different approaches. The first approach was 
to identify the types of recreation most in demand. This was 
done by means of a written questionnaire addressed to a 
statistically reliable sample of residential water customers (see 
Appendix). 

The most frequently checked 
• Walking path 
o Swimming 
o Library 
o Multipurpose Center 
• Bicycle Path 
o Performing Arts 
0 Golf 
• Fishing 
• Nature Preserve 
o crafts/Hobbies 
o Dancing 
o Bowling 

responses were: 
( 39) 
( 36) 
(32) 
(26) 
(26) 
(22) 
( 21) 
(20) 
( 19) 
(19) 
(18) 
(18) 

Walking pa~h and bicycle path combined is clearly che most 
frequently menuoned i~em. This recreational facility will be 
integrated into the pedestrian circulation component of the 
Traffic Circula~ion Element, the Capital Improvements Element, 
subdivision regulations and site plan revi ew requirements. 

A swimmin~ pool is proposed as the principle feature in 
development of a community park on the Hercules site (US 301 & 
CR 54 East) with Pasco County recreation bond funds. 

The City operates a municipal library and Pasco County 
proposes to construct a branch l ibrary in the greater Zephyrhills 
conununity with County bond funds. 

A multipurpose cen~er (which could accommodate performing 
arts, crafts / hobbies and dancing) is the most frequently 
mentioned response for which there is no present commitment of 
funding. 

There is a City owned golf course and four private golf 
courses in the immediate area. 

There is ample opportunity for fishing and enjoyment of 
nature on public sites within th~ immedi~te ar ~a at Hil+~bo~~~g~n 
~i ve: S~te Park and on lan~s ow .d y ~WFWMD ~ ~ 
~· ~~ """"'~ ~ . -r . 4 . 

There are two commercia bm:1.ing lanes within the C~~ ~ / 
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from the National Parks and Recreation ~sociation and are 
summarized in Table REC-4. Comparin; these standards to Zephyr­
hills' existinq recreation facilities and projected City pop­
ulation provides a measure of the CitY's relative recreation 
deficiencies (Table R!C-5). The community currently provides 
ample acreaqe and facilities for both resource-based and 
activity-based recreation . The relative deficiencies are in 
specific facilities at the community scale (swimmin; pool, 
multi-p~rpose center). 

Althouqh the City of Zephyrhills has no authority or obliqa­
tion to plan f or or provide recreation facilities for non-city 
residents, it is unreasonable to assume that non-residents do not 
use facilities within the City. It is equally obvious that City 
residents will use non-city facilities. Pasco County, the Pasco 
County School Board and the City have cooperated and will 
continue to cooperate in meetinq the recreational needs of the 
larger community. The assessment of recreational needs 
summarized in Table R!C-5 assumes that the larqer community needs 
will be addressed in the Pasco County Comprehensive Plan. 

The very con~EJ~tive inventory of opeu space (Tab~e REC-l l 
indicates that th~byrhills community provides an abundance of 
opportuni~or-Eeeiden~• to en;ey ~he reerea~ienal benefits~£ 
open spa'ce,:wrffiout further:L~~~f~~~I-. .... z· .. .) ~ . 
r~~~~--pas~ed recreation~&--~ - -~-·-~Y, ~ ...y~ .H ....... 
~~ secondary benefi~ol land acquisition £er •~ t 
o~h&~ primary purpose (e.q. environmental protection , flood 
control, airport approach zone, etc.) . 

PLAN TO MEET RECREATIONAL NEEDS 

As assessment of current and future short term (1993) 
recreational needs indicates that the hiqhest priority needs are 
for a swimming pool and a supervised multi-purpose center. Other 
priority needs i nclude a nature preserve with walki ng tra~ ls, 
bicycle paths and fishing. 

The Pasco County Board of County Commissioners has committed 
funds for development of a swimminq pool to be built within the 
Zephyrhi lls area at the "Hercules Site" (US 301 and CR 54 East). 
Phe Ei tl' has aqreee to doAa te QAe acre of eS:~y owned land 
•djacent to~ 5ite fer park ~se. The County is 9roposing to 
construct a junior Olympic-sized sw~inq pool on the site, wi th 
picnic shelters, a pl ayground, maintenance facility and parkin~ 
for up to 100 cars . Construction is anticipated to be compl ete 
by summer , ~!~~Design of t he park will include a site for a 
future multi -purpose cente r . Ev£~tual provision of such a 
multi-purpose cente r i s dependent ~pon financial feasibility. 
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TABLE REC-4 

RECREATION FACILITY STANDARDS 

ACTIVITY 

Swimming 
Pools 

RECOMMINDID 
SPACE 
REQUIREMENTS 

Variea on aize of 
pool & amenitiea. 
Usually .s to 1.0& 

Golf 9- Minimum 50& 
hole standard 

Basketball 

Tennis 

Volleyball 

Baseball 
Official 

Little 
League 

Football 

Soccer 

1 / 4 Mile 
Running 
Track 

Softball 

Minimum of 7,200 
sq. ft. sinqle 
court .2a 

Minimum of 4,000 
sq . ft. .1a 

3.8a 

1. 2a 

1. Sa 

1. 7a 

4.3a 

2.0a 

RECOMMINDBD SI Z! NO OF UNITS 
AND DIMINSIONS PER POPULATION 

(LOS) 

Minimum of 7 5 1 x 1 20,000 
45' even depth of 
3 to 4 feet 

Average length 1 25,000 
2250 yards 

50' x 84' with 5 I 1 5,000 
unobatructed 
space on all sides 

36' x 78 1 1 court 2,000 
12' clearance on both sidea 
21' clearance on both ends 

30 1 x 60' Minimum 1 court 5,000 
6' clearance on all sides 

Baaelines - 90 1 1 
Pitching distance - 60t' 
Foul 11nes - min. 320' 
Center field - 400' + 

Baaelines - 60 1 1 
Pitcl.: ng distance - 46 • 
Foul lines - 200' 
Center field - 200' 

160' x 360' with l 
a minimum of 6 ' 
clearance on all sides 

195' X 330 1 1 
with a 10 1 minimum 
clearance on all sides 

5,000 

20,000 

10,000 

over all width 1 20,000 
276' lenqth 600 '. 
Track width for 8 lanes is 32' 

Baselines 60 1 

Pitching distance 
5,000 
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I 
TABLE REC-5 

I RECREATION FACILITIES SUPPLIED, DEMAND AND NEED FOR FU'1'l1RE 
RECREATION FACILITIES BY 1993 AND 2010, CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 

I EXISTING 1988 1993 2010 
SUPPLY DEMANJ) ~ DEMAND ~ DEMAND ~ 

I Exercise Trails 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

Swimming Pool 

I 
Public 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 

Multi-purpose 
Center 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 

I Golf Courses 
(9 hole) 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

I Nature Study 
(si tes) 2 1 0 2 0 2 0 

I Tennis Courts 9 5 0 6 0 8 0 

Basketball Courts 9 4 0 5 0 6 0 

I Baseball Diamonds 4 2 0 3 0 3 0 

I 
Softball 6 2 0 3 0 3 0 

Little Leaque 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

I Soccer/ Multi-
purpose Fields 1 1 0 1 0 2 1 

I Football Fields 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

Handball/ 

I 
Racquetball Courts 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

Track and 
Field Facilities 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 

I Camping 
(Campgrounds) 2 1 0 2 0 2 0 

I Source: City Manager 

I 
I 

A y CCMd 

I 
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GOALS, OBJECTIVES, POLICIES 

The followinq qoals, objectives and policies are adopted by 
the City of Zephyrhills to guide public resource allocation 
dec i sions for the development and manaqement of recreational 
facilities within the Zephyrhills area. It is the intent of City 
Council that these guidelines also be utilized by private 
entities and other public aqencies which have an interest in 
meetinq the recreational needs of the Community. 

GOAL 
REC-1: 

OBJECTIVE 
REC-1- 1: 

POLICY 
REC-1-1-1: 

OBJECTIVE 
REC - 1- 2: 

POLICY 
REC- 1- 2- 1: 

POLICY 
REC- 1- 2- 2 : 

GOAL 
REC- 2: 

OBJECTIV'E 
REC-2-1: 

Provide recreational facilities of an appropriate 
nature, size and qeoqraphic distribution to serve 
residents of the Zephyrhills community. 

Have an pperational community swimminq pool by 
3 / 31 /~1bn a site readily accessible from all areas 
of southeast Pasco County. 

City Council is actively encouraqinq joint 
development by the City and Pasco County of a 
community park at the intersection of us 301 and 
CR 54 with a swimminq pool as the highest priority. 

Have a multi-purpose recreation center by 9/ 30 / 93 
on a site readily accessible from all areas of 
southeast Pasco County. 

City Council will pursue a ll sources of funding for 
development of a multi-purpose center. 

City Council will consider both public and pr ivate 
non-prof i t proposals for development and operation 
of a multi -purpose center. 

All existing and future recreation lands controlled 
by the City will be maintained in perpetuity for 
recreational use by the general public. 

Conduct an inver t ory of City-owned lands to 
identify any si t ':s which might be devoted to 
recreational USP and prepare site use plans for 
such sites by 9; 10/90. 
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POLICY 
REC-2-1-1: 

POLICY 
REC-2-1-2: 

OBJECTIVB 
REC-2-2: 

POLICY 
REC-2-2-1: 

GOAL 
REC-3 : 

OBJECTIVE 
REC-3-1: 

POLICY 
REC-3-1-1: 

POLICY 
REC - 3-1-2: 

The City will not dispose of any City owned 
property without first evaluatinq the recreation 
potential of the site. 
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The City will attempt to sell any small areas of 
land owned by the City which are of no apparent use 
to the City and utilizw proceeds for acquisition of 
more viable recreation sites. 

Conduct an inventory of existing open spaces riot in 
public ownership to identify sites of siqnificant 
recreation potential ana devise strateqies for 
public use by 9/30/90. 

Local lana development requlations will be amended 
to include open space definitions and standards. 

Improve access to recreation facilities for all 
persons, includinq handicapped, elderly & children. 

Provide safe, non-motorized public access to all 
publicly owned and/or operated recreation sites 
within the City by 9/30/94. 

All future development approvals within the City 
will inc l ude a provision to provide sidewalks or 
other non-motorized access to recreation areas 
consistent with the transportation element of this 
Comprehensive Plan. 

All existing and future recreation facilit ies will 
be accessible to persons required to use a 
wheelchair. 
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APPENDIX 

Recreation Facilities Su and Need for Future 
Recreation Facilities b 

In June, 1987, the City of Zephyrhills, in an attempt to 
identify recreation priorities of the Zephyrhills community, 
conducted a survey of 250 of the City's residential water 
customers. The r.•ilinq was selected by takinq every 20th name 
from the computerized file for residential customers. The 
responses from 62 residents did provide an indication of 
recreational pursuits desired by area residents. The most 
frequently checked responses were: 

* Walking path 
* Swimming pool 
* Library 
* Multi-purpose center 
* Bicycle path 
* Performing arts 

* Golf 
* Fishinq 
* Nature preserve 
* Crafts/hobbies 
* Dancinq 
* Bowlinq 
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Combined, the walkinq and bicycle paths were the most frequP.ntly 
mentioned item. This recreational facility can be and is being 
integrated into the pedestrian circulation element of the 
Comprehensive Plan, the capital expenditure budqet (sidewalks), 
subdivision regulations and site plan review requirements. To 
provide facilities desired by residents, the City has bequn to 
i mplement a pedestrian circulation plan linking parks, schools, 
commercial areas and residential areas with sidewalks. 

A swimming pool is one feature of the community park at the 
Hercules Site which is being developed with Pasco County 
recreation bond funds. 

The City operates a municipal library and the County is 
proposing a Zephyrhills community library. 

A multi-purpose center (which could accommodate performing 
arts, crafts / hobbies and dancinq) is not included in the five 
year capital improvements program, however, Pasco County is 
designing the Hercules site with space for a potential center in 
the future. 

There are four private golf courses in the immediate area 
and a fifth is being develo~~. 
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There is ample opportunity for fishing and enjoyment of 
nature within the immediate area, and indeed, within the City 
itself. 

There also are two commercial bowling lanes within the 
community. 

RECREATIONAL FACILITIES SURVEY RESULTS 

HOUSEHOLL COMPOSITION 

Number of pre-school child·ren 1 Number of persons 25-40 15 
Number of children 6-12 J Number of persons 41-54 i6 
Number of teenagers 13-18 ! Number of persons 55-64 n 
Number of young persons 19-24 Number of pe!'sons 65 

and older 53 

Please indicate by placing an ''X" in front of the ten types of 
recreational facilities your household does use or would use if 
available within the Zephyrhills Community at no cost, or with 
a nominal user fee. 

--~7~ Aerobic Exercise 
7 Archery 

-......:::6,... Baseball 
-~3- Basketball 

2 Bicycle Motorcross 
~2~6- Bicycle Trail/Path 

14 Bingo 
11 Boatinq 
18 Bowlinq 

____,....;.4_ Camp inq 
11 Card Games 
19 C·rafts / Hobbies 
18 Oancinq 

~~3- Drag Strip 
20 Fishinq 

____,,..;1~ Football 
10 Gardeninq 
21 Golf 

-....::;2~ Handball 
--~9,... Horseback Ridinq 
-....::;6- Horseshoes 
_ ...;;.9_ Joqqinq Path 

32 Library 
~~1- Motorized Vehicle (off road l 

26 Multi-Purpose Center 
16 Music 
19 Nature Preserve 

__11_ Performing Arts --r- Playground 
~l~S- Roller Skating Rink 
____ _,4_ Runninq Track 
--~'- Shuffleboard 
-~6- Softball 

2 Soccer 
-3~6- Swimminq 

1 T-Ball -...;.s- Tennis 
___,,..:;;:2~ Volleyball 

39 Walkinq Path 
--~1~ Other (specify)Oriving Range 

1 Other Picnic Area --..;:-
--~1~ Other Museum - RR station 
--,..;1~ Other Enclosed Shoppi ng Mall 
--~1- Other Teen Center 
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CONSERVA1ION ELEMENT 

PURPOSE 

The purpose of the conservation element is to provide a 
guide for the conservation, uae and protection of natural 
resources within the City of Zephyrhills. 
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In addition , the element establishes a plan and policy 
direction concerninq conservation of natural resources and will 
provide a basis for decision-makinq by City officials. 

ENVIRONM£NTAL CONDITI~S: Zephyrhills lies primarily within the 
Hillsborough River Ba~n. It haa a moderate climate which is 
favorable for crop production and livestock. The summers are 
lonq, hot and humid. Winters, althouqh punctuated with 
occasional cold fronts droppinq temperatures below freezinq, are 
mild due to the southern latitu4e and short distance from 
relatively warm ocean waters. The mean aMual precipitation is 
about 54 inches. 

l'fO 7.'ftf8 
The ±%i population is estimated to be~. &N. The 1980 

population was 5,742. The county's qrowth between 1980 and ~88 ' ''a 
was primarily due to miqration from other states. Development 
pressure is acoeleratinq due to the close proximity of the I-75 
corridor east of Tampa. The City of Zephyrhills is approximately 
22 minutes driving time from the intersection of I-75 and Fowler 
Avenue in Hillsborouqh County. The I-75 corridor is projected to 
have one of the largest concentrations of jobs within the State 
of Florida by the year 2000. 

Currently there are no significant environmental problems 
within the City, but the Floridan aquifer could be thre~tened 
from pollution due to runoff from more intense development. The 
water quality of t he Hillsborouqh River which receives runoff 
from t his area could also be threatened if adequate mitigation 
measures are not taken. 

General degradation of environmentally sensitive lands, 
regionally signi ficant recreation areas and critical habitats for 
flora and fauna i s occurring, and qiven the present growth rate, 
will continue to occur unless mitiqative measures are taken . 

SURFACE WATER : The most prominent water feature of Zephyrhills 
i s Lake Zephyr wi thin Zephyr Park, although the oriqinal natural 
l ake has been extensi vely re~onfiqured in past decades . The 
present surface area is appro(imately six acres . The upper Lake 
Zephyr drainage basin extend~ t o approximately one mile east of 
Handcart Road and t mile nor -~ of Geiqer Road. Downstream the 
outfa ll from Lake Zephyr is ct ~eled via a man-made ditch to us 
301 near Chancey Road. From US 301 the outfall is not well 
defined as water flows across open l and to ~borouqh 
River. ly City Courd 

DoteJ 20 
-1/-:<.A 
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When Zephyrhills Municipal Airport was constructed in 1942, 
the u.s. Army Corps of Enqineera developed a drainaqe system 
which is essentially a "Y" shaped open ditch. The airport is in 
the crotch of the "Y" and the lower leq of the "Y" extends to a 
bayhead which in turn overflows to the Hillaborouqh River. 
Durinq the succeedinq 46 years the ditches have become 
ecologically similar to natural streams with a full compliment of 
aquatic plant and animal species. 

In 1987 the City annexed 351 acres of a cattle ranch 
northwest of the city which is being developed as a qolt course 
and residential community (Silver Oat.). The pre-existing cattle 
waterinq ponds were extensively expanded to provide on-site 
stormwater storaqe capacity as well as aesthetic features of the 
development. The outfall tor this series of ponds is across 
Simons Road to a natural lake of approximately 40 ac~e• (Little 
Lake Austin). A site includinq moat of this lake was annexed 
into the City in 1988. This lake is also within the upper Lake 
Zephyr drainage basin. 

Land annexed south of the City durinq 1988 includes bayheads 
and wet prairies which are part of the Hillsborouqh River 
corridor . There are numerous other isolated small ponds and 
wetlands within the City which are not part of a surface water 
system, but are groundwater recharge areas. 

WATER QUALITY: Lake Zephyr is essentially an inteqral element of 
the stormwater drainage system tor the City of Zephyrhills and 
the upper Lake Zephyr drainaqe basin. Water quality of the lake 
does support some species of fish, but is not adequate for 
swi.rmling. 

The airport drainage ditch system supports extensive 
wildlife, but has extremely poor water quality . During most 
seasons the water in these ditches is staqnant . 

The series of ponds on the Silver Oaks qolf course are so 
recently constructed that water quality observation is not 
:neaninqful. 

Little Lake Austin has only recently been annexed to the 
Ci ty. Land Use and Recreation Elements of this Comprehensive 
Plan propose that this lake and surrounding wetlands become a 
significant feature of the area's recreation syste~. 

AIR QUALITY: Zephyrhills is not within an area with identifie~ 
s ignificant air quality probl~. s which result from excessive 
automoti ve exhaust and/ or point. sources of air pollutants. 

FLOOD PLAI NS: The only flood ~tain in Zephyrhills is adj~ ~q 
Lake Zephyr and the related dral.naqe basin. Specifi"" O"f () 
1dentification of the area subjec ~ ~u flooding n• s ~ 
a ma jor drainage study in 1 988 funded by Pa~co 
At this writing the r esults of the study are n.~~~a~~~~~~ 
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we do not anticipate any siqnificant modification of hydroloqic 
features within the City. The portion of this flood hazard area 
within the City is shown on Map PF-3 in the Public Facilities 
Element. 

COMMERCIAL MINERALS: The only commercially valuable mineral 
within the Zephyrhills community is lime rock. There are no rock 
mines within the City limits. Zephyr Rock and Lime has an active 
limestone quarry adjacent to the Hillsborouqh River approximAtely 
one mile south of the airport. 

SOILS SUSCEPTIBLE TO EROSION: There are no siqnificant soil 
erosion problems In the Zephyrhills area. 

WILDLIFE: There are three animal species of special concern 
within the Zephyrhills area: 

American alliqator 
Burrowing owl 
Gopher tortoise 

There are numerous alliqators in the drainaqe ditches at the 
airport. This habitat was created when the City constructed an 
earth dam across the ditch to allow the ditch to function as a 
storm water detention facility to protect water quality of the 
Hillsborough River. These alliqators have become so numerous 
that some have been destroyed by the Florida Game and Fresh Water 
Fish Commission. 

There are burrowing owls on airport property and possibly on 
other sites within the City. 

Extensive areas within the City provides habitat suitable 
for the gopher tortoise. We are unaware of specific sightings 
within the City. 

~uture development plans will be reviewed for potential 
habitat of the three species of special concern known to exist in 
t he area . 

CONSERVATION NEEpS 

As previously stated, Lake Zephyr is an integral link in 
stormwater management for t he City and the upper Lake Zephyr 
drai nage basin. The City, County and SWFWMD are each i nvolved in 
permitting any new development. One objective of these 
permi tting procedures i s to mitiqate any further deterioration of 
wa t er quality. on-site retention of storm water is an integral 
part of site plan approval for all development i n the City other 
~han a s i ngle residence or a s ~ngle duplex. To the extent that 
pos t -deve l opment runoff is le~s than pre-development, the 
quant ity of pollutants enteril''l Lake Zephyr would be r£:1Uc~~ a~q 

r O"f Q ,..., 

Wa t e r i n the airport drainarJe d i tches is ex N s ~ 
=~t probably contain very low quantities of ino po 
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because impervious areas on the airport are a small fraction of 
the total drainaqe area. 

Ponds on the Silver Oaks Golf Course have not been in place 
f or a sufficient amount of time to develop a mature bioloqic 
community. These ponds are desiqned to be aesthetic features aa 
well as providinq for storm water detention. We assume that a 
high standard of water quality will be maintained. 

Little Lake Austin is relatively unc11aturbe<1 or effected by 
urban development. Annexation will facilitate provision of a 
sanitary s~r collection syst~ to potential development 
surroundi ng this lake and thereby avoid the inherent potential 
pollution emanatinq from septic fielda. 

Flood hazard areas have been identified by Pasco County and 
·~- Only a small portion of the flood hazard area is a 
physiological flood plain. Portions of the flood plain within 
the City are adjacent to Lake Zephyr and west of West Elementary 
School <Map PF-3). No further development will be permitted 
~lthin the flood plain without adequate mitigation. 

The presence of alligators in the drainaqe ditch adjacent to 
the airport and municipal golf course is a matter of concern to 
l ocal residents. At some point in the future, removal of this 
habitat may be warranted as an "overriding public interest". 

The only known sighting of burrowinq owls to date has been 
on the municipal airport. These birds can co-exist with aviation 
activity if there is sufficient undisturbed area for burrows and 
forage. Large portions of the airport lana must be maintained as 
"open area" for safe aviation activity. In those instances when 
a structure or pavement would eliminate habitat, any owls 
affec ted can be relocated with minimal effort. 

Gopher tortoise are relatively common in the east Pasco area 
and it is quite probable they exist within the City. Potential 
habitat. has been described by Florida GFWFC and will be used in 
eval uation of future site development plans. 

Al though Florida Statutes prohibit disposal of hazardous 
waste ont.o the land, the City accepts small quantities of 
hazardous wastes unknowingly on a reqular basis. This occurs 
when households and small quantity generators deposit unmarked 
containers of hazardous waste int.o solid waste dumpsters or trash 
cans . The waste is eventually deposited at the Pasco County 
landfi ll i f undetected . 

WATER SUPPLY NEEDS 
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course with a permitted withdrawal capacity of 1.34 MGD. 

The City of Zephyrhills in 1987 pumped approximately 418 
million gallons from the seven wells in the municipal systems. 
Approximately 70\ of that water was sold to residential 
customers. Assuming the same residential/non-residential mix, 
and projectinq an annual qrowth of 2\ to 2010, the City water 
system would be providing approximately 800 million gallons in 
2010. 
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In 1987 approximately 10.5\ of total water used was during 
the month of August. If we assume a similar use pattern in 2010, 
the averaqe daily consumption during the peak month will be 2.58 
MGD. 

current permitted withfrawal capacity of the City's seven 
wells is l. 54 MGD average w th a maximU.'!! daily withdrawal of 2. 63 
MGD. No additional permit capacity will be needed by 2010 . 
Existinq City wells and pumps are capable of delivering 7.2 MGD. 
In the past SWFWMD had approved much higher withdrawal 
capacities, but the withdrawal rates were significantly reduced 
in 1986 to more closely approximate peak withdrawal rates. 

The municipal water supply is of excellent quality. The 
best affirmatiGn of local water quality is the 1988 decision of 
Perrier, the parent corporation of Zephyrhills Bottled Water, to 
double the size of their operation in Zephyrhills. The source of 
their water is municipal wells. 
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GOALS, OBJICTIV!S, POLICIQ 

The tollowinq qoala, objective• and policiea are adopted by 
the City of Zephyrhills to promote the conaervation tor public 
use and protection of natural reaourcea within the municipal 
jurisdiction, and to mi~iqate neqative environmental impacts of 
urbanization on the surroundinq area. 

GOAL 
CON-1: 

<B1BC'l'IVB 
CON-1-1: 

POLICY 
CON-l-1-1: 

POLICY 
CON-1 -1-2: 

GOAL 
CON-2 : 

OBJECTIVE 
CON- 2- 1 : 

POLICY 
CON- 2-1 - 1: 

POLICY 
CON-2-1-2 : 

Meet or exceed minimum air quality standards 
established by FDER. 

At present the air quality within the City of 
Zephyrhilla doea meet FDER atandards. 

No development will be approved within the City 
which would result in a significant point source of 
air pollution. 

The City shall reduce the potential for automobile 
pollution by the followinq means: 
a) encouraqe developments such as PUD's and 

multi -use c,enters1 
b) require veqetation buffer strips between 

arterial roadways and residential development; & 
c) promote alternative transportation modes such as 

bicycle and pedestrian paths. 

Protect and improve the quality of surface waters. 

Incorporate wetlands protection into local 
development requlations by 6/30/90. 

Require an affirmative review by SWFWMD delineatinq 
all wetlands on proposed development sites if the 
site contains hydric soils, readily identifiable 
wetland veqetation, and/or surface water. 

Prohibit impervious surfaces to be added within 30 
feet of a delineated wetland larqer than 40,000 
square feet, but a l l ow wetland area to be used for 
setback and landsc pinq requirements. Development 
activity near wetl~ shall be permitted if it can 
be shown that these activities will not adversely 
affect the wetlan...i. A~ty City Council 

!SE~ ....., 
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POLICY 
CON-2-1-3: 

POLICY 
CON-2-1-4: 

POLICY 
CON-2-1-5: 

GOAL 
CON-3: 

OBJECTIVE 
CON-3- 1 : 

POLICY 
CON-3-1 - 1: 

GOAL 
CON- 4: 

O&JECTTVE 
C:ON-4- 1 : 

POLICY 
:~N- 4-1 - l. : 

Encouraqe development of sit•• with significant 
wetlands to be deaiqned •• Planned Unit 
Developments. 
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Protect the hydroloqic continuity and water quality 
of wetlands. Development activities or other land 
disturbance• in the drainaqe area of wetlands shall 
minimize alteration• to the aurface or subaurface 
flow of water into and from the wetland and shall 
not cause impairment of the water quality of the 
plant and wildlife habitat value of the wetland. 
Land uae planninq and development decisions shall 
consider the impact on surface and groundwater 
quality. 

Prime groundwater recharqe areas and cones of 
infl~ence of existinq and future major public water 
supplies and well fields shall be identified and 
mapped. Regulations which serve to provide special 
protection to these recharqe areas shall be 
implemented at the local levels. Activities which 
could conceivably breach the confininq unit to the 
Floridan Acquifer shall be strictly regulated. 

Maintain the present hiqh quality of ground water 
which is the source of municipal potable water. 

In cooperation with SWFWMD and DER establish one 
ground water monitoring stations at Lake Zephyr and 
four stations south of the airport adjacent to the 
drainage ditch by 9/ 30/90. 

The City will provide appro~riate sites for ground 
water monitoring wells. The actual monitoring will 
be performed by staff of SWFWMD. 

Preserve habitat of rare and endangered species of 
plants or animals and mitiqate for the loss of 
habitat for species of special concern. 

Complete an inventvry of critical 
endangered and spf cies of special 
the City by 9/30/9 • . 
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POLICY 
CON-4-1-2: 

OBJBC'1'IVE 
CON-4-2: 

POLICY 
CON-4-2-1: 

POLICY 
CON-4-2-2: 

POLICY 
CON-4-2-3: 

GOAL 
CON-S: 

OBJECTIVE 
CON-5-1 : 

POLICY 
CON- 5- 1 - 1 : 
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Commission to identify potential species of special 
concern within the area and methods for identifying 
habitats. 

coordinate natural resource identification habitat 
delineation and protections with Pasco County 
Planning Department. 

Establish criteria for mitigating the loss of 
habitat tor species of special concern by 9/30/91. 

Confer with Florida Game and Fresh Water Fish 
Commission to deter,mine acceptable habitat 
mitigation for presently identified species of 
special concern within the area (alligator, 
burrowing owls, gopher tortoise). 

Adapt a definition for "overriding pu})lic 
interest", as it pertains to description of 
habitat. 

Any project including unavoiciable destruction of 
habitat shall mitigate all lost wetland habitat on 
a 1:1 in-kind basis, at minimum. Mitigation shall 
include monitoring with assurance of an 80-85\ 
natural cover area after 2-5 years. 

Properly dispose of all hazardous waste generated 
or collected within the City of Zephyrhills. 

Develop a Hazardous Waste Management Plan in 
coordination with Pasco County and FDER by 9 / 30/90 
to address storage and disposal of hazardous waste. 

Inform citizens of proper method to store and 
dispose of household and commercial hazardous 
materials. 
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CAPITAL IMPROVIMINTS ELDIINT 

PURPOSE 

The purpoae of the capital improvement• element ia to 
evaluate the need for public facilitiea aa identified in the 
individual comprehenaive plan elementa, to eatimate the coat of 
improvement• for which the local 90vernment haa fiacal 
responaibility, to analyze the fiacal capability of the local 
qovernment to finance and conatruct improvements, to ado~t 
financial policiea to guide the fundinq of improvement• and to 
schedule the fundinq and conatruetion of improvement• in a manner 
neceaaary to enau~e that capital improv ... ntl are provided when 
required baaed on needa identified in the other comprehen1ive 
plan elementa. 

PUBLIC FACILITIES N!!DS 

The public facilities and infraatructure needed to support the 
projected peak..seasonal population of 14,000 persons by the year 
2010 are discussed in the Traffic Circulation, Public Facilities 
and Recreation Elements of this Comprehenaive Plan. 

The Pasco County School Board ia reaponaible for public 
education county-wide. Within the City of Zephyrhills the school 
system includes West Elementary, Woodland Elementary, Stewart 
Middle School and Zephyrhills Hiqh School. The City has no 
jurisdiction for defininq attendance zones. There are no plans 
to expand any of the existinq schools or build any new schools 
within the present incorporated area. 

The Pasco county Health Department operates a public health 
clinic, servinq southeast Pasco County, from a site on Alston 
Avenue adjacent to the Krusen Field Recreation complex. 

All developed areas of the City are served by the municipal 
sewer system except Pinecrest Mobile Home Park located at us 301 
and Geiqer Road and Edqewood Mobile Home Subdivision immediately 
south of Lake Zephyr. The soils at Pinecreat and Edqewood are 
indi cated on the Soil Survey of Paaco County to be Tavar~s-Urban 
Land. Permeability of Tavares soila ia very rapid. There are no 
known problems resultinq from septic tanks in these two mobile 
home parks. Sewer lines are adjacent to both, and sewer service 
could be provided if requested ·,y land owners or required by the 
Pasco County Health Department. 
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FUNDING SOURCES 

sources of revenue to fund various cateqories of public 
facilities are summarized in the followinq Table CI-1. 

TABLE CI-1 
SOURCES OF FUNDING FOR CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 

CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 

Type of Facility sources of Funding 
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Roads General Fund, pavinq assessments, qas tax, 
developer contributions, transportation 
impact fees, Pasco County, FOOT, CDBG 

Sidewalks General Fund, developer contributions, 
qas tax 

Water system Bond proceeds, connection fees, developer 
contributions, reserves 

Sewer System Bond proceeds, connection fees, developer 
contributions, reserves 

Drainage General Fund, developer contributions, 
Pasco County 

Parks and Recreation General Fund, Pasco County bond issue, 
private contributions 

Source : City Manager 

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAMMING 

Compilation of a Capital Improvements Program involves: 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

inventory of needs 
prioritization of needs 
i nventory of funding opportunities 
assessment of external constraints and opportunities 
sequencing of inherently dependent development 
scheduling within a time frame 

The City of Zephyrhills has traditionally paid for capital 
improvements out of current revenues with few exceptions. The 
City-owned nursing home was financed by sale of notes to local 
residents . The a i rport terminal buildinq was financed by a loan 
from a loca l bank . In 1986 the ~ity issued the first ever Bond 
:ssue of S5.25 million water and sewer revenue bonds to finance 
ma jor improvements to the water and sewer system. There are no 
general obligati on bonds or othe. encumbrances of the General 
Fund . AfiOfJ ly Oty Co.dl 

Rtt.rtf!M Date JUN ~ 0 1989 
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Even with this very conservatiye fiscal policy, the public 
facility and inf~astructure deficiencies are extremely modest. 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

0 

all collector roads for which the City is responsible 
presently provide a Level of Service "C" or better 

in FY'89 the City will complete a network of pedestrian 
walkways connectinq all schcols, major recreation areas 
and the downtown area 

a contract has been awarded for construction of an above­
ground water storaqe tank to stabilize water pressure 
City-wide 

a contract has been awarded to increase the wastewater 
treatment plant capacity to 2.25 MGD which should be 
adequate throuqh the horizon year of 2010 

there are no major floodinq or drainage problem areas 
within the City 

recreation facilities within the City are more than 
adequate to meet local needa with the exception of a 
swimminq pool, and thia deficiency will be met by Pasco 
County development of a Community Park in FY'89. 

The first priority for each type of capital improvement is 
to address existinq service deficiency. Those deficiencies which 
are a City responsibility have been addressed in the current 
(FY' 89) budget or have been proposed for FY'90. Thosf! 
deficiencies which are being addressed by Pasco County are 
programmed in the year committed by the fundinq source. 

Beyond the relatively modest current deficiencies, 
facili ties to serve new development are proqrammed to coincide 
with specific development. current City policy requires that all 
new development be served by adequate traffic access, sufficient 
volume of water to provide adequate fire protection, 4nd public 
sewage collecti on and disposal. 

Improvement to collector or arterial roadways may be funded 
fr om transportation impact fees. The cost of internal streets 
and pr ovi sion of adequate access via local streets is a 
r esponsi bility of the developer . !xtendinq of water and sewer 
lines i s paid for by t he developer, but the City does provide 
c r edit t oward future connection fees for a portion of off-site 
costs if the line extension can serve other future development. 
Development regul ati ons a l so require provisions for pedestrian 
c ~rculation when appropri ate and ?n-site storm water manaqement . 

~mprovements 

years . 



TABU CI-2 
PROPOSED IOMJWAY IMnOVIHINTI 

• 
Pro1t<;t Pun41nq A!Ownt •n4 soyrcet 

FY ' 90 

rt 1. Conttruct SiJiont Road 24 ft. 
t rom Fort King to G!iqer Road 

169,000 from developer, 
115,000 from ~ct feet, 
155,000 from ;a• tax 
126,000 from Patco County 

, J..J 

•' 
' .,.. 

2. Widen Geiger Road to 24 ft. 
f rom Silver ~ to us 301 

3 . Widen Wire Road to 24 ft . 
f rom Pretty Pond to CR 54 

4. Conatruct Pretty Pond to 
24 ft . from us 301 to Wire 

5 . Inatall Traffic Siqnal 
us 301/ Dau;ntry 

Road 

136,000 from developer , 
136,000 from gat tax, 

130,000 from impact feea, 
122,000 from qat tax 

176 , 000 from illl~ct feet 

U4,000 from Patco county 
120,000 from ;at tax 
120,000 from private 

'\ I ~ FY ' 91 

; 

( ~ 

JJ) 

OJ v 

l. Widen North Avenue to 24 ft. su,ooo f r om 911 tax 
f r om 12th Strttt to 20th St.r!!t 

2 . Deai qn four lanea on SR 54 1401000 from i111pact feea 
f rom us 301 to Court Street 

FY'92 

1. Construct Si xth Avenue 24 ft. us,ooo from impact teea, 
trom landfil l to Eaat Bypaaa SJS,OOO from qaa tax 

FY'93 

1. Conatruct Alaton Avenue 24 ft . 130,000 from impact tees, 
from Meadowood to Tucker Road $30,000 froa Airport FW\d, 

$30,000 from gaa tax 

FY ' 94 

1. Conatruc t Alston Avenue 24 ft. 122,000 from Lapact feea, 
f rom Tucker Road to Etat Bypaaa 122,000 from Airport Fund , 

122 ,000 from qaa tax 

INDEFINITE 

l. US 301 one -way pai r from 
Ge i qer Road to SR 39 

• All cos t es · ~tes are baaed on actual l ocal roadway 
cons trucr.ion costs duri nq FY ' 88 and tlrat 6 montha of FY ' 89 . 

Source: Ci t y Manaqer 
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TMLI CI•l 
PIOJOSID NIW IIDIVALU* 

Pro1tct fW!d1na Alowlt tn4 soure!f 

P'Y'90 

1. South Avenue troa 20th Str .. t 16,000 troa General P'\&n4 
to &aay Ac~e• Park 

2. 11th Street, 14th Avenue and 119,000 froa General Fund 
12th Street froa ltwan Middle 
SChool to CR S4 laat 

3. 20th Str .. t froa lOuth Avenue $25,000 froa O.~ral Fund 
to Park Hill Apar~nta 

4. Path in CC..WUty Park nat tuco county 
to Woodland 11-AUry lcbool 

P'Y'tl 

1. 12th Avenue froa 11th ltr .. t 110,000 froa General Fund 
to 16th Street and l'th ltr .. t 
to North Avenue 

2. H.enry Drive troa North 16th 17,000 troa General Fund 
Street to 12th Str .. t 

J. Henry Drive t roa Woodland 11,000 froa General Fund 
School to 12th Street 

4. Stadium/Cedar aidqe/Dairy 125,000 froa General Fund 
from CR ~+ E&at to EPMC 

FY'92 

1. Lincoln Heiqhts Park to S25 , ooo froa General Fund 
20th Str .. t 

2. "C" Avenue from Court Street 118,000 from General Fund 
to Zephyr Park 

3. lst Street from 14th Avenue 17,000 from General Fund 
to Geiqer Road 

FY'93 

Airport Road f rom Lincoln 115,000 froa General Fund 
Heiqhts to Kruaen Field 

2. court Street f rom oranqe 118,000 froa General Fund 
Blossom to "C" Avenue 

3. Geiqer Road from Silver O&b S17,000 froa General Fund 
to us 301 

sso,ooo .oo each year for sidewalks 

• All sidewalb are 4ft in width 

Sou.rce : City M&nqer 
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TABLE CI-4 
PROPOSED WATER SYSTIM IMPROVDIINTS 

Project 

FY'90 

1. 12" line from Storaqe Tank to 
Pretty Pond and us 301 

2. 8" line on Court Street from 
SR 54 to "C" Avenue 

FY'91 

1. 8" line on Alston Avenue from 
us 301 to 20th Street 

2. 8" line on N. Court Street 
from 8th Avenue West to SR 

FY'92 

1. 8" line on Fort Kine; from 
us 301 to Valley Dale 

FY'93 

1. 12" line on Maqnolia from 
12th Street to Oranqe 

54 

2. 12" line on 20th Street from 
Water Co . to Tucker Road 

3. 8" line on 23rd street from 
lO th Avenue to CR 54 

FY'94 

1 . 12" line on Tucker Road from 
20th Street to Meadowood 

2. 8" line Meadowood to Tucker 

Source: City Manager 

Pun41nq Amount and sources 

$38,000 from connection fees 

$7,000 from developer, 
$7,000 from connection fees 

$35,000 from connection fees 

$14,000 from connection fees 

SSO,OOO from connection fees 

$12,000 from connection fees 

$13,000 from developer, 
$13,000 from connection fees 

S3S,OOO from connection fees 

$26,000 from developer , 
$27,000 from connection fees 

$4,000 connection fees 
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TABLE CI-S 
PROPOSED SEWER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS 

Project 

FY'90 

1 . Gravity from Fort Kinq/US 301 
to lift station NW 7 

1. Gravity sewer on Pretty Pond 
from Dairy Road to Wire Road 

2. connection of Edqewood MH S/0 
+ lift station 

FY'92 

1. Connect ion of Pinecrest MHP 

2 . Force main from City land fill 
to Lincoln Heiqhts 

FY'93 

1. Airport Industrial Park 

2. Wilson south of Tucker 

FY'94 

1. Wilson south of Tucker 

2. Heinlein east of CSX Railroad 

3. Heinlein west of Simons Road 

Source: City Manaqer 

Funding Amount and Sources 

$38,000 from connection fees 

S20,000 from developer, 
S20,000 from connection fees 

S30,000 from connection tees 

S7,000 from developer 

S22,000 from connection fees 

S2S,OOO from Airport Fund 

S25,000 f r om developer, 
S4,000 from connection fees 

S25,000 from developer 

S2S,OOO from developer , 
S4,000 from connection fee• 

S25,000 from developer, 
S4,000 from connection fees 
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TABLE CI-6 
PROPOSED DRAINAGE IMPROVEMENTS 

Project funding Amount and Sources 

FY'90 

1. Master drainaqe plan tor $10,000 from Airport Fund 
airport 

2. 5th Avenue between 17th Street SlO,OOO from General Fund 
and 19th Street 

FY'91 

1. Improve Lake N~cessity SlO,OOO from General Fund 

FY'92 

1. Local Improvements Coordianted SlO,OOO from General Fund 
with us 301 Improvement• 

FY ' 93 

1. Local improvements coordinated S10, 000 from General Fund 
with us 301 improvements 

FY'94 

1 . Local improvements coordinated $10,000 from General Fund 
with us 301 improvements 

Source : City Manaqer 
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TABLE CI-7 
PROPOSED PARJt AND RECREATION IMPROVIMEN'l'S 

Project Funding Amount and Sources 

FY'90 

1. Community Park and Pool S900,000 from Pasco County 
bond iaaus 

2. complete Renovation of csx S40,000 from Gene=al Fund 
Depot 

3. Construct new Boy Scout $60,000 from community 
buildinq at Shepard Park donaticns 
(includinq public reatrooma) 

4. Feasibility study to acquire SlO,OOO from General Fund 
and develop Little Lake Auatin 

5. Feasibility study for S25,000 from General Fund 
development of a multi-purpoae 
recreation center 

FY'91 
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Specific fundinq to be identified by two feasibility studies in 
FY'90 with an anticipated level of fundinq of SSO,OOO annually. 

Source: City Manqer 
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All coat estimates in Table CI-2 throuqh CI-6 are baaed on 
1988 actual unit costs plus 25\ for enqineerinq and 
continqenciea. The coats for recreation improvements (Table 
CI-i) are based on estimates from private sources, the Pasco 
County Department of Parks and Recreation and Ci ty experience. 
The two feasibility studies proposed for FY'90 will provide a 
basis for cost estimates in future years. 

The proposed timinq and location of capital improv~ents 
have been related to anticipated major private developments. The 
specific developments influencinq the proqramminq of capital 
improvements ar e listed in Table CI-8 followinq. Obviously 
schedulJ.nq of private development beyond FY'90 is very 
speculative and subject to revision assuminq that adequate 
f i nancial resources are available . 

TABLE CI-8 
ANTICIPATED PRIVATE DEVELOPMENTS 

REQUIRING EXPANDED PUBLIC FACILITIES 
CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 

Pro ject Description 

FY ' 90 

1 . Conci re, Inc . 177k shopping center 

2. Roystone Development 64 d . u . Multi-family 

FY '92 

1. Heinl e i n 87 acres east of CSX rai l r oad 

FY'93 

1. Zephyrhills Airport Phase I of Industrial Park 

2. L. S. Wilson Acreage south of Tucker Road 

FY '94 

1. L.S . Wilson Acreage south of Tucker Road 

2 . Heinlein Acreage wes t of Si mons Road 

Source: Ci t y Manager 
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The only state funded activity within the City proposed is 
converting us 301 to a one-way pair usinq the existing alignment 
and 6th Street. Concurrent with the US 301 improvement the City 
may need to modify street drainaqe of adjacent strP.ets. This 
cannot be determined until final desiqn of the US 301 improvement 
is completed. 

The following Table CI-9 summarize~ the anticipated City 
financial commitment for capital improvements for FY'90 - FY'94. 
The level of funding from the General Fund is projected to 
decrease in the out years because current deficiencies will have 
been remedied. Most new infrastructure costs related to new 
developrr,ent are to be paid from impact and connection fess. 

Water and sewer connection fee policy assures that fundinq 
will be available for system extensions when n~ed~ d, Developers 
are required to pay for extensions and receive rebates for part 
of off-site costs in the form of connection fee credits. 
Connection fees paid by development served by existing lines are 
applied to retiring the bond issue which fin6nced the sewage 
treatment plant expansions and above-ground water storage tank. 

ABILITY TO FINANCE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 

In FY'89 the Ci ty of Zephyrhills budgeted for the following 
Capital Improvements: 

Item 
r-:New Street Paving 
2 Sidewalks 
3 Drainage 
4 Historic Preservation 
5 Park Improvement 
6 Handicapped Accessible Restro~ms 
7 Back-up· Generator for Scormwater Pump 
8 Expanded Equipment Storage 
9 Water Tank 

10 Water Line Extens ions 
!1 Sewer Plant Expansion 
12 Sewer Line Extens ions 
13 Para l lel Taxiway 

l 4 Non-Directional Beacon 
15 Airport Fencing 
16 Nurs i ng Home Expansion 

Amount 
100,000 

50,000 
10,000 
45,000 
21,000 
45,000 
15,000 
21,000 

972,000 

219, 000 
4,166,000 

105,000 
660,000 

23,000 
27,000 

2 ,040,000 

Source 
Gas Tax 
Gas Tax 
General Fund 
General Fund 
CDBG 
CDBG 
General Fund 
Utility Fund 
Ut i lity Fund 
(Bond Issue ) 

II 

II 

II II 

Airport Fund 
(95\ Grant) 
(95\ Grant) 
( 50\ Grant) 
Nursing Home 
(FHmA Loan) 

Only items 1 , 2,3 , 4 , 5 ,10 and ' 2 above are recurring expenditures 
which a r e pr oj e c ted i n Table ~I-9. Following is a summary of the 
Ci t y' s ability to f i nance t r se recurring expenditures . 

Ado,":4'-ly City C(Midl 

~· Oot.JUfk 2 Q 1909 

~=­=~ 
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( 1) 

( 2) 

( 3) 

Street Paving 
Projected costs FY'90-FY'94 
current Resourcaa 

Unobliqated Gas Tax 
Unobliqated Pavinq Aaaeaaments 
Unobliqated Trsn.. Impact Fees 

Projected Resources FY'90·FY'94 
Gas Tax <t leas sidewalks) 
Pavinq Assessments 
Trans. Impact Fees 

Projected Surplu.s 

Sic1ewalks 
Projected Coats FY'90-FY'94 
Projected Resources 

Gas Tax 

Drainage 
Projected Costa FY 1 90-FY'94 
Projected Resources 

*General Fund 
Airport Fund 

320,000 
14,000 
95,000 

550,000 
50,000 

364,000 

250,000 

50,000 
10,000 

( 4 ) & 
( 5 ) rovements 

( 10) Water Line Extenaion 
Projected Coats FY'90-FY'94 
Projected Resources 

connection Fees 

(12 ) Sewer Line Extension 
Projected Costs FY'90-FY'94 
Projected Resources 

Connection Fees 

275,000 

235,000 

102,000 
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S479,000 
S429,000 

$964,000 

S914,000 

S250,000 
S250,000 

s 60,000 
s 60,000 

$275 ,000 
S275,000 

$23 5, 000 
$23 5 ,000 

Sl02 r000 
$102,000 

* The only infrastructure improvements projected at this date 
to be funded from other than users fees are SSO,OOO for 
miscellaneous non- street drainaqe and $275,000 for historic 
preservati on and recreation facilities. This l evel of 
commitment from the General Fund averaqes S65,000 over the 
next five years which is consistent with the S70,000 
budqeted for s i milar improvements in FY'89. 



-------------------
-rYP£ OF IMPROVEMENT 

~o•ds 

Sldew•lks 

Wiler Syst" 

Sewer Syst• 

Drainage 

Rec~r .ton 

T~II>ING WCE$ 

FY'9o 

12lk lmpict Fees 
113k G.s Tu 

SOk Gn Tu 

45k Connection fees 

38k Connection Fees 

lOir. Genera 1 Fund 
lOir. Airport Fund 

751r. General fund 

G• neral Fund 851r. 

Gas Tax 16311. 

Transportation IIIPtct Ftts lZlk 

45k 

381r. 

lOk 

4621r. 

TABLE Cl-9 
SUMMARY OF PROPOSED CAPITAL EXPENDITURES 

UTILIZING CITY FUNOS FY'90 - FY'94 
CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS 

FY'91 

ISk Gis Tu 

SOir. Gu Tu 

49k Connection fees 

SOk Connection Fees 

lOir. General fund 

. 
50t Genel'al fund 

601r. 

651t 

0 

491r. 

501r. 

0 

2241r. 

FY'92 

ISir. IIIPaCt FeM 
351r. Gas Tu 

SOl. Gas Tax 

SOt C~nectton r .. s 

221t Connection r .. s 

lOk 5tnera1 fund 

Sot 5tneral fiiiMII 

60t 

8Sit 

151r. 

501t 

221r. 

0 

21211. 

l'Y'J3 n FY. 94 

JOlt IIIPact Fees 46lt IIIPK t fees 
JOlt 6as Tax 221t 6as Tu 
lUit Al~port Fund Z21t Atr,ort Fuftd 

501t 6as Tax 50k 6as Tu 

60it Connection F .. s Jilt Conaectton fMs 

4lt Connecttoa FMS a eon.ctton FMS 
2St Airport fuftd 

--
lot &.Mral F..t llk '-eral F_. 

50it &eneral fuM 50it '-eral f_. 

60k -
lOt 7a 

- 46lt 

60it Jllt 

4lt lit 

SSit m 

zatlt za 
QD 
\D 
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GOALS, OBJ!CTIVES, POLICI!§ 

The followinq policies are intended to establish a basis for 
assurinq the availAbility of public facilities and infrastructure 
in a timely manner to support rational growth consistent with the 
Future Land Use Plan. 

GOAL 
CI-1 : 

OBJECriVB 
CI-1-1: 

POLICY 
CI-1-1-1: 

POLICY 
CI-1-1-2: 

POLICY 
CI-1- 1- 3: 

POLICY 
CI - 1- 1-4: 

POLICY 
CI -1-1-5: 

. Provide an adequate level of fundinq to meet 
existinq deficiencies, replace obsolete facilities 
and accommodate desired qrowth. 

The Capital Improvements Element will be used as a 
means to meet the needa of the City of Zephyrhills 
for the construction of capital facilities 
necessary to meet existing deficiencies, to 
accommodate desired future qrowth and to replace 
qbsolete or worn-out facilities beqinninq 10/1 / 89. 

Criteria used to evaluate the need for capital 
improvements will include: 
a. The elimination of public hazards; 
b. The elimination of existing capacity deficits; 
c. Local budget impact; 
d. Locational needs based on projected growth 

patterns: 
e. The accommodation of new development and 

redevelopment facility demands; 
f. Financial feasibility; and 
g. Plans of state agencies and water management 

districts that provide public facilities within 
the City's jurisdiction. 

Conduct a review of the fixed assets inventory and 
establish an amortization period for each asset to 
be used in preparing the annual operatinq budget . 

Evaluate tt,e future work station needs to 
accommodate expanded and/or reorganized City staff. 

Inventory obsolete and structurally deteriorated 
public facilit i es and infrastructure. 
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POLICY 
CI-1-1-6: 

GOAL 
CI-2: 

OBJECTIVE 
CI-2-1: 

POLICY 
CI-2-1-1: 

POLICY 
CI -2-1-2: 

GOAL 
CI-3: 

OBJECTIVE 
CI -3-1: 

POLICY 
CI-3-1-1 : 

POLICY 
CI - 3- 1- 2: 

POLICY 
CI -3-1-3: 
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The City will review adequacy ot existinq and 
committed public facilities to meet the anticipated 
needs of previously approved development, 
particularly demands on the SHS. 

Provide new capital tmprovements as summarized in 
Table CI-9 concurrent with new development to 
maintain adopted levels of service . 

Identity and budqet for capital improvements to 
accommodate all major new development plans 
approved after 9/30/89 which are needed to maintain 
ado,pted LOS. 

No recommendation will be made by the Site Plan 
Review Committee to the Planninq Commission or City 
council until specific financial commitments are 
proposed to provide needed public facilities to 
maintain adopted LOS concurrent with development. 

Fiscal policies will direct expenditures for 
capital improvements which recoqnize the policies 
of other elements of this Plan. 

Require new development to bear a fair share of 
costs to expand public facilities needed to 
maintain adopted levels of service. 

Maintain current policies for developer 
participation in the financing of water, sewer and 
roadway improvements and evaluate the need for 
other new sources of fees by 9/ 30 / 90. 

Re-evaluate the Transportation Impact fee rates 
annually to update the schedule of fees. 

Re-evaluate the water a.nd sewer 
policy and connection fee 
plant expans i on and water 
are complete. 

Continue to a . l ocate sufficient 
annually to cor.str1.1ct a minimum 
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POLICY 
CI-3-l-4 : 
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sidewalk until all public streets within the City 
(with the exception of cul-de-sacs) have a sidewalk 
or bike path on at least one side. 

The City will adopt a capital budqet as part of the 
annual budqet process. The capital budqet will 
identify all sources of public and private fundinq 
which has been committed o~ anticipated. 
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INTERGOVERNMENTAL COOR.DINATiotl ILEMINT 

·PURPOSE 

No man is an i s land and neither ia a qovernmental aqer.~. 
Interaction between local qovernmenta ia not only neceaaary, but 
vital as the needa of area reaidenta apill acroaa juriadictional 
lines and require cooperation and communication between 
governments. Thia element deacribea how the City of Zephyrhilla 
interacts and cooperate• with other 90vernmental aqenciea in an 
effort to beat aerve area reaidenta, both inaide and outaide the 
Ci ty. 

The City of Zephyrhills and Pasco County ahare a wide 
variety of concerns in an effort to provide numerous services for 
areas overlappiQg each jurisdiction. Throuqb interlocal 
agreements, the City and County provide water and s~wer aervices, 
public safety, recreational programa, solid waste dispoaal and 
roadways . 

Water and Sewer 

The City has executed an interlocal aqreement with Pasco 
county that delineates a aervice area outside the City for water 
an4 sewer services (See Map PP-1). Tbrouqh this agreement, the 
City has first right of refusal to aupply water and sewer 
services to County residents within the City service area if 
services can be made available. 

Public Safety 

By contract wi th Pasco County, the City Fire Department 
ser ves a 31 square mile fire tax district and Municipal Service 
Taxing Unit (MSTU ) i n and around Zephyrhills providinq fire 
protection and rescue services to County reaidents. county 
ambulance and transport vehicles are housed at the City fire 
station at no cost to the County to serve both City and County 
residents. 

The 911 emergency system installed· in 1988 qreatly -~~~ 
coordination of City and County fire and public protect! n~ 
City Police Department works closely •· tth the Paaco C 
Sheriff's Office in cases that occur a: or near the 
and conducts joint investiqationa whe·. necesaary.~~•a..-'l~~ 
Zephyrhi lls Fire Department also opera es under 
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agreement with the City of Dade City and Pasco County Fire 
Service. 

Recr eati on 

The Ci ty, Pasco County and the Pasco County School Board 
contri bute to recreational activities for the youth in the 
communi ty at large. The City provides numerous athletic fields 
(see Recreation Element) for community-wide use. The County has 
recently (1988) purchased two parcels of property for development 
of parks in and near Zephyrhills, one of which will feature a 
junior Olympic size swinlning pool. The City, County and School 
Board together operate a summer recreation program at the Stewart 
Middle School for area children with the School Board providing 
the location and the City and County sharing in the program's 
operational costs. 

Roadways 

City, county and state roads must be coordinated for traff i c 
flow to be effective. The City and County have joined in local 
i ntergovernmental agreements aimed at improving roadway and 
intersecti ons with joint jurisdiction. The City's traffic impact 
fee ordinance provides for the spending of City-collected impact 
fees on County and State roads within the Zephyrhills area . 

East Pasco County is not yet included in the Pasco County 
MPO, and therefore the City of Zephyrhills does not participate 
in this formal coordination mechanism. At a staff level, there 
is cooperation between c i t y and FOOT maintenance personnel. 
coor dination of the planning function has been very minimal. 
Meetings with City representatives pertaining to design of t he 
proposed us 301 improvement were minimal and after-the-fact. 
There has been no continuity of FOOT representation. 
Coordi nation implies a reciprocal exchange of communication. I t 
i s i mpr actical for a municipal jurisdiction to establish 
uni l ateral objectives for improved coordination. 

Refi nement of Ci ty development regulations and implementing 
pr ocedures wil l address the need for improved i ntergovernmental 
coordina~ion . 

Solid Was t e 

Cur rently , t he Ci t y collects soli d waste from residential 
and commercial cus tomers and transports the was te to the County 
operated l andfi ll near Dade City . With conversion to a r esource 
recovery i ncineration program by Pasco County, the City wi ll 
con~inue dispos ing of its soli d waste through an agreement with 
Pasco County. ~ 

~c. ~ ,qt,q 

~ ... ~~\)" ~ :? 
All the above have been disc,·s s ed a t grea ter 'Rs ~-.:;~ 

~ 

.::mplemen~at.lon 
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their respective elements. The City of Zephyrhills and Pasco 
County will continue to work together to coordinate 
infrastructure needs and provide services to residents in and 
around the City of Zephyrhills. 
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Throuqh exchanqe of official documents, ordinances, 
contracts and interlocal aqreements, communication and 
cooperation can be improved. Proposed plans, studies and data 
should also be exchanqed at the staff level to assure that each 
governmental body is aware of issues of interqovernmental 
concern. City membership on county-wide task forces and boards 
(such as the MPO) would further open lines of communication and 
provide for input from all areas of the county. 

A partial listing of governmental agencies and 
administrative units with which the City cooperates on specific 
subject matter includes: 

Pasco County School Board 
Southwest Florida Water Manaqement District 
Tampa Bay Re9ional Planninq Council 
Florida Department of Transportation 
Florida Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services 
Florida Department of Environmental Regulation 
Florida Department of State 
Florida Department of Professional Regulation 
Florida Law Enforcement Administration 
State Attorney's Office 
us Department of HUD 
Federal Aviation Administration 

IntergovGrnmental coordination is achieved at the local 
l evel by the following means: 

All written communications are channelled through the 
City Manager 

No commitment of City resources or action by City Staff 
is made without concurrence of the City Manager 

A Site Plan Review Committee composed of all Depart.ment 
Heads involved in any aspect of development, and chaired 
by the City manager, meets every wood to review 
development plans, schedules, progress and problems 

All Department Heads meet biweekly to review City Council 
actions, discuss problems and opportunities involving 
more that a single department and keep each other 
generally i nformed. 

Ac hievements which would t~nefit from 
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with other qovernmental entitie• are: 
Objective LU- 1·3 achievement of acceptable LOS on SHS 

Objective TRA-1-1 attain repre•entation on Pasco county 
MPO 

Objective TRA-1-2 compile traffic data base 

Objective TRA-2-1 same as LU-1-3 

Objective TRA-2-2 de•iqnate bypass routes 

Objective TRA-2-3 provide signalized intersections 

Objective WAT-1-4 identity cones of influence for public 
water supplie• 

- Objective WAT-2 ... 1 inventory point sources of water 
pollution 

Objective WAT-3-2 achieve a 30' reduction in solid waste 

Objective REC-1-1 have a public swimminq pool by 3/ 31/90 

Objective REC-1-2 have a multipurpose center by 9/30/93 

Objective REC-2-2 inventory privately owned open space 
with recreational potential 

Objective CON-3-1 e~tablish qroundwater monitoring 
stations 

Objective CON-4-1 inventory habitat for endangered and 
species of special concern 

Objective CON-4-2 establish criter~a for mitiqation of 
lost habitat 

Objective CON-5-1 develop a Hazardous Waste Management 
Plan 

Objective co-1-1 establish formal methods for 
intergovernmental coordination with Pasco county 

Objective co-1-2 establish formal methods for 
intergover nmental coordination with other agencies 
providing service t o the Zephyrhills area 

Objective co-1-3 establish formal methods for 
intergovernmental coordination with state and federal 
agencies 
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GOALS, OBJECTIVES, POLICIES 

GOAL 
CO-l: 

OBJBC'l'IVB 
C0-1-1: 

POLICY 
C0-1-1-1: 

POLICY 
C0-1-1-2: 

POLICY 
C0-1-1-3: 

POLICY 
C0- 1-1-4: 

OBJECTIVE 
C0-1-2: 

POLICY 
C0-1 -2-1: 

Improve the cost effectiveness of public services 
provided to Pasco County and City residents throuqh 
interqovernmental coordination and cooperation. 

Establish formalized methods tor interqovernmental 
coordination between the City of Zephyrhills and 
Pasco County by 9/30/90. 

Establish reciprocal aqreements which call for 
review and comment upon requests tor development 
approval occurrinq within one-halt mile of the City 
limits. Such reviews shall take place concurrently 
with the jurisdiction's review so as not to cause 
any unnecessary delay. 

Share planninq, development, and capital 
improvement data with Pasco County as requested. 
Copies ot plans, studies, ordinances and land 
development requlation which would affect either 
party shall be exchanged on a reqular basis. 

Share the costs of public facilities and services 
for which there are mutual benefits to municipal 
and County residents, includinq resumption of 
discussion on providinq library services to County 
residents with contribution to the City from Pasco 
County. 

The City of Zephyrhills will apply Pasco Coun~y 
standards for county-provided services withi n the 
municipal area. 

Establish formal mechanisms for interqovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between the City of 
Zephyrhills and all aqencies and 4Uthorities 
providing services to the Zephyrhills area by 
9/ 30 / 90. 
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POLICY 
CO-l-2-2: 

OBJECTIVE 
CO-l-3: 

POLICY 
CO-l-3-l: 

POLICY 
CO-l-3-2: 

POLICY 
C0-1-3-3: 
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Support the regional planning efforts of the Tampa 
Bay Regional Planning Council where those efforts 
will result in greater coordination, efficiency and 
effectiveness of problematic issues which 
inherently are not confined by political 
jurisdiction. 

Establish mechanisms for interqovernmental 
coordination and cooperation between ths City of 
Zephyrhills and aqencies of state and federal 
qovernment by 9/30/94 to assure coordination in 
establishing level of service standards. 

Maximize participation in state and federal fundinq 
programs and comply with their requirements . 

Maximize participation in the planninq efforts of 
the state department of transportation. 

Utilize TBRPC as a forum to resolve issues 
requiring interqovernment~l coordination. 
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APPENDIX 
Consistency of the City of Zephyrhill• Comprehenaive Plan 

with Tampa Bay Regional tlannin; Council 
Policy Plan 

TBRPC Goals/Policiea Where in Zephyrhills Comprehensive Plan 

Policy 

Poli cy 

Policy 

Policy 

Pol icy 

Policy 

Policy 

Housing 
5.1.5 
5.2.9 
5.4.7 

P9· 51-53 
P9 · 52-54 
P9· 53-54 

Water 
8.1.1 
8 . 1.2 
8.1. 3 
8.1.4 

Reaource! 

Natural 
10.2.1 
10.2 . 2 
10.4.3 
10.10.2 
10.10.3 

SY8t~ 

Air QualitY 
11.2.2 P9· 74 

Solid Waste 
1l.l.l P9· 76 

Land Use 
16.2.1 
16.3.1 
16.3.2 
16.3.4 
16.5.1 
16.5.3 
16.5.5 

pq. 16-18 
P9· 16 
pq. 97 
pq. 16-18 
pq. 16 
pq. 16 
P9· 16 

Transportati on 
19.6.1 pq. 34 
19.6.2 pg. 3 4 
19 . 8.1 pg. 31 
19.8.3 pg. 33 
19.8. 5 pq . 32 
19 . 8. 6 pq . 80 
19.8 . 8 pq . 32 
19 . 8 . 9 pq . 32 

we are not aware of any provision within the City of Zephyrhills 
Comprehensive Plan which is i nconaiatent with a Goal or Policy 
contained within "Future of th~ Re;ion, A Comprehensive Reqi c.nal 
Policy for the Tampa Bay Reqion as amended June, 1988 • 

..,.. ., a, CcMd 
Floyd A. Nichols 
Ci ty Manager 
5/ 22 / 89 

··~ DaM Jttlt 2 0 1919 
::::rtL-~ ;yr 
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PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

In an effort to insure that the Comprehensive Plan will meet 
the needs of the residents of the City of Zephyrhills, numerous 
steps have been taken to provide citizen participation. 

The City has utilized the local press, includinq the 
Zephyrhills News, Pasco News, East Pasco News and the Pasco 
edition of the Tampa Tribune to publicize elements of the Plan, 
goals of the Plan and the schedulin9 of meetin9s where the plan 
has been discussed. 

City Council on December 8, 1986 established five ad hoc 
committee~. designed to assist in Plan preparation as it relates 
to the primary elements, includinq land use, recreation and 
conservation, transportation, utilities and housinq. Each ad hoc 
committee was composed of a City Councilperson, a Planninq 
Commission member , appropriate City Department Head, and private 
citizens who responded to a news article solicitinq 
participation. Draft copies of the plans were mailed to the 
committee members for th~ir suq9estions, corrections and other 
i nput. 

A survey was mailed to a sample of City residents seekinq 
t heir views on recreational needs. Those responses are i ncluded 
i n the recreation element. 

The City Counci l held seven public workshops on the proposed 
Plan and the Planning Commission held three workshops t o discuss 
t he elements. The dates of those workshops are: 

City Council 9 / 19/ 88, 9 / 26 / 88, 10/ 3 / 88, 10 / 10 / 88, 
10 / 17 / 88, 10 / 24/88, 10 / 31 / 88 

Planning Commission 11 / 3 / 86, 12 / 2 / 86 

Two public hearings by City Council were scheduled, 
appropri ate l y advertised and held on November 1 4, 1988 and 
November 28 , 1988. 

The Ci t y wi ll conti nue t o provide ample access f or r esi dents 
to review and become f ami l i ar with the Comprehensive Plan and 
encourage media coverage of t he Plan implementation. 

The following procedures for Public Participati on are an 
integr al part of the City of Zephyrhills Comprehensive Pl an and 
are explicitly adopted by t he Planning Corrmission and Ci t y 
council by the ir respective adoption of the Plan . 

Procedure to be followed by Planning Commi ssion and City 
Council to Provide for and Encouraqe Public Participation~n th ~ 
Planning Process, Includi ng ~~ ~ndments to the Comprehensive ~~ 
and the Evaluat~on and Appra i s tl Report . c 

~1 ~ 
1. Res~dents and owners of L ~al e state wi thin 1 

Zephyrhi lls w~ll be put on not~ ~e t hrough l egal 
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a newspaper of qeneral circulation in che area of official 
actions by the City that will affect the use of their property. 

2. The qeneral public will be informed of proposed official 
actions by the City that will affect the use of property, or 
otherwise modify the Plan or related development regulations, by 
any or all of the followinq: 

a. 
b. 
c. 
d. 
e. 
f. 
q. 

3. All 
the time 

advertisement in local pre•• 
news coveraqe in local pre•• 
postinq of siqns at effected site(s) 
announcement at Planninq Commission meetinqs 
announcement at City Council meetinqs 
conduct of public workshops on specific subject 
formal public hearinqa 

leqal advertisement will include a statement indicatinq 
frame and addreaa for aubmittal of written comments. 

4. The Plan is adopted by ordinance, and therefore all 
amendments must be by ordinance. The City Charter requires two 
public hearinqs for all ordinance• before enactment. The 
Evaluation and Appraisal Report will also be. the subject of a 
public hearinq before adoption. 

5. All comments received~ both written and oral, will be 
addressed by a written report from the City M~naqer to Ci ty 
council. This report will indicate the source, form and content 
of the comment and the recommended disposition. A copy of the 
·report will be provided to the commentor in sufficient time for 
the commentor to address City Council if not satisfied with the 
recommended disposition. 

6 . All Goals, Objectives, and Policies will be reviewed 
annually in the process of preparinq the Evaluation and Appraisa l 
Report. An Executive Summary will be prepared consistinq of the 
Goals, Objectives, Polices; Map; Capital Improvement Tables. 
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MONITORING AND EVALUATION 

The following procedures are an integral part of the City of 
Zephyrhills Comprehensive Plan and are explicitly adopted by the 
Planning Commission and City Council by their respective adoption 
of the Plan. 

Citizen Participation - Please refer to pages 100 - 101. 

Baseline Oat& - Oat& and information for keeping the 
y current will be maintained by a variety of means. 

• Land use changes will be tracked by reflecting 
construction permits and annexations 

• Traffic conditions will be tracked by annual traffic 
counts for road seqments and intersections approachinq a daily 
LOS "C" 

o Housinq i nventory is tracked by monthly buildinq permit 
data and annexations. Housing con~itions baseline information 
will be adjusted by the 1990 Census of Housinq, subsequent 
annexations, code enforcement reports, and buildinq permits for 
improvements 

o Recreation and open space data involved trackinq public 
expenditures by City, County and State agencies, relevant private 
development permits, and annual population estimates from the 
Bureau of Economics and Business Research, Relative priority for 
additional recreat ional facilities will be Dased on a sample 
survey of City residents in 1994 or earlier 

• Capital I mprovement needs are tracked by an annual update 
of a rollinq five year Capital Improvements Budqet. Major 
components of the Capital Improvements Budget are roadways, 
pedestrian circulation, water system, sewer system, drainaqe, and 
recreation. Major equipment replacement and facility expansion 
will be reflected i n Equipment and Building Replacement Budqet 

Updating Objectives All objectives will be reviewed annually as 
an inteqral part of the annual budget process. This will provide 
timely information for r&directinq available resources to achieve 
ob jectives, or to r eassess the objectives in terms of avail4Cle 
r esources. A quant itative summary of achievements will be--~ ~q 
pr ovided not later than five years after adoption of ~his ~ , ~ 
A narrative explana tion will be yrovided for any \ . ~ ~ 
underachievement. New or modifi~d qoalP, objective ~ndl . v 
policies will be i~corporated b! Plan amendment 
1dentified . 
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o Weekly meetinqa of a Site Plan Review Committee compoaed 
of the City Manaqer and all department heads involved with 
physical development 

0 Monthly activity reports from the Buildinq Official 

o Mid-year budqet amendment to reallocate operatinq and 
equipment funds to address unanticipated problema and 
opportunitiea 

0 Annual Capital Improvements Budqet 

0 Annual Equipment and Buildinq Replacement Budqet 

0 Annual population estimate from B!BR 

o Annual meetinq of all department heads and deputies to 
review prior year achievement~ and qoals tor the next year 

The annual department head meetinq will be uaed as a forum 
to review the quantitative objectives and identify any 
impediments tc achievement. 
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To: Mayor 

From: Nic 

uncil 

Sub: Revision of Water/Sewer Service Area BouDdary 

Pasco County is constructing a water main on Lane Road and has 
advised Rainbow Village RV Park that the development shall be 
connected to the county's system at the end of a previously 
approved amortization period for their package wastewater 
treatment plant (July 10, 1994). 

Pasco County acknowledges that Rainbow Villag@ RV Park is 
partially within the City of Zephyrhills Water/Sewer service Area, 
and that the agreement is subject to revision of the service area 
boundary. 

I have discussed the comparative costs of City service extension 
with the owners of Rainbow Village, and copied their attorney with 
my interim response to Pasco county. I have not received a 
response from Rainbow Village or their attorney. 

I recommend that the City aqree to delete all of Rainbow Villaqe 
from the City service area as requested by Pasco County. 

I further recommend that the service area boundary be redrawn 
midway between Lane Road and court Street from Rainbow Villaqe to 
the rear of lots fronting on the south side of Waverly Avenue 
(formerly Central Avenue). A map of the proposed revised boundary 
is attached. 
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I ........ ., 
Qty of ZephyrbUis 

ms ..... ..._ 

April 27, 1tlt 

Doug Braalett 
Utility Depar~t 

NIOOOCUftY 

z,.,, ........... 

Paaoo COUnty GcW't CCIIpl.a 
7536 State ltr .. t 
New Port Richey, rr. 34154 

Suba AIMDCling Water/ -r .. rvlce Area 
RaiDbcw v111a9e av Park . 

(IU)7D-UU 

on 4/21/lt our llte Plan aeviev cc tttee 41aouaaed your 
requeat to amend the wate:/aewer .. rvlae to delete Rainbow 
Village. our ataff poaltian la to reae .. aDd thia ... ~nt to 
City council on Kay I unleaa the owner• of Rainbow Village .. t• 
a apecific written reczuaat for water aD4 aewer aervice froa the 
City prior to Kay e. 

. . 
We would expect tbe extend the water aDd aewer linea, and 

to collect the appropriate OODDeatio~ t .. a, within tO cSaya of 
the requeat for aerviaea. · · 

NN/lb 

cc a Gerald A. PiquraJd, P .A. 
P.O. Box 716 

a.t.raoerely, 

1!J_,~ 
!lick Nichola 
City Jlanager 

N~ Port Richey, n. 34a5a-o7ea 
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APR 25 1989 

PASCO COUNTY, FLORIDA 

Dade City 
Mev Port Uchey 

April 24, 1989 

Mr. Rick Nichola 
City Manaaer 

(904)521-4274 
(813)847-8145 

City of Zephyrhilla 
603 8th Street 
Zephyrhilla, Fl 34248 

R.E: RAINBOW VILLAGI a. V. PAU • 
WATD A1m SIWIIl SUVICB 

Dear Mr. Nicholas 

Utilitia• Depart.ant 
Puco Coaty GoYt. Coaplex 
7536 State Street 
•• Port Uchey, Fl 34654 

A• follow-up to our talephcme cODYar•ati.OD laat .. ek concandq the 
subject aatter and the fact that thia dnelopMnt •plita the ••nice 
area boundary a• deacribed in our Interlocal Vater aDd lever Aar••­
aent, Paaco County can aene thia a.v. Park if the City will provide 
authorization aa required in the aare.-nt. I have attached an 
Inter-office Me.orandua which expld.u our po•iticm in thia utter. 

Your earlieat reapon•• in t hia uttar would be araatly appreciated. 

"'· ·;~~: ~l' :~ S/)in~erelyj. ~ 
. ... ~" t:• · ' 
· -~~ .. . ; • 'I. ~ 

~~~ .· D. oug~a• S. Braalett 
~' . . .. Acting A88t. Co. Adaila. · I . . . 
. ~ . ·:· · Utilit •• Service• 
·1 -~~ 

; ·.·' h:.~· · 
.. tj~~.;~ . . 
, :! ~-..:, c~ . . : DSB/vrv :: .. . :-.. ··~/\' 

·,f< • Attactuunt 
·, 

.. ... 
"\ t . . . ' ~ ~ 

•.If~ _! ~ 
. _ . . ....... . ,J; . 

..... ' . . ·f ,, 

cc: Cynthia M. Jolly, P .!. - De..-elop.eat a&Yiw 
Gerald A. Fipnk.i, P. A. - • • Port atc.bey 



~ . . 

TO: 

FROM: 

PAlCO COUNTY, FLORIDA 
INTER.OPfiCE MEMORANDUM 

Doug Bra•lett DATI: 4/Z0/89 
Acting Assist. County Adllin. 

FILE: DR89-825 

for Utility Services 

Cynr:q~ i_ ' , P.E. Act~O:~e~nt Review 
Manager · .· 

IUIUICTa Rainbow Village R.Y. Park 

REFERENCES: • 

. . . . . 

Attached find a copy of the DRC dettn.ination for tht above-subject R.Y. 
Park. Please notify this office when a dettnlination has bttn .. de re­
garding the service area for this park. 

.·. 

, 
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PASCO COUNTY. FLORIDA 
PASCO COUNTY GOVERNMENT CENTER 
DEVELOPM£NT REVIEW DIVISION 
7530 LITTLE ROAD 
NEW PORT RICHEY Fl 34654 
TELEPHONE: (813) 847-8142 

Apr 11 18, 1989 

. . 
Mr . Gerald A. Figurski~ P.A. 
PO Box 786 
New Port Richey. Fl 34656-0786 

RE: Rainbow Village R. Y·. Park· 

Dear Hr. Figurski: .. 

. . . 

This is to formally advise you that on April 13, 1989, the Develop.ent Review 
Committee approved an a.endlent to Condition •d• of the Ca..ercial Development 
Review Approval by the Board of County Ca.mfssfoneri on July 10, 1984. 

Condition •d• has been revised to read as follows: . . 

d. Pasco County Utility Syste.: 

1. The imple.entatfon of this ... ndlent ts subject to 
Pasco County and the City of Zephyrhills detenaining 
whether Rainbow Y111a;e R.Y. Park is in the City's · 
service terr~tory or the County's. The site 1s cur-

. rently split between the two service areis. Amended 
condition •d• shall only be operative if Rainbow 
Village R.Y. Park 1s within the County's service area. 

2. The developer shall receive a ten year a.ort1zation 
period or .oratoriu. fro. being required to connect 
to Pasco County's utility syste. ca.mencing on the 
date of C~rcial Develop.ent Review Approval, to­
wit: July 10, 1984. 

3. The developer· shal l pay to Pasco County, in cash , a 
total sum calculated based Dn $120.00 per unit ($98.00 
for sewer and $22.00 for water) within thirty (30) 
days of the detena1nat1on that Rainbow Village R.V. 
Park i s in Pasco County'i serviee area. 

.• 



Mr. Gerald A. Figurski, P.A. 
April 18, 1989 
Page 2 

4. At the end of the a.ort1zation period, the developer 
shall connect to the County's syste. and shall be 
required to pay the then-existing utility impact fees 
to Pasco County. The developer shall receive a credit 
against such iapact fees 1n. that a.ount previously 
paid ~s provided for hereinabove. · 

All previously approved con41tions shall be in ·full force and effect • . .. . 

Please feel free to co·nuct thh .office if further infol"'lltion 1s required. 

Very truly yours, 

CynthIa M.&ftu.- P. E. . 
Acting Oeve~~ Review Manager 

~ 
81p1n Parikh, P.E. 
Code Enforcement Director 

CMJ/cb 

cc: Joseph Haverlock 
Doug Bramlett, Acting Assist. County Admin. for Utility Services 
Development Review toa.tttee Members 

·. 

r 
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10/4/90 

council 

Adjuat:JDent of Utility service Area Betmar 

The City Attorney and I met with the owner of Betmar 
Utilitie• and hia attorney to diaoua• amending the utilitie8 
service area to coincide with the current Betmar •ervice area a• 
approved by the PUblic Service Com.iaaion. We recommend that the 
interlocal agre ... nt with Paaco County be revi•ed aa •hown on the 
attached map. 

With Council concurrence I will convey the propo•ed amendment 
to Pasco County. 

attachment 
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AGREEMENT BETWEEN PASCO COUNTY AND 
THE CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS WHICH 

ESTABLISHES DESIGNATED SERVICE AREAS 
FOR WATER Aim WASTEWATER SERViCES • . 

aade and entered into this ~ ·-:~>(:~tF. 
day of . :::· .. . ·. 

··.-... :/ .. ·.::· ... , . 

198f, by and between PASCO : .:,, : ~· 

subdivision of the State of Florida, . ·: ·nt~:~.'. COUNTY, a 

acting by and through ita Board of County Commissioners, ' the 

governing body thereof, hereinafter referred 'to as 11COUNTY11 , 

and the CITY OF ZEPHYRHILLS, . a municipal corporation 

organized and existing under the laws of the State of 

Florida, acting by and through its City Council. the 

governing body thereof, hereinafter referred to as 11CITY11
• 

WHEREAS, the COUNTY owoa, operates, and maintains water 

treatment plants, sever treatment and disposal facilities, 

wat.er storage facilities, maine and pipes, ~ines, manholes, 

sewage lift stations, lands, and other facilities used in 

providing water and sever service in Pasco County, 

, .. ;.!: ... - ~ , : 
.... ,., . . 

··. 

authorized to, provide pQtable water and sanitary sever • . 

service to the citizens of Pa&co County by Florida Law, 

does provide those services in numerous areas within 

territorial boundaries of the County; and, 

. ·-!~· .. 
and :;, . .. 

. ·:~ . 

,the · _: .·· . 
.. ~ . . . . .... . 

WH~~EAS, the CITY owns, operates, and maintains water 

treatment plants, sewer treatment and disposal facilities, 

water storage facilities, · mains and pipes, lines , manholes, 

sewage lift stations, lands, and other facilities used in 

providing water and · sewer service within both its 

incorporated a~eaa and the unincorporated areas adjacent to 

t he City's boundaries, and is ' authorized to provide potable 

water and sanitary sewer service to ita customers by Florida 

Law, and does provide those services within and witho~t the 

territorial boundaries of the City; and, 

WHEREAS, the COUNTY and the CITY have conaidered 

: 'r 

.... .. . "'·. 
-~ .. 
... ~. . . . 

. · .. ! ·· .. . 
~ -

. " . . 
'· 

'! .: ·. :.. . 
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and existing facilities, plana, population trends, exiaitng 

utility service agreeaeata, and the anticipated coat for 

water and sewer service tn the near future &nd baaed upoD 

this analysis of the factual inforaation derived, the partiea 

have reached an agreeaent as to the identification of a 

specific utility service area for both the CITY and . the 

COUNTY.; and , 

WHEREAS, in order to proaote the economic delivery. of 

water and wastewater aervicea to the citizen• of Paaco 

County, to better serve the public interest, and to provide 

for the long-range planning of the proviaion of water and 

wastewater servicea, the CITY and the COUNTY are deairoua of 

t>ntering into this Agreeaent which provides for the 

identification of ·aervice area boundariea between the COUNTY 

and the CITY; and, 

WHEREAS, it is the intent of the ~artiea hereto that the 

service area boundaries eatabliahed hereby be periodically 

reviewed . in conjunction with review of each party's 

respective comprehenaive plana. 

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the 

mutual covenant& and conditions contained herein~ the parties 

hereto hereby agree aa follows: 

I. PURPOSE 

It is . ~he intent of this Agreement to avoid the needleas, 

unsightly, and uneconomic duplication of utility facilitiea, 

to allow both the CITY and the COUNTY to make economical 

long-range plana for the developaent of necessary water and 

sewer facilities and to prevent any uneconomic competition 

between the two utilities operating in the same area. The 

parties hereto believe the propoaed aervice area delineation 

as set forth hereunder ia in the beat interest of the public, · 

will avoid needless and uneconoaic duplication of facilities , 

will assure the provision of aervice to the public without 

delay, uncertainty, or uneconomic competition , and will 

advance the public health of the citizens of the County . 

-2-
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II. SERVICE AREAS 

1. Cit>'a Designated Service Area- That area which is 

described in Exhibit 11A11
, which 1a attached hereto and 

incorporated herein by reference, shall be known as the City 

of Zephyrhills Utility Service Area and all water and 

wastewater customerH, except those existing customers served 

by the COUNTY prior to the eqactaent of this Agreement, shall 

be considered cuatomera of the CITY'S utility ayatem. 

The COUNTY shall not extend ita water or waatewater 

services into the area described in Exhibit "A" or grant any 

franchise for such service& therein unless the CITY is unable 

to provide such service within the unincorporated areas 

identified in Exhibit "A" and this inability impedes the 

timely development of property within the unincorporated area 

of the COUNTY. In the event the CITY has indicated an 

unwillingness or inability to provide water or wastewater 

services to a particular development within the 

unincorporated area designated in Exhibit "A", then the 

COUNTY may submit a written request to the CITY aeeking 

aaaurancea of the CITY'S ability to provide utility services 

as contemplatad hereunder. In the event the CITY faila to 
•' 

enter into an appropriate utility service agreement within 

sixty (60) days after r~ceiving the COUNTY'S written requeat 

for furth'r aaaurance, the COUNTY is hereby authorized to 

provide service to the area in question, and auch proviaion 

of service shall not constitute a violation of the terms and 

conditions of thia Agreement. 

The CITY shall not extend ~ts water ~r wastewater 

services outside the area deecribed in Exhibit "A" unleaa the 

COUNTY is unable to provide auch service and thia inability 

impedes the timely development of property. In the event the 

COUNTY has indicated an unwillingness or inability to provide 

water or wastewater aervice to a particular development(which 

is contiguous to the City of Zephyrhills Utility Service 

Area,~ t hen the CITY may submit a written request to the 

- J 0 

. ' ... 

.. 



COUNTY seeking assurance of the COUNTY'S ability to provide 

utility services or conteaplated hereunder. In the event the 

COUNTY fails to enter into an appropriate utilities service 

agreement within sixty (60) days after receiving the CITY'S. 

written request for further·assurance, the CITY is hereby 

authorized to provide service to the area in question, and 

such provision of service shall not constitute a violation of .. 

the terms and conditions of ~his . Aareement. 

2. Existing Customers - Existing customers served by 

the COUNTY prior to the enactment of this Agreement . shall 

remain customers of the COUNTY'S system and the proviaion of 

water and/or wastewater service& to these custoaera shall not 

be affected by the teras of the Agreement. Furthermore, 

those existing water or wastewater customers served by the 

CITY prior to the enactment of this Agreement whether or not 

in the CITY service area aa deacrib~d in Exhibit "A" ahall 

continue tc be served b~ the CITY'S utility system. 

3 . The CITY and the COUNTY mutually agree that 

wastewater t r eated by the COUNTY may be transported into the 

CITY'S designated geographical service area, and that 

wastewater treated by the CITY may be transported outside the 

CITY' S designated service area and into the COUNTY with 

written approval of the effected landowner and prior approval 

from the COUNTY or CITY as applicable for disposal of treated 

wastewater effluent on golf couraea or other land disposal 

me thods as appr oved and permitted by the Florida Department 

of Environmenral Regulation . 

4. In the event the CITY annexes any unincorporated 

area not included within the service area depicted on Exhibit 

"A", and the proper ty so annexed is not presently provided 

utility service by the COUNTY and the COUNTY does not have 

the present ability to serve the property, then the same 

shall be aut omatically included in the CITY'S service area as 

depicted on Exhibit "A" . 

-"- . 
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II I. MISCELLANEOUS 

1. All provisions of thi1 Agreement, including the 

"WHEREAS" clauses, are material provisions of this Agreement 

and are incorporated herein b~ such reference. 

2. In the event of any aaterial default, this Agreement 

may be terminated by the nond.faulting party upon the giving 

of thirty (30) days written notice to the party in default. 

3 . This Agreement constitutes and contains the entire 

agreement of the parties with respect to water and wastewater 

services and shall supersede any and all prior negotiations, 

correspondence, undertakings, and agreements among the 

parties with respect to water and wastewater services. 

Further, this Agreement may not be changed orally, but only 

by an agreement in writ~ng signed by both the CITY and the 

COUNTY. 

4 . This . Agreement may be executed in any number of 

counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but which 

together shall constitute one of the same instrument. 

5 . This Agreement in all respects shall be governed by 

the laws of the Slate of Florida, including the State of 

Florida's conflicts law. 

6. Each of the parties respectfully represents it has 

full and complete authority and the necessary approval for 

entering into and performing this Agreement in accordance 

with ita terms. 

7. If any part of this Agreement is found invalid or 

unenforceable by any court, such invalidity or 

unenforceability shall not affect the other psrts of this 

Agreement and to that end, this Agreement is declared 

severable. 

8 . The rights, benefi~s, duties, and obligations of 

this Agreement may not be assigned to any person or political 

subdivision without the expressed written permission of the 

nonassigning party. 

9. In the event the performance of this Agreement is 

-5-
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City of Zephyrhills 
NIOOocunY 

TO: 

FR<»4: 

May~oand 1t.Y neil 
/ I 

Nic 

DATE: August 19. 1987 

SUBJECT: Water/Sewer Servfce Area 

On August 12th Loufe Sellars. Bob Birbrfnk of HNTB and I 
met with Doug Bra.lett. Utilities Manager. and Bi11 Munz. Public 
Wor-ks and Utilities Director of Pasco County. to discuss delineation 
of a water/sewer service area for the Cfty of Zep~rhills. Estab­
lishing specific geographic 11•its for an ulti .. te servfce area is 
essential for both •he City and County to rationally plan for future 
utility systems expansion. 

The area delineated for an initial discussion is indicated on 
the attached map. It is significant to note that the attitude d..on­
strated by Messrs. Braalett and Munz was extrae1y cooperative. The 
one area which was not resolved ws a tentative assign.ent of the Bet.ar 
private utility systea. 

we ·agreed to proceed ~s follows: 

1. Mr. Munz will prepare a clean version of a .ap delineating 
the area defined and a draft fnterlocal agreeaent. 

2. The above map and draft agree.ent will be discussed with 
City Council and ..ended as Council directs. 

3. The amended aap and agreeaent will be returned to Mr. Munz 
with an explanation of any changes. 

4. Mr. Munz and Mr. 6ra.lett will steer the proposed agreement 
through appropriate County review process. 

5. The final version to be presented to the Board of County 
Caa.issioners will be referred back to City Council for 
concurrance before placing the agre..ent on the BOCC agenda. 

6. After BOCC approval the agree.en~ would be returned to City 
Council for fo·~l approval. 

I understand that the essence of this proposed agreeaent is to 
establish the presumed provider of water and sewer utilities for 
specific geo9raphic areas. The jurisdiction line could be a.ended 
by mutual consent on a specific case basis if a particular develop.ent 
propos a 1 can 110re readily be sttrved by the enttt,y other than the pre­
s....ed provider . 



Mayor and City Cour :il 
August 19, 1987 
Pige Two 

A hypothetical exa~le is a large tract of land to be developed by 1 single 
entity, but which is partially in each of the ·two service areas. 

I will request a scheduled workshop when we receive the draft agree.ent. 

lll:js 

Attact.ent 

cc: Mr. Br .. lett 
Mr. ""nz 
eo..issioner Young 
to..issioner Law 
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City of Zephyrhills ,.......,. 

Septlllber 21, 1117 

Mr. Douglas S. Br .. lett 
Pasco County Uttltttes Manager 
7536 State Street 
flew Port Rtchey, Fl. 34654 

SubJect: Draft Uttl tttu Servtce Area Agne•t, 
City of Zept\Yrbtlls and hsg3M~ 

Sir: 

The draft agreeMnt trPIIIftted w1tii10U1" letter of August 21 
was reviewed by Zeph.yrhtlls "'tty Counctl tn a wrklhop on Septlllber 
21 and fo~lly acted on at their ~Jar ... ttng of Septlllber 28 • 
A revised version reflecting Counctl 1 input 11 enclosed for ,_,..r 
consideration. The following •-rtza till c:llangu ,..._ted by 
C1 ty Counctl. · 

1. The City service area adjacent to letlllr should confon1 
to the Bet.ar Uttl tttes servtu Area on the east and 
north of Bet.ar fro. CR M to Dun ~try Road. 

2. Exhibit •A• should be on a •P of adequate sule to be 
legible. 

3. A f1fth •Wher Jas• has been addlcl to express tntent for 
periodic review of the sentce area • 

.. ~ 
4. Section I Purplft has been ••nlded to delete reference to 

•resolution o 1s dtspute• stnce no dtspute extsts. 

s . Sectton I Puncse has been ••nded to delete the sufi!stion 
of future 1 1n rcoMeetion• of potable water sys~. 

6. Section II (1.) Senter "!IS has been aMncled by adding 
a second paragraph Wh1Ch provides for possible expansion 
of City service outside the deltnatecl service area if 
the county is unable to enter into a service agre~~ent 
within 60 d~s after a ~tten request fro. the ct~. 

7. Section II (3) of the tntttal draft has been deleted 
because it contradicts the change described above. 



Mr. Douglas S. Bra•lett 
Septe.ber 29, 1987 
Page Two 

8. Section II (4) has been re-nu.btred 11 (3) and 1n1nded to provtde 
•tual options for disposal of wst.ater wtthin the other parti" 
service area. 

Please call .e at (813) 752-1525 tf you have questions or suggestions. 

I appreciate your assistance and cooperatton tn thts effort to deftne 
service areas. 

NN:js 
Enclosures (2) 
cc: Mayor 

City Counc 11 
louie Sellars 
Ben Bolan 

Stncerely, 

/IJ,J<-
Mtck Mtchols 
Ctt,y Manager 
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------------------------------------------------PROM Douglas S. Bram~ett ALE: 
TO Utilities Manager -

DATI: 
J.H"lr Ni,.hnla 10/12/87 
City Manacrer IU&IICT: 

Zephyrhills, Fla. - , .. .. ....... 
I ...... ....... -Ae- ,.~ 

~ 

, __ , ...... 
c-.. .... 
c ........ I.,.,... ,.... .. 

MESSAGE---------------------------------------------------, 
Attached is a paragraph our COunty Attorney wants included in the 

Utility Service Area Agreement with Pasco County. I believe with 

this final modification, the agre.-.nt as last drafted by you is 

rt this 

inals to me for 

REPLY 

-



TO: 

FRCJ4: 

DATE : October 15, 1987 

SUBJECT: Uti li ty Service Area Agree.ent 

Attached is a self explanatory note fro~~ Doug Br .. lett, Pasco County Ut111t1es 
Manager . The requested change is incorported as Article II, paragraph 4 of the 
attached revised draft . I have no objection to the inclusion of this change 
and reca.mend your approval. 

attachllents (2) 

..... 
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ORIGINAL SHEET NO. 3 . 7 

t~.:'II'IE OF COt1PANY : BETMAR UT ILITIES INC. 

SEWER TARIFF 

TERRITORY DESCRI PT ION 

1he Ea s t 1/2 of Sec tion 9, Townshi p 76 South, Range 2 1 East , 
r ~-=co County , Flor- ida , AND the West 1 / 2 of Section 10 1 Townshtp 
~~ Soulh , Range 21 Eas t, Pa~co County , Florid~, 

L ESS AND EXCEPT: The E;u; t 1 / 4 vf the North 1/2 of the Nor· thwe~t 

1 , 4 Qf Snc tion 10; the North 124.81 feet of the Northeast l / 4 o 1 

1- h E• Southeast 114 of the Northwest 1/ 4 of Sect1on 10 ; t h e East 
1 74.02 f ee t of the Northeast 1 / 4 of the Sou theast 1 / 4 o f thP 
Nr_.t- t h.,IPst 1 / 4 of Section 10, LESS the Nor- th 124.81 feet; t h e East 
1 / 4 o f t hP North 1/4 o f the Southwest 1 / 4 of Section 10; the West 
1 :' I"Jf the North 259.32 feet of the Southeast 1/ 4 of t hP. 
1-iror t11e.;;st J./4 of the Southwest 1/4 of Sec tion 10; the East 1 /~ o f 
ll ··~ North 213.63 feet of the Southeast 1 / 4 of t h e Not· theast l t 4 

n f the Southwes t 1/ 4 of Section 10; the North 1/2 o f thP 
·~out i1111P<; t 1/ 4 of the Southeast 1 / 4 of Section 9 ; AND t: h P 

SI"Ju thwest 1 / 4 of the Southwest 1 / 4 of the Southeast 1 14 of 
Se c t Jon 9 . 

ISSUING OFFICER: E v e A Turco 

TITLE : Pres1den t 



ORIGINAL SHEET NO. 3. 7 

t.IAME OF C0t1PANY : BETMAR UT ILITIES INC . 

SEWF.:R TARIFF 

TERR ITORY DESCRIPT I ON 

Tl w Ea !:J t l./2 of Section 9, Townshi p 7.6 South, Range 2 1 E=' as t , 
r3c:;cc Cotrnty, Flor ida , AND the We s t 1 / 2 o f · Se c ti on 10 , To.-mshlp 
~f Scuth, Range 2 1 East , Pasco County, Flori d~, 

LE~S AND E XCEPT : Th~ E~st 1 / 4 of the Nor th 1 /2 of t he Northwest 
! . 4 o f Sec tjon 10; t he Nor th 12 4.81 f e e t o f the Northeas t 1 / 4 o f 
t h ·~ Sotttheas t 1 / 4 o f t he Northwest 1/ 4 o f Sec t i on 10 ; t he East 
174. 02 f ee t of t h e Nor theast 1 / 4 of t h e Sou theas t 1 / 4 o f t hP 
Nnr· t h~o1r-s t 1/4 o f Sec ti on 10, LESS the Nor~th 12 <1 . 81 f e e t; t h e Ea st 
1 / 4 0 i t hp North 1 / 4 o f the Sou t hwest 1 / 4 of Sect1on 10 ; t h e West 
J ,:' '1 f t h e North 25 9 . 3 2 f eet of the Southeast 1 / 4 of t h<? 
hlnr lheas t 1 / 4 of the Southwest 114 of Sec t i on 10 ; t he East 1 / 2 o f 
t- hr:- Nor- t h 211.63 feet o f the Southeast 1 / 4 of t h e Nor·thea!5t l t 4 
o f tile Southwest 1 / 4 of Se c t i on 10 ; the No t• t h 112 o f t he 
~ntt t h~oiP. <; t 1/ 4 of the Southeast 1 / 4 of Sec t 1on 9 ; AND the 
S'1t•th1-1es t 1 / 4 o f the Southw~st 1 / 4 of the Sou t h east l /4 o f 
r~er t 1 on 9 . 

I SSUI NG OFF I CER : Ev e A Turco 

TITLE : P r e siden t 

1 
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Ui'W- a.i'llaa ftiL%~IU, IIIC. 
UP DIOQ OQVftl 

THIS AGREEMENT, 11ade and entered into this ~ "\ day of 

--ff'.=....~....-. __ , 1990, by and between BetJiar utilities, Inc., a Florida 

organized under the lava of the State of Florida, 

hereinafter referred to aa •aetaar• and Paaco county, a political 

subdivision of the State of Florida . ~ing by and through its 

Board of county CO..iaaionera, tbe governing body thereof, 

hereinafter referred to aa •eounty•. 

I I I • I I I I I II 

WHEREAS, Betllar baa received a certificate froa the Florida 

Public Service Ca.aiaaion authorizing the provision of public sewer 

service to an area located in tba aoutbeaat portion of the County 

pursuant to Chapter 367.041, Florida Statutes1 and, 

WHEREAS, Betllar is .... king to expand ita public wastewater 

system to the certificated area for the purpose of providing 

centralized sewer and eliainating interia disposal ayateas1 and, 

WHEREAS, Betllar baa requested the County to provide such bulk 

wastewater treataent aervice for ita existing custoaers and the 

proposed expansion of Betllar • • ayat-1 and, 

WHEREAS, subject to the conditions and liaitationa set forth 

herein, the County desire• to provide bulk wastewater treatment 

services to Betaar for the purpo.. of offering centralized 

wastewater services froa the County's Southeast Subregional 

Wastewater Treabaent Plant which preaently poaaeaaea sufficient 

excess capacity to provide auch ~reataent1 and, 

WHEREAS , in conjunction wit~ the requested aervice the County 



desires to provide certain atandarda for t-be expanaion of the 

Betmar•s wastewater treataent ayat .. and certain requir .. enta tor 

the quality of effluent delivered by Beblar to the County tor 

treatment. 

NOW, THEREFORE, in conaideration of the pr .. iaea which shall 

be deemed an integral part of tbis Aqree-nt and of the autual 

covenants and conditiona aet forth herein, the County and Betaar 

intending to be legally bound thereby, agree as follows: 

leotioD 1, lgrpose, 

It is the purpose and intent of this Aqreeaent to provide for 

central public sever services to exiating hoaea and at~cturea and 

future homes and structures located in the certificated area of 

Betaar Utilitiea, Inc. and to provide for additional assurances of 

timely payment to the County ot all coat• incurred in the provision 

of such service by the County, including, but not liaited to, cost 

of operation and aaintenance, debt service costs, capital costs, 

renewal and replaceaent coats, and expansion costs. All teras and 

conditions contained herein shall be read and interpreted in a 

manner consistent with and in furtherance of this purpose and 

intent. 

Section 2, Bulk Wastgater Juat;aeat lervioe, 

1 . Subject to the conditiona and liaitations set forth 

herein, the County, shall provide bulk ~astewater treataent 

services to Betaar. such services shall be provided throuqh the 

existing connection with Betaar Utilities, Inc.•s systea. Betaar, 

aqrees to change this connection, at no cost to the County, if 

2 



determined necessary by the County to continue service under this 

Agreeaent. The location and type of connection shall be approved 

by the county prior to the ti.. that the work ia actually per­

formed. such work shall be supervised and cUrected by the County 

and must aeet all applic•ble State and County standards. It shall 

be the responsibility of Betaar to furnish proof froa its statt, 

engineer, or other appropriate source to the County's Utility 

Director and/or other appropriate ..abera ot the a~tt, ot the 

coaparability and equivalency of all auch aaterial and standards ot 

pertoraance as previously .. ntioned. 

a. Bet .. r ahall install, aa part ot ita connection to 

the county systea, an appropriate .. taring device(a) at all points 

of connection which ia acceptable to the County tor the purposes ot 

determining the aaount of wastewater treataant aervices being 

provided by the County pursuant to this Agree&ent. It shall be the 

r esponsibility ot Betaar to pay all costa associated with the 

purchase, installation and repair• of such aeter(s). The county 

shall own and operate the aeter(a) and the County shall have the 

absolute right ot access for testing, reading purposes, and tor any 

necessary repairs to aaintain the integrity ot the County's 

wastewater collection systea. Betaar shall also be provided 

reasonable access to the aeter(s) tor testing and reading purposes. 

2. Meter Reading and Payaenta - the County will invoice 

Betmar on a a onthly basis i n accordance with aeter readings taken. 

Betmar shal l a ake payaent baaed upon the aeter readi ngs within 

thirty (30) days a ttar receipt of the invoice troa the County. In 

3 



the event that the paYJMnt is not aade within thirty (30) days 

after receipt of the invoice, Betaar aqrees to pay interest or 

penalties as established fro• ti .. to ti .. in the county•• utility 

service requlations on the outatancUnq balance until paid in full. 

Nothing contained herein, includinq the cbarginq of interest, shall 

extend the due date for any payaent and any failure to pay on or 

before the due date shall be considered a default under the teras 

of this Agre ... nt. Betaar shall be liable for the costs of the 

purchase and installation of any .. tars or siailar equipaent or 

devices used to aeasure the aaount of wastewater treated. In the 

event Betmar disputes the accuracy of any aeter reading, it aust 

demonstrate through appropriate calibration testing that the aeter 

is either not properly calibrated or is not functioning properly. 

3. Monthly Service Rate - Betaar agr••• to pay the County a 

service rate of Four and 13/100 ($4 .13) Dollars per thousand 

gallons of wastewater treated baaed upon the aeter readings; 

provided, however, this rate, including any or all coaponents 

thereof, as identified in Section l., aay be adjusted upward or 

downward by the Board of County co .. issioners fro• tiae to time in 

accordance with the County's rate setting procedures. 

4. Impact Fees - In addition to the aonthly service rate 

Betmar agrees to pay impact tees to the County as follows: 

a. New Developaent - Betaar agrees that any new 

development within its service area will pay to the county, uniform 

commitment and impact fees in aaounts equivalent to thotte fees 

charged by the county for its retail utility custoaers as estab-

4 



1 ished from tiae to tiae by the Board ot county co .. iaaionera, 

which tees will be collected by the County in accordance with its 

Sewer Use Ordinance. However, in the event the County adopts a 

bulk wastewater iapact tee tor new developaent subsequent to the 

execution ot this Agreeaent said new developaent shall pay the bulk 

impact fees established by th• Board ot County co .. iaaionera fro• 

time to tiae tor connections .. de to Bet..r•a ayst .. after such 

adoption. Said fees shall be paid to the County prior to connec­

tion ot any new develop .. nt to Betaar'• ayat••• and will be 

collected by the County in the .... aanner as the County collects 

impact fees tor ita utility ayat .. 

b . Existing Develo~ent - Bet..r and the County agree 

that no separate, uptront i~act tees will be charged tor existing 

structures or developaent as of the date ot this Agre .. ent which 

are either presently connected to Betaar' s systea or which are 

located in Betmar•a approved certificated area and are to be 

connected to Beta ar•s Syatea in the future . 

5. Treataent Capacity - The County aqrees to treat wastewater 

pursua nt to this Agreeaent, provided sufficient capacity is 

available at the County's wastewater treataent facilities and all 

appr opriate peralta have been obtained by Betaar troa State 

r egulatory agencies. 

a. Betmar agrees to abide by the Pasco county Sewer Use 

Ordinance i ncluding the Regul ations tor Discharge to Pasco County 

Wastewater syst em, (att ached as Exhibit •s•), in its ent irety and 

as it may be changed f r om tia e to tiae by r equir .. ent of Federal of 

5 



State authorities and/or by the ~1ty. 

b. Bet.Jiar aqreea that it shall not engage in wastewater 

treataent services on ita own, or utilize treataent services troa 

others during the tera of tbia Aqre ... nt provided the County has 

available capacity to adequately treat wastewater tlovs troa 

Betmar. 

6. coordination ot Flows - Betaar will cooperate in every 

possible way with the county to coord~nate tlowa into the plant so 

that they shall not exceed the peraitted per day aaxiaua tor the 

plant. 

7. Notwithstanding any other provisions contained herein, the 

county shall not be liable tor any daaagea as the result ot the 

inability or failure to provide sewage treataent services pursuant 

to this Agreement either on a teaporary, eaergency or peraanent 

basis . The County shall uae ita best efforts to provide the 

treatment capacity needed by Bet.ar, to service its custoaers. 

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the County reserves the right to 

proportionately reduce the gallonage aade available under this 

Agreement to comply with reduced treataent capacity as restricted 

from time to time by governmental regulatory authorities. 

8. Public Sewer Collection Syatea - Betmar shall, at its 

expense: 

a. Purchase, install, repair, or aaintain its entire 

wastewater collection systea, including all sewer lines, aaster 

meters, and other facilities and appurtenances that aay be 

necessary in order to tap into or aake connections with the 

6 



County's wastewater ayatea1 

b. cauaed to be conducted all investigations and testing 

that aay be required in order for Betaar to tap into said systea, 

i ncluding all deaiqn, conatruction, repair, and aaintenance of said 

connection equipaent1 and, 

c. Cause all sewer linea, aaater .. tara, and all other 

facilities required for the connection to the County syatea to Pe 

repaired and aaintained in accordance with appropriate standards 

and specilicationa. 

9. Peraita - Betaar shall have tbe responsibilit y of securing 

and aaintaininq all necessary peraits froa all governaentai 

agencies having requlatory authority of Betaar•a public sewer 

collection systea. The County aball bave the aaae responsibility 

as to its sewer syat ... 

10 . Quantity Deficiencies - 'l'be County shall not be liable in 

da•ages to Betaar in tbe event that the quantity of sewage to be 

treated under this Agre .. ent shall be curtailed or diainished at no 

tault ot the County. 

sectio» 3. Gl»eral Proyiaioas, 

1. This Agreeaent shall be executed in two counter-parts, 

each ot which will be considered an original. This Agreeaent is 

bindi ng upon the successors and aaaiqnees of the parties hereto. 

The provisions of this Aqre ... nt constitute the entire terms and 

provisions of t his Agreeaent between the parties hereto, and no 

amend.aent or alteration shall be binding unless the party affected 

thereby shall have executed a written inatrwaent aaeriding the 

7 



Agreeaent. Whenever one party givea notice to the other party 

concerning any ot the proviaion. of thia Agreeaent, auch notice 

shall be given by certified aail return receipt required. Said 

notice shall be deeaed given when it ia depoaited in the United 

States aail with sufficient poatage prepaid (notwithatanding that 

the return receipt i• not aubaequently received). Notice• shall be 

addreseed as follows: 

PASCO COUNTY: 

BETMAR UTILITIES, INC.: 

County Adainiatrator 
Paaoo COunty Governaent Center 
7530 Little Road, Rooa 203 
New Port Richey, Florida 34654 

Joaeph L. Turco 
6635 Hickorywood Lane 
New Port Richey, Florida 34653 

These addresses aay be chenqed by qivinq notice aa provided tor in 

this paragraph. 

2. No waiver of breach of any ot the teras ot this Agreeaent 

shall be construed to be a waiver ot any aucceedinq breach. 

Section 4. Qefault. 

1. It either party aaterially fails or defaults in keeping, 

perforaing or abiding by the teras and provisions ot this Agree­

ment , then the non-defaulting party ahall give written not i ce to 

the defaulting party specifying the nature ot the default. If the 

defaulting party does not cure the default within thirty (30) days 

after the date ot written notice, then this Agreement, at the 

opti on o! the non-defaulting party, shall terainate. Neithsr party 

sha ll be rel ieved ot liability to the other tor daaages sustained 

by virtue of any party wrongfully exercising this provisiol". This 

paragraph is not i ntended to replace any other leqal or equitable 

8 



reaedies available to any non-defaulting party under Florida law, 

but it is in addition thereto. NotvithstancUng the foreqoinq, any 

failure to make tiaely payaents sball be considered a aaterial 

default under the teraa of this Aqre~t without the necessity for 

any written notice to Betaar. 

ltotion 1. bra. 

This Agreeaent shall have a tera of twenty-five (25) years 

co-encinq on the date of execution of this Aqree .. nt. This 

Aqreeaent shall not be considered an obligation on the part of 

Pasco County to perfora in any way otber than as indicated in this 

Aqreeaent. The county aball not be obligated under the teraa of 

this Aqreeaent to treat additional sewage froa Betaar in or froa 

areas outside ita certificated area or otber areas intended to be 

served by Betaar, all as identified on Exhibit •A•, unless the 

County issues written notification that it does not object to such 

additional service. Pasco County also affiraatively states as part 

of this Aqreeaent that ita first responsibility is to the custoaera 

inside ita own service liaita and tbat it reserves the riqht to act 

in the beat interest of those custoaera in all circuaatances . 

Section t. Utility lyat .. qbargea. 

Betmar shall fix, revise, aaintain and collect such fees, 

rates, rentals or other charges for the use of the products, 

services and facilities of ita utility ayatea as shall be necessary 

to f und the tiaely payaent of ita respective obliqations and 

l i abilities under this Aqr .... nt. Betaar shall aaintain ita 

uti l ity system operation and aaintain accounts throuqhCJut the term 

9 



ot this Aqre .. ent tor the purpoae ot paying ita obliqationa and 

liabilities hereunder. 

Section 7, lieoellqeoga rruiaion. 

1. In the event the County • a pertoraance ot this Aqreement is 

prevented or interrupted by consequent of an act of God, or of the 

public enemy, or national e .. rgency, allocation or other qovern~~en­

tal restrictions upon the use or availability of labor or aateri­

als , rationinq, civil insurrection, riot, racial or civil riqbts 

disorder or deaonatration, strike, eabargo, flood, tidal vave, 

fire, explosion, bollb detonation, nuclear fallout, vindator., 

hurricane, sink holes, earthquake, or other casualty or disaster or 

catastrophe, unforeseeable failure or breakdown of puapinq, 

transaissiona or other taciliti .. , 90Yern.ental rules or acta or 

orders or restrictions ot regulations or requir-nta, acta or 

actions of any CJOV8r'lmeftt, except the county, or public or 

qoverrmental authority or co.aiaaion or bond or aqency or official 

or officer, or judc)aent or a restraining order or injunction of any 

court, the COunty shall not be liable tor such non-pertor.ance, and 

the tiae of perforaance shall be extended tor such tiae period that 

the County is diliqently atteaptinq to pertora. 

2. The parties hereto aqree that fora and after the date of 

executi on hereof , each vill, upon the request of the other, execute 

and deliver such other documents and instruments and take other 

actions as may be reasonably required to carry out the intent of 

t his Aqreement. 

3 . This Aqreement shall be bindinq upon the heirs, represen-

10 



tatives and assiqns of the parti .. hereto and tbe provision~ hereof 

shall constitute covenants runnb'9 vith the land for the benefit of 

the heirs, representatives and assiqns of the party. However, this 

Aqreeaent shall not be assigned by Betaar without tbe express 

peraission of the County 1 however, such conaent shall not be 

unreasonably withheld by tbe County. 

4. In tbe event tbe county every elect. to exercise its power 

of eainent doaain for the purpoM ot acquiring all, or any part of 

the utility syst .. which aay be owned by Betaar, the County will 

not be required to pay Betaar for any value which aiqht be 

attributable to tbe services provided by the County under the te~ 

of this Aqre .. ent. In other words, such .. rvices provided by the 

county under tbis Aqre ... nt shall bave no residual value in the 

event the County aeeka to condean all, or any part, of Betaar•s 

systea. This shall not be construed as a waiver of any defense, 

includinq tbe defense of lack ot authority, Betaar aay have to such 

an action by the County or to any olaia for coapenaation ae an on 

qoinq business concern. 

5. Betaar aqreea that upon execution of this Aqreeaent that 

it will i .. ediately file the sa .. with the Florida Public Service 

Commission and, in the event Ca.aission approval is required, 

Betmar shall use ita best faith efforts to obtain such approval. 

Notwi thstandinq any other provision• of this Aqreeaent, in the 

event the Florida Public Service Co1miaaion approval of this 

Aqreement is required prior to ita effectiveness, the aaae auat be 

approved in its entirety as a condition precedent to the effective-

11 



ness ot the Aqre ... nt and the effective data ot thia Aqre ... nt 

shall be the date ot approval by the Florida Public Service 

6 • Aa further conaideration ot the autual covenant• and 

condition• contained herein, Bet.ar agr••• to diaaiaa, with 

prejudice, ita coaplaint aqainat Paaco County tiled in Circuit 

Court 90-820 CA, and the County agreaa to withdraw ita objection to 

Betaar•a raquaat tor extanaion ot ita certificated area preaently 

pendinq before the Florida Public Service co .. iaaion in 

Case No. 90-001218 (DOAH). 

7. Thia Agre ... nt aball auperaaded and replace any exiatinq 

Aqreeaent between Paaco County and Betaar Utilitiea, Inc. tor bulk 

wastewater aervicea. 

EXECUTED thia Q~ day ot 

Florida. 

{S.BALJ. 
# • t I: 

, 1990, in Pasco County, 

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
OF PASCO COUNTY I FLORIDA 

BETMAR UTILITIES I INC. 

APPROVED AS TO LEGAL FORM AND CONTENT 

12 



Office of the County Attorney 

By·--~I!!:El.-J)\~w&U~· ~--­
Attorney 

A: \betllar. agt 

STATE OF FLORIDA ) 
COUNTY OF PASCO ) 

~ Subscribed and 
, 1990, by Eve A. 

I c. 

MY COMMISSION EXPIRESt 

-JACULNA.IICMM 
llltAA't 5ULIC tTA11 Cl ~ ........ 

to before ~ne 
President 
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located outaida or 01111r lu pt.t bc:uldcy ltna. If 

iDa1da tha pt.t feace, tba-. lball be a pte near the 

..... u. ~ viti\ • My fumUbld to the Ccuu:J. 

n.. lball be ..,~. toe. pl'OYicW in each M~plq 

~ to --~ ~ impectian ."nd M~plq by 

the Cculty. « ita ..... 

(b) r..dl 8111plq ~ lball conta1D a Panhall ~. 

accurate w1r. 01' .wu..r dllv1c:e, viti\ • ~ md 

totalh:f .. npeter foe~ of the li4Jid cpintl­

tya « tha ..und weer -wly to the i.rdlatrtal plmt 

.., be UMd .. tha l1qu1d cplntity ..... it 1a .... tllnti­

ated ~ the ..und wtc ~ly a wate qu.mcltlu 

an ~ly the.-.« "-'e a ..uunbl• adjuat­

.-t Clll be ... 1D the ..und ~ly to datcmne ttlll 

11cfaid qull\tity. 'lhll ~. totalW... rac:orclq 

clw1A::M an to be iqlpllad, imtalled, md ..tntainld by 

the (MIU, 

(c) s.pt. lball be tabD. fNf1r1 hour, properly rafri&erated 

the flow for a 

rwpr...,...dw 24~ ...,~. lb::h ...,u~ aball be 

AfMted Oil .. .my c»:y. .. r-=-eary to 1Nun 

, • ._.,..,..,. ...Uttu for the lllt.1.n nporttzw 

period. ~ pt.rb, vltb vidll fluctuat:icma in 

...UtiM of wataa, vlll ~an ~tic M~plcr 

pececl ~ically by the flow~ c:»vioe . 

M1n1a8 ~for rwpreMnUd.w ~itiu ahall 

tnclude neva1uad.Oil ~ MCh ~ly period. 'Dle 

c»teadnadcm of npnMnUtiw cpMDtitiu ahal.l include 

~ J..a tbm tt.z. CClDMOdW day& of 24-hwr CC~IOdte 

M~pl.Jqp t*- cb1.rw peri.oda of DCDIIl operat.ial, 

txlptber vith acc.publ.e flow ~·- 'Dle 

~ of Mlpl.J.rw, ...,u.... c::Maber. -~ ct.Yi.. .... , 

M~plq ..mocs., ..S ..Uyala of M~pl.ea lhall be 

Ml:lject, at my tt.a, to iMpectial a wrlfication by 
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(c) SU. or: bot wter lbcJIIII 150• r......_tt (65• c..ti· 

smd->· 

(d) IC1y wter ar w.te omt•1n1• t.t., -. an-e. ar on., 
..twtblr -.alaif1ed or DDt, in __. of 100 -.11 or: 

c:anta1niJw .atmcea 1lh1cb .., eol1difJ ar bec:ma 

vUcaua at ~ ~ n• a 150. r u· c md 

65• C). 

(e) lmy wten or: wata Mvt,. a PI ta.r thm 5. S ar b1F£ 

thin 10 or: twvt,. my ocblr corroeiw ptopetLJ 11pt to 

c&IM ~or: Murd to.~. ecpdpoant of m. 
....... ayac.., ar penc:maa1 ..,u.,.r in ita apeadme. 

( f ) lmy wta:r or: W8te ~ nedily ral.Melbla ~ 

(cymide nl.-..d •~ a~ of 150., <65-c> a ph 

• 2.5) in aceu of 2 -.111 my .-:. ar wate cmta1nt .. 

total c:ylllida in --- of s :-./1. 

<a> Coal ur, ita dlriwtiwe md w.te. 

Ch> 1ny ~ida or: ..ua craea•m• tadc or: poUancul 

.atmcu in eufficl.mt cpm:itt.. ar rate of flow u to 

injure or intcfere with my of m. ..... ~ 
p100U8, to CCIIWtitut.e a haurcl to bam ~ 01' 

.ru-a, or to create my ha.ard in cbt reoei~ wtcn. 

( 11) Di!ch!rp of Certain HateriaU Pca1tted Oaacliticm&lly -

Certain toxic .atmcea md ~ bectcia, .W...ial of 

~ into the ayac.. wuld ott.rvJ.ae be prcbihited, lball be 

~c.ble in . dUcbllrp ifl (1) ncl.lcad by cn.twJt ·~ the 

.aaoe to • point that vill ..c the pnenl JIUl1IOeM of theM 

ru1.. ll1d resula~ime ar c:ma v1th1n my -wllcabla atanduda 

set ttwreon now or hlnaftc in ecc:ordlnl» with thMe nau­
lat:iml , or (2) dUc:hupd in ad! .. u Ol:li1C*ltDtime ., .. 



to DOt be bljur!Due to paecmael, .-. • ., btocba't»l, 

bio~. CIE' other ..... tzw1 c JIII'OC*a· CIE' ~w. 

wur.. !b:b .ar..ca all iDclude, but DOt rw 

u.lted tor 

(a) mJ alccbola, mdb1otic:e, anlld.c, .....teal•, t.a.l.ae, 

i.odiDa, c:bl.arim. CCIIIPG'. ~ Nlta. ~la. 

c:zwoeotM, fluartDa, ~ • ..aay. ~. 

phmola, pbmol dlri.-..ad.w., ailwr, .ailwr CW~pC~nk, 

aU......tdM, tcm.c: ct,ea (or:pd.c ..S .Sawa)), « dDca 

(b) arr atl'q cwtdedm tpate a:b u cbtcwtw, 

,..,..., CIC' .,._.., 

(c) _, c:hetc.l ,.,.,. .... P""'rl• tcm.c:, n-.ble, or 

aploaiw .... eitmr qMm ec:fdifletf1m, alblfud.on, 

addladan CIC' nc'rdma 

(d) my atl'q ~ ..... auch .. Ditntea, ~. 

aulfit., ..S tt.fcw•JFbetMa 

(e) mJ W8ta trc. 1Jd.aa1::rial ppRn:-10 ... 11 

proc::eue8 c:mf=41rd... viable ~ 

- Tete 1 lUte the M¥1•• allowhle valuu for oeruin 

material& in, or dwrnlcteriatica of, W!t~ mt.ertn; t.bt 

Ccutty' • •• a rap .,.e... '1be CDDty reecwe the r1&ht to 

ear.bu..b etmdarde for ldlatmcea DOt cmt•frwc.f in t:hU lilt . 

In .. ~ addid.anal •tmda:de tbe ~ vill pnerally 

follow t.bt etmduda of tbe W... Pollution Cant:rol Fed­

eratim. In ~ a inter:pn~ the valuu in Tete 1, 

refennce eball be ~ to Jtladltd Hatboda foe the 



~ of Water - !il!tet!£. Mlr:1ce *'- bb 

A .. odat1m , J.at.t editicD. 

DIU 1 

Material ---or AllCII!IblA 

0 \&ncteriatic !!l!!!. 

Boron 1.0 Jllll 

<lu'cmilD, total 10.0 Jllll 

Q]pper 10.0 Jllll 

Cymidu 2.0 Jllll 

Cachdtn 2.0 Jllll 

Lead 0.1 Jllll 

Mlrcury 2.0 Jllll 

Hickel 10.0 Jllll 

Zinc 10.0 Jllll 

Irm 25.0 Jllll 

Phalola 0. 5 Jllll 

10> 210.0 Jllll 

~ Sol.ida 210.0 Jllll 

pH s.s - 9.5 

Tsperat11re 105. r 

The .tlow liad.tat:i.c:N are intanded to -w1y ..-nllJ to all ~t:rUl 

UHr11 within the Cculcy'a ••..np sy.e.. If md whln StAte or Federal 

regulatory apncy npationa nquire • lped..fic ~ ca'lC«\­

tratian for a aped..fic i.ndlatry, ~ 1.a dw ..-. at:riJwlnt CICilCSl­

tration Lirwl bea.e t:t... r•ul•ticna md IIUdl "l'!ledone vill -wly. 

( 13 > Di!Ch!rp C'.a!ta1n11s Ground G!zb.- - Jspoval of Certain Size 

Grinden ll!qu1r!d - llny d.Uc::twrp to tbe ec..mr,.• 1 •• n• sy.e. 

ocrtt.a~ gubaae a.y be -.de ecc.pcabla ., -.nl of ~ md 

dilution, provided hawllwr, that t:be ilJ ta11edcn of md operation 



of my prblp snnrs-- -.d.pped with a .ator of tbree-founb Cl/4) 

borMpcJwu co. 76 b .p. -.tric) or sr-tc, all be abject to 

rwv1.8w md approYAl by the Cowlty prl« to ax:b 1Detallatioa .m 

operadoD .m to plri.odic iMpect1an by m. Ccamty ~. 

ll!gu1!!d - ,., wtc OC' ~ ~ U'e w.cc~ptlbt. punumt 

to t:heM ~.J•tiCIIW lball be~. diluted« abject­

ed to ... odwr ~le ..chod of pn-tnMWit in ocdlr 

to rmder it acc~ptlble to the Cowlty in~ vitb the 

provi.liana of dW dYipter prior to iu di.8chap to the 

Syatall. U neceat11'70 the UM of •cc-ttcaJly aperatUw 

clil.utJ.rw or ~ md ~ -.d.-nt lbal, be 

nquiftd. u . '¥G ~. the ditcbarp t.e aatfi­

cl.sltly h1&h in i.ciW: au•cth .. to cant1n.11 to be WWCCt~pt­

able, funbtr pre-uwtMnt au be ~· 

(15) Di!cbarp of Odora - Cauol by OwMr l!!pd!!d - It thall at 

all c-. be the rupcma1b1Uty of the owner to elwmate or 

cmtrol the ..U.tm of offcwiw odan frcll bui~ .-r-1 

to the Syau. OC' the ~ of otfcwtw odan in the 

Syata~a u the neult of a di.8chap. ~ the D1nct:or 

detemdnu that off-iw odan ~ fml bui~ .-ra 

Ol' reaJltq freD • di«:bup U'e pruiDt in the S,.t.-, be 

&hall require the CMWr to tllca 1llhar.wr er.pa .re nec:eeaary 

to elim1nate tue:h odor• fraa the Sya~. 1be coet of my 

dev1cu ~ .-y be neouaary to el tafnete or control IUCh 

odon md all atundtnt apmaa lball be bomt by the CMWr. 

(16) Prewntial of .Acddtntal Rele&N of lb!cc!ptabl• &.betiDC:ea -

There &hall be DO cam.ctial to the Syat. fna m'f WN&l, 

taW., oantai.ner, or receptacle of .,., kind UMd to receiw, 

hold, 1tore, or in any otbu wy hiRUe my tald.c: or deleteri­

w.~ material~ or U,.tmcea, the ditcbarp of ~ 1a prdill>­

it.ed by theM resul.ad.ona tiJrol&b ..td.cb ~tiu of IUCh 



1Mteiala or .W.tmcu cauld ecc:1dlnt&lly or oc:bcviM be 

di.lcharpd directly or i.ndi.nctly 1Dto tbl t)'8t... hnona 

~ in tbl coune of dla1r buef-. « oc:benl1.ee ua...,aa, 

aeon, ncaiw, abip, or in my ott.- wy "-dl.e « JllrOCM• 

ary IIUCh -t:ert.aa or ..-tmcu lball taa pnc:aJt1arw to 

~ eccident.al apllllp of ..:b ..-tmcu to my COD­

nectian, to tbl .,at. by wy of fl.ca' ckaiDe, bMtN, c:.atd\ 

buina, down ~, Ftta"a, ..mt., or my oct.r NCb 

OCD'IKti.cm. ~ tbl D1nct« detcnefrw tblt eccidlnt.al 

apili9 hu occurnd t:braiF _, camecd.cm to tbl t)'8t.. u 

duc:r1bed ~. be lball nqu1n tbl CMIIIIl' to elildnate tbl 

(17) Acddlnt.a1 laleue of t):woc!fc.ble Di.!ch!Fp - lbtif1caticm -

O!!rp - In the ~ of .., eccidlatal nleue to tbl .,at. 

of my ~1• ~ or of m, ~ « .ate­

rial ; canaicler.t by tbl r..c.my to be tad.c « CS.lateriaua u 

provi.cW in tb1a c::htlpter, it llhal.l be tbl n~pC:NibiUty of 

the UMr to nod.ty the County t 'iiatel)', trld in DO CAM 

later thm one (1) blur followi!l& u:h • cUac:hazp, eo chat 

~1 M:tian '*" be takim. Coete iac:m:red to COl'l'eCt ary 

ct.aap x:uwna. trca adl • dUc:barp au be c:bcpd to the 

UMr md failure to nport aucb. dUc:bcp llhall ruult in Ill 

-.dditiCll&l c:harp of $500 in edditian to coet of COl'l'eCtian. 

Each auc:h d.Uc:hcp llhal1 be canaics.red a.parate1y trld coeu 

md chaqed 1.M.ed ~ly. Eadl &I)' an tlbidl ttwn 1a 

auch • diac:bllrp llhal1 be trld u hlnby a-d to be • upa­

rat.e diac:bllrp md ch£pa llhal1 be 1.M.ed ac:c:ontq1y. ~ 

c::hargu ahall be co1l.ec:ted by the Cculty in the .- ...wr u 

all other c:barpa Mt by t:bl County. 

(18) Special ~tl- ltpplicat1an to Ca!1ty-~ ..cu­

ury or expedient in order to Clltt'f out the proviaima of 

theM ~tia\8. the County ..,. entc into apeci.al .-­

menta with UNra of the County'• fadlltiea Mttq fOI'th 



accorclmce with m applfcctm tbAretac. ...- to the loEd of 

Ccuq ec-s..at.c..n. 

(19) D1!cb!rp of Uplluted ... ~sex.. a--u Available­

~ MpC"ate atom ..S ..m.ury ...-. an ~. 

~. « 1D UN 1D _,area of the CcalntJ, all \qiOltut.d 

wter, roof-nmoff, mcmtwtneted coolq wter, ld>-aJr'face 

drainlp, or \qiOlluted !Matrial prcau wter aball be 

di8cbupd to the atom .-r. ~, 1D .ucb ..... _, 

MJCh \qiOltut.d ... 1a fGat to be dlacba,..S to • Mld.ury 

.-r, the D1nct.or lball r.p.r. .ucb dUc::bap to be can­

a.:c.d to the atcal ._. at the _, II"IN of the __.. 

C20) Appeal Prall Deumlnatian l!pz'dJ!w MecN!,p- kt! ~ 

UNr 1ilaee d1acberp hu '-t c»tawtned by the D1recta: to be 

~l.e 1n ~ with ct.. ~d•ncxw or lib> 

~ witb _, ocmr detawtnatfm of the Directac" ~­

de -r apply to tbe loEd of r..cu.ty c:--t•at.cm.n foe a 

rw1,., tt.reof in ~ witb tbMe nplationa. 

(21) Failure to Ca!ply With D1.!ch!zp ._,Jaticma - Ch!rp! - 11ny 

failur. to CXIIIIply with my prov1.a1.GD of thU cblptu 1D thU 

oode aball lWUl.t in m lldditianal ct.,. ._.u.t the penon 

or p1WiiMa _, failhw to CXIIIIply in the -.mt of $500. 001 in 

lldditian, aaid pa-ean or ~ llhall be lUbla for my 

~ ~ occur to the a,.Qa • a m.dt of MJCh failure 

to CXIIIIply witb _, prori.aion of theM ~·letiCN, tn:f MCh 

.uch WlUR to CXIIIIply ab&ll be md u benby cs.-d to be • 

dUtinct ald Mpar&te failure md c:t.pa aball be llpplt.d 

~ly. fb:i\ c::hllqu ab&ll be collected by the Cculty in 

the ... a.mer .. all other cbapa Mt lr; the Cculty . 

C22) No person ahall diacharp or CAIN t4. be di8cbupd my 



<23> CooJ..Uw ard/oc CICIIdla.q we._, be df.tw•pd to ct. atom 

-- .,at. only if • .us r..lt 18 ......... ,., trc. ct. liD. 

( 24) 1ha ilxt.Jatrlal UMn _,be~ to prov1.ct. in£ w!lm 

r..s.cs to c1etc111m CCIII'u.x. atb tb18 OrdiDIDce. 'DwM 

~.., tDcl.ude! 

<•> ~ elf...._. pe* ate md wh81 owr a l!piiC• 

1fied tWa periocl. 

(b) l)wa1cel -.1,... of-~·· 

(c) ~don of rw ~. procea .. , md procb:ta 

~ ~ wh81 md ..Uty. 

(d) ~ty md dhpMidon of apadffc lJtpid, aludp, oil, 

aolYmt, OIC odl£ 8teriab ~ to .-.r UM 

CCDtrOl. 

(e) A plot plaa of .-.ra of the uaer' • J*upe.t'CJ lbawUw 

.-.r ..S pretreaQ!Int fad.Uty locac1on. 

<a> Detaila of eyac- to pnwat ..s CCDtrOl the 1ouea of 

.atc1ala thnluah 8pilla to tha all!jcipel .-r. 



(1) ~ Di!cl!!!p• 

It lhall be W'].,ru) to d1 ...... 11lda a Quq pate to tba 

--~ .,at. ., ~ ~ .. ~ by tba 

Dinctor in accaaiiDce 1llda tba ~ of ·diU ¥i"''I'Ce. 

(2) a..ral. r..tta 

(a) All atpific-t u.n ~to CGimiCt to« to cantriiJute 

to the Caa:y' . .,.e. aball ClbtdD • v.c:-..:.r Dj.......,. 
r.mlt befcn CXD~.ctiJW to or ~ to tba .,.e.. 

{b) All aiatiJW ~ ..... conw:ted to« ~ to 

ttw a,.e. au cbta1n a ~ Claal:r1llut1cD hallt 

vi~ 180 diJa aftllr the ett.ctiw cSM:. t4 tbU Qrdf.....,.. 

u.er. nqu1recl to Clbu1n • ~ta" CaltributlcD hallt aball 

ot~~~plete md file v1th the QluatJ, • -wucanm in the fCIDI 

pracrlbed by the Qutt.y. md ... .,...... .... by • fee .. Mt by the 

Cculty fraa a. to 0.. lld.adiJI .... aball -wly for • 



Wuea.tar CcattibJtion Paalt v1ddD 30 .,. attar t:M effectiw 

date of thU Orcli.nlla, ..s pRipC*d .., .... lba11 t~pply at leMt 

90 daya prior to CICDI.c:tq to 01' ~ to .. .,.ta. In 

~of .. t~ppl1cadon, .. u.u au~. in wnu­

~ III'PUiptlate for ft!luttfon, tM fo~ illfor&MIICJI\1 

(a) tta., ~. tnd l.,......on, (if ctl..tt.nat frca t:M addnu) 1 

(b) SIC raaer ~ to t:M St.IDd£d lbll»t:rW Cl.Maification 

Mllnal., b..aa of t:t. JbWat, 19n, u ....ted a 

(c) Wuc.c.tc c:awtitumta ..S ~ tocl•wtt,. but DOt 

l i&t;ed to thoee -mt1 cmed in Sec:rfm 12 of thU Ol'd1nlnce aa 

c»t....tned by a nlllble mdytical 1abantclcya ....,u.,. ..t 
malyala lihall ~ pcfCIIMd in ~ vUh ~ 

atllbu.t.d by t:M Ia punumt to lec:t1on 304 Ca> of t:M Act 

..s cmt•fned in 40 ~. Part 136, - ......... 

(e) A~ daily tnd 3 Clute pMk -~ flow ZUM, includ­

q daily, .antbly ..S MUCID ~ 1f arya 

• (f) Si te pima, flQOC' pJ.w, wcbllnfeal IIDl plulbq pJ.w mi 

cSeui.U to eholl all ...n, .-r ~. tnd ~ 

nmcea by dill au., location tnd ~. 

<&> Ducriptic:Jn of ectivltt.a , t.cilltt.a ..s plAI\t prooeuu al 

tha pnm.... inc~ all .aterlala ..tU.ch are or caul.d be 

d.i.Kbllrpd I 

(h) ~ knclwc, tbl nat:m'e ..s ~ of .., pollutmte in 

the dUcharse Wdch are Uld.ted by my Cculty, State, or 

Federal Pretrea~ S~, end II litet_.,.. ~ 

11bather or not the pra~ •~ ue ~ •t m a 



cxmaiatmt buu .nc~ u not, ~ additiaDal operat:1an .nc~ 

w1"(W\\DC'4 (OQO ..t/ac add1tiaDal pretriiWitW1t u required 

foe tile UMr to -.t Wlicllble ~ Steda-daa 

(1) U additional pretr..._Jt md/ac OIM wUl be required to -t 

dw fretnac.at Stmdudaa tile lboctMt edwdule bJ ~ tbl 

UMr vill proYide aacb additiciDal ~. 1he cxa­

pl..etial date 1n dd.a ~ au not be 1etu thin tile 

<XIIIplJ.mce date •tllbu..t.c~ h tile wlicllba ~ 

StADdard. 1he fo~ CCJDdfdcm lball wly to dd.a 

......U.a 

( 1) 1he Klwdul e lball canta1n 1Dcz_.,. of pi'OinN 1n tile foal 

of datu for tbl o • r Jt llld ~letian of •Joe .wnu 

~ to tile carwtzucti.an .nd ~don of 8dditional 

pretreammt required tar tile UMr to ...c tile wu.c.bte 

Pre~ Stmdllrd8 <• ·I· , bJ.rl.lw m q1lwer, <XIIIpledzw 

pR~ pW., CClllf~ f1nal pt..., •ecnd .. contrect 

foe •Joe ~. ~s. carwtzuct1.an, <XIIIplecq 

cawtzuc:tion, etc. ) • 

.mM. 

(ill)Not ate thin 14 days fo~ MCb cs.te 1n dw Ktwdule­

the final date for CCIIpu.nc.. dw \IIC lhall aimt • pro­

sru• report to ttw Director lnchwHrw, .. • a1n1aa, ~ 

or DOt it <XIIIpl.ied with tt. inc:tw.c: of prtlp'eN to be •t on 

.uch date .nd, if not, tt. ~te on ~ it apec:ta to ~ly 

ltllpe beq tAikm by a. UMr to return the CODitl'Uction to 

the ac:t.l.ale uUibU.Ihed. In DO wmt lball .en 1:Nn 9 

llllllthl •lAipM be~ aach ptop'MI nporta to a. Director. 



rate of procb:tion1 

Ot> Type md -.mt of r-.~ sacrr•nd! (..,..a_, •• pc 

cky) I 

( 1) tuar llld c,pe of ..,lOIJ'IIM llld baun tJL apent1.oD of plmt md 

prqiOMd OlE' ectual baun of openticm of pa:wtzwtwL .,.t.., 

<a> 1uy ott.r infrwwattcn u _,be cs.-d bJ tbl Cculty to be a.cM­

Mr'/ to .-1uata tbl pemlt 'lf'Hcar1an. 

The Camty v.:U evaluate tbl dllta 6P'!d.._, bJ tbl ~ llld _, nquln 

.o:H.ti.cnal. f.Dfcwwttcn. Afutr ft1luet1an llld 8CCIIIpUDCI of tbl data 

fumUtwd, tbl Cclmty _, u.. • ~ Oaatritlut1cn Pead.t abject 

to ta. md ccnUdaw pnM.dlld Mrein. 

(4) Pead.t~ 

Widlin 9 .m:hs of tbl pnw•lprtcn of a Jet1cnel CateFrical 

Pretreammt Sundllrd, tbl w..e..t.er Ccnaibud.cn Pead.t of UMra 

uject to .ucb atmd!ada all be nwt..s to nqu.1re c:a~pU.•lOe 

with .ucb aundllrd within tbl t.t.. &81 ~by .ucb atm­

dard. \lwre a UMr. uject to a Jllticnel ea~ ~ 

St.mdard, bu DOt prwvi.c:qly at.ln.d 1D tFPlic:atian foe a Wuta­

water Qmtr1.butian Pemit u ~ bJ Section (3), tbl uaer 

ahall t~pply for • Wur..ter Coatributian Pead.t within 180 cky• 

after tbl praw•lpticn of the Applic:abla Natianal Ca~ 

Pret:r.aa.nt Sundllrd. In .o:titicn, tbl UMr with 1D .n.tq 

Wut-ter Cclatrlbutian Pemlt abal.l at.lt to tbl Director widlin 

180 cky• atur t:bll praaalaati<:tn of an awlJ.cebla Federal Ca~­

e&l Pret:rMmmt Sc:.ndud tbl infonedan ~by I*'JIIilfil (h) 

md ( 1) of Sectiat (3) • 

( 5) Pemit Cclnd1t.1.ona 



w..ca.tar DUcbmp hllllu au be ....-.11 uJect co a11 

proviaiarll of th1a ~..tall oct.- -wl.iclble ~·letlmw, 

U8U dwlrpa md t... ..ubl.t.lbed bJ ct. Cbmty. hm1ta .., 

oantain the fol.lawJ.Jw I 

(a) The \alit dwrp Gr' ec:hect.•'• of ..u clape md t:... ftJc the 

~ 1:0 .. ~ 1:0. ~·t:r _., 

(b) lJalta an the _.... md wrf•• -~ ~titwnc. md 

~tical 

(c) u.Lu an ...,.... md wrf•• ate md tWa of di.8cblzp Gr' 

~for flew ~.J•dcww ..t eq•lfudoll! 

(d) ~ ftJc 1lwtall..at1an lnd wf"'CmP .. of 1nlpec:tioD 

lnd ~lq faclltrl•a 

(e) Speefftcati""' far .alt'lal'tlw 11''41- wld.ch .., taclude 

~lq locarlcww, ~of ... UDa • ..-., typee lnd 

atmduda ftJc t.ta ..t ~ .......,,,., 

• <a> ~u ftJc .ad.uicln of tedmfcel nport.a « dbcbarp 

reportal 

(h) ~ far wjntatnf .. md ~ pUnt noorcs. 
relatU. to --~ dUc::Nrp u apecifiad by the Cculty, 

Cld affClf:liq the Cculty ac:ceu tt.r.to, 

( 1 ) ~ for noti.fic:atian ot the CcuJty of art.., 1ntro­

cb::t ian of ~t:er canati~ « m:y .._ta\tial. d-.a 

in the volUIII of c:hcactar of the wac..tar canatin.lta 

be~ 1nt:rocbled into the wac..tc tz'Mallnt .,et.1 
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fnd1eet;e tbt ... of pollutmta ~alated bJ ~ 

Stmduda in tbt eff1umt G.! ct. __.. n.... npcxu lball 

canta1n tbl ntulta of Ullplq ... md,a. of tbt c~Uc:twqa, 

procb:tioo - ........ ~ted bJ tbt D1rec:tcx'. « pollu­

tma CCII'Ita1md thc'e1n ~ .a l.illltect 1'7 m. awUcabte 

Pt~ St.mrda. All mel,aia lball be pllduawd in 

~ vitb procea. ~u.t.d bJ tbt AppftNal 

Aucharity puraamt to Sectfan 304(1) of tbt Act .ad cxmt•1rwt 

in 40 O'R, Pet 136 a - ""er=t ct.nto or vitb a:J)Otbar 

c.t procecUru ~ bJ tbt ~. S..,lq 

lhall be ~ in accordiDce v1th tbt e.c:mt9• ~ 

by tbt ~ Audaity (IIIII). 

(10) Se?U!w T!ci!UAp 

\~~ere 40 Cft, Pet 136 doea DOt include a Ullplq or mal.yt.ical 

tectauque fac ::ba pol.lubDt in ~tJm ... u. .., malyall lball 

be pcr£01.-d in accocdlnce vitb tbt ~ eet tanh Sn tbt !PA 

plbl1c•t1an, ~...,lq md -.J.yaia Proced!a. for ~ of 

Irdlatrlal !fnu.u:. fac Priority FoUntmtt, April, 1977, md 

-.-.... tlwreto, or vitb aJ)Odw Ullplq md mal.yt.ical 

proc:ecmu ~ by tbt .ainiatrat«.) 

The Cc:u1ty lhall require to be prcM.ded a operated at tbt UMn 

<Ml expenM, .mcoru. facilitiu to a11aw tn.pect.ian, uapu,., 
and flow ~t of tbt builctirw __. atd/or internal drainlp 

.yac... The ..mi~ fccility lbould ~1y be aituac.d on 

the UMr •• prlllli.MI, but the Cc:u1ty .., • ~ ad\ • location wculd 

be !apnctical or caJM ~ bardlh1p on tbt u..r, allow the 

fAcility to be C~C~»trucc.d Sn tbe plbUc .cr .. t or .~ aru 

~ located 10 that it will not be Clbatzucc.d by 1-wkc~pq or 

pai'bd 'Wihiclu . 
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U.en ahall provide IWOMIIII'Y ~ tn8tWJt M ~ to 

ca~ply with thia OrdiDIDce - lhall ecb1..w ~liiDce with all 

Federal c.~ ~ s~ viddll tbl tm1 Uata­

ti.ooa .. ~~p«ified by tbl fedual ~ t.p.latialw. lay 

fac:U itiea ~ to pretreat ~ to a lwal ecc~puble to 

the Co.my ahall be ~. operated, aad wfntehwd at tbl 

u.er'• apenee. Datei.led pl.IN ~ tbl ~etnetwst fadltd• 

- operatq ~ ahall be Nmtted to tbl CQmty for 

reviel, a lhall be eccepteble to tbl ComtJ befan carwtruction 

of tbl facility. '!be rw1.- of IUCb pllae end opa-ati,. ~ 

vill in no wy rel.Uve the UNr tm. tbl rMJICIIIIibility of mdify­

q the facility u '**'MrY to prolb:a m eff1umt ec~le to 

the Ccuu:y \mder the prcwiaiaM of t:ha ~. lay....,...~ 

~ in tbl ptwtx..a..nt: facUitiM « .ct.od of operat1aD lhall 

be nport.ed to IDd be ecclpteble to tbl ea., pd« to tbl UMr •• 

initiation of tbl ct.w-. 

All rec::ordl relatiJw to c:a~pliiDce with~ Stenderda will 

be a.de ..u..ble to off1dal.a of dw 1ft or Approllal Authority 

'¥lP rwcpet. 

( 14) Canfidlntial Infomad on 

Infotlll&tion a data en a UMr abta1ned fraa npor:ta, ~ticn­

nai.ru, pcllit applicationa, pcnl1t1 IDd ..Ut.al'Uw pnlp- md 

frca tn.pecticnl ahall be .vai.leble to the public OC' ocher .,-..m­

lll:lltal .-ncy without reatrlcticn \all.ua tbl UMr apec:ifically 

requeat a 11 eble to "-:Joot:rate to the utiafacticn of the 

Cculty that the rel .... of IIUCh inf~dcn wuld divulp infoma­

ticn, proceuu or •tbodl of prcOJcticn &titled to proucticn u 

trade eecreta of the UMr end tbl .- .re ......,t \a:t.r narlda' • 

Public Recorda X... 



• ( . 
• 

report ~ ..tjtlt dUc:loee tnda MC::r"eU. « eecret ~-·, 

ahall oot be .-de &Yailabla foe 1alpec:t1cm by tbe pj,Uc but lball 

be ..a. nai.lAible upon vrlttm requNt to .,...u-caJ ..,..s .. !m' 

UHa related to thU Ordinance, tbe lkt"SC'ftll Folluttnt Di.acbap 

EltminAtian Syat..a OIUS) Pead.t, se:.ta D:ltlpOMl 9Jeta ,_.t 
.-d./or the Pret:reatamt Pn:ct-• prori.cled, ~, that auch 

port1ma of a report lball be ....u..ble f« UN by tbe State « my 

State apncy in jud1ci.al. rwt.. or Won: « ~ imolv­

q the pencm fumhht,. the report. ~ ccmatitumta md 

cMrecterUti.C8 vlll DOt be~- u canfldendal infcwwtim. 

Inf~tion eccapted by tbe c::cu.ty u coa.fl.cllat1al, lball DOt be 

c:r.n.i.tted to .., ~ .,at:'! CIC' to tbe ..-ral pj,Uc by 

the Cculty \mtJl md \mleu • fi~ ~ u ai'Wim to the 

uaer . 
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Pasco Count y and C i t y u f Zephrvh1ll s 
a r c se r vicing thi s i.lrea . 

Be t mar l ' tilit1es r equested areas . 

& · tmH r l"tlllll c~ r('quested a reas that they 

.trf' already se r\ ll ln~ . 

- , ~ --~ ,.<__ ~ I 
:. . m. ~- ) , ; J!IL.,..., ~ 

( ll ) \~estgate Shoppirq;~ Ccn t f'r (C) ~liss 10rt Square ShopplllK Center 
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j all pel"'lona lnt--.cl ot ~ wtU1 tM aiM¥• J1181tet lillY IIPPM' 
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NOTICC OF OROINANCE 
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)toWM ~ SECTlCH I 
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'lABILITY: PROVIDING ,.,. 
i iVE ~ TE HEREOF 

, conaiOeted lot adoption by Ole 
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RED w.PLE ROUND TABLE S7S 
868-2175. 

Fe¥ TOWWIQ & S~ 

· . Hi 75 Homemaoe T ,. , , . , 
IOrrTR10733P.A 
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TownahiP 26 Sovtt •. Range 2 1 Eu ; 
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LEGAL NOTICE 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN PVRSUANT TO SECTION 367 . 045 , FLORIDA 
STATUTES, OF THE APPLICATION OF BETHAR UTILITIES INC . TO AMEND 
ITS CERTIF ICATE NUMBERS 137-W AND 98-S FOR WATER AND WASTEWATER 
SERVICE TO ADD TERRITORY IN PASCO COUNTY , FLORIDA . AS FOLLOWS: 

THE EAST 1/2 OF SECTION 9, TOWNSHIP SOUTH , RANGE 21 EAST , 
PASC(I COUNTY, FLORIDA , AND THE WEST 1/ 2 OF SECT I ON 10, 
TOWNSHIP 26 SOOTH, RANGE 21 EAST , PASCO COUNTY , FLORIDA. 

LESS AND EXCEPT : THE EAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTH 1/ 2 OF THE 
NORTHWEST 1/ 4 OF SECTION 10; THE NORTH 124. 81 FEET OF THE 
NORTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE SOUTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTHWEST 1/ 4 OF 
SECTION 10; THE EAST 174 . 02 FEET OF THE NORTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE 
SOUTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTHWEST 1/ 4 OOF SECTION 10 , LESS THE 
NORTH 124 .81 FEET ; THE BAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTH 1/ 4 OF THE 
SOUTHWEST 1/ 4 OF SECTION 10 ; THE WEST 1/2 OF THE NORTH 
259 . 32 FEET OF THE SOOOTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTH EAST 1/ 4 0F 
THE SOUUTHWEST 1/4 OF SECTION 10; THE EAST 11: OF THE NORTH 
213 . 63 FEET OF THE SOUTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE NORTHEAST 1/ 4 OF THE 
SOUTHWEST 1/ 4 OF SECTION 10; THE NORTH 1/ 2 OF THE SOUTHWEST 
1/ 4 OF THE SOUTHEAST 1/4 OF SECTION 9; AND THE SOUTHWEST 1/ 4 
OF THE SOUTHWEST 1/ 4 OF THE SOUTHEAST 1/ 4 OF SECTION 9. 

ANY OBJECTION TO THE SAID APPLICATION HOST BE MADE IN 
WR ITING WITHING THIRTY (30) DAYS FROM THIS DATE TO THE DIRECTOR. 
DIVISI ON OF RECORDS AND REPORTING, FLORIDA PUBLI C SEPVI CE COMM IS ­
SION, 101 EAST GAINES STREET, TALLAHASSEE. FLORI DA 32399- 0 87f •. 
A COPY OF SAID OBJECTION SHOULD BE MAILED TO THE APPLICA NT WH OSE 
ADDRESS IS: 

BETMAR UTILITIES , INC. 
POST OFFICE BOX 370 
PORT RICHEY. FL 34673-0370 
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hPPLICATION FOR AMENDMENT OF TERRITORY 
PURSUANT TO SECTION 367 . 061, FLORiDA STATUTES 

(AMENDMENT) 

To : Di rect c r, Division of Records and Reportin~ 
Flo rida Public Service Commission 
1 0 1 East Gaines Street 
Ta ll a hassee, Florida 32301-8153 

The undersigned hereby makes application for 
Certif i c a t e No. 137W and/or Sewer 

Amendment t f Water 
Certificate 

No . 985 loca ted in Pasco 
su bm i t s t he following information-.~~~~------------

County, Flo:ida and 

PART I APPLICANT INFORMATION 

1 ) The full name and mailing address of the applicant is: 

Betmar Uti l iti es , Inc . 
Name of utility and/or seller 

9826 Hw 19 
Office st reet address 

Por t Ri c hey FL 
c ity state 

( 813) 645-3600 
Phone No. 

34666 
Zip Code 

P 0 Box 370 Port Richey FL 34673 
Ma 1 l 1ng address if different from street address 

2) The name of the plant and/or systerr. is: 

Betma r Systems DO 5 1-11 2923 

3) The name, address and telephone number of the parent o r 
affi l i a ted corporation, if any is: 

N/A 
Name of corporation Phone No. 

Stre et address 

City St ate Zip Co dE' 

PART II CERTIFICATION 

Territo ry Des cription 

A) An accura te description of the territory s ought f or 
c e r t i fi c ation, de scr i bed by sections, qua r t er sections and / o r by 
me tes and bounds , us ing section, towns hip, range and c ou nt y 
r e f e r e nces, is at tached as Exhibi~ 1 

B) A descr i pti o n by a recorded plat book and pag e and / o r by a 
sub-div i sion name i s not an acceptable territory description. 

C) A s a mpl e desc ription i ~ attached s howi ng t he outl ine to be 
f ollowed i n s u bmitti ng same. 

D) An aff i dav i t s t ating whether the lines a re i n and t he 
u tility is ready to prov ide service i s at t a c hed as 
Exhibit 

PSC/WAS 6 (Rev. 01/87) 
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Territory Maps 

A) An official county or city property tax map showing the 
territory to be served, including section, township and range, is 
attached as Exhibit 

B) The map shall show the new or existing .and proposed 
territory to be served. 

C) The map shall be of a scale of 1• • 200' or 1• • 400'. 

D) The location of the treatment plant(s) shall be shown 
thereon. 

SAMPLE PUBLICATION 

LEGAL NOTICE 

Application for an amendment to a certificate f or water and /o r sewer 
ut i lity: 

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 367.061, Florida 
Statutes, of the application of (name of utility) to amend their 
certificate to provide water and/or sewer service to the following 
descr ibed lands in , Florida. 

(Insert brief description of area proposed to be se:ved. 
Use sections, quarter sections, metes and bounds, or 
subdivision name). 

Any objection to the said application must be made in wirting 
within thirty (30) days from this date to the Division of Records and 
Repo r ti ng, Florida Public Service Commission, 101 East Gaines Street , 
Tallahassee, Florida 32301, and a copy of said objection mailed to the 
applicant whose address is: 

(Utility name· and address) 

-3-



1 to 999 persons A) 
B) 
C) 
D) 

1,000 to 4,999 persons 
5,000 to 9,999 persons 
10,000 or more persons 

$ 150 .00 
$ 900 . 00 
$ 1,500 . 00 
$ 2,250.00 

PART V AFFIDAVIT 
EVE A. r~RCO, President 

I of DETHAR UTILITIES INC. (applicant) do solemnly 
swear that the facts· ·stated In the foregoing application and all 
exhibits attached thereto are true and correct and that s aid 
statements of fact t hereto constitutes a complete statement of the 
matter to which it relates. 

BY: 

Subscribed and sworn to before 
of November 

BETHAR UTILITIES INC. 
(Applicant) 

~ ti___,...l~--CD ·T~s 
Name and Tl t le* EVE A. 1\Htcv. President 

9th 

IIOURY PUII.IC STATE Cf flOIIOA 
11"1 COIUIISSIOI [tP. Jll 77 , 1190 

OCI(I ll., liS. UIO. 
*If applicant is a corporation, the affidavit mus~~~·~ace oy the 
president or other officer authorized by the by-laws of the corporation 
to act for it. If applicant is a partnership or association, a member of 
the organization authorized to make such affidavit shall execute same. 

-5-



EXHIBIT 1 

"BETMAR UTILITIES, INc.• 
TERRITORY DEStRIPTION 

The East 1/2 of Section 9, Township 26 South, Range 21 
East , Pasco County, Florida, AND the West l/2 of Section 
10, Township 26 South, Range 21 East, Pa~co County, 
Florida, 
LESS AND EXCEPT: The East 1/4 of the North 1/2 of the 
Northwest 1/4 of Section 10 ; the North 124.81 feet of 
the Northeast 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of the No rthwest 
1/4 of Section 10~ the East 174.02 feet of the Northeast 
1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of the Northwest l/4 of SectiJn 
10, LESS the North 124.81 feet; the East 1/4 of the North 
1/4 of the Southwest 1/4 of Section 10; the ~est 1/2 of 
the North 259 .32 feet of the Southeast 1/ 4 of the North­
east 1/4 of the Southwest 1/4 of Sec!ion 10; the East l/2 
of the North 213.63 feet of the Southeast 1/4 of the 
Northe~~t 1/4 of the Southwest 1/4 of Section 10; the 
North 1/2 of the 5outhwest 1/4 of the Southeast 1/ 4 of 
Section 9; AN D the Southwest 1/4 of the Southwest 1/ 4 
of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 9. 

OCTOBER 1359 

C. F <En Dn:n & AssocJATE:, 1!-JC. 



STATE OF FLORIDA 
COUNTY OF PASCO 

. ;... . '" 

DBIBI'f 2 

AFPIDAJI'f 

BEFORE ME the undersigned authority, personally appeared EVE 

A. TURCO, who was sworn and says: 

1. I am over eighteen (18) years of age and have personal 

knowledge of the matters contained herein. 

2. I am the President of Betmar Utilities Inc. 

3. To the best of my knowledge and belief, all of the ser-

vice 1 ines for B i-N-Dr i and Mission Square are in and are now 

pr ov id ing both water and sewer service to both of these cus-

tomers. 

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETB NAUGHT. 

EVE A. TURCO 

Sworn to and subscribed before me in the County 
af o r esaid , this 3 1 g_r day of October, 1989. 

I ,.,. 

( SE.\L) 
NOTARY -PUBLIC, State of 
Fl~rida ~t Large 

J 

MY C. Om~I$SION EXPIRES: --·· ... --. 

..... . tl Ol'~t -=~ Sl: 1! c: ;:t.~fn1 
~. ~ ~ - . .', :t' J Ct! ti~ . J&.~ 2i .lHC 
.;~~ 'i~~~ ~~~?.~~ t !!S. u~. ~ 

and State 
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BIBDR' 

Paragraph C: 

MISSION SQOABB, General Perait Ro. 
service, dated June 27, 1986. 

PATS 120770 for water 

MISSION SOOARE, Permit No. CS51-123773 for wastewater ser­
vice, dated OCtober 10, 1988. 

BI-N-DRI, General Permit Mo. PATS 105532 for water service, 
dated June 19, 1985. 

BI-N-DRr, Permit No. CS 51-105536 for wastewater service, 
dated July 3, 1985. 
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